University of Massachusetts Amherst ScholarWorks@UMass Amherst

**Doctoral Dissertations** 

**Dissertations and Theses** 

Summer November 2014

# Stress and Depression during Pregnancy among Hispanic Women: Risk for Adverse Birth Outcomes and the Role of Physical Activity

Kathleen Szegda University of Massachusetts - Amherst

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.umass.edu/dissertations\_2

Part of the Epidemiology Commons, Maternal and Child Health Commons, Other Mental and Social Health Commons, and the Women's Health Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Szegda, Kathleen, "Stress and Depression during Pregnancy among Hispanic Women: Risk for Adverse Birth Outcomes and the Role of Physical Activity" (2014). *Doctoral Dissertations*. 241. https://doi.org/10.7275/z863-1z80 https://scholarworks.umass.edu/dissertations\_2/241

This Open Access Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Dissertations and Theses at ScholarWorks@UMass Amherst. It has been accepted for inclusion in Doctoral Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks@UMass Amherst. For more information, please contact scholarworks@library.umass.edu.

Stress and Depression during Pregnancy among Hispanic Women: Risk for Adverse Birth Outcomes and the Role of Physical Activity

A Dissertation Presented

by

KATHLEEN SZEGDA

Submitted to the Graduate School of the University of Massachusetts, Amherst in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

September 2014

Department of Public Health Epidemiology

© Copyright by Kathleen Szegda 2014

All Rights Reserved

Stress and Depression during Pregnancy among Hispanic Women: Risk for Adverse Birth Outcomes and the Role of Physical Activity

A Dissertation Presented

by

### KATHLEEN SZEGDA

Approved as to style and content by:

Lisa Chasan-Taber, Chair

Elizabeth Bertone-Johnson, Member

Penny Pekow, Member

Sally Powers, Member

Edward Stanek, Department Chair Department of Public Health

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my advisor and Committee Chair, Lisa Chasan-Taber, for her continual support and guidance throughout my doctoral and dissertation process. I would also like to thank my Committee members, Liz Bertone-Johnson, Penny Pekow, and Sally Powers, for the invaluable feedback and insight they provided for my dissertation. Finally, I would like to especially acknowledge that this would not have been possible without the love and support of Agnés, Théo and my parents throughout this process.

#### ABSTRACT

# STRESS AND DEPRESSION DURING PREGNANCY AMONG HISPANIC WOMEN: RISK FOR ADVERSE BIRTH OUTCOMES AND THE ROLE OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

SEPTEMBER 2014 KATHLEEN SZEGDA, A.B. CORNELL UNIVERSITY M.S. GEORGIA STATE UNIVERISTY M.P.H. EMORY UNIVERSITY Ph.D. UNIVERSITY OF MASSACHUSETTS Directed By: Professor Lisa Chasan-Taber

Preterm birth and low birth weight are among the leading causes of infant mortality and morbidity in the United States. Puerto Rican women are at increased risk for these adverse birth outcomes and elevated levels of depression and psychosocial stress during pregnancy when compared to non-Hispanic Whites. Therefore, it is important to understand whether these psychological factors increase risk for these adverse birth outcomes and mechanisms to prevent/reduce depression in this high-risk population.

The first study of this dissertation examined associations between perceived stress during pregnancy and preterm birth, low birth weight, and birth of a small-for-gestational age infant (SGA) in a population of predominantly Puerto Rican women that participated in Proyecto Buena Salud (PBS), a prospective cohort study. In adjusted analyses, midpregnancy perceived stress was positively associated with low birth weight and both early and mid-pregnancy stress was positively associated with preterm birth. In addition, an increase in perceived stress during pregnancy was positively associated with SGA in adjusted analyses. Findings from this study suggest that timing and patterns of exposure to stress are important to consider in screening and prevention efforts.

The second study examined associations between depression during pregnancy and preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA among PBS participants. Early and midpregnancy depression was positively associated with SGA in adjusted analyses. Increasing duration of exposure to major depression during pregnancy was also found to increase risk for SGA. No associations were observed between depression and preterm birth or low birth weight. Findings suggest that depression screening and intervention in early pregnancy is important to reduce risk for SGA.

The third study evaluated the association between physical activity and depression during pregnancy in PBS participants. Few associations were observed in prospective analyses. Contrary to expectations, total physical activity was positively associated with depression in some adjusted analyses, likely because the majority of physical activity among participants was non-voluntary (e.g. household/caregiving) and potentially stressful. Findings suggest a protective effect of early pregnancy physical activity on mid-pregnancy depression among women that did not have depression in early pregnancy, though more research is needed to confirm these findings.

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS i	V
ABSTRACT	v
LIST OF TABLES	X
CHAPTER	
1. PSYCHOSOCIAL STRESS AND ADVERSE BIRTH OUTCOMES AMONG PREGNANT HISPANIC WOMEN	1
Introduction	1
Physiological Mechanisms	4
Prior Epidemiological Research	
Summary1	
Specific Aim and Hypotheses1	9
Methods	0
Study Design and Population	0
Assessment of Perceived Stress	
Assessment of Adverse Birth Outcomes	5
Confounders	
Data Analysis2	
Results	1
Study Population Characteristics	1
Stress and Covariates	2
Adverse Birth Outcomes and Covariates	3
Perceived Stress and Adverse Birth Outcomes	4
Stress, Anxiety, Depression and Adverse Birth Outcomes	6
Patterns of Perceived Stress and Adverse Birth Outcomes	
Perceived Stress and Type of Preterm Birth	
Discussion	9

Patterns of Stress	41
Stress, Anxiety and Depression – the Role of other Psychological Factors	
Physiologic Mechanism between Stress and Risk for Adverse Birt	
Outcomes	
Strengths and Limitations	
Conclusion	51
References	67
2. DEPRESSSION AND ADVERSE BIRTH OUTCOMES AMONG	
PREGNANT HISPANIC WOMEN	75
Introduction	
Physiological Mechanisms	
Prior Epidemiological Research	
Summary	
Hypotheses and Specific Aims	94
Methods	94
Study Design and Population	
Assessment of Depression	
Assessment of Adverse Birth Outcomes	
Confounders	100
Data Analysis	101
Results	
Study Population Characteristics	
Depression and Covariates	106
Adverse Birth Outcomes and Covariates	107
Depression and Adverse Birth Outcomes	108
Depression, Stress, Anxiety and Adverse Birth Outcomes	110
Patterns of Depressive Symptoms and Adverse Birth Outcomes	110
Depression and Type of Preterm Birth	111
Discussion	111
Depression, Anxiety and Stress	114
Patterns of Exposure to Depression	
Physiologic Mechanism	
Strengths and Limitations	117
Conclusion	

References	142
3. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND DEPRESSION AMONG	
PREGNANT HISPANIC WOMEN	
Introduction	152
Physiologic Mechanism	
Prior Epidemiologic Research	
Summary	
Specific Aim and Hypothesis	
Methods	
Study Design and Population	164
Assessment of Physical Activity	
Assessment of Depression	
Confounders	
Data Analysis	
Results	
Study Population Characteristics	171
Physical Activity and Covariates	
Depression and Covariates	
Physical Activity and Depression	174
Discussion	
Conclusion	
References	211
BIBLIOGRAPHY	216

### LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.1	Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1,266)	52
1.2	Distribution of perceived stress (PSS-14 scores) in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1266)	53
1.3	Distribution of birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1,266)	54
1.4	Distribution of covariates by stress quartiles in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	55
1.5	Distribution of covariates by birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	57
1.6	Odds ratios of preterm birth by level of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	59
1.7	Odds ratios of low birth weight by level of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	60
1.8	Odds ratios of small for gestational age births by level of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	61
1.9	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by perceived stress level among women not prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	62
1.10	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by stress stratified by depression and anxiety: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	63
1.11	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW, and SGA by composite variables of stress with depression and anxiety: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	64
1.12	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by patterns of stress during pregnancy: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	65
1.13	Odds ratios of subtypes of preterm birth by levels of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	66
2.1	Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1262)	124

2.2	Distribution of depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	126
2.3	Distribution of birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	127
2.4	Distribution of covariates by depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	128
2.5	Distribution of covariates by birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	131
2.6	Odds ratios of preterm birth by depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	133
2.7	Odds ratios of low birth weight by depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	134
2.8	Odds ratios of small-for-gestational age by depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	135
2.9	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by depression among women with no documented antidepressant use or prescriptions during pregnancy: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	136
2.10	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by depression stratified by stress and anxiety: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	137
2.11	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW, and SGA by composite variables of depression with stress and anxiety: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	139
2.12	Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by patterns of depressive symptoms and depression during pregnancy: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	140
2.13	Odds ratios of subtypes of preterm birth by levels of depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	141
3.1	Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1414)	189
3.2a	Distribution of physical activity in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1414)	190
3.2b	Distribution of physical activity in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1414)	191

3.2c	Distribution of physical activity in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.192
3.3a	Distribution of probable depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.194
3.3b	Distribution of probable depression in the study population across pregnancy periods: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.195
3.4	Distribution of covariates by total physical activity energy expenditure in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.196
3.5	Distribution of covariates by mean depressive symptom scores in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.197
3.6	Odds ratios of probable depression by total physical activitly level in same pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.198
3.7	Odds ratios of probable depression by total physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.199
3.8	Odds ratios of probable depression by domain of physical activity in same pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.200
3.9	Odds ratios of probable depression by domain-specific physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.202
3.10	Odds ratios of probable depression by intensity-specific physical activity level in same pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.204
3.11	Odds ratios of probable depression by intensity-specific physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.205
3.12	Odds ratios of probable depression by whether participant met ACOG Physical Activity Guidelines: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.206
3.13	Odds ratios of probable depression in mid and late pregnancy by physical activity during preceding pregnancy period among women that were not depressed in previous period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011	.208

#### **CHAPTER 1**

## PSYCHOSOCIAL STRESS AND ADVERSE BIRTH OUTCOMES AMONG PREGNANT HISPANIC WOMEN

#### Introduction

Preterm birth (<37 weeks gestation) and low birth weight (<2500 grams) are among the leading causes of infant mortality and morbidity in the United States.<sup>1, 2</sup> Though rates of these adverse birth outcomes are comparable among Hispanics and non-Hispanic Whites overall, rates vary among Hispanics by country of descent. Puerto Rican women experience higher rates of these adverse birth outcomes than non-Hispanic Whites, with almost double the rate of low birth weight<sup>3</sup> and a 26% higher rate of preterm birth.<sup>4</sup> In addition, Puerto Rican women are disproportionately impacted by the effects of adverse birth outcomes. Disorders related to preterm birth and low birth weight are the leading cause of infant mortality among Puerto Rican women and occur at a rate that is more than double that of non-Hispanic White women. <sup>1</sup> Consequently, it is important to identify risk factors that can be addressed to prevent these adverse birth outcomes in this high-risk population.

Psychosocial stress has been identified as a potential risk factor for preterm birth and low birth weight, or growth restriction during pregnancy.<sup>5</sup> The primary neurobiological mechanisms theorized to explain the association between psychosocial stress and these adverse birth outcomes involve the systems primarily responsible for the body's physiological stress response: the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, and the sympathetic nervous system. The theories commonly proposed to explain how stress

may lead to early parturition include: (1) elevated corticotrophin releasing hormone (CRH) levels triggering early parturition; and (2) elevated catecholamine levels leading to increased risk of infection and subsequent inflammation triggering early parturition. Theories suggesting how psychosocial stress can lead to growth restriction include prolonged exposure to: (1) elevated catecholamine levels leading to reduced uterine blood flow inhibiting growth; and (2) elevated cortisol levels causing growth restriction. As studies have found that HPA axis regulation and hormone levels during pregnancy may vary by race/ethnicity,<sup>6, 7</sup> it is possible that some of these neurobiological pathways would vary for different racial/ethnic groups.

Behavioral pathways theorized to explain how psychosocial stress may impact preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA primarily focus on increased psychosocial stress leading to an increase in risky health behaviors, such as smoking and inadequate nutrition, or the underutilization of prenatal care. These risky health behaviors and their associations with adverse birth outcomes have also been demonstrated to vary between racial/ethnic groups.<sup>8</sup>

Low birth weight is often used as a measure of growth restriction during pregnancy in studies examining the association between psychosocial stress and low birth weight. However, as it does not take into account gestational age at birth, it includes both infants that are small because they experienced intrauterine growth restriction, and infants that are small because they were born preterm. Consequently, another measure used in studies to assess growth restriction is small-for-gestational-age (SGA) (or intrauterine growth restriction), which is typically defined as less than the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile for age-specific weight. Though SGA may be considered a more specific measure of growth

restriction, there is concern that it only captures the more extreme end of growth restriction, which is why some researchers have argued for the use of low birth weight.<sup>5</sup>

The studies examining the association between psychosocial stress and these adverse birth outcomes have generally been conflicting. The studies are characterized by variability in the assessment of psychosocial stress, including both the measures used to evaluate stress and the pregnancy period during which stress was assessed, and their categorization of each of the adverse birth outcomes (preterm birth, low birth weight, SGA) making it difficult to compare findings. In addition, some of the measures used to assess psychosocial stress only measure the occurrence of potential stressors (e.g. life events, daily hassles), and do not take into account individual variability in the perception of a given event as stressful, which is determined by an appraisal process that involves assessment of a stressor as threatening/demanding in light of available coping resources (e.g. coping resources). Also, these measures only focus on specific types of stress and do not take into account all sources of stress. Many of the studies had other limitations, including: (1) small sample sizes limiting power to detect effects, (2) retrospective designs making it difficult to determine temporality, (3) lack of consideration of confounders, (4) assessment of stress at a single time point during pregnancy, and (5) lack of consideration of other psychosocial factors as potential confounders or effect modifiers. Finally, previous studies have focused primarily on non-Hispanic White women or Black women with very few, if any, focused on Hispanic women.

Therefore, this study extends the prior literature by prospectively examining the association between psychosocial stress and preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA, among pregnant Hispanic women that are primarily Puerto Rican. To our knowledge,

this is the first study to examine this association in a Puerto Rican population. Stress was assessed with the Perceived Stress Scale, a validated instrument that assesses global levels of stress and takes into account individual variation in the appraisal of potential psychosocial stressors as "stressful," and was assessed at multiple time points during pregnancy. Both pattern of psychosocial stress and cumulative exposure during pregnancy were examined. A number of sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral, physical and mental health factors were considered as potential confounders. In addition, depression and anxiety were examined as potential effect modifiers. Finally, the association between psychosocial stress and preterm birth by subtype and gestational age of preterm birth was assessed as etiologies may differ and psychosocial stress may only increase risk for some types of preterm birth.

#### **Physiological Mechanisms**

#### **Neurobiological Mechanisms**

Several neurobiological mechanisms involving the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and the sympathetic nervous system have been proposed to explain how psychosocial stress may contribute to preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA. The theories primarily focus on corticotrophin releasing hormone (CRH), cortisol and catecholamines as the agents initiating the physiological processes that lead to these adverse birth outcomes.

#### **Preterm Birth**

The most commonly discussed theory as to how psychosocial stress may lead to preterm birth proposes that increased levels of CRH released in response to psychosocial stress initiates early parturition.<sup>9</sup> Though the mechanisms leading to parturition are not thoroughly understood, CRH is thought to be a component of the complex process initiating birth. In term pregnancy, CRH levels of primarily placental origin rise over the course of pregnancy, and these increased levels are thought to play a role in the initiation of parturition. When experiencing elevated levels of psychosocial stress, levels of CRH may rise prematurely and lead to the early onset of parturition. Some studies have found increased levels of CRH among women with preterm births as compared to term births.<sup>10,11</sup>

Another theory suggests that stress increases the risk for infection,<sup>12</sup> which is one of the major risk factors for preterm birth.<sup>13</sup> Infections lead to inflammation, which is another factor involved in the initiation of parturition in term pregnancy.<sup>13</sup> During a stress response, cortisol, norepinephrine and epinephrine are released by the body and have been demonstrated to modulate the immune system by suppressing innate immune system factors leading to an exaggerated adaptive immune system response.<sup>9</sup> As the adaptive immune response is less effective at preventing infection than the innate immune response, this shift increases risk for infection and subsequent inflammation that can trigger early parturition.

#### Low Birth Weight and SGA

Proposed physiological mechanisms describing how psychosocial stress may increase risk for low birth weight and SGA focus on how chronic exposure to psychosocial stress during pregnancy may increase the risk for growth restriction, which includes both low birth weight and small-for-gestational age infants. However, these theories are not as clearly defined as those for preterm birth.<sup>5</sup> One theory suggests that norepinephrine released in response to psychosocial stress leads to reduced uterine blood flow and subsequent nutritive delivery to the fetus.<sup>9, 14</sup> Therefore, under chronic exposure to psychosocial stress, this reduced blood flow could lead to fetal growth restriction. A second theory suggests that elevated maternal cortisol levels that occur in response to psychosocial stress inhibit fetal growth.<sup>5</sup> Some animal research studies support this theory as they have found that exposure to high levels of glucocorticoids affects fetal growth.

#### **Racial and Ethnic Differences in HPA Axis Regulation**

Some studies examining HPA hormone levels during pregnancy by race/ethnicity have found differences in HPA axis regulation by race/ethnicity. For example, some have found that Hispanic women and Black women have lower levels of CRH and different patterns of release of cortisol and CRH over the course of pregnancy when compared to non-Hispanic White women.<sup>6, 15-17</sup> Also, racial/ethnic differences in the effect of cumulative stress on hormone levels during pregnancy have been observed with one study finding that cumulative stress was associated with decreased cortisol levels and

daytime pattern of release among pregnant Black women, but not Hispanic women.<sup>7</sup> These studies suggest the possibility that there may be racial/ethnic differences in HPA axis function during pregnancy. In a review of the literature, Kramer suggested that these differences in HPA axis function may be a result of chronic stress experienced over the lifetime by some racial ethnic groups (e.g. poverty, limited access to resources, discrimination) with high levels of chronic stress exposure associated with both lower CRH levels in mid-pregnancy and increased risk due to elevated stress levels.<sup>18</sup> As some studies have shown that racial differences persist after adjusting for some of the likely sources of chronic stress experienced by some racial/ethnic groups, such as socioeconomic status,<sup>19</sup> more research is needed to better understand these relationships.

#### **Behavioral Mechanisms**

Behavioral mechanisms have also been proposed to explain how stress may increase risk for preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA. Increased stress during pregnancy is associated with an increase in unhealthy behaviors, such as smoking and inadequate nutrition, both of which have been identified as potential risk factors for preterm birth and growth restriction.<sup>11, 20</sup> In addition, stress may impact utilization of prenatal care and adherence to healthcare provider recommendations during pregnancy, which are other potential pathways by which stress may increase risk for adverse birth outcomes. Prevalence of these unhealthy behaviors and their impact on adverse birth outcomes vary across racial/ethnic groups, which may, in part, explain differences in rates of these birth outcomes among different racial/ethnic groups.<sup>8</sup>

#### **Prior Epidemiological Research**

#### **Preterm Birth**

Studies examining the relationship between psychosocial stress during pregnancy and preterm birth have been conflicting. Of the 36 English language studies identified that examined the association between stress and preterm birth, or gestational age, 17 found a positive association between stress and preterm birth (odds ratio range=1.06-2.41), or decreased gestational age at birth, and 19 found no association. The majority were cohort studies, fifteen of which found a positive association, and seventeen which had null results. The remaining studies identified consisted of two case-control studies and two cross-sectional studies. The vast majority of studies examined stress at a given timepoint in pregnancy with very few examining the effect of stress over the course of pregnancy.

In a widely cited cohort study, Dole et al. assessed the effects of life event stress, perception of racial/gender discrimination, and perception of neighborhood safety during pregnancy on preterm birth.<sup>21</sup> The study included 1,962 predominantly White, pregnant women (58% White, 36% African-American, 6% Other) recruited through prenatal clinics. Information on life events stress, perception of racial/gender discrimination, and perception of neighborhood safety was collected through a validated instrument, the Life Experiences Survey, between 24 and 30 weeks gestational age. Preterm birth (<37 weeks gestation) was determined via hospital records. Women that experienced high counts of neighborhood suffectively perceived life events had almost double the odds of preterm birth compared to women experiencing low counts (OR=1.8, 95% CI=1.2, 2.7) after adjusting for a variety of potential confounders. In addition, women who experienced perceived racial

discrimination had 40% increased odds of preterm birth (OR=1.4, 95%CI=1.0, 2.0). No relationship was found between perceptions of gender discrimination or neighborhood safety on preterm birth. Also, life events stress was not associated with spontaneous or medically indicated preterm birth when analyzed separately.

Glynn et al conducted one of only two studies to assess patterns of stress and risk for preterm birth or decreased gestational age.<sup>22</sup> Glynn theorized that patterns of stress may be important to examine as studies suggest that women tend to experience a blunted physiological response to stress over the course of pregnancy and those that experience an increase in stress may be particularly susceptible to the effects of stress or have a dysregulation in the parturition process resulting in increased risk for preterm birth. This study is also one of few studies to examine the association between psychosocial stress and preterm birth in a racially/ethnically diverse population that included Hispanic women (23% Hispanic, 14% African-American, 48% non-Hispanic White, 15% Other). The study examined the association between perceived stress and preterm birth among 415 women receiving prenatal care at a large medical center.<sup>22</sup> Perceived stress was assessed at 18-20 and 30-32 weeks gestation using a modified version of the 10-item Perceived Stress Scale (PSS-10).<sup>23</sup> Preterm birth (<37 weeks gestation) information was obtained through patient medical records. Perceived stress was not found to be associated with preterm birth at either time point (18-20 wks GA: r=0.01, p-value not shown; 30-32 weeks GA: r=0.09, p<0.1), though the analysis was limited to unadjusted correlation analyses. However, women that experienced an increase in stress from 18-20 to 30-32 weeks had 3 times the odds of preterm birth compared to women that did not experience an increase, after adjusting for parity and race/ethnicity (OR=3.08, 95%)

CI=1.51, 6.28). Change in stress remained statistically significantly associated with preterm birth after adjusting for level of stress at 18-20 weeks and change in anxiety over pregnancy. When examined as a continuous variable, change in the PSS-10 score was not associated with preterm birth in regression analysis. Similarly, Ruiz et al. found that measures of perceived stress in mid- and late pregnancy were not associated with gestational age, however, decreases in perceived stress scores were associated with greater gestational length. In this case, this association was found when assessing perceived stress as a continuous variable, and thus greater decreases were associated with longer gestational length.<sup>24</sup> These studies suggest that patterns of stress during pregnancy may be important to consider in studies attempting to elucidate the role of stress on preterm birth.

As illustrated by these studies, and characteristic of studies assessing the relationship between psychosocial stress and preterm birth in general, there is wide ranging variability in the: 1) measures used to assess and operationalize psychosocial stress (e.g. life events vs. perceived stress, timepoint specific stress vs. change in stress), and 2) timeframe during which psychosocial stress was assessed. This variability in study design must be considered when interpreting results as it likely contributes to the conflicting findings in the literature. For example, the majority of studies used life events to measure or operationalize stress (e.g. life events inventory, major catastrophe). Objective counts or occurrence of major/catastrophic life events do not take into account individual variability in the appraisal of events as stressful, which is based on an individual's assessment of an event as demanding, or threatening, and available coping resources (e.g. social support). Though some studies attempt to account for this by

assessing perception of the events as stressful or adjusting for social support, many do not. In addition, they only measure the extent to which the events of interest impact the outcome, and do not take into account other life experiences that may contribute to one's overall level of stress experienced, or the possible synergistic effect of multiple stressful experiences. In comparison, the Perceived Stress Scale is a global measure of stress that assesses the extent to which one's life experiences are perceived as stressful, thus inherently taking into account mediators of the appraisal process (i.e. assessment as threatening, coping resources) and all sources of stress.<sup>25</sup>

Timing of exposure to psychosocial stressors has also been discussed as an important factor that may modify the effect of stress on preterm birth. For example, some have argued that stressful life events experienced during the first trimester are more likely to be related to preterm birth as opposed to stress during other trimesters as studies have demonstrated that the physiological stress response diminishes as pregnancy progresses.<sup>5, 26</sup>

Also likely contributing to conflicting findings is the variability in assessing preterm birth. Some studies have examined stress in preterm birth overall, whereas others have examined subtypes of preterm birth (spontaneous vs. medically indicated). This is important to consider as some have argued that psychosocial stress is more likely to be related to spontaneous preterm birth as medically indicated preterm births have different etiologies;<sup>11</sup> though, studies specifically focusing on spontaneous preterm births have been conflicting.<sup>21, 27, 28</sup> Also, some studies have chosen to look at gestational age as a continuous variable<sup>24, 29-32</sup> while others have chosen preterm birth cut-points that are

different than the commonly used preterm birth definition of less than 37 full weeks gestation.<sup>27</sup>

Limitations occurring in a number of studies included: 1) small sample sizes in some studies that did not find an association, indicating that they might not have had enough power to detect an effect;<sup>29, 30, 32-34</sup> 2) retrospective or cross-sectional data collection making it difficult to ascertain the temporality of the relationship between stress and pre-term birth and also increasing the potential for recall bias<sup>35-38</sup>; and 3) lack of adjustment for confounders.<sup>24, 38-40</sup> In addition, as discussed above, the vast majority of studies only assessed psychosocial stress at one timepoint during pregnancy, with only two studies assessing pattern of psychosocial stress during pregnancy.<sup>22, 24</sup> None of the identified studies assessed the duration of exposure to psychosocial stress during pregnancy on preterm birth, which may be important to examine as this could result in sustained elevated exposure to stress hormones. Most studies also did not include other potential co-morbid psychosocial factors, such as depression and anxiety, as potential confounders or effect modifiers. Among those that did, only one study assessed effect modification, finding no statistically significant effect modification.<sup>21</sup> The others that accounted for the effects of other psychosocial factors only assessed them as confounders.<sup>22, 28, 34</sup> Finally, the studies were primarily conducted among non-Hispanic White or Black populations with no identified studies that focused on a Hispanic or Puerto Rican population.

Given these limitations and the variability in study design (e.g. differing methods of assessment of psychosocial stress), the studies do suggest a positive effect of psychosocial stress on preterm birth as a number of the studies finding null associations

that examined preterm birth as the outcome are limited by small sample size and use of cross-sectional and retrospective design.

#### Low Birth weight (LBW)

Studies examining the relationship between psychosocial stress and low birth weight have also been conflicting. Of the 19 English language studies identified, 12 found a positive association between stress and low birth weight (odds ratio range=1.08-1.74), or decreased birth weight, and 7 found no association. Similar to the studies examining stress and preterm birth, the majority were cohort studies (15 cohort, 2 crosssectional, 2 case-control). The studies suggest a positive association between psychosocial stress and low birth weight as the majority of studies finding a positive association focused on the effect of psychosocial stress on low birth weight, whereas, the majority finding a null association focused on birth weight as a continuous outcome. Similar to the studies assessing the effect of stress on preterm birth, the vast majority of studies assessing the association between stress and low birth weight examined the effect of stress at a single timepoint and had many similar limitations.

In a widely cited cohort study, Copper et al. examined the impact of stress during pregnancy on low birth weight among 2,593 predominantly Black women.<sup>27</sup> Participants were recruited from obstetric units at ten centers. Stress was assessed between 25 and 29 weeks gestation using the stress subscale of the Abbreviated Scale for the Assessment of Psychosocial Status in Pregnancy. Low birth weight (<2500 grams) was ascertained from patient medical records. For each unit increase in stress reported by the participants, there was an 8% increase in the odds of low birth weight (OR=1.08, 95%)

CI=1.01-1.15), after adjusting for a variety of potential confounders. Among the other identified cohort studies, seven found a positive relationship between stress and preterm birth or decreased gestational age, and seven found no association.

In the only identified study to examine the association between stress and low birth weight in a Hispanic population, Campos examined the relationship between perceived stress and low birth weight among 99 Hispanic and 166 non-Hispanic White women referred for prenatal care at two large urban medical centers.<sup>41</sup> The vast majority of Hispanic participants were of Mexican descent. Perceived stress was assessed at 24 to 26 weeks gestation using a modified version of the 12-item Perceived Stress Scale. Low birth weight was determined using participants' medical records. Perceived stress was not correlated with low birth weight among foreign-born Hispanic (r=0.03, pvalue>0.10), U.S. born Hispanic (r=0.04, p-value>0.10) or non-Hispanic White women (r=0.14, p-value>0.10). Limitations of this study include the small sample size when examining this association in Hispanic women, and the lack of consideration of potential confounders, such as parity. As parity may be positively associated with psychosocial stress level and is inversely associated with low birth weight, it could lead to negative confounding, and thus, an underestimate of effect.

As demonstrated by these two studies, similar to the assessment of the effect of stress on preterm birth, there was variability in the measurement of stress in studies examining its effect on low birth weight, with a number using life events or daily hassles to assess stress, others using perceived stress, and yet others using a variety of additional measures (e.g. social readjustment scale, assessment of stressful domains). In addition, there was variability in the measurement of low birth weight with a number of studies

examining birth weight as a continuous variable<sup>29-31, 42-44</sup> rather than the dichotomous low birth weight outcome.

Similar limitations discussed above for stress and preterm birth also existed in many of the studies assessing the relationship between stress and low birth weight, including: (1) small sample sizes,<sup>30, 33, 41</sup> (2) cross-sectional and retrospective study designs,<sup>37, 45-47</sup> (3) use of unvalidated instruments to assess psychosocial stress,<sup>44, 46, 47</sup> and (4) lack of adjustment for important confounders.<sup>33, 41, 47, 48</sup> In addition, few studies assessed psychosocial stress at more than one timepoint in pregnancy<sup>41, 49</sup> and none assessed the effect of pattern of psychosocial stress over pregnancy on low birth weight. Also, only several studies adjusted for anxiety or depression<sup>42-44</sup> in their analysis, and none assessed potential effect modification by these psychosocial factors. Finally, only one identified study examined this relationship in a Hispanic population, with the study focusing primarily on Mexican women and limited by a small sample size and lack of consideration of potential confounders.<sup>41</sup>

#### **Small-for-Gestational Age**

Studies examining the relationship between stress during pregnancy and SGA have tended not to find an association. Of the fourteen studies that have been conducted, 12 did not find a relationship between stress and SGA, while 2 found a positive association (stress continuous OR=1.02; severe life event OR=1.25). Although all but one study was a cohort study, as will be discussed below, many of these studies had important limitations. In addition, the majority were conducted in European non-Hispanic White populations.

In one of the identified studies finding a positive association between stress and SGA, Paarlberg et al. examined the association between daily stressors and SGA.<sup>50</sup> In this cohort study, 396 nulliparous women were recruited from obstetric clinics in Amsterdam. Number of daily stressors was assessed in the first, second and third trimester of pregnancy. SGA was determined via medical record using two methods: (1) customized percentiles adjusted for parity, infant gender, and maternal height, weight and ethnic group, and (2) birth weight for gestational age standards based on the Dutch population. For each unit increase in number of daily stressors experienced during the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester, women experienced a 4% increase in odds of SGA infants born less than the 5<sup>th</sup> customized percentile (OR=1.04, 95% CI=1.01, 1.07) after adjusting for a variety of confounders. There was no association between unit increase in number of daily stressors in the second and third trimesters and SGA using this definition (2<sup>nd</sup> trimester: OR=1.00, 95% CI= 0.97, 1.03; 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester: OR=1.02, 95% CI=0.99, 1.05). In addition, there was no association between daily stressors and SGA when the SGA cut-off was set at the 10<sup>th</sup> customized percentile. Women with low perceived severity of daily stressors in early pregnancy were less likely to have an SGA infant born smaller than the 5<sup>th</sup> or 10<sup>th</sup> customized centile compared to women with high perceived severity, though the effect was not statistically significant. However, the effect became more pronounced and was statistically significant when using the Dutch birth weight standards to identify SGA infants born smaller than the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile (OR=0.41, 95% CI=0.17,0.97).

In one of the few identified studies conducted in a racially/ethnically diverse population, Goldenberg et al. examined the association between stress and SGA among 1,545 low-income women (69% Black, 31% White) delivering at the University of

Alabama Hospital.<sup>51</sup> Maternal stress was assessed using a 4-item questionnaire at 24-26 or 30-32 weeks gestational age. SGA was defined as infants with birth weights less than the 15<sup>th</sup> percentile for race, infant sex, and parity based on Alabama standards. There was no association between high stress levels and SGA after adjusting for smoking and maternal education, age, height and weight (high vs. low stress OR=1.36, 95% CI=0.93,1.99). An important limitation of this study was the use of an unvalidated instrument to assess stress.

As can be seen by these studies, there was similar variability in the assessment of stress when examining its relation with SGA as compared to the other adverse birth outcomes. In addition to the methods of assessing stress used in the above studies, some studies used measures of perceived stress<sup>49, 52-54</sup> while many studies used life events<sup>55-60</sup> to evaluate stress. There was also variability in the categorization of SGA with some studies identifying SGA based on standards for birth weight specific to age,<sup>27, 52</sup> others taking into account additional factors that affect birth weight including sex and parity,<sup>61</sup> and yet others using percentile cut-points to define SGA that were different than the commonly used value of less than 10% for gestational age.<sup>50, 51, 58, 59</sup>

There were a number of limitations among the studies with null findings that could have led to these results, including small sample sizes with limited power to detect associations,<sup>53, 57, 61</sup> and retrospective data collection, which could lead to bias due to differential recall of stress based on outcome status.<sup>54</sup> In addition, many of the studies were subject to potential nondifferential misclassification of exposure of stress, including: (1) use of event or daily hassles inventories with no consideration of coping resources, such as social support,<sup>56, 57, 61</sup> (2) use of unvalidated instruments,<sup>51</sup> and (3)

assessment of specific domains of stress, such as relational stress, thus not taking into account other potential sources of stress.<sup>58</sup> Finally, an important limitation was that the majority of studies took place in European populations<sup>50, 52, 55, 57-61</sup> with very few taking place in racially/ethnically diverse populations, and none that were identified that examined the relationship between stress and SGA in a Hispanic or Puerto Rican population.

#### Summary

Preterm birth and low birth weight are among the leading causes of infant mortality in the United States.<sup>1</sup> Puerto Rican women are particularly at risk for both increased incidence of these adverse birth outcomes and increased rates of infant mortality associated with these outcomes. Therefore, it is important to identify risk factors that can be addressed to allow the development of appropriate prevention strategies in this high-risk population.

Psychosocial stress has been identified as a potential risk factor for preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA. Several neurobiological theories have been proposed to explain how stress may lead to these adverse birth outcomes, including elevated levels of CRH and catecholamines triggering processes that may lead to early parturition, and cortisol and catecholamines leading to fetal growth restriction. Suggested behavioral pathways include increased stress levels leading to unhealthy behaviors (e.g. smoking, inadequate nutrition) or inadequate prenatal care, which in turn, increases risk for these adverse birth outcomes.

Studies conducted examining the relationship between stress and these adverse birth outcomes have generally been conflicting. Limitations of these studies include: heterogeneity in the operationalization of stress, use of unvalidated instruments to assess stress, lack of consideration of the stress appraisal process, measurement of stress at a single timepoint during pregnancy, lack of control for confounding, and lack of consideration of other psychological factors. In addition, these studies have focused predominantly on non-Hispanic White or Black women with the one study focusing on Hispanic women (primarily Mexican) limited by small sample size.

Our study examined the relationship between stress and preterm birth, low birth weight and small-for-gestational age among Hispanic women (predominantly Puerto Rican). We assessed stress using a validated instrument, the 14-item Perceived Stress Scale (PSS-14), which takes into account all sources of stress and the stress appraisal process. The association between stress levels at different time points during pregnancy and adverse outcomes was assessed, in addition to the effect of patterns of exposure to stress. We also took into account other psychosocial factors and assessed whether the effect of stress varied for outcome-specific subcategories (e.g. medically indicated preterm birth vs. spontaneous preterm birth).

#### **Specific Aim and Hypotheses**

**Specific Aim**: To examine the association between psychosocial stress and adverse birth outcomes during pregnancy among Hispanic women

**Hypothesis a**: Psychosocial stress during pregnancy is positively associated with preterm birth

**Hypothesis b:** Psychosocial stress during pregnancy is positively associated with low birth weight

**Hypothesis c:** Psychosocial stress during pregnancy is positively associated with small-for-gestational age

#### **Methods**

#### **Study Design and Population**

The study examined the association between psychosocial stress and adverse birth outcomes during pregnancy using data from Proyecto Buena Salud (PBS), a prospective cohort study conducted from 2006-2011. The study was based at a large tertiary care center in Western Massachusetts, Baystate Medical Center, which has approximately 4,500 deliveries per year and serves an ethnically, socioeconomically diverse population. Details about the study design have been published previously.<sup>62</sup> PBS was approved by the University of Massachusetts, Amherst and Baystate Medical Center Institutional Review Boards.

Briefly, women were recruited in early pregnancy at prenatal care visits (up to 20 weeks gestation). All participants read and signed a written informed consent approved by the Institutional Review Boards at the University of Massachusetts-Amherst and Baystate Medical Center. Interviews were conducted by trained, bilingual interviewers in English or Spanish depending on patient preference. Eligibility for PBS was restricted to women of Puerto Rican or Dominican Republic ancestry, specifically, women that were either: 1) born in Puerto Rico or the Dominican Republic themselves; or 2) had at least one parent or both grandparents born at either of these two locations. As PBS was initially conducted to assess the relationship between pregnancy factors and gestational

diabetes, other exclusion criteria included: multiple gestation; history of diabetes, hypertension, heart disease or chronic renal disease; less than 16 years of age or greater than 40; and current use of medications thought to adversely affect glucose tolerance. Additionally, participants with antepartum fetal deaths were excluded. Women were interviewed at three timepoints during pregnancy: (1) early pregnancy ( $\leq$ 18 weeks gestation), (2) mid-pregnancy (19-26 weeks gestation), and (3) late pregnancy ( $\geq$ 26 weeks gestation). For some women, interviews were not able to be conducted for all of the pregnancy periods.

At the initial interview, participants completed a perceived stress questionnaire and provided information on sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral, and other psychological factors. Information was updated at the two subsequent interviews. Medical records were abstracted after delivery for information on medical history, clinical characteristics of the pregnancy, and birth outcomes. Among the PBS participants, 1,266 met the study inclusion criteria and had information on perceived stress and the adverse birth outcomes of interest. Women were included if they had information on perceived stress from at least one pregnancy period. Eight hundred and sixty-two participants had information on perceived stress in early pregnancy, 794 in mid-pregnancy, and 766 in late pregnancy.

#### **Assessment of Perceived Stress**

Perceived stress during pregnancy was assessed at each interview in English or Spanish using Cohen's 14-item Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) depending on participant preference.<sup>23</sup> The PSS assesses levels of global perceived stress. The instrument is

theorized to inherently account for components of the appraisal process, including both an individual's assessment of potential psychosocial stressors as demanding, or threatening, and the availability of potential coping resources (e.g. social support). The PSS was designed to assess the extent to which an individual feels that their life is "unpredictable, uncontrollable, and overloaded" as these have been found to be the primary aspects of the experience of stress.<sup>25</sup> Examples of questions on the PSS include, "How often have you felt that you were unable to control the important things in your life?" and, "How often have you felt confident about your ability to handle your personal problems?" Responses are on a 0 to 4 scale with negatively worded items ranging from "never"(0) to "very often"(4) (first example above) and positively worded items reverse scored (second example above). Scores for each question were summed resulting in possible total scores from 0 to 56 with higher scores indicating higher levels of stress. Imputation was used for the PSS and other psychological measures included in this study (depression, anxiety) if participants were missing fewer than 10% of items on the given scale.<sup>21</sup> Imputation consisted of replacing the missing value(s) with the participant's average score of the nonmissing items for the given scale. For the PSS, a score was imputed if the participant was missing the value for one item on the PSS. Total stress scores were analyzed continuously and categorically as quartiles.

In addition, composite variables were created between stress and depression (not high stress/not probable major depression, not high stress/probable major depression, high stress/probable major depression, high stress/probable major depression) and stress and anxiety (not high stress/not high anxiety, not high stress/high anxiety, high stress/not high anxiety, high stress/high anxiety) to examine how anxiety and depression may affect

the associations between stress and the adverse birth outcomes. Depression and anxiety were assessed using the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale<sup>63</sup> and the Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI),<sup>64</sup> respectively. The EDS is a 10-item scale with scores for each item ranging from 0-3 with total scores ranging from 0-30 and scores greater or equal to 15 indicative of probable major depression. <sup>65</sup> The STAI consists of a trait and state anxiety scale, each consisting of 20 items scored from 1-4, with higher scores indicating higher levels of anxiety. The STAI was used to assess trait anxiety in early pregnancy and state anxiety in mid- and late pregnancy. STAI scores were categorized into quartiles. Participants were categorized as having "high" levels of stress or anxiety if their score for the given scale was in the top quartile of participant scores for that time period. All other women were categorized as having "not high" levels of the given psychological measure.

Finally, the effects of patterns of perceived stress on adverse birth outcomes was assessed by examining change in stress scores during pregnancy and duration of exposure to elevated levels of stress. Change in stress score was examined continuously as the difference between the later pregnancy period PSS score and the early pregnancy score, as a well as dichotomously, comparing women with no decrease in PSS score during the course of pregnancy to those women that experienced a decrease. Duration of exposure was examined by assessing the number of pregnancy periods that a participant reported high levels of stress across two pregnancy periods (e.g. early to mid-pregnancy, mid-tolate pregnancy). Duration of exposure to high stress could not be assessed across all three pregnancy periods due to the limited number of participants with PSS information for all three pregnancy periods. The PSS is a validated instrument that has been found to have adequate internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha= 0.75)<sup>23</sup> and test-retest reliability (r=0.55-0.85).<sup>25</sup> PSS scores have been found to be correlated with other measures of stress, including stress experienced during an average week (r=0.36) and number of life events experienced (r=0.30), providing evidence of the scale's construct validity.<sup>23</sup> Though PSS scores have also demonstrated a high correlation with the Centers for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (r=0.65-0.76), they have also been found to measure a different, independent construct.<sup>25</sup> The European Spanish version of the Perceived Stress Scale has been validated in a population in Spain and demonstrated good internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha=0.81), test-retest reliability (r=0.73), and sensitivity as evidenced by PSS score trends comparable to perceived stress trends previously identified (e.g. higher stress among females, decreasing stress with increasing age).<sup>66</sup>

The PSS has been referred to by some as a chronic measure of stress.<sup>11</sup> This is supported by findings in a study by Kalra et al., which found that hair cortisol levels during pregnancy were positively significantly associated with perceived stress levels.<sup>67</sup> Hair cortisol has been used in primate research as a biomarker of chronic stress and has recently been shown to be a reliable biomarker of extended cortisol release in pregnant woman.<sup>68, 69</sup> Conversely, studies have had mixed findings when examining the PSS' association with plasma and urine hormone levels, which are biomarkers for the acute stress response.<sup>70-72</sup>

## **Assessment of Adverse Birth Outcomes**

Preterm births are those occurring prior to 37 full weeks of gestation.<sup>73</sup> Cases of preterm birth were identified through medical record abstraction by a trained abstracter. Cases were diagnosed by the hospital obstetricians based on their best clinical estimate, which was typically determined by: (1) ultrasound if available, and (2) last menstrual period when ultrasound information was not available. Information on gestational age at delivery and type of preterm birth was also collected through medical record abstraction. Type of preterm birth consisted of medically indicated and spontaneous preterm births. Medically indicated births are those births in which the physician initiates the labor and delivery process, and spontaneous births are those in which labor occurs spontaneously and include preterm labor or preterm premature rupture of the membranes (PPROM). Based on gestational age at delivery, preterm births were categorized as early (<34 weeks) and late (34-36 weeks). The study obstetrician confirmed all cases of preterm birth and their associated gestational age and preterm birth type.

Low birth weight infants were those with a birth weight less than 2500 grams at birth. SGA was defined as a birth weight less than the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile for gestational age.<sup>73</sup> Birth weight was assessed by nursing staff using calibrated scales immediately following birth. Information on birth weight was abstracted from the medical record and was used to identify low birth weight infants. This birth weight information and the gestational age information identified above was used to determine SGA case status using gestational age-specific infant weight reference values from a population-based Hispanic sample.<sup>74</sup>

### Confounders

A number of sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral, and physical and psychological factors were assessed as covariates. Information on sociodemographic and acculturation covariates was primarily obtained at the initial pregnancy interview. Sociodemographic covariates included maternal age, education level, income and whether the study participant was living with a partner. Level of acculturation covariates included 1) birthplace of participant, parents, and grandparents, and 2) overall degree of acculturation, which was assessed via the Psychological Acculturation Scale (PAS).<sup>75</sup> The PAS is a 10-item scale with responses ranging from 1-5 with lower scores reflective of a Hispanic/Latina orientation and higher scores indicative of an Anglo-American orientation. Average scores less than 3 were categorized as low acculturation and those greater than 3 as high acculturation. Behavioral factors assessed included smoking and alcohol consumption; pre-pregnancy data on these behavioral factors was collected in addition to pregnancy data at each interview.

Physical and health history factors were obtained by self-report during the initial interview and through medical record abstraction and included: pre-pregnancy weight, height, history of preterm delivery, parity, and history of intrauterine growth restriction. BMI was calculated using reported height and weight. A variable indicating history of preterm delivery or intrauterine growth restriction was created for inclusion in the low birth weight and SGA analyses. In addition, information on antidepressant use during pregnancy was obtained. Women were identified as taking antidepressants if 1) the electronic medical record indicated that they had reported taking antidepressants during

their prenatal visits, or 2) the patient prescription database indicated that they were prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy.

Psychological covariates assessed included depression and anxiety, which were evaluated at each interview via the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale<sup>63</sup> and the Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI),<sup>64</sup> respectively.

# **Data Analysis**

The distributions of early, mid- and late pregnancy PSS scores and each of the adverse birth outcomes (preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA) were assessed. Mean PSS scores across pregnancy were determined by 1) calculating the mean PSS score for each participant, and 2) calculating the mean of the participant mean scores. The frequency distribution of preterm births was examined for all preterm births, in addition to the preterm birth subcategories of type (spontaneous vs. medically indicated) and gestational age (early, late).

Bivariate analyses were conducted to examine the associations between covariates and 1) perceived stress, and 2) each of the adverse birth outcomes. When examining the association between perceived stress and the time varying covariates assessed throughout pregnancy, which included the behavioral factors (smoking, alcohol consumption) and the other psychological measures (anxiety, depression), the value of the time varying covariate from the same pregnancy period as the stress measure was used. Trait anxiety was examined when assessing associations with early pregnancy stress because a measure of early pregnancy state anxiety was not available. Chi-square tests, t-tests, and ANOVA were used as appropriate to evaluate associations of participant characteristics

with perceived stress and birth outcomes. When expected cell counts for categorical variables were less than five, Fisher's Exact Test was conducted.

Multivariable logistic regression was used to assess whether perceived stress during pregnancy was associated with each of the adverse birth outcomes. Early, midand late pregnancy perceived stress levels were examined when assessing the associations with low birth weight and SGA. Only early and mid-pregnancy perceived stress levels were included in the preterm birth analysis as a number of preterm births occurred before the late pregnancy interviews could be conducted. Models were developed with perceived stress as a continuous variable and categorized as quartiles. Age, BMI and parity were included as *a priori* confounders in regression models as they are known risk factors for preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA. In addition, history of preterm birth was also included as an *a priori* confounder in the preterm birth analysis. Other potential confounders were included in the final model if the odds ratio between perceived stress and the given adverse birth outcome changed by more than 10% when the confounder was included in the model. As in bivariate analyses, only time varying covariates from the same pregnancy period as the stress measure were assessed as confounders. If more than 35 participants were missing values for a given confounder, a missing category was used for that confounder in analyses. A test for trend was performed to assess linearity between increasing stress level quartiles and each of the adverse birth outcomes.

A series of adjusted models were examined for each adverse birth outcome. Adjusted Model 1 included potential sociodemographic, physical, health and acculturation confounders. Adjusted Model 2 included factors in Model 1 in addition to

identified behavioral factors. These factors were included in separate analyses because of the possibility that they could be in the causal pathway by either leading to increased stress or occurring as a result of stress. Model 3 includes Model 1 factors and additionally adjusts for other psychological measures identified as confounders. Psychological measures were added to the model separately because of the possibility that they also may be in the causal pathway. Model 4 includes all identified confounders. Unadjusted analyses were also conducted examining the effect of stress on subcategories of preterm births as stress has been suggested to have an association with specific subcategories. In separate regression analyses, we examined the association between perceived stress and preterm births that were spontaneous, medically indicated, early and late.

As stress, depression and anxiety commonly co-occur, collinearity between perceived stress and anxiety and depression was assessed by examining 1) crosstabulations between perceived stress and each of the two psychosocial factors, 2) standard errors for the beta coefficients of stress, depression and anxiety when included simultaneously in the regression model, and 3) condition indices and variance inflation factor (VIF) values. Based on these analyses, it was determined that an important degree of collinearity did not occur between stress and these two psychosocial factors.

Effect modification between perceived stress and anxiety and depression was assessed to determine whether the association between perceived stress and each of the adverse birth outcomes varied depending on the level of depression and/or anxiety experienced by study participants. Interaction terms could not be used to assess effect modification due to sample size limitations and too few study participants within some

strata, which led to non-estimability when running the regression model. Therefore, stratified analyses were conducted to examine the association between stress and each of the adverse birth outcomes by level of depression (probable major depression, not probable major depression) and anxiety (high anxiety, not high anxiety). In addition, composite variables of stress and depression (low stress/not probable major depression, low stress/probable major depression, high stress/probable major depression, high stress/probable major depression) and stress and anxiety ((low stress/low anxiety, low stress/high anxiety, high stress/low anxiety, high stress/high anxiety) were each examined in regression analyses with each of the adverse birth outcomes.

We also examined whether patterns of perceived stress during pregnancy affected risk for adverse birth outcomes. Specifically, we assessed whether the following were associated with adverse birth outcomes: (1) change in perceived stress level over the course of pregnancy, and (2) greater duration of exposure to stress during pregnancy (e.g. high stress at single timepoint vs. across the entire pregnancy). Change in stress score was examined from early to mid-, mid- to late, and early to late pregnancy for low birth weight and SGA. Only early to mid-pregnancy changes in PSS score were examined when assessing the association with preterm births as a number of women that had preterm births were missing late pregnancy interviews. Duration of exposure to high stress was examined from early to mid-pregnancy for all three birth outcomes, and from mid- to late pregnancy for low birth weight and SGA.

As some studies have shown that antidepressant use may be associated with adverse birth outcomes, <sup>76</sup> a sensitivity analysis was conducted examining the effect of stress on each of the adverse birth outcomes in a subset of patients that 1) did not have

documented self-reported antidepressant use during pregnancy in the electronic medical record database, or 2) that were not found to have been prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy in the electronic prescription database. All analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.2 (SAS Institute Inc, Carey, NC).

## **Results**

### **Study Population Characteristics**

Among the 1,266 participants included in the study, the mean age was 22.8 years, with approximately 70% of women age 25 years or younger (Table 1.1). Forty-seven percent of participants were born in Puerto Rico or the Dominican Republic and 79.2% of the study population was categorized as having low levels of acculturation. Women were generally of low socioeconomic status with 58% of those that reported income having an income of less than \$15,000 per year, and almost 48.8% of women reporting that they did not receive a high school diploma or GED. Fifty-one percent of participants reported living with a partner or spouse and 41.9% were nulliparous. Approximately a third of women reported smoking and 40% reported drinking alcohol in the year prior to pregnancy, with far fewer reporting these risk behaviors in early pregnancy. Eighteen percent of women were classified as having probable major depression and mean trait anxiety scores were 39.7 (standard deviation (SD)=10.4).

The overall mean perceived stress score during pregnancy was 28.3 (SD= 6.8). Mean perceived stress scores were highest in early pregnancy and decreased over the course of pregnancy, ranging from early pregnancy mean scores of 26.2 (SD=7.1) to late pregnancy mean scores of 23.3 (SD=7.8) (Table 1.2). Among study participants, 9.3% had a preterm birth (n=118), 7.8% had an infant that was born low birth weight (n=98), and 12.5% an infant that was SGA (n=157)(Table 1.3). When examining births born preterm, 75% were spontaneous and 71% were born between 34 and 36 weeks gestation (late preterm).

### **Stress and Covariates**

In bivariate analyses examining the associations between potential covariates and perceived stress during pregnancy, education and income were significantly associated with stress for all pregnancy periods (Table 1.4). Women with low levels of education and income experienced higher levels of perceived stress. Women that were categorized as "don't know/refused to respond" for income (approximately 25%), also had higher perceived stress levels. The only other sociodemographic factor that was associated with stress was maternal age. Women that were age 30 and over had lower levels of early pregnancy perceived stress than younger women. This trend was observed in mid- and late pregnancy, though the differences were not as pronounced and were not statistically significant.

When examining acculturation factors and perceived stress, women who were third generation Puerto Rican or Dominican-Americans had lower levels of perceived stress compared to those whose parents were born in Puerto Rico/Dominican Republic (second generation) or who were born there themselves (first generation)(Table 1.4). This association was near statistical significance in early pregnancy (p=0.09) and reached significance in mid-pregnancy (p=0.05). When examining level of acculturation, women

that had high levels of acculturation tended to have lower levels of mid- and late pregnancy perceived stress than women with low levels of acculturation.

Smoking prior to pregnancy was significantly associated with stress throughout pregnancy with women reporting pre-pregnancy smoking having higher levels of perceived stress (Table 1.4). Similarly, women that reported smoking during pregnancy had significantly greater levels of stress during the same pregnancy period when compared to women that reported not smoking. Alcohol consumption was associated with stress, though not consistently across all pregnancy periods. Women reporting that they consumed alcohol in pre-pregnancy had significantly higher levels of early pregnancy perceived stress, but not in mid- or late pregnancy. A similar positive association was found for alcohol consumption during pregnancy, but only in late pregnancy. As anticipated, state anxiety and depression were highly positively significantly associated with perceived stress at all pregnancy timepoints assessed. Trait anxiety was also associated with perceived stress throughout pregnancy.

### **Adverse Birth Outcomes and Covariates**

In bivariate analyses, women who had preterm births or low birthweight infants were more likely to have had a history of preterm birth and have smoked in midpregnancy than women that had a term birth (Table 1.5). Women with low birth weight infants were also more likely to have smoked in late pregnancy. No other factors were associated with preterm birth or low birth weight.

SGA was also associated with smoking. Women that gave birth to an SGA infant were more likely to have smoked in pre-, early or late pregnancy compared to women

that did not give birth to an SGA infant. SGA was also found to be associated with prepregnancy parity, BMI, and education. Among women that had SGA infants, a larger proportion were identified as nulliparous and having a pre-pregnancy BMI below (less than 18.5) or within the normal range (18.5 - 25.0) as compared to women that did not have infants born SGA. In regards to education, women that had SGA infants were less likely to have completed high school or its equivalency. Finally, the only other covariate associated with SGA was late pregnancy state anxiety, with a larger proportion of women having SGA infants in the highest quartile of state anxiety when compared to women that did not have an SGA infant.

# **Perceived Stress and Adverse Birth Outcomes**

Early pregnancy perceived stress was not associated with preterm birth in unadjusted or adjusted logistic regression analyses (Table 1.6). Mid-pregnancy perceived stress was not significantly associated with preterm birth in unadjusted analysis (Table 1.6) or multivariable analyses adjusting for identified sociodemographic/health (Table 1.6, adjusted Model 1) or behavioral confounders (Table 1.6, adjusted Model 2). However, after adjusting for sociodemographic/health and other psychological measures, a positive association was found between perceived stress and preterm birth with women experiencing higher levels of stress at greater risk for preterm birth (Table 1.6, adjusted Model 3). Women in the 2<sup>nd</sup> quartile had an odds ratio (OR) of 1.81 (95% CI= 0.80, 4.10), the 3<sup>rd</sup> quartile an OR of 2.55 (95% CI= 1.14, 5.67), and the 4<sup>th</sup> quartile an OR of 3.80 (95% CI= 1.58, 9.16; p-trend<0.01) when compared to women in the lowest quartile. A positive association was also found for the continuous measure of perceived stress with a 1-unit increase in the PSS associated with a 7% greater odds of preterm birth (OR=1.07, 95% CI=1.02,1.12). After further adjusting for behavioral factors, associations remained significant, though were slightly attenuated for the continuous measure of perceived stress and the highest quartile of the categorical measure (Table 1.6, Model 4).

Early pregnancy perceived stress was not found to be associated with low birth weight in unadjusted analysis (Table 1.7) or after adjusting for sociodemographic/health factors (Table 1.7, adjusted Model 1). However, after further adjusting for other psychological measures, there was found to be a significant positive association with every 1-unit increase in the PSS associated with a 7% higher risk of LBW (OR=1.07, 95% CI=1.01, 1.12). Similarly, when early pregnancy perceived stress was analyzed as a categorical variable in this adjusted model, women at higher levels of perceived stress had greater odds of low birth weight compared to women that had the lowest level of stress, though the findings were not significant (1.7, adjusted Model 3).

Greater levels of mid-pregnancy perceived stress was found to increase risk for low birth weight in both unadjusted and adjusted analyses. In unadjusted analyses, elevated risk was found for each 1-unit increase in the continuous PSS measure (OR=1.04, 95% CI=1.00, 1.08). Though risk was elevated with increasing quartiles of perceived stress in unadjusted analyses, the increased risk approached, but did not reach significance (Q4 OR=2.11, 95% CI=0.95, 4.70). However, after adjusting for sociodemographic/health factors (Table 1.7, adjusted Model 1), the increases in risk became more pronounced and statistically significant with women in the 3<sup>rd</sup> quartile experiencing 2.4 times the risk of low birth weight (OR=2.41, 95% CI=1.04, 5.55), and those in the highest quartile just over 2.5 times the risk of having a low birth weight baby

(OR=2.52, 95% CI=1.10, 5.82; p-trend=0.01) compared to women in the lowest quartile. The continuous PSS measure retained significance comparable to unadjusted values. Models did not adjust for behavioral or psychological factors as none were identified as confounders. Late pregnancy perceived stress was not found to be associated with low birth weight in unadjusted analysis or adjusted analyses.

Perceived stress during pregnancy was not found to be associated with SGA in adjusted or unadjusted analyses (table 1.8). Neither the continuous nor categorical perceived stress measure was associated with increased risk.

Antidepressant use is a possible confounder of the association between perceived stress and adverse birth outcomes. Thirty-one women (2.4% of participants) were identified as likely having used antidepressants based on information gathered from the medical record and prescription databases. In sensitivity analyses that did not include these women, findings remained the same with elevated levels of mid-pregnancy perceived stress associated with both preterm birth in adjusted analysis, and low birth weight in both unadjusted and adjusted analyses (Table 1.9). Of note, the estimates of effect were more pronounced after removing women with likely pregnancy antidepressant use than those in the comparable unadjusted and adjusted full analyses that included all participants.

### Stress, Anxiety, Depression and Adverse Birth Outcomes

Analyses were conducted to determine whether the effect of stress on risk for adverse birth outcomes varied by anxiety and depression level. In unadjusted stratified logistic regression analysis that examined perceived stress as a continuous measure, it was found that increased levels of mid-pregnancy perceived stress increased risk for preterm birth and low birth weight among women that did not have probable major depression ( $OR_{PTB}$ =1.05, 95% CI=1.01, 1.10;  $OR_{LBW}$ =1.05, 95% CI=1.00, 1.10)(Table 1.10). Similar increased risk due to greater levels of mid-pregnancy perceived stress was observed for preterm birth among women who did not have high levels of anxiety (OR=1.05, 95% CI=1.00, 1.10). The effect estimate was also elevated among women that had probable major depression and among those that had high levels of anxiety, though to a lesser extent and the findings were not statistically significant; however, power was limited to detect an effect due to smaller sample sizes in these strata. Perceived stress in early and late pregnancy was not significantly associated with preterm birth or low birth weight. No associations were found between perceived stress during pregnancy and SGA.

Composite variables of stress and depression and stress and anxiety were examined in unadjusted and adjusted analyses to better understand potential interactive or synergistic effects. Women who had both a high level of perceived stress and a high level of state anxiety in late pregnancy were at increased risk for having an infant born SGA when compared to women that had low levels of both stress and anxiety in unadjusted (OR=1.98, 95% CI=1.13, 3.49) and adjusted analyses (OR=2.08, 95% CI=1.16, 3.72)(Table 1.11). No other associations were observed between the composite variables and birth outcomes.

#### **Patterns of Perceived Stress and Adverse Birth Outcomes**

When examining the effects of patterns of perceived stress during pregnancy on preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA, change in PSS score from early to midpregnancy was not associated with any of the adverse birth outcomes. Upon examination of change in PSS scores from early to late pregnancy, it was found that for each unit increase in the PSS, there was a 5% increase in odds of SGA in adjusted analyses that included control for stress in early pregnancy (OR=1.05, 95% CI=1.00, 1.09). This association was not observed in unadjusted analyses or analyses that only adjusted for sociodemographic/health factors. No other associations were found between the continuous change measure of the PSS at any timepoint and preterm birth, low birth weight, or SGA. In addition, when change scores were grouped as decrease vs. no change/increase no associations were found with any of the adverse birth outcomes (Table 1.12).

When evaluating duration of exposure to high stress during pregnancy as a potential risk factor for preterm birth, low birthweight and SGA, exposure to high levels of perceived stress in one or two time periods was not found to increase risk for any of the adverse birth outcomes when compared to women that did not experience high levels of stress during pregnancy (Table 1.12).

### **Perceived Stress and Type of Preterm Birth**

In unadjusted analyses assessing the association between perceived stress and types of preterm birth, no association was found between level of perceived stress and spontaneous or medically indicated preterm births (Table 1.13). Similarly, no association was found when examining the relationship between stress and types of spontaneous preterm birth (preterm labor, PPROM). When examining whether perceived stress is associated with preterm births categorized by gestational age, no associations were found with either early or late preterm births (Table 1.13). However, power was limited in these analyses due to small sample size.

# **Discussion**

In one of few prospective cohort studies examining whether stress during pregnancy is associated with preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA in a Hispanic population, we found that higher levels of perceived stress in mid-pregnancy increased risk for low birth weight in adjusted analyses. A similar association was found between mid-pregnancy stress levels and preterm birth, in adjusted analyses that included the other psychological measures of depression and anxiety. Stress in early pregnancy was found to be associated with low birth weight in adjusted analysis that included other psychological measures, but only when stress was assessed as a continuous measure. Stress was not associated with preterm birth or low birth weight at any other time point, or with SGA at any time during pregnancy. However, women that experienced high levels of both stress and anxiety in late pregnancy had a higher risk of giving birth to an SGA infant when compared to women that did not have high levels of either. In addition, increase in PSS score from early to late pregnancy was found to increase risk for SGA. Duration of exposure to stress during pregnancy was not associated with any of the adverse birth outcomes examined.

Our findings that greater levels of stress increase risk for preterm birth and low birth weight are similar to those of several other studies,<sup>21, 24, 27, 35, 53, 77, 78</sup> though some studies have not found this association.<sup>28, 31, 33, 41, 49, 52, 79</sup> In one of the only other studies to examine the association between stress and preterm birth or low birth weight in a Hispanic population, Ruiz et. al did not find that a greater level of perceived stress was associated with gestational age.<sup>79</sup> This study consisted of a predominantly Mexican-American study population. Among the other few studies that included a predominantly Hispanic population, most found that stress increased risk for preterm birth, or decreased gestational age at birth, as well as lower birth weight.<sup>35, 77, 80</sup> Our findings that stress was not associated with SGA when stress was examined as an independent predictor is consistent with the majority of studies examining this association.<sup>27, 49, 51-54, 57, 58, 60, 81</sup>

Difference in exposure to chronic stress is one of several factors that may account for variation in study findings. The Hispanic women included in this study were predominantly of low SES and have likely experienced high levels of chronic stress due to lack of resources and other challenges. This is reflected in the high mean PSS scores, with a mean score in early pregnancy (mean=26.2, SD=7.1) higher than that found for women (mean=20.2, SD=7.8) or Hispanics (mean=21.3, SD=7.8) in a U.S. probability sample.<sup>23</sup> Generally, when stress has been assessed with the PSS, fewer studies have shown a positive association between stress at a single timepoint and preterm birth or low birth weight. It is possible that the discrepancy in findings from studies examining the association between perceived stress and preterm birth and low birth weight are due to potential complexities related to the effect of chronic stress on physiological mechanisms as discussed in the physiologic mechanism section below.

### **Patterns of Stress**

Only two other studies have examined the effects of patterns of stress on adverse birth outcomes with both focusing on preterm birth/gestational age. As discussed previously, increases in stress over the course of pregnancy are theorized to indicate a susceptibility to stress, as research suggests that both the physiologic stress response and the appraisal of experiences as stressful diminish as pregnancy progresses.<sup>22, 26</sup> Glynn et al. found that an increase in perceived stress from mid- to late pregnancy as a dichotomous measure was associated with an increased risk of preterm birth, though change in stress as a continuous measure was not associated with preterm birth.<sup>22</sup> Ruiz et al. found an inverse linear association between perceived stress from mid- to late pregnancy, as a continuous measure, and length of gestation.<sup>24</sup> Interestingly, neither study found an association between perceived stress and length of gestation or preterm birth at either timepoint. When examining patterns of stress and preterm birth, we were only able to examine change in stress from early to mid- pregnancy. We did not find an association between change in stress during this timeframe and preterm birth. However, we did find that increases in perceived stress from early to late pregnancy were associated with increased risk for SGA. This is the first study to our knowledge to examine the effect of pattern of perceived stress during pregnancy on SGA and low birth. We did not find an association between pattern of perceived stress and low birth weight.

No other studies have examined the effect of duration of exposure to stress and adverse birth outcomes. This may be particularly relevant to low birth weight and SGA, as chronic exposure to glucocorticoids and catecholamines associated with the stress

response are believed to be associated with growth restriction and prolonged growth restriction may lead to the clinical outcomes of low birthweight and SGA. To our knowledge, this is the first study to examine duration of exposure to high levels of stress during pregnancy and low birth weight or SGA. We did not find that a greater duration of exposure increased risk for low birth weight or SGA.

# Stress, Anxiety and Depression – the Role of other Psychological Factors

Few studies have examined how stress may interact with other psychological factors, particularly depression and anxiety, to affect risk for adverse birth outcomes, and those that have been conducted have focused on preterm birth.<sup>38, 82</sup> Our study found that women that had high levels of stress and anxiety in late pregnancy were at increased risk for an infant born SGA. It is possible that the combination of these factors may increase risk for SGA, or that women that do not have high levels of stress or anxiety. Conversely, it is also possible that these women learned that their fetus was small-forgestational age during pregnancy, which led to high levels of stress and anxiety in late pregnancy. More research is needed to better understand how high levels of stress and anxiety may affect fetal growth.

The majority of studies have accounted for depression and anxiety by adjusting for these factors in analyses to gain an understanding of the role of stress as an independent risk factor since these psychological factors often co-occur.<sup>28, 30, 34, 43, 44, 83, 84</sup> Our study found that elevated levels of mid-pregnancy stress increased risk for low birth weight in adjusted analyses that included depression and anxiety. However, we found

that early pregnancy stress only increased risk for low birth weight when adjusted analyses included trait anxiety, which was the only psychological factor found to be a confounder. Similarly, when examining preterm birth, we found that though women with higher levels of mid-pregnancy stress had greater odds of preterm birth in adjusted analyses that did not include anxiety and depression, the risk did not become significant until after these psychological factors were included as confounders in the adjusted model. When interpreting these findings, one must consider the interrelationship between stress, anxiety, and depression. Both constructs underlying some psychological factors and the instruments used to measure them have a fair amount of overlap, which can be problematic when attempting to tease out independent effects in health research.<sup>85</sup> Conceptually, perceived stress, anxiety and depression are related, as stress is believed to be a precipitating factor for anxiety and depression disorders in some cases.<sup>86, 87</sup> Similarly, there are overlaps between the PSS, the EPDS and the STAI. For example, all three instruments have questions related to control and coping. Our findings suggest that aspects of perceived stress not shared with depression and anxiety may increase risk for preterm birth.

# Physiologic Mechanism between Stress and Risk for Adverse Birth Outcomes

Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain how stress may increase risk for adverse birth outcomes, primarily focusing on the physiologic stress response and on behavioral risk factors associated with stress (e.g. smoking). We found that elevated levels of perceived stress in mid-pregnancy increased risk for preterm birth in analyses that included adjustment for traditional risk factors, other psychological measures, and

smoking and alcohol consumption. Smoking and alcohol consumption were not included in adjusted analyses examining the effect of stress on low birth weight as they were not found to be confounders in our analyses, though in subanalyses, the effect remained when these two behavioral risk factors were included in the model (results not shown). These findings suggest that other mechanisms may be responsible for increased risk due to stress, including the physiologic stress mechanisms (e.g. CRH, norepinephrine, cortisol) discussed previously.

As discussed earlier, differences in levels of stress hormones and HPA axis function during pregnancy have been found to vary by race/ethnicity.<sup>6, 7, 15-17</sup> It is not clear if these differences are due to exposure to chronic stress experienced by some racial/ethnic groups or other factors that may lead to these differences. Exposure to chronic stress is believed to lead to different effects than acute stress. Animal research suggests that exposure to chronic stress leads to a dysregulation of the HPA axis and a blunted physiologic stress response over time.<sup>88</sup> However, a recent review by Herman concludes that though there is a habituation to the chronic stressors, the research suggests that there is also an increased sensitivity and reactivity to new stressors.<sup>89</sup> In addition, findings from some studies suggests that stress hormones may have a different effect among those that are chronically stressed such that lower levels of glucocorticoids may have more pronounced effects on body systems.

These findings support Kramer's theory that chronic stress may lead to lower levels of CRH during pregnancy found in some racial/ethnic groups, but that risk for preterm birth associated with increases in CRH is greater among women exposed to chronic stress.<sup>18</sup> However, as some studies have found that racial/ethnic differences in

stress hormone levels during pregnancy have persisted after adjustment for factors that are likely contributors to exposure to chronic stress, such as indicators of socioeconomic status, more research is needed to understand the causes of these differences and how they affect risk for adverse birth outcomes among these at-risk populations. We found that elevated levels of stress in mid-pregnancy increased risk for preterm birth and low birth weight in a population of Hispanic women. This has not been consistently found in other studies, but this may be due to potential racial/ethnic differences in study populations and/or differences in exposure to chronic stress.

# **Strengths and Limitations**

Our study is one of few studies to examine the association between stress and adverse birth outcomes in a Hispanic population. In addition, it is one of few studies to examine stress at multiple time points during pregnancy and the effect of patterns of exposure to stress during pregnancy on preterm birth. It is the only study to examine the effect of patterns of exposure to stress on low birth weight and SGA. Our study included adjustment for a number of confounders, which is lacking in some studies. Also, we used a measure of stress, perceived stress, that takes into account the stress appraisal process. We also explored how stress may act in synergy with depression and anxiety to increase risk for adverse birth outcomes, and the independent effect of stress when taking into account these psychological factors.

Our study is subject to several potential limitations. Nondifferential misclassification of perceived stress may have occurred. Though the PSS has been demonstrated to have adequate reliability (Cronbach's alpha=0.75-0.81, rest-retest

reliability=0.55-0.85), reliability measures were below the "good" or "excellent" range indicating the potential for misclassification. In addition, there is likely individual variability in one's willingness to answer affirmative to PSS questions stating that they feel "out of control" or "unable to cope". Also, though the Spanish version of the PSS has demonstrated good reliability in a European Spanish population, the instrument has not been validated in a Spanish-speaking population in the United States, particularly a Puerto Rican population. Previous research has shown that reliability of the scale may vary across Spanish-speaking populations of differing descent, likely due to differences in interpreting the questions.<sup>90</sup> Thus, it is possible that the instrument's reliability is lower in a Puerto Rican population. Nondifferential misclassficiation of stress would have biased our results towards the null. Though it is likely that this occurred to some degree, we expect that it did not significantly affect our results.

It is possible that misclassification of preterm birth occurred as gestational age is determined through the "best clinical estimate," which most frequently used ultrasound and LMP. As ultrasounds are evaluated based on average growth trajectories, and these averages may not reflect individual growth patterns, the obstetrician identified gestational age at birth may not reflect the "true" gestational age of the infant. LMP provides a more inexact estimate of gestational age as it assumes an average 14 days between LMP and conception that does not reflect the wide-range of individual variability. Variability in both these estimates would lead to nondifferential misclassification of preterm births, which would bias the results towards the null. However, we do not expect large differences between the "true" and obstetrician identified gestational age.

This potential misclassification of gestational age would also occur when identifying SGA infants, as case status is determined by gestational age information in addition to birth weight. Similarly, we would expect nondifferential misclassification to occur when determining SGA. SGA would be subject to an additional potential source of nondifferential misclassification as the weight for gestational age cut-points used to identify SGA infants are based on a Hispanic population of varying descent,<sup>74</sup> and studies have found that average birth weights may vary among Hispanics based on country of descent.<sup>3</sup> Another possible source of misclassification for SGA is the potential variation in birth weight measurement as the scales used to measure newborns likely have some measurement variability, though we anticipate this to be minimal as they are regularly calibrated. This would also be a potential source of misclassification for low birth weight. Nondifferential misclassification of any of the adverse birth outcomes would bias the results to the null.

Selection bias could have occurred as we did not have complete stress data on participants over the course of pregnancy and it is possible that woman with high stress levels may have dropped out or did not participate in all of the interviews because of their high stress. When comparing study participants with mid-pregnancy stress data to those without, we found that trait anxiety was higher among participants that did not have midpregnancy stress data, though levels did not quite reach statistical significance (Trait Anxiety 4<sup>th</sup> Quartile: with mid-pregnancy PSS data=21.5%; without mid-pregnancy PSS data=25.8%). Similarly, the prevalence of likely major depression in early pregnancy was slightly higher among women missing mid-pregnancy stress data (18.6%) when comparing to women with mid-pregnancy data (17.5%). As trait anxiety and major

depression were positively associated with stress in our population, this suggests that participants that did not have mid- and late pregnancy stress data may have had higher stress levels. In addition, low birth weight rates were higher among women missing midpregnancy stress data when compared to those with mid-pregnancy data (8.8% vs. 7.2%). Preterm birth rates did not vary substantially between women with (9.2%) and without (9.5%) mid-pregnancy stress data. Thus, it is possible that women with high midpregnancy stress levels that gave birth to low birth weight babies were more likely to have incomplete mid-pregnancy data, which could have lead to a bias to the null for the association between mid-pregnancy stress and low birth weight. If stress were associated with preterm birth, low birth weight or SGA in late pregnancy, then these results would also be biased towards the null.

As this is a prospective study, information bias would occur if adverse birth outcome status was ascertained differentially based on stress level. This is unlikely to have occurred as information on adverse birth outcome status was obtained through medical record abstraction by an abstractor blinded to the stress level of the participant. In addition, the study obstetrician that verified cases of preterm birth was also blinded to the stress level of the participants during pregnancy.

We adjusted for a number of important confounders in our analyses. One important potential confounder that we did not have complete information on was anti-depressant use. Stress is positively associated with depression,<sup>25</sup> and subsequently anti-depressant use. Though results have been conflicting overall, some studies have shown that the use of some anti-depressants during pregnancy may be associated with increased

risk of preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA,<sup>76</sup> thus indicating the potential for positive confounding. Using information from electronic medical records and the hospital prescription database, we conducted a sensitivity analysis to determine if the relationship between stress and each of the adverse birth outcomes is different among participants that were not prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy. We found that the association between perceived stress and preterm birth and low birth weight persisted when only including those woman that did not report antidepressant use or that were not prescribed antidepressants. However, it is unlikely that all woman that took antidepressants were identified through this method as only 31 woman were identified. In addition, the anti-depressant use information was subject to potential misclassification as it is possible that some women prescribed antidepressants did not take them. Also, women that were prescribed anti-depressants by a health provider outside of Baystate Health System were not included as the database only included women prescribed medication by a Baystate provider. However, as we found that the effect estimate of the association between perceived stress and low birth weight became more pronounced with the exclusion of the women prescribed or self-reporting anti-depressant use, we do not anticipate that confounding accounted for our results.

Another set of potential confounders that we did not adjust for are maternal pregnancy complications, such as gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), gestational hypertension and pre-eclampsia. Generally, these conditions may increase risk for adverse birth outcomes, though in the case of GDM, risk for growth restriction may decrease as GDM may lead to macrosomia. In addition, it is possible that discovery of these conditions may increase stress for the mother in mid- to late pregnancy as they are

typically diagnosed or manifest during this timeframe, which creates the potential for positive confounding. Though data was available for these conditions, we were unable to adjust for them in multivariable logistic regression analysis due to the rarity of occurrence leading to small sample size within some strata. Therefore, we conducted a sensitivity analysis excluding participants with GDM, gestational hypertension or preeclampsia. We found that that association between mid-pregnancy stress score (continuous) and low birth weight persisted after excluding these participants.

The results of these studies may be generalizable to pregnant Hispanic women and also women that have experienced chronic stress. Hypothesized mechanisms explaining the relationship between stress and the adverse birth outcomes of interest primarily involve CRH and cortisol and studies suggest that levels of these hormones may vary during pregnancy.<sup>6, 16</sup> In addition, it has been found that the effect of cumulative stress on cortisol levels during pregnancy may vary by ethnic background.<sup>7</sup> If these hormone levels are inherently different for Hispanic women during pregnancy and the effect of stress on these hormone levels varies by race/ethnicity, it is possible that the relationship between stress and preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA would be different for women from other racial/ethnic backgrounds. However, it has also been suggested that these racial/ethnic differences may have occurred as a result of chronic stress.<sup>18</sup> If this is the case, then the results would be generalizable to women that have experienced chronic stress.

#### Conclusion

Few studies have examined the association between stress and preterm birth, low birth weight, and small-for-gestational age in a Hispanic population. Those that have been conducted focused primarily on a Mexican population and were limited by small sample size. Given the differences in stress hormone levels and HPA-axis function during pregnancy observed in some racial/ethnic groups, it is important to examine the effect of stress within Puerto Rican women and other high risk groups that experience disproportionately high rates of these adverse birth outcomes. Many of the groups experiencing these disparities are subject to numerous stressors during pregnancy and over the course of the lifetime. We are only beginning to understand the complexities of the physiologic stress processes and how these processes may affect health and contribute to disparities, including those related to adverse birth outcomes. Research suggests that exposure to stressors over the lifecourse, including chronic stress and exposure to stress during susceptible periods of exposure such as those in utero, may affect both physiologic stress response to stressors later in life, including during pregnancy. These complexities likely contribute to the inconsistent findings in the literature when examining the role of stress during pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes. Our study found that in a high risk population of Puerto Rican woman that has experienced chronic stress, perceived stress in mid-pregnancy and increases in perceived stress over the course of pregnancy increased risk for some adverse birth outcomes. More research is needed to better understand the stress processes that contribute to these increased risks.

Categorical Measures	n	%
Maternal Age		
16-19	396	31.3
20-24	498	39.3
25-29	223	17.6
$\geq 30$	149	11.8
missing		
Pre-Pregnancy BMI		
less than 18.5	78	6.2
18.5-<25.0	604	48.1
25.0-<30.0	292	23.3
30 or greater	281	22.4
missing	11	
Education		
Less than high school	582	48.8
High school graduate or GED	386	32.4
Post high school	224	18.8
missing	74	
Income		
less than \$15,000	357	30.2
\$15,000-\$30,000	182	15.4
\$30,000 or greater	75	6.4
Don't Know/Refused	567	48.0
missing	85	
Parity		41.0
0 live births	529	41.9
1 live birth	381	30.2
2 or more live births	353	28.0
missing	3	
Acculturation		
Low	897	79.2
High	235	20.8
•		20.0
missing	134	
Generation in U.S.		
Born in PR/DR	576	47.0
Parent born in PR/DR	580	47.4
Grandparent born in PR/DR	69	5.6
1		5.0
missing	41	
Live with partner/spouse		
no	574	48.7
ves	604	51.3
missing	88	
Smoking (pre-pregnancy)	~~	
no	801	67.1
yes	392	32.9
missing	73	

 Table 1.1 Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1266)

Categorical Measures	n	%
Alcohol (pre-pregnancy)		
no	718	60.2
yes	475	39.8
missing	73	
Smoking (early pregnancy)		
no	718	85.9
yes	118	14.1
missing	430	
Alcohol (early pregnancy)		
no	818	97.4
yes	22	2.6
missing	426	
Probable Major Depression (early		
pregnancy)		
no	687	82.0
yes	151	18.0
missing	428	
Continuous Measure	Mean	SD
Trait Anxiety	39.7	10.4

Table 1.1 Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1266)(continued)

Table 1.2 Distribution of perceived stress (PSS-14 scores) in the study population:Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1266)

		-				
Mean	SD	_				
24.8	6.8					
26.2	7.1					
25.2	7.3					
23.3	7.8					
	PSS Score					
n	%	Mean	SD	IQR		
268	31.1	18.2	3.6	5.0		
190	22.0	24.5	1.2	3.0		
207	24.0	28.8	1.4	2.0		
197	22.9	35.7	3.7	4.0		
214	27.0	16.1	3.7	5.0		
195	24.6	23.1	1.4	2.0		
195	24.6	27.9	1.4	2.0		
190	23.9	34.6	3.4	4.0		
196	25.6	13.8	4.0	5.0		
200	26.1	20.9	1.4	2.0		
181	23.6	26.0	1.4	2.0		
189	24.7	33.3	4.3	5.0		
	26.2 25.2 23.3 <b>n</b> 268 190 207 197 214 195 195 190 196 200 181	24.8         6.8           26.2         7.1           25.2         7.3           23.3         7.8           n         %           268         31.1           190         22.0           207         24.0           197         22.9           214         27.0           195         24.6           190         23.9           196         25.6           200         26.1           181         23.6	24.8         6.8           26.2         7.1           25.2         7.3           23.3         7.8 <b>PS</b> Mean           268         31.1         18.2           190         22.0         24.5           207         24.0         28.8           197         22.9         35.7           214         27.0         16.1           195         24.6         23.1           195         24.6         27.9           190         23.9         34.6           196         25.6         13.8           200         26.1         20.9           181         23.6         26.0	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		

		n	%
Preterm Birth* - Total (n=1266)			
	Yes	118	9.3
	No	1148	90.7
Low Birth Weight** (n=1252)			
	Yes	98	7.8
	No	1154	92.2
Small for Gestational Age*** (n=1252)			
8 ( )	Yes	157	12.5
	No	1095	87.5
Type of Preterm Birth			
Preterm Birth Precipitating Event			
Medically Indicated			
	Yes	28	2.4
	No	1148	97.6
Spontaneous	1.0	11.10	27.0
Spenianeeus	Yes	89	7.2
	No	1148	92.8
PPROM	1.0	11.10	2.0
	Yes	33	2.8
	No	1148	97.2
Pre-term labor	1.0	11.10	, . <u> </u>
	Yes	56	4.7
	No	1148	95.3
Preterm Birth by Gestational Age	1.0	11.10	20.0
Early preterm (<34 weeks)			
Early preterin ( 51 weeks)	Yes	34	2.9
	No	1148	97.1
Late Preterm (34-36 weeks)	1.0	1110	21.1
	Yes	84	6.8
	No	1148	93.2
*	110	1110	,,,,,

Table 1.3 Distribution of birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1266)

\*gestational age <37 weeks \*\*less than 2,500 grams \*\*\* less than 10th percentile of weight for gestational age

				PSS Sc	ores (co	ontinuous)			
	Ea	rly Preg		Mi	d-Preg	•		te Preg	
	mean	SD	p-value*	mean	SD	p-value*	mean	SD	p-value*
Maternal Age	06.17	7.02	-0.01	25.70	6.05	0.10	<b>a</b> a oa	7.20	0.16
	26.17	7.03	< 0.01	25.79	6.95	0.19	23.93	7.30	0.16
20-24		6.70		25.24	7.29		23.47	7.80	
	26.35	7.14		24.66	7.47		22.90	8.03	
	23.39	8.18		24.02	8.10		21.76	8.47	
Pre-Pregnancy BMI less than 18.5	26.14	6.51	0.09	25.18	6.17	0.37	23.51	8.35	0.93
18.5-<25.0		6.85	0.09	25.18	7.25	0.57	23.51	8.55 7.59	0.95
25.0-<30.0		0.85 7.66		23.49	7.23		23.05	7.56	
30 or greater		7.29		25.34	7.82		23.03	8.26	
Education	20.23	1.29		25.54	7.82		23.21	8.20	
Less than high school	26.97	7.20	< 0.01	25.54	7.29	0.02	24.22	7.84	< 0.01
High school graduate or GED		7.02	<0.01	23.27	7.21	0.02	23.19	7.66	-0.01
Post high school		6.94		23.45	7.11		21.89	7.13	
Income	21.10	0.71		25.15	,		21.07	7.15	
less than \$15,000	26.75	7.39	< 0.01	26.56	7.40	< 0.01	24.33	8.06	0.01
\$15,000-\$30,000		6.84		23.38	6.70		21.89	6.89	
\$30,000 or greater		6.87		21.19	7.43		21.45	7.61	
Don't Know/Refused		7.01		25.07	7.10		23.75	7.58	
Parity									
0 live births	26.20	6.84	0.95	25.26	7.21	0.90	22.95	7.47	0.53
1 live birth	26.02	7.07		24.98	7.36		23.50	7.47	
2 or more live births	26.16	7.24		25.20	7.54		23.67	8.55	
History of Preterm Delivery									
no	26.18	7.14	0.73	25.13	7.29	0.69	23.22	7.81	0.12
yes	25.89	7.17		25.46	7.55		24.86	7.67	
History of IUGR									
no	26.04	7.10	0.67	25.09	7.30	0.59	23.39	7.79	0.94
yes	24.50	8.06		29.00			23.00	7.07	
Acculturation									
Low	26.11	7.02	0.84	25.35	7.10	0.06	23.76	7.50	0.06
			0.04			0.00			0.00
e	25.99	7.54		24.04	7.79		22.47	7.96	
Generation in U.S.									
Born in PR/DR	25.89	7.03	0.09	24.71	7.39	0.05	23.14	7.62	0.88
Parent born in PR/DR	26.67	7.48		25.76	7.36		23.40	8.12	
Grandparent born in PR/DR		5.32		23.59	6.53		22.96	5.57	
1	24.33	5.52		23.39	0.55		22.90	5.57	
Live with partner/spouse									
no	26.38	7.36	0.38	25.43	7.42	0.22	23.95	7.74	0.12
yes	25.95	6.95		24.77	7.16		23.08	7.59	
Trait Anxiety									
	19.88	5.69	< 0.01	19.36	6.39	< 0.01	18.63	7.05	< 0.01
	23.95	4.89		23.59	5.61		22.08	6.06	
	27.50	4.59		26.96	5.50		25.38	5.78	
	33.00	5.62		30.50	6.26		29.33	7.25	
Pre-Pregnancy									
Smoking									
	25.40	6.81	< 0.01	24.53	7.22	< 0.01	22.81	7.50	< 0.01
-	27.55	7.60		26.34	7.21		24.59	8.06	
Alcohol									
no		7.11	< 0.01	24.81	7.64	0.17	23.10	7.75	0.19
yes	26.97	7.10		25.56	6.63		23.86	7.63	

Table 1.4 Distribution of covariates by stress quartiles in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

	Fa	rly Preg	manev		ores (co d-Preg	ontinuous) nancy	La	te Pregi	ianev
	mean	SD	p-value*	mean	SD	p-value*	mean	p-value*	
Early Pregnancy	mean	50	p-value	mean	50	p-value	mean	SD	p-value
Smoking									
	25.10	7.07	< 0.01	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a	
	28.64	7.37	0.01	11/4					
Alcohol	20.01	1.01							
no	26.10	7.19	0.33	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a	
	27.62	6.88	0.00	11/ u	11/ <b>u</b>		11/4	11/ <b>u</b>	
Probable Major Depression	27.02	0.00							
	24.60	6.52	< 0.01	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a	
ves		5.73	\$0.01	11/ a	n/a		11/ u	n/a	
Mid-Pregnancy	52.74	5.75							
Smoking									
no	n/a	n/a		24.69	7.18	< 0.01	n/a	n/a	
ves	11/ a	11/ a		28.28	7.57	\$0.01	11/ a	11/ a	
Alcohol				20.20	1.51				
no	n/a	n/a		25.11	7.34	0.21	n/a	n/a	
ves	11/ a	11/ a		28.38	5.29	0.21	11/ a	11/ a	
5				28.38	5.29				
Probable Major Depression	n/a	n/a		23.38	6.56	< 0.01	n/a	n/a	
no	II/a	II/a		33.00	5.12	<0.01	II/a	II/a	
yes				33.00	3.12				
State Anxiety	<b>m</b> /a	n/a		19.67	6.83	< 0.01	n/a	n/a	
lst Q	n/a	n/a		23.18	0.83 5.60	<0.01	n/a	n/a	
2nd Q									
3rd Q				26.00 31.29	5.90 5.54				
4th Q				31.29	5.54				
Late Pregnancy									
Smoking	,	,		,	,		<b>aa</b> 00	7.65	-0.01
no	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a		23.00	7.65	< 0.01
yes							26.14	8.41	
Alcohol	,	,		,	,		<u></u>	7 70	-0.01
no	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a		23.22	7.70	< 0.01
yes							31.70	10.30	
Depression	,	,		,	,		<b>01</b> 01	7.06	.0.01
no	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a		21.91	7.06	< 0.01
yes							32.72	5.64	
State Anxiety									
1st Q	n/a	n/a		n/a	n/a		17.78	6.58	< 0.01
2nd Q							21.17	6.06	
3rd Q							24.70	6.15	
4th Q							30.34	6.50	

Table 1.4 Distribution of covariates by stress quartiles in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011
(continued)

\*T-test or ANOVA

	Р	retern	n Birt	th(n=1	266)	Low Birth Weight (n=1252)					Small for Gestational Age (n=1252)				l Age
	Ν	No	1	Yes		No Yes				No Yes					
	n	%	n	%	p- value*	n	%	n	%	p- value*	n	%	n	%	p- value*
Maternal Age															
16-19 20-24	355 460	30.9 40.1	41 38	34.8 32.2	0.38	355 459	30.8 39.8	35 33	35.7 33.7	0.53	336 426	30.7 38.9	54 66	34.4 42.0	0.33
20-24 25-29	201	40.1 17.5	22	18.6		206	17.9	16	16.3		420 198	38.9 18.1	24	42.0 15.3	
>=30	132	11.5	17	14.4		134	11.6	14	14.3		135	12.3	13	8.3	
Pre-Pregnancy BMI			- /												
less than 18.5	69	6.1	9	7.8	0.37	68	5.9	8	8.3	0.12	60	5.5	16	10.3	0.05
18.5-<25.0	551	48.4	53	45.7		542	47.3	55	56.7		517	47.6	80	51.3	
25.0-<30.0	259	22.7	33	28.5		270	23.6	20	20.6		258	23.8	32	20.5	
30 or greater Education	260	22.8	21	18.1		265	23.1	14	14.4		251	23.1	28	18.0	
Less than high school	528	48.6	54	50.9	0.43	529	48.5	45	51.1	0.11	487	47.1	87	60.0	0.01
High school graduate or GED	349	32.1	37	34.9	0.15	350	32.1	33	37.5	0.11	347	33.6	36	24.8	0.01
Post high school	209	19.2	15	14.2		212	19.4	10	11.4		200	19.3	22	15.2	
Income															
less than \$15,000	330	30.7	27	25.5	0.62	332	30.7	22	25.3	0.27	309	30.2	45	31.1	0.42
\$15,000-\$30,000	166	15.4	16	15.1		168	15.5	12	13.8		160	15.6	20	13.9	
\$30,000 or greater Don't Know/Refused	69 510	6.4 47.4	6 57	5.7 53.8		71 510	6.6 47.2	3 50	3.5 57.5		69 486	6.7 47.5	5 74	3.5 51.4	
Parity	510	47.4	57	33.0		510	47.2	50	57.5		460	47.5	/4	51.4	
0 live births	477	41.7	52	44.1	0.49	474	41.2	47	48.0	0.42	437	40.0	84	53.5	0.01
1 live birth	351	30.7	30	25.4		353	30.7	26	26.5		341	31.2	38	24.2	
2 or more live births	317	27.7	36	30.5		324	28.2	25	25.5		314	28.8	35	22.3	
History of Preterm Delivery															
no		91.6	90	77.6	< 0.0001		91.2	78	80.0	< 0.01	975	90.5	135	88.2	0.37
yes	95	8.4	26	22.4		100	8.8	20	20.4		102	9.5	18	11.8	
History of IUGR	n/a	n/o	n/a	n/a	n/a	1096	99.7	94	99.0	0.29**	1041	99.7	149	99.3	0.42**
no yes	n/a	n/a n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	3	0.3	94	1.0	0.29	3	0.3	149	99.5 0.7	0.42
Acculturation	n/a	11/a	n/a	n/a	11/ a	5	0.5	1	1.0		5	0.5	1	0.7	
Low	817	78.7	80	85.1	0.14	824	79.0	64	82.1	0.52	779	79.3	109	79.0	0.94
High	221	21.3	14	14.9		219	21.0	14	18.0		204	20.8	29	21.0	
Generation in U.S.															
Born in PR/DR	517	46.5	59	52.2	0.51	523	46.7	46	48.4	0.30	500	47.1	69	45.1	0.69
Parent born in PR/DR	531	47.8	49	43.4		530	47.4	47	49.5		500	47.1	77	50.3	
Grandparent born in PR/DR Live with partner/spouse	64	5.8	5	4.4		66	5.9	2	2.1		61	5.8	7	4.6	
no	526	49.0	48	45.7	0.52	525	48.7	44	50.6	0.73	498	48.7	71	49.3	0.90
yes	547	51.0	57	54.3	0.52	554	51.3	43	49.4	0.75	524	51.3	73	50.7	0.90
Trait Anxiety															
1st Q	295	27.7	31	30.7	0.48	298	27.8	24	29.3	0.73	283	27.9	39	27.7	0.42
2nd Q	257	24.1	26	25.7		259	24.3	20	24.4		245	24.2	34	24.1	
3rd Q	249	23.4	26	25.7		250	23.3	22	26.8		245	24.2	27	19.2	
4th Q Pre-Pregnancy	264	24.8	18	17.8		265	24.7	16	19.5		240	23.7	41	29.1	
Smoking															
no	735	67.6	66	62.3	0.27	738	67.5	53	61.6	0.27	708	68.3	83	57.6	0.01
yes		32.4	40	37.7		356	32.5		38.4		328	31.7	61	42.4	
Alcohol															
no	657	60.3	61	58.7	0.74	658	60.1	51	60.0	0.99	626	60.4	83	57.6	0.52
yes	432	39.7	43	41.4		437	39.9	34	40.0		410	39.6	61	42.4	
Early Pregnancy															
Smoking no	648	86.4	70	81.4	0.21	658	86.0	52	83.9	0.64	638	87.2	72	75.6	< 0.01
ves	102	13.6	16	18.6	0.21	107	14.0	10	16.1	0.04	94	12.8	23	24.2	-0.01
Alcohol				- 0.0		- • /			- 0.1						
no	736	97.6	82	95.4	0.27**	749	97.4	60	96.8	0.68**	715	97.2	94	99.0	0.50**
yes	18	2.4	4	4.7		20	2.6	2	3.2		21	2.9	1	1.1	
Probable Major Depression			_										_		
no		81.4	75	87.2	0.18	627	81.8	53	85.5	0.46	606	82.7	72	77.4	0.21
yes	140	18.6	11	12.8		140	18.2	9	14.5		127	17.3	21	22.6	
Mid-Pregnancy Smoking															
no	621	88.5	52	76.5	< 0.01	626	88.4	42	76.4	< 0.01	591	88.0	77	84.6	0.37
	V 4 1	00.0	24	, 0.5	-0.01	020	00.7	-	, 0.4	-0.01	211	00.0	, ,	0 7.0	0.07

Table 1.5 Distribution of covariates by birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

	P	Preterm Birth(n=1266)					Low Birth Weight (n=1252)					Small for Gestational Age (n=1252)			
	I	No Yes			No Yes				No Yes						
	n	%	n	%	p- value*	n	%	n	%	p- value*	n	%	n	%	p- value*
Alcohol															
no #	690	99.0	67	98.5	0.53**	695	98.9	55	100.0	1.00**	659	98.8	91	100.0	0.61**
yes 7	7	1.0	1	1.5		8	1.1	0	0.0		8	1.2	0	0.0	
Probable Major Depression															
no #	£ 573	81.7	57	83.8	0.67	581	82.2	43	78.2	0.46	554	82.6	68	74.7	0.07
yes #	128	18.3	11	16.2		126	17.8	12	21.8		117	17.4	23	25.3	
State Anxiety															
1st Q #	160	29.5	16	26.2	0.92	163	29.3	11	26.8	0.98	151	28.5	23	33.8	0.77
2nd Q #	111	20.4	14	23.0		114	20.5	8	19.5		109	20.6	13	19.1	
3rd Q #	4 140	25.8	17	27.9		145	26.0	11	26.8		141	26.6	15	22.1	
4th Q #	132	24.3	14	23.0		135	24.2	11	26.8		129	24.3	15	25.0	
Late Pregnancy															
Smoking															
no #	636	89.0	41	87.2	0.72	634	89.4	36	78.3	0.02	595	89.9	75	80.7	< 0.01
ves #	± 79	11.1	6	12.8		75	10.6	10	21.7		67	10.1	18	19.4	
Alcohol															
no #	£ 707	98.9	45	95.7	0.12**	700	98.7	45	97.8	0.47**	654	98.8	91	97.9	0.35**
ves 8	8	1.1	2	4.3		9	1.3	1	2.2		8	1.2	2	2.2	
Probable Major Depression															
no #	619	86.8	42	89.4	0.62	618	87.4	37	80.4	0.17	581	88.0	75	81.5	0.08
ves #	94	13.2	5	10.6		89	12.6	9	19.6		79	12.0	17	18.5	
State Anxiety															
1st Q #	178	25.0	14	29.8	0.83	175	24.8	13	28.3	0.23	167	25.3	21	22.6	0.05
2nd Q #			10	21.3		185	26.2	13	28.3		171	26.0	27	29.0	
3rd Q #			12	25.5		185	26.2	6	13.0		176	26.7	15	16.1	
4th Q #			11	23.4		161	22.8	14	30.4		145	22.0	30	32.3	

Table 1.5 Distribution of covariates by birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

\*Chi-square test or Fisther's Exact Test for small cell counts. \*\*Fisher's Exact Test

		eterm irth	Un	adjusted		djusted Iodel 1		djusted Iodel 2		ljusted lodel 3		djusted lodel 4 <sup>#</sup>
	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy (n=858)*												
Stress - PSS continuous	85	9.9	1.00	0.97,1.03	1.01	0.97,1.04	1.01	0.97,1.04	1.04	0.99, 1.09	1.04	0.99, 1.09
Stress - PSS quartiles												
1st Quartile	31	11.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	20	10.5	0.90	0.50,1.63	0.92	0.49,1.73	0.92	0.49,1.73	0.91	0.47,1.76	0.91	0.47,1.76
3rd Quartile	16	7.7	0.64	0.34,1.21	0.69	0.35,1.33	0.69	0.35,1.33	0.74	0.35, 1.55	0.74	0.35, 1.55
4th Quartile	19	9.6	0.82	0.45,1.49	0.92	0.49,1.74	0.92	0.49,1.74	1.34	0.59, 3.06	1.34	0.59, 3.06
			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.31	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.56	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.56	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.86	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.86
Mid Pregnancy (n=792)**												
Stress PSS score - continuous	72	9.1	1.02	0.99,1.06	1.03	0.99,1.07	1.03	0.99,1.06	1.06	1.01, 1.11	1.06	1.01, 1.11
Stress - PSS quartiles												
1st Quartile	14	6.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	17	8.7	1.36	0.65, 2.85	1.37	0.63, 2.97	1.57	0.70,3.54	1.79	0.78, 4.10	1.78	0.77, 4.12
3rd Quartile	22	11.3	1.82	0.90, 3.66	1.73	0.83, 3.61	1.80	0.82,3.94	2.54	1.10, 5.88	2.41	1.04, 5.60
4th Quartile	20	10.5	1.68	0.82, 3.43	1.95	0.93, 4.09	1.91	0.86, 4.24	3.87	1.53, 9.76	3.50	1.38, 8.87
			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.11	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.06	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.11	P <sub>trend</sub> =	< 0.01	P <sub>trend</sub> =	< 0.01

Table 1.6 Odds ratios of preterm birth by level of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*Early Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, BMI, parity, history of PTB Model 3- maternal age, BMI, parity, history of PTB, trait anxiety

\*\*Mid Pregnancy

Model 1 - maternal age, BMI, parity, history of PTB

Model 2 - maternal age, BMI, parity, history of PTB, mid-pregnancy smoking Model 3 - maternal age, BMI, parity, history of PTB, mid-pregnancy depression, mid-pregnancy state anxiety Model 4 - maternal age, BMI, parity, history of PTB, mid-pregnancy smoking, mid-pregnancy state anxiety, mid-pregnancy depression

	Low	Birth	T.	adjusted	Α	djusted	Ad	ljusted	A	ljusted	Ac	ljusted
PSS Score	We	ight	Un	adjusted	N	Iodel 1	М	odel 2	Μ	odel 3	Μ	odel 4 <sup>#</sup>
	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy*												
Stress - PSS continuous			1.00	0.96,1.03	1.01	0.98,1.05	1.01	0.98,1.05	1.07	1.01,1.12	1.07	1.01,1.12
Stress - PSS quartiles	63											
1st Quartile	20	7.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	18	9.7	1.33	0.68,2.58	1.66	0.82,3.36	1.66	0.82,3.36	1.93	0.91,4.08	1.93	0.91,4.08
3rd Quartile	13	6.3	0.83	0.40,1.72	1.08	0.50,2.33	1.08	0.50,2.33	1.49	0.57,3.28	1.49	0.57,3.28
4th Quartile	12	6.1	0.80	0.38,1.67	1.13	0.52,2.47	1.13	0.52,2.47	2.29	0.85,6.23	2.29	0.85,6.2
			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.39	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.95	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.95	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.16	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.16
Mid Pregnancy**												
Stress - PSS continuous			1.04	1.00,1.08	1.04	1.00,1.08	1.04	1.00,1.08	1.04	1.00,1.08	1.04	1.00,1.0
Stress - PSS quartiles	57	7.2										
1st Quartile	10	4.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	11	5.8	1.24	0.52, 2.99	1.49	0.60,3.71	1.49	0.60,3.71	1.49	0.60,3.71	1.49	0.60,3.7
3rd Quartile	18	9.2	2.05	0.92,4.57	2.41	1.04,5.55	2.41	1.04,5.55	2.41	1.04,5.55	2.41	1.04,5.5
4th Quartile	18	9.5	2.11	0.95,4.70	2.53	1.10,5.82	2.53	1.10,5.82	2.53	1.10,5.82	2.53	1.10,5.82
			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.03	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.01						
Late Pregnancy***			uena		uena		licita		uena		uena	
Stress -PSS continuous			1.01	0.97,1.04	1.01	0.97,1.04	1.01	0.97,1.06	1.01	0.97,1.06	1.01	0.97,1.0
Stress - PSS quartiles	47	6.2										
1st Quartile	15	7.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	8	4.0	0.50	0.21,1.21	0.54	0.22,1.32	0.64	0.25,1.61	0.64	0.25,1.61	0.64	0.25,1.6
3rd Quartile	10	5.6	0.71	0.31,1.63	0.72	0.31,1.67	0.67	0.27,1.68	0.67	0.27,1.68	0.67	0.27,1.6
4th Quartile	14	7.4	0.96	0.45,2.04	0.95	0.44,2.06	1.11	0.50,2.49	1.11	0.50,2.49	1.11	0.50,2.4
			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.94	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.98	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.77	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.77	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.77

Table 1.7 Odds ratios of low birth weight by level of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*Early Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, acculturation Model 2- same as model 1

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, acculturation, trait anxiety Model 4- same as model 3

\*\*Mid Pregnancy

Model 1 - maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity Model 2 -same as model 1

Model 3 - same as model 1

Model 4 -same as model 1

\*\*\*Late Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity Model 2 - maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, pre-pregnancy alcohol

Model 3- same as model 2

Model 4- same as model 2

	0		0	e e	•		·					
		all for			A	ljusted	A	djusted	А	djusted	А	djusted
Dag		ational	Una	adjusted								#
PSS Score		Age				lodel 1		Iodel 2		Aodel 3		Iodel 4 <sup>#</sup>
	n	%	OR	95%CI								
Early Pregnancy*												
Stress- PSS continuous			1.02	0.99,1.05	1.02	0.99,1.05	1.02	0.99,1.05	1.03	0.99,1.08	1.03	0.99,1.08
Stress - PSS quartiles	100	11.7										
1st Quartile	27	10.2	1.00	ref								
2nd Quartile	26	14.1	1.45	0.82,2.57	1.47	0.82, 2.65	1.47	0.82, 2.65	1.65	0.89, 3.07	1.65	0.89, 3.07
3rd Quartile	25	12.2	1.23	0.69,2.19	1.28	0.71, 2.32	1.28	0.71, 2.32	1.43	0.72, 2.83	1.43	0.72, 2.83
4th Quartile	22	11.2	1.11	0.61,2.02	1.16	0.63,2.13	1.16	0.63,2.13	1.14	0.51, 2.54	1.14	0.51, 2.54
			$P_{trend} =$	0.78	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.69	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.69	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.74	$P_{trend} =$	0.74
Mid Pregnancy**												
Stress - PSS continuous			1.00	0.97,1.03	1.00	0.97,1.04	1.00	0.97,1.04	0.98	0.95,1.02	0.98	0.95,1.02
Stress - PSS quartiles	94	11.9										
1st Quartile	27	12.7	1.00	ref								
2nd Quartile	20	10.5	0.81	0.44,1.49	0.93	0.48, 1.78	0.93	0.48, 1.78	0.89	0.46, 1.71	0.89	0.46, 1.71
3rd Quartile	25	12.8	1.01	0.56,1.80	1.18	0.64, 2.20	1.18	0.64, 2.20	1.03	0.54, 1.98	1.03	0.54, 1.98
4th Quartile	22	11.6	0.90	0.49,1.64	1.04	0.55, 1.97	1.04	0.55, 1.97	0.66	0.31, 1.42	0.66	0.31, 1.42
-			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.89	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.73	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.73	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.42	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.42
Late Pregnancy***												
Stress - PSS continuous			1.01	0.98,1.04	1.01	0.98,1.04	1.01	0.98,1.04	1.01	0.98,1.04	1.01	0.98,1.04
Stress - PSS quartiles	94	12.4										
1st Quartile	27	13.9	1.00	ref								
2nd Quartile	19	9.6	0.66	0.35,1.23	0.70	0.37,1.32	0.70	0.37,1.32	0.70	0.37,1.32	0.70	0.37,1.32
3rd Quartile	16	9.0	0.61	0.32, 1.18	0.63	0.32, 1.23	0.63	0.32, 1.23	0.63	0.32, 1.23	0.63	0.32, 1.23
4th Quartile	32	16.9	1.26	0.72, 2.20	1.34	0.75, 2.38	1.34	0.75, 2.38	1.34	0.75, 2.38	1.34	0.75, 2.38
~			P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.43	P <sub>trend</sub> =	0.35						

Table 1.8 Odds ratios of small for gestational age births by level of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*Early Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, trait anxiety

Model 4- same as model 3

\*\*Mid Pregnancy

Model 1 - maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, generation in U.S.

Model 2- same as model 1

Model 3 - maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, generation in U.S., mid-pregnancy depression

Model 4 - same as model 3

\*\*\*Late Pregnancy

Model 1 - maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2- same as model 1

Model 3 - same as model 1

Model 4 - same as model 1

Table 1.9 Odds ratios of PTB, LBW and SGA by perceived stress level among women not prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy:	
Provecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011*	

				Pretern	n Birth					Low Birtl	ı Weigl	nt			S	mall for Ge	station	al Age
			Un	adjusted	Ad	justed**			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***
	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy																		
Stress	845						836						836					
1st Quartile	28	10.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	19	7.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	25	9.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	20	10.6	0.99	0.54, 1.81	1.00	0.52, 1.89	18	9.8	1.37	0.70, 2.69	1.54	0.77, 3.09	26	14.1	1.54	0.86, 2.76	1.57	0.86, 2.85
3rd Quartile	16	7.9	0.71	0.37, 1.36	0.75	0.39, 1.47	13	6.5	0.87	0.42, 1.81	1.04	0.49, 2.22	25	12.4	1.33	0.74, 2.39	1.37	0.75, 2.50
4th Quartile	19	9.9	0.91	0.49, 1.69	1.02	0.53, 1.94	12	6.3	0.84	0.40, 1.78	1.02	0.47, 2.20	22	11.5	1.21	0.66, 2.22	1.26	0.68, 2.34
Mid Pregnancy																		
Stress	772						764						765					
1st Quartile	13	6.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	9	4.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	27	12.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	16	8.3	1.40	0.65, 2.99	1.42	0.64, 3.16	11	5.9	1.40	0.57, 3.46	1.74	0.68, 4.49	20	10.7	0.82	0.44, 1.51	0.83	0.44, 1.57
3rd Quartile	20	10.6	1.82	0.88, 3.77	1.76	0.82, 3.79	17	9.0	2.22	0.96, 5.10	2.69	1.12, 6.47	25	13.2	1.04	0.58, 1.86	1.07	0.58, 1.95
4th Quartile	20	11.2	1.95	0.94, 4.04	2.34	1.09, 5.01	18	10.1	2.53	1.11, 5.77	3.14	1.31, 7.49	20	11.2	0.86	0.47, 1.60	0.92	0.49, 1.73
Late Pregnancy																		
Stress							739						739					
1st Quartile	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	14	7.4	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	26	13.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	8	4.1	0.54	0.22, 1.31	0.58	0.24, 1.44	19	9.8	0.68	0.36, 1.28	0.72	0.38, 1.37
3rd Quartile	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	10	5.7	0.76	0.33, 1.75	0.77	0.33, 1.80	16	9.1	0.63	0.33, 1.22	0.65	0.33, 1.27
4th Quartile	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	14	7.7	1.05	0.49, 2.26	1.03	0.47, 2.25	32	17.7	1.35	0.77, 2.37	1.41	0.79, 2.52

\*Note- only 31 participants were identified as either taking or prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy through EMR \*\*Adjusted for age, bmi, parity, history of preterm birth \*\*\*Adjusted for age, bmi, parity

				Pret	term Bi	rth		Lo	w Birth	1 Weight	t		Smal	l for Go	estation	al Age
			n		Un	adjusted	r	ı		Un	adjusted	I	ı		Un	nadjusted
PSS Score																
(continuous)		Total	РТВ	%	OR	95%CI	Total	LBW	%	OR	95%CI	Total	SGA	%	OR	95%CI
<b>Depression</b> Early Pregnancy No Major Depres																
to Major Depres	PSS	687	75.0	10.9	1.01	0.97, 1.05	680	53.0	7.8	1.01	0.97, 1.05	680	72	10.6	1.01	0.97, 1.05
Major Depressio	n															
	PSS	151	11.0	7.3	0.98	0.88, 1.09	149	9.0	6.0	1.01	0.90, 1.14	149	23	15.4	1.03	0.95, 1.11
<i>Mid Pregnancy</i> No Major Depres	ssion															
	PSS	630	57	9.0	1.05	1.01, 1.10	624	43	6.9	1.05	1.00, 1.10	624	69	11.1	0.98	0.94, 1.02
Major Depressio		120	11	7.0	1.04	0.02 1.10	120	10	07	1.02	0.02 1.16	120	22	167	0.00	0.00 1.05
Late Pregnancy	PSS	139	11	7.9	1.04	0.93, 1.18	138	12	8.7	1.03	0.92, 1.16	138	23	16.7	0.98	0.90, 1.07
No Major Depres	ssion															
	PSS	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	655	37	5.6	0.98	0.93, 1.02	655	76	11.6	0.99	0.95, 1.02
Major Depressio																
	PSS	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	98	9	9.2	1.07	0.95, 1.21	98	16	16.3	1.05	0.95, 1.15
<b>Anxiety</b> Early Pregnancy	,															
Not High Anxiet	v															
6	PSS	635	73	11.5	1.02	0.98, 1.06	627	53	8.5	1.03	0.98, 1.08	627	70	11.2	1.03	0.99, 1.07
High Anxiety	100	055	15	11.0	1.02	0.90, 1.00	027	55	0.0	1.05	0.90, 1.00	027	10	11.2	1.05	0.99, 1.07
	PSS	220	13	5.9	1.09	0.98, 1.20	219	9	4.1	1.08	0.96, 1.22	219	29	13.2	1.01	0.94, 1.08
Mid Pregnancy																
Not High Anxiet	y PSS	458	47	10.3	1.05	1.00, 1.10	452	30	6.6	1.05	0.99, 1.11	452	51	11.3	0.99	0.95, 1.04
High Anxiety	155	450	47	10.5	1.05	1.00, 1.10	432	50	0.0	1.05	0.99, 1.11	432	51	11.5	0.99	0.95, 1.04
8	PSS	146	14	9.6	1.03	0.93, 1.13	146	11	7.5	1.01	0.91, 1.13	146	17	11.6	0.95	0.87, 1.04
<i>late Pregnancy</i> Not High Anxiet	у															
	PSS	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	577	32	5.5	0.96	0.91, 1.01	577	63	10.9	0.98	0.94, 1.02
High Anxiety	DGG	,	,	,	,	1	1.7.5	14	0.0	1.07	0.00 1.14	1.7.5	20	17.1	1.01	0.05 1.05
Odds ratios are	PSS	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	175	14	8.0	1.07	0.99, 1.16	175	30	17.1	1.01	0.95, 1.07

Table 1.10 Odds ratios of PTB	. LBW and SGA b	v stress stratified by	depression and anxiety	v: Provecto Buena S	Salud, 2006-2011*

\*Odds ratios are for a unit increase in PSS score

#### Table 1.11 Odds ratios of PTB, LBW, and SGA by composite variables of stress with depression and anxiety: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

					Pretern	n Birth	1					Low Bir	th Wei	ght				S	mall for Ge	statior	nal Age
	1	n		Un	adjusted	Ac	ljusted*	n	1		Un	adjusted	Ad	justed**	1	n		Un	adjusted	Ad	justed**
	Total	РТВ	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	Total	LBW	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	Total	SGA	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Stress and Depression																					
Early Pregnancy																					
not high stress/no major depression	589	63	10.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	582	47	8.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	582	64	11.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
not high stress/major depression	58	4	6.9	0.62	0.22, 1.77	0.52	0.16, 1.77	56	3	5.4	0.64	0.19,2.14	0.73	0.22,2.48	56	10	17.9	1.76	0.85,3.66	1.94	0.92,4.11
high stress/no major depression	98	12	12.2	1.17	0.60, 2.25	1.22	0.61, 2.46	98	6	6.1	0.74	0.31,1.79	0.79	0.33,1.92	98	8	8.2	0.72	0.33,1.55	0.73	0.34,1.58
high stress/major depression	93	7	7.5	0.68	0.30, 1.53	0.83	0.36, 1.92	93	6	6.5	0.79	0.33,1.89	0.90	0.22,2.46	93	13	14.0	1.32	0.69,2.50	1.32	0.69,2.53
Mid Pregnancy																					
not high stress/no major depression	543	46	8.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	537	34	6.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	537	62	11.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
not high stress/major depression	45	3	6.7	0.77	0.46, 2.20	0.63	0.18, 2.21	44	3	6.8	1.08	0.32, 3.68	1.07	0.31, 3.66	44	9	20.5	1.97	0.90, 4.29	2.14	0.96, 4.74
high stress/ no major depression	87	11	12.6	1.56	0.78, 3.15	1.93	0.93, 4.00	87	9	10.3	1.71	0.79, 3.70	1.89	0.86, 4.15	87	7	8.1	0.67	0.30, 1.52	0.66	0.29, 1.5
high stress/major depression	94	8	8.5	1.01	0.46, 2.20	1.06	0.47, 2.36	94	9	9.6	1.57	0.73, 3.38	1.62	0.74, 3.54	94	14	14.9	1.34	0.72, 2.51	1.54	0.81, 2.92
Late Pregnancy																					
not high stress/no major depression	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	544	32	5.9	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	544	60	11.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
not high stress/major depression	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	22	1	4.6	0.76	0.10, 5.85	0.67	0.09, 5.18	22	2	9.1	0.81	0.18, 3.54	0.80	0.18, 3.5
high stress/no major depression	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	111	5	4.5	0.76	0.29, 1.98	0.75	0.28, 1.99	111	16	14.4	1.36	0.75, 2.46	1.44	0.78, 2.6
high stress/major depression	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	76	8	10.5	1.88	0.83, 5.85	1.75	0.76, 4.02	76	14	18.4	1.82	0.96, 3.45	1.85	0.95, 3.5
Stress and Anxiety																					
Early Pregnancy																					
not high stress/not high anxiety		65	11.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	567	48	8.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	567	65	11.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
not high stress/high anxiety	86	2	2.3	0.19	0.05,0.78	0.19	0.05,0.80	85	2	2.4	0.26	,	0.29	0.07, 1.21	85	12	14.1	1.27	0.65, 2.46		,
high stress/not high anxiety	60	8	13.3	1.21	0.55,2.65	1.13	0.48, 2.66	60	5	8.3	0.98		1.02	0.38, 2.70	60	5	8.3	0.70	0.27, 1.82		,
high stress/high anxiety	134	11	8.2	0.70	0.36,1.37	0.84	0.42, 1.67	134	7	5.2	0.60	0.26, 1.35	0.68	0.30, 1.55	134	17	12.7	1.12	0.63, 1.99	1.21	0.68, 2.1
Mid Pregnancy		• •					2												2		
not high stress/not high anxiety		39	9.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	395	24	6.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	395	46	11.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
not high stress/high anxiety	69	6	8.7	0.88	0.48, 2.40	0.76		69	5	7.3		0.45, 3.28	1.26	0.46, 3.47	69	10	14.5	1.29	0.62, 2.69		,
high stress/not high anxiety	57	8	14.0	1.52	0.67, 3.43	1.69	0.72, 3.95	57	6		1.82	,		0.76, 5.16		5	8.8	0.73	0.28, 1.92		,
high stress/high anxiety	77	8	10.4	1.08	0.36, 2.18	1.13	0.49, 2.61	77	6	7.8	1.21	0.52, 3.31	1.32	0.51, 3.40	77	7	9.1	0.76	0.33, 1.75	0.83	0.36, 1.9
Late Pregnancy	,	,	,	,	,	,	,	40.5	20	<i>.</i> .	1.00	0	1.00	0	10.5		10 -	1.00	0	1.00	c
not high stress/not high anxiety		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	495	30	6.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	495	52	10.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
not high stress/high anxiety		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	69	3	4.4	0.71	,	0.63	0.18, 2.13	69	10	14.5		0.70, 2.99		0.65, 2.8
high stress/not high anxiety		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	82	2	2.4	0.39	0.09, 1.65	0.37	0.09, 1.57	82	10	13.4	1.32	0.66, 2.65		,
high stress/high anxiety		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	106	11	10.4	1.80	0.87, 3.71	1.73	0.83, 3.62	106	20	18.9	1.98	1.13, 3.49	2.08	1.16, 3.7

\*adjusted for maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, and history of preterm birth \*\*adjusted for maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, and parity

				Pretern	n Birth	*						Low Birth	Weig	ht**					Sm	all for Gest	ation	al Age**		
	PT	В	Una	adjusted	Ad	justed	Adj	usted 2***	L	BW	Una	ndjusted	Ā	djusted	Adju	sted 2***	S	GA	Un	adjusted	Α	djusted	Adju	sted 2**
	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	0Ř	95%CI
Change in PSS Score - Ea	rly to	Mid I	Pregn	ancy																				
Change in PSS score -																								
continuous	49	9.9	1.01	0.97,1.06	0.99	0.94,1.04	1.01	0.96, 1.06	32	6.5	1.05	0.99,1.11	1.05	0.99,1.11	1.01	0.95, 1.07	54	11.0	0.99	0.95, 1.03	0.99	0.95, 1.04	0.99	0.94,1.04
No Decrease in Stress																								
no	24	8.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	13	4.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	33	11.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	25	12	1.45	0.80, 2.61	1.22 (	0.65, 2.30	1.35	0.68, 2.67	19	9.1	2.04	0.98, 4.22	2.05	0.96, 4.38	2.14	0.94, 4.86	21	10.0	0.83	0.46, 1.48	0.86	0.47, 1.55	0.85	0.45, 1.6
Change in PSS Score - Mi	d to L	ate P	regna	ncy																				
Change in PSS score -																								
continuous	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	21	5.4	1.02	0.95, 1.08	1.02	0.96, 1.08	1.04	0.98,1.12	45	11.5	1.01	0.97, 1.06	1.01	0.96, 1.06	1.02	0.97, 1.0
No Decrease in Stress																								
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	13	5.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	26	11.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	8	5.0	0.88	0.36, 2.17	0.92	0.37, 2.32	1.24	0.46, 3.33	19	11.8	1.06	0.57, 1.98	1.08	0.57, 2.07	1.17	0.97, 1.0
Change in PSS Score - Ea	rly to	Late	Pregn	ancy																				
Change in PSS score -																								
continuous	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	28	5.7	1.01	0.96, 1.07	1.01	0.95, 1.06	1.02	0.96, 1.08	55	11.2	1.02	0.98, 1.06	1.03	0.99, 1.07	1.05	1.00, 1.0
No Decrease in Stress																								
no		n/a		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a		5.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref			1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	12	6.3	1.21	0.56, 2.62	1.12	0.51, 2.45	1.24	0.55, 2.82	25	13.2	1.38	0.78, 2.43	1.41	0.80, 2.51	1.65	0.90, 3.0
Cumulative Stress Across	Pregn	ancy																						
High Stress Across																								
Early and Mid Periods																								
none	34	10.4	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a	22	6.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a	39	12.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a
one pregnancy period	10	9.1	0.86	0.41, 1.81	1.00 (	0.46, 2.18	n/a	n/a	7	6.4	0.93	0.39, 2.24	0.96	0.39, 2.37	n/a	n/a	10	9.1	0.73	0.35, 1.51	0.68	0.32, 1.45	n/a	n/a
both pregnancy periods	5	8.9	0.85	0.32, 2.26	0.94 (	0.34, 2.64	n/a	n/a	3	5.4	0.78	0.22, 2.68	0.81	0.81, 2.86	n/a	n/a	5	8.9	0.71	0.27, 1.90	0.83	0.31, 2.23	n/a	n/a
High Stress Across																								
Early and Late Periods																								
none	n/a		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	18	5.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a	28	9.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a
one pregnancy period	n/a		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	5	4.2	0.72	0.26, 1.99	0.80	0.28, 2.24	n/a	n/a	18	15.3	1.82	0.97, 3.43	1.99	1.03, 3.82	n/a	n/a
both pregnancy periods	n/a		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	5	7.8	1 38	0.49 3.86	1 58	0.55, 4.55	n/a	n/a	9	14.1	1.65	0.74, 3.70	1.80	0 79 4 12	n/a	n/a

\*adjusted for maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity and history of preterm birth \*\*adjusted for maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, and parity \*\*\*Adjusted model additionally adjusted for PSS in earliest period included in change

Table 1.15 Odds ratio				Preterm								Spon							Pı	eterm Birth	Gesta	ationa	l Age	
		S	pontar	ieous		Med	lically I	ndicated		Pr	eterm ]	Labor			PPRO	М		Earl	ly (<34	weeks)		Late	(34-36	weeks)
			Ur	nadjusted			Ur	nadjusted			Un	adjusted			Un	adjusted			Un	adjusted			Un	adjusted
	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95% CI	n	%	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy																								
Stress - PSS quartiles																								
1st Quartile	21	8.1	1.00	ref	10	4.1	1.00	ref	13	5.2	1.00	ref	8	3.3	1.00	ref	8	3.3	1.00	ref	23	8.9	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	15	8.1	1.00	0.50, 1.99	4	2.3	0.56	0.17, 1.81	10	5.6	1.07	0.46, 2.50	5	2.9	0.87	0.28, 2.71	8	4.5	1.39	0.51, 3.79	12	6.6	0.73	0.35, 1.50
3rd Quartile	12	5.9	0.71	0.34, 1.48	4	2.1	0.50	0.15, 1.61	8	4.0	0.76	0.31, 1.88	4	2.1	0.62	0.18, 2.09	4	2.1	0.62	0.18, 2.09	12	5.9	0.65	0.31, 1.34
4th Quartile	16	8.3	1.01	0.52, 2.00	3	1.7	0.40	0.11, 1.47	13	6.8	1.33	0.60, 2.94	3	1.7	0.50	0.13, 1.91	6	3.3	1.00	0.34, 2.93	13	6.8	0.75	0.37, 1.53
Mid Pregnancy																								
Stress - PSS quartiles																								
1st Quartile	12	5.7	1.00	ref	2	1.0	1.00	ref	6	2.9	1.00	ref	6	2.9	1.00	ref	2	1.0	1.00	ref	12	5.7	1.00	ref
2nd Quartile	13	6.8	1.22	0.54, 2.74	3	1.7	1.69	0.28, 10.20	9	4.8	1.69	0.59, 4.83	4	2.2	0.75	0.21, 2.70	4	2.2	2.25	0.41, 12.42	13	6.8	1.22	0.54, 2.74
3rd Quartile	15	8.0	1.45	0.66, 3.17	7	3.9	4.05	0.83, 19.73	11	6.0	2.12	0.77, 5.85	4	2.3	0.77	0.21, 2.78	8	4.4	4.62	0.97, 22.07	14	7.5	1.35	0.61, 2.99
4th Quartile	16	8.6	1.57	0.72, 3.41	4	2.3	2.35	0.43, 13.00	7	4.0	1.37	0.45, 4.16	9	5	1.77	0.62, 5.06	4	2.3	2.35	0.43, 13.01	16	8.6	1.57	0.72, 3.41

Table 1.13 Odds ratios of subtypes of preterm birth by levels of perceived stress: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

# References

1. Mathews TJ, MacDorman M. Infant mortality statistics from the 2007 period linked birth/infant death data set. National Vital Statistics Reports 2011;59(6):1-30.

2. McCormick MC. The contribution of low birth weight to infant mortality and childhood morbidity. N Engl J Med 1985;312(2):82-90.

3. Cohen BB, Friedman DJ, Mahan CM, Lederman R, Munoz D. Ethnicity, maternal risk, and birth weight among Hispanics in massachusetts, 1987-89. Public Health Rep 1993;108(3):363-71.

4. MacDorman M. Race and ethnic disparities in fetal mortality, preterm birth, and infant mortality in the United States: An overview. Semin Perinatol 2011;35(4):200-8.

5. Hobel C, Goldstein A, Barrett E. Psychosocial stress and pregnancy outcome. Clin Obstet Gynecol 2008;51(2):333-48.

6. Glynn L, Schetter C, Chicz DeMet A, Hobel C, Sandman C. Ethnic differences in adrenocorticotropic hormone, cortisol and corticotropin-releasing hormone during pregnancy. Peptides 2007;28(6):1155-61.

7. Suglia S, Staudenmayer J, Cohen S, Enlow M, Rich Edwards J, Wright R. Cumulative stress and cortisol disruption among Black and Hispanic pregnant women in an urban cohort. Psychological Trauma 2010;2(4):326-34.

8. Sparks JP. One size does not fit all: An examination of low birthweight disparities among a diverse set of racial/ethnic groups. Matern Child Health J 2009;13:769-79.

9. Hobel C. Stress and preterm birth. Clin Obstet Gynecol 2004;47(4):856-80.

10. Hobel CJ, Dunkel Schetter C, Roesch SC, Castro LC, Arora CP. Maternal plasma corticotropin-releasing hormone associated with stress at 20 weeks' gestation in pregnancies ending in preterm delivery. Obstet Gynecol 1999;180(1):S257-63.

11. Dunkel Schetter C, Glynn LM. Stress in pregnancy: Empirical evidence and theoretical issues to guide interdisciplinary research. In: Buam A. Contrada R, editor. 1st ed. ed. New York: Springer Publishing Company; 2011.

12. Wadhwa PD, Culhane JF, Rauh V, Barve SS, Hogan V, Sandman CA, Hobel CJ, Chicz DeMet A, Dunkel Schetter C, Garite TJ, et al. Stress, infection and preterm birth: A biobehavioural perspective. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2001;15 Suppl 2:17-29.

13. Goldenberg R, Culhane J, Iams J, Romero R. Epidemiology and causes of preterm birth. Lancet 2008;371(9606):75-84.

14. Katz VL, Jenkins T, Haley L, Bowes WA. Catecholamine levels in pregnant physicians and nurses: A pilot study of stress and pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol 1991;77(3):338-42.

15. Siler Khodr TM, Forthman G, Khodr C, Matyszczyk S, Khodr Z, Khodr G. Maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone at midgestation in Hispanic and White women. Obstet Gynecol 2003;101(3):557-64.

16. Holzman C, Jetton J, Siler Khodr T, Fisher R, Rip T. Second trimester corticotropinreleasing hormone levels in relation to preterm delivery and ethnicity. Obstet Gynecol 2001;97(5):657-63.

17. Chen Y, Holzman C, Chung H, Senagore P, Talge N, Siler Khodr T. Levels of maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) at midpregnancy in relation to maternal characteristics. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2010;35(6):820-32.

18. Kramer M, Hogue C, Dunlop A, Menon R. Preconceptional stress and racial disparities in preterm birth: An overview. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2011;90(12):1307-16.

19. Chen Y, Holzman C, Chung H, Senagore P, Talge N, Siler Khodr T. Levels of maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) at midpregnancy in relation to maternal characteristics. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2010;35(6):820-32.

20. Dunkel Schetter C. Psychological science on pregnancy: Stress processes, biopsychosocial models, and emerging research issues. Annu Rev Psychol 2011;62:531-58.

21. Dole N, Savitz DA, Hertz Picciotto I, Siega Riz AM, McMahon MJ, Buekens P. Maternal stress and preterm birth. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157(1):14-24.

22. Glynn L, Schetter C, Hobel C, Sandman C. Pattern of perceived stress and anxiety in pregnancy predicts preterm birth. Health Psychology 2008;27(1):43-51.

23. Cohen S, Williamson G. Perceived stress in a probability sample of the U.S. In: Oskamp S. Spacapam S, editor. The social psychology of health: Claremont symposium on applied social psychology. Newbury Park, CA: Sage; 1988.

24. Ruiz RJ, Fullerton J, Brown CE, Schoolfield J. Relationships of cortisol, perceived stress, genitourinary infections, and fetal fibronectin to gestational age at birth. Biol Res Nurs 2001;3(1):39-48.

25. Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A global measure of perceived stress. J Health Soc Behav 1983;24(4):385-96.

26. Wadhwa PD, Entringer S, Buss C, Lu MC. The contrubution of maternal stress to preterm birth: Issues and considerations. Clin Perinatol 2011;38:351-84.

27. Copper RL, Goldenberg RL, Das A, Elder N, Swain M, Norman G, Ramsey R, Cotroneo P, Collins BA, Johnson F, et al. The preterm prediction study: Maternal stress is associated with spontaneous preterm birth at less than thirty-five weeks' gestation. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network. Obstet Gynecol 1996;175(5):1286-92.

28. Kramer M, Lydon J, Sguin L, Goulet L, Kahn S, McNamara H, Genest J, Dassa C, Chen M, Sharma S, et al. Stress pathways to spontaneous preterm birth: The role of stressors, psychological distress, and stress hormones. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169(11):1319-26.

29. Murrell NL. Stress, self-esteem, and racism: Relationships with low birth weight and preterm delivery in African American women. Journal of National Black Nurses' Association 1996;8(1):45-53.

30. Pagel MD, Smilkstein G, Regen H, Montano D. Psychosocial influences on new born outcomes: A controlled prospective study. Social Science Medicine 1990;30(5):597-604.

31. Dominguez T, Schetter C, Mancuso R, Rini C, Hobel C. Stress in African American pregnancies: Testing the roles of various stress concepts in prediction of birth outcomes. Annals of Behavioral Medicine 2005;29(1):12-21.

32. Sjstrm K, Thelin T, Valentin L, Marsl K. Do pre-, early, and mid-pregnancy life events influence gestational length? Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology 1999;20(3):170-6.

33. Wadhwa PD, Sandman CA, Porto M, Dunkel Schetter C, Garite TJ. The association between prenatal stress and infant birth weight and gestational age at birth: A prospective investigation. Obstet Gynecol 1993;169(4):858-65.

34. Jesse DE, Seaver W, Wallace D. Maternal psychosocial risks predict preterm birth in a group of women from Appalachia. Midwifery 2003;19(3):191-202.

35. Ghosh JKC, Wilhelm M, Dunkel Schetter C, Lombardi C, Ritz B. Paternal support and preterm birth, and the moderation of effects of chronic stress: A study in Los Angeles county mothers. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2010;13(4):327-38.

36. Lu M, Chen B. Racial and ethnic disparities in preterm birth: The role of stressful life events. Obstet Gynecol 2004;191(3):691-9.

37. Nkansah Amankra S, Luchok K, Hussey J, Watkins K, Liu X. Effects of maternal stress on low birth weight and preterm birth outcomes across neighborhoods of South Carolina, 2000-2003. Matern Child Health J 2010;14(2):215-26.

38. Misra D, Strobino D, Trabert B. Effects of social and psychosocial factors on risk of preterm birth in Black women. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2010;24(6):546-54.

39. Abeysena C, Jayawardana P, Seneviratne RdA. Effect of psychosocial stress and physical activity on preterm birth: A cohort study. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 2010;36(2):260-7.

40. Peacock JL, Bland JM, Anderson HR. Preterm delivery: Effects of socioeconomic factors, psychological stress, smoking, alcohol, and caffeine. BMJ.British Medical Journal 1995;311(7004):531-5.

41. Campos B, Schetter C, Abdou C, Hobel C, Glynn L, Sandman C. Familialism, social support, and stress: Positive implications for pregnant Latinas. Cultural Diversity Ethnic Minority Psychology 2008;14(2):155-62.

42. Dominguez T, Dunkel Schetter C, Glynn L, Hobel C, Sandman C. Racial differences in birth outcomes: The role of general, pregnancy, and racism stress. Health Psychology 2008;27(2):194-203.

43. Lou HC, Hansen D, Nordentoft M, Pryds O, Jensen F, Nim J, Hemmingsen R. Prenatal stressors of human life affect fetal brain development. Dev Med Child Neurol 1994;36(9):826-32.

44. Holland M, Kitzman H, Veazie P. The effects of stress on birth weight in lowincome, unmarried Black women. Womens Health Issues 2009;19(6):390-7.

45. Rothberg AD, Shuenyane E, Lits B, Strebel PM. Effect of stress on birth weight in two Hohannesburg populations. SAMJ.South African Medical Journal 1991;79(1):35-8.

46. Sable MR, Wilkinson DS. Impact of perceived stress, major life events and pregnancy attitudes on low birth weight. Fam Plann Perspect 2000;32(6):288-94.

47. Hashim TJ, Moawed SA. The relation of low birth weight to psychosocial stress and maternal anthropometric measurements. Saudi Med J 2000;21(7):649-54.

48. Kalil K, Gruber J, Conley J, LaGrandeur R. Relationships among stress, anxiety, type A, and pregnancy-related complications. Journal of Prenatal Perinatal Psychology Health 1995;9(3):221.

49. Rondó PHC, Ferreira RF, Nogueira F, Ribeiro MCN, Lobert H, Artes R. Maternal psychological stress and distress as predictors of low birth weight, prematurity and intrauterine growth retardation. Eur J Clin Nutr 2003;57(2):266-72.

50. Paarlberg KM, Vingerhoets AJ, Passchier J, Dekker GA, Heinen AG, van Geijn HP. Psychosocial predictors of low birthweight: A prospective study. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1999;106(8):834-41.

51. Goldenberg R. Maternal psychological characteristics and intrauterine growth retardation. Journal of Prenatal Perinatal Psychology Health 1991;6(2):129.

52. Krabbendam L, Smits L, de Bie R, Bastiaanssen J, Stelma F, van Os J. The impact of maternal stress on pregnancy outcome in a well-educated Caucasian population. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2005;19(6):421-5.

53. Roy-Matton N, Moutquin J, Brown C, Carrier N, Bell L. The impact of perceived maternal stress and other psychosocial risk factors on pregnancy complications. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada 2011;33(4):344-52.

54. Pryor JE, Thompson JMD, Robinson E, Clark PM, Becroft DMO, Pattison NS, Galvish N, Wild CJ, Mitchell EA. Stress and lack of social support as risk factors for small-for-gestational-age birth. Acta Pædiatrica 2003;92(1):62-4.

55. Newton RW, Hunt LP. Psychosocial stress in pregnancy and its relation to low birth weight. British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Ed.1981)1984;288(6425):1191-4.

56. Endara S, Ryan MAK, Sevick C, Conlin AMS, Macera C, Smith T. Does acute maternal stress in pregnancy affect infant health outcomes? Examination of a large cohort of infants born after the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001. BMC Public Health 2009;9:252.

57. Rostad B, Schei B, Jacobsen G. Health consequences of severe life events for pregnancy. Scand J Prim Health Care 1995;13(2):99-104.

58. Jacobsen G, Schei B, Hoffman HJ. Psychosocial factors and small-for-gestational-age infants among parous Scandinavian women. Acta Obstetricia Et Gynecologica Scandinavica.Supplementum 1997;165:14-8.

59. Class Q, Lichtenstein P, Lngstrm N, D'Onofrio B. Timing of prenatal maternal exposure to severe life events and adverse pregnancy outcomes: A population study of 2.6 million pregnancies. Psychosom Med 2011;73(3):234-41.

60. Nordentoft M, Lou HC, Hansen D, Nim J, Pryds O, Rubin P, Hemmingsen R. Intrauterine growth retardation and premature delivery: The influence of maternal smoking and psychosocial factors. Am J Public Health 1996;86(3):347-54.

61. Aarts MC, Vingerhoets AJ. Psychosocial factors and intrauterine fetal growth: A prospective study. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology 1993;14(4):249-58.

62. Chasan-Taber L, Fortner R, Gollenberg A, Buonnaccorsi J, Dole N, Markenson G. A prospective cohort study of modifiable risk factors for gestational diabetes among hHspanic women: Design and baseline characteristics. Journal of Women's Health 2010;19(1):117-24.

63. Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. Detection of postnatal depression. Development of the 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. British Journal of Psychiatry 1987;150:782-6.

64. Spielberger CD. Manual for the state-trait anxiety inventory. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press; 1983.

65. Matthey S, Henshaw C, Elliott S, Barnett B. Variability in use of cut-off scores and formats on the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale: Implications for clinical and research practice. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2006;9(6):309-15.

66. Remor E. Psychometric properties of a European Spanish version of the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS). The Spanish Journal of Psychology 2006;9(1):86-93.

67. Kalra S, Einarson A, Karaskov T, Van Uum S, Koren G. The relationship between stress and hair cortisol in healthy pregnant women. Clinical and Investigative Medicine 2007;30(2):E103-7.

68. Novak M, Hamel A, Kelly B, Dettmer A, Meyer J. Stress, the HPA axis, and nonhuman primate well-being: A review. Appl Anim Behav Sci 2013;143(2-4):135-49.

69. D'Anna Hernandez K, Ross R, Natvig C, Laudenslager M. Hair cortisol levels as a retrospective marker of hypothalamic-pituitary axis activity throughout pregnancy: Comparison to salivary cortisol. Physiol Behav 2011;104(2):348-53.

70. Himes KS, Hyagriv. Plasma corticotropin-releasing hormone and cortisol concentrations and perceived stress among pregnant women with preterm and term birth. Am J Perinatol 2011;28(6):443-8.

71. Hobel CJ, Dunkel Schetter C, Roesch SC, Castro LC, Arora CP. Maternal plasma corticotropin-releasing hormone associated with stress at 20 weeks' gestation in pregnancies ending in preterm delivery. Obstet Gynecol 1999;180(1):S257-63.

72. Harville E, Savitz D, Dole N, Herring A, Thorp J. Stress questionnaires and stress biomarkers during pregnancy. Journal of Women's Health 2009;18(9):1425-33.

73. World Health Organization. International classification of diseases and related health problems. 10th revision ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1992.

74. Alexander GR, Kogan MD, Himes JH. 1994-1996 U.S. singleton birth weight percentiles for gestational age by race, hispanic origin, and gender. Matern Child Health J 1999;3(4):225-31.

75. Tropp L, Erkut S, Coll C, Alarcn O, Vzquez-Garca H. Psychological acculturation: Development of a new measure for Puerto Ricans on the U.S. mainland. Educational and Psychological Measurement 1999;59(2):351-67.

76. Udechuku A, Nguyen T, Hill R, Szego K. Antidepressants in pregnancy: A systematic review. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2010;44(11):978-96.

77. Lobel M, Dunkel Schetter C, Scrimshaw SC. Prenatal maternal stress and prematurity: A prospective study of socioeconomically disadvantaged women. Health Psychology 1992;11(1):32-40.

78. Lau Y. The effect of maternal stress and health-related quality of life on birth outcomes among Macao Chinese pregnant women. J Perinat Neonatal Nurs 2013;27(1):14-24.

79. Ruiz RJ, Dolbier C, Fleschler R. The relationships among acculturation, biobehavioral risk, stress, corticotropin-releasing hormone, and poor birth outcomes in Hispanic women. Ethn Dis 2006;16(4):926-32.

80. Zambrana RE, Dunkel Schetter C, Collins NL, Scrimshaw SC. Mediators of ethnicassociated differences in infant birth weight. Journal of Urban Health 1999;76(1):102-16.

81. Brooke OG, Anderson HR, Bland JM, Peacock JL, Stewart CM. Effects on birth weight of smoking, alcohol, caffeine, socioeconomic factors, and psychosocial stress. BMJ.British Medical Journal 1989;298(6676):795-801.

82. Dole N, Savitz D, Siega-Riz A, I Hertz-Picciotto, McMahon M, Buekens P. Psychosocial factors and preterm birth among African American and White women in central North Carolina. Am J Public Health 2004;94(8):1358-65.

83. Lobel M, Cannella D, Graham J, DeVincent C, Schneider J, Meyer B. Pregnancyspecific stress, prenatal health behaviors, and birth outcomes. Health Psychology 2008;27(5):604-15.

84. Dominguez T, Dunkel-Schetter C, Glynn L, Hobel C, Sandman C. Racial differences in birth outcomes: The role of general, pregnancy, and racism stress. Health Psychology 2008;27(2):194-203.

85. Suls J, Bunde J. Anger, anxiety, and depression as risk factors for cardiovascular disease: The problems and implications of overlapping affective dispositions. Psychol Bull 2005 03;131(2):260-300.

86. Pego JM, Sousa JC, Almeida OF, Sousa N. Stress and the neuroendocrinology of anxiety disorders. Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences 2010;2:97-117.

87. Monroe SH, Kate. Life stress, the "kindling" hypothesis, and the recurrence of depression: Considerations from a life stress perspective. Psychol Rev 2005;112(2):417-45.

88. Peters AM, McEwen B. Introduction for the allostatic load special issue. Physiol Behav 2012;106(1):1-4.

89. Herman J. Neural control of chronic stress adaptation. Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience 2013;7:61.

90. Ramirez M, Gonzalez T, Hernndez R. Factor structure of the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) in a sample from Mexico. The Spanish Journal of Psychology 2007;10(1):199-206.

### CHAPTER 2

# DEPRESSSION AND ADVERSE BIRTH OUTCOMES AMONG PREGNANT HISPANIC WOMEN

#### Introduction

Preterm birth (<37 weeks gestation) and low birth weight (<2500 grams) are among the leading causes of infant mortality and morbidity in the United States.<sup>1, 2</sup> Though rates of these adverse birth outcomes are generally lower among Hispanic women, they differ by Hispanic ethnic subgroup with Puerto Rican women experiencing disproportionately high rates of these adverse birth outcomes as compared to non-Hispanic Whites.<sup>3, 4</sup> In addition, as disorders associated with preterm birth and low birth weight are the leading cause of infant mortality among Puerto Rican women,<sup>1</sup> it is important to identify risk factors that can be addressed to prevent these adverse birth outcomes in this population.

Depression during pregnancy has been identified as a potential risk factor for preterm birth and growth restriction during pregnancy, which includes both low birth weight and small-for-gestational age (SGA). Depressive disorders are common during pregnancy, affecting up to 18% of women.<sup>5</sup> These rates are reflective of the high rates of depression experienced among women of childbearing age. Depression relapse rates are particularly high during pregnancy, at approximately 43%, likely due to multiple factors, including: stress associated with pregnancy, hormonal changes occurring during pregnancy, and the decision to discontinue antidepressant maintenance medications made by some women or their clinicians.<sup>6, 7</sup> Rates of depression during pregnancy vary by

race/ethnicity,<sup>8</sup> with some studies among Hispanic populations finding estimates of probable depression as high as 33%.<sup>9</sup> Puerto Rican women may be more susceptible to depression than other Hispanic subgroups, as studies in the general population disaggregating rates of depression by Hispanic ethnic subgroups have found differences with Puerto Ricans having the highest lifetime prevalence among Hispanics.<sup>10</sup>

Proposed mechanisms describing how depression could lead to preterm birth, low birth weight, and small-for-gestational age (SGA) consist of both neurobiological pathways through hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and sympathetic nervous system hormones, and behavioral pathways. In the case of preterm birth, the primary mechanisms include elevated levels of corticotrophin releasing hormone (CRH) and cortisol in depressed pregnant women that either directly or indirectly trigger early parturition, and unhealthy/risky health behaviors that are risk factors for preterm birth. These behaviors may occur either as a result of depression (e.g. smoking, alcohol consumption) or as a symptom of depression (e.g. poor appetite leading to inadequate nutrition). Primary proposed mechanisms for low birth weight and SGA also include elevated cortisol and catecholamine levels as potential mechanisms of action. Potential behavioral pathways are similar to those for preterm birth. It is possible that the potential neurobiological pathways involving CRH and cortisol would vary by race/ethnicity as some studies have found racial/ethnic differences in 1) HPA axis regulation and hormone levels during pregnancy,<sup>11, 12</sup> and 2) the manifestation of depression and related physiologic measures.<sup>13</sup>

The studies examining the association between depression and these adverse birth outcomes have been conflicting. Variability in study design, including both the

assessment of depression (e.g. instruments used, method of categorization) and categorization of the adverse birth outcomes (preterm birth, low birth weight, SGA) make it difficult to compare findings between studies and likely contribute substantially to the conflicting findings. Many of the studies also have a number of limitations, including: 1) small study sizes, 2) retrospective or cross-sectional design, 3) lack of consideration of confounders, 4) assessment of depression at a single timepoint during pregnancy, 5) use of depression assessment instruments that were developed for use in the general population that are likely to lead to misclassification in pregnant women, and 6) lack of consideration of other psychosocial factors (e.g. stress and anxiety) that may confound or modify the relationship between depression and each of the adverse birth outcomes. Finally, previous studies took place primarily in non-Hispanic White or Black populations with none focusing on a Hispanic population.

Therefore, this study extends the prior literature by prospectively examining the association between depression and preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA among pregnant, primarily Puerto Rican Hispanic women, taking into account a number of potential confounding factors (sociodemographic, behavioral, acculturation and health). To our knowledge, this was the first study to examine this association in a Puerto Rican population. In addition, the effect of depression at various timepoints during pregnancy was assessed, as well as, the effects of patterns of depression during pregnancy. Potential confounding or interactive effects of other commonly co-occurring psychological factors (stress, anxiety) were also assessed. Finally, we minimized misclassification of depression during pregnancy that likely occurs in studies that used depression assessment instruments created for the general public by using the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression

Scale, which accounts for the overlap in physical symptoms common to both pregnancy and depression.

#### **Physiological Mechanisms**

#### **Neurobiological Mechanisms**

As depression has been associated with HPA axis dysregulation, including elevated levels of cortisol and CRH,<sup>14, 15</sup> it has been suggested that depression may lead to preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA through neurobiological mechanisms similar to those in Chapter 1 describing how elevated stress levels may increase risk for these adverse birth outcomes.<sup>16</sup> Because cortisol and CRH levels are elevated in some individuals with depression, it is believed that stress and depression are interrelated. Some have argued that stress may precipitate depression in predisposed individuals,<sup>14, 15</sup> while others suggest that it is unclear whether stress is an etiologic factor or occurs in response to depression.<sup>17</sup> It is likely that the relationship between stress and depression is complex and that they are likely interrelated in both these ways depending on the individual and type of depression. For example, studies suggest that first lifetime depressive episodes are more highly associated with stress than recurrences of depression.<sup>18</sup> It is also important to note that HPA axis dysregulation is only observed in a subset of individuals with depression,<sup>17</sup> and subsequently, the proposed mechanisms involving HPA axis hormones would only be applicable in those experiencing elevated levels of these hormones. In addition, findings from some studies have found that HPA axis regulation and hormone levels during pregnancy may vary by race/ethnicity, leading some to suggest that these differences may mediate the association between

depression/stress and adverse birth outcomes, and thus partially explain racial/ethnic disparities.<sup>11, 12</sup>

# **Preterm Birth**

As depression has been associated with elevated levels of CRH,<sup>14</sup> one of the primary proposed mechanisms describing how depression may be a risk factor for preterm birth is through early initiation of parturition triggered by these increased levels.<sup>16</sup> As described in Chapter 1, levels of CRH rise over the course of pregnancy and are thought to play a role in the initiation of parturition. Subsequently, premature elevation of CRH levels due to depression could lead to early parturition. It has also been suggested that elevated cortisol levels commonly observed in depressed individuals<sup>14</sup> increases risk for infection and, subsequently, preterm birth, as inflammation is associated with parturition.<sup>16</sup> Increased inflammation due to elevated plasma levels of proinflammatory cytokines associated with depression has also been suggested as a mechanism to partially explain the association between depression and preterm birth.<sup>19</sup>

# Low Birth Weight and Small-for-Gestational Age

As in the case for the theorized neurobiological mechanisms explaining how stress may lead to the adverse birth outcomes of interest, those explaining how depression may lead to low birth weight and SGA are less clearly defined than those for preterm birth. Prolonged elevated levels of cortisol and norepinephrine are thought to be the primary mediators of depression and growth restriction. As cortisol levels are elevated in some individuals with depression, it has been suggested that these increased cortisol

levels inhibit fetal growth similar to the pathway described for the relationship between stress and growth restriction in Chapter 1.<sup>16</sup> In addition, the increased risk for infection caused by elevated cortisol levels described above provide another potential pathway as infection has been identified as a risk factor for low birth weight and growth restriction.<sup>20</sup> Finally, as some studies have found elevated levels of norepinephrine in depressed women during pregnancy,<sup>21</sup> it has been suggested that these elevated levels lead to decreased uterine perfusion subsequently restricting growth.<sup>22</sup>

# **Racial and Ethnic Differences in HPA Axis Regulation**

Among the few studies conducted examining HPA hormone levels during pregnancy by race/ethnicity, some have found that hormone levels (CRH, adrenocorticotropic hormone, cortisol) and patterns of release of these hormones vary by race/ethnicity. For example, some studies have found lower CRH levels among Hispanic<sup>23</sup> and Black women<sup>11, 24, 25</sup> at various times during pregnancy compared to non-Hispanic White women. Differences in the associations between hormone levels over the course of pregnancy have also been observed with higher levels of cortisol at 18-20 weeks predicting CRH levels at 30-32 weeks among African American and Hispanic women but not non-Hispanic White women.<sup>11</sup> Finally, differences in the cumulative effect of stress on hormone levels has been found to vary according to race/ethnicity, with one study finding an association observed between cumulative stress and decreased cortisol levels and daytime pattern of release among pregnant Black women, but not Hispanic women.<sup>12</sup> These studies suggest the possibility of differences in HPA axis hormone levels and function during pregnancy by race/ethnicity. In addition, in one of

the few studies conducted looking at racial differences in the effect of depression during pregnancy, Field et al. found that depressed pregnant Hispanic women had higher levels of norepinephrine than African-American women after adjusting for SES.<sup>26</sup>

#### **Behavioral Mechanisms**

In addition to these neurobiological mechanisms, several behavioral mechanisms have also been proposed to explain how depression may increase risk for preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA.<sup>16</sup> Depression during pregnancy is associated with an increase in unhealthy/risky health behaviors, such as smoking and alcohol consumption during pregnancy, both of which have been identified as risk factors for preterm birth and growth restriction.<sup>19, 20</sup> In addition, as loss of appetite is a symptom of depression in some individuals, inadequate nutrition may be a mediator of these relationships as it is also a risk factor for preterm birth and growth restriction. Differences in prevalence of risky health behaviors and the associations of some of these behaviors with adverse birth outcomes across racial/ethnic groups may help to explain disparities in these adverse birth outcomes observed among some racial/ethnic groups.<sup>27</sup> Some have questioned whether these risky health behaviors are etiologic factors or confounders as some studies adjusting for these factors have still found an association between depression and preterm birth.<sup>19</sup> It is likely that depression increases risk for these adverse birth outcomes through a combination of behavioral and neurobiological pathways.

# **Prior Epidemiological Research**

#### **Preterm Birth**

A number of studies have examined the relationship between depression during pregnancy and preterm birth with conflicting results. Of the 34 English language studies conducted since 1996 that examined the relationship between depression during pregnancy and PTB, <sup>28-61</sup> fifteen found that depression increased risk of PTB (odds ratios range 1.3-4.9)<sup>43, 45-53, 56, 57, 62</sup> or decreased GA at birth <sup>44, 54, 58</sup> while the remainder found no effect. <sup>28, 30-42, 59-61, 63</sup> All but one <sup>49</sup> were prospective studies. Methodological differences and potential limitations, which are discussed in more detail below, likely contributed to the conflicting findings. Despite these conflicting findings, the studies suggest a positive association between depression, particularly in early- to mid pregnancy, and preterm birth as null studies not finding a statistically significant association had several limitations, including, small sample sizes, which would bias the findings of those studies towards the null.

In a recent large cohort study, Kramer et al. examined the association between depression and spontaneous preterm birth among 5,337 women recruited through four large maternity hospitals in Montreal.<sup>40</sup> Depressive symptoms were assessed between 24 and 26 weeks gestation using the Centers for Epidemiologic Studies-Depression Scale (CES-D), with scores equal to or greater than 16 indicating depression. Spontaneous preterm birth cases were identified by monitoring the delivery wards and were defined as women delivering before 37 weeks gestation following spontaneous labor. Women who were depressed had 40% increased odds of spontaneous preterm birth compared to nondepressed women after adjusting for potential sociodemographic confounders and

medical and obstetric risks (OR=1.4, 95% CI=1.01,2.1). When pregnancy-related anxiety and perception of high pregnancy risk were added to the model as potential confounders, the association no longer existed.

This study had several limitations. One important limitation was the use of the CES-D to assess depression. The CES-D was developed for use and validated in the general population and includes questions about somatic depressive symptoms that are also common symptoms of pregnancy (e.g. fatigue, loss of appetite). Thus, use of this instrument and the cut-points chosen based on validation studies in the general population are likely to lead to nondifferential misclassification of depression, which would attenuate results. In addition, depression was only measured during one timepoint during pregnancy (mid-pregnancy). This provides a limited assessment of the association between depression and preterm birth, as it is possible that conflicting results may be due to the time period of exposure to depression or the cumulative exposure to depression during pregnancy. Finally, as the authors did not collect information on the racial/ethnic background of participants, it was not included in adjusted analysis or assessed as an effect modifier of the relationship between depression and preterm birth.

In another recent cohort study, Li et al. prospectively examined the association between depressive symptoms in early pregnancy and the risk of preterm birth among 791 multiethnic women (40% White, 7% African American, 22% Hispanic, 31% Asian) that were part of Kaiser Permanente Medical Care Program, an integrated healthcare delivery system.<sup>48</sup> The CES-D was used to assess depressive symptoms at approximately 10 weeks gestation with 16 or greater indicating "significant depressive symptoms" and 22 or greater indicating "severe depressive symptoms." Preterm delivery was identified

as women delivering before 37 weeks gestation. Women with extreme prematurity (<33 weeks) were excluded because of the likelihood that this outcome was due to other medical causes. A dose response association was observed after adjusting for a variety of confounders with women scoring between 16 and 21 on the CES-D having 60% increased risk of preterm birth (HR=1.6, 95% CI=0.7,3.6) and women scoring greater than 22 having more than twice the risk of preterm birth (HR=2.2, 95% CI=1.1,4.7, p-trend<0.01). Removal of CES-D questions querying depressive symptoms that are also common to pregnancy (e.g. fatigue) did not alter the association.

Analysis of effect modification by stress and race/ethnicity using interaction terms in the regression model did not find a significant effect. However, stratified analysis suggested that stress might modify the association between depressive symptoms and preterm birth. Women experiencing high levels of stressful life events had twice the risk of preterm birth associated with CES-D scores of 16 or greater (HR=2.1, 95%CI=1.0-4.6) as compared to women with low levels of stressful life events experiencing 20% increased risk (HR=1.2, 95% CI=0.3-4.3). When stratifying by race/ethnicity, none of the effect estimates were statistically significant, though the hazard ratio was greater among White women (HR=2.7, 95% CI=0.9,7.9) compared to other racial/ethnic groups, with the greatest difference found when compared to African Americans (HR=1.2, 95% CI=0.3-5.2). Examination of hospital records found that only 1.5% of the study population was prescribed antidepressants during the study period, leading the authors to conclude that antidepressants did not confound the relationship between depressive symptoms and preterm birth. Limitations of this study include lack of consideration of confounding or effect modification by other measures of psychological distress/stress

(e.g. anxiety) and assessment of depressive symptoms at one timepoint in pregnancy only (early pregnancy).

The above studies illustrate some of the variability in study design among studies examining the association between depression and preterm birth, including timing of assessment of depression (early vs. mid pregnancy) and categorization of preterm birth (spontaneous preterm births vs. all preterm births > 32 weeks gestational age). The considerable variation in the assessment of depression and categorization of preterm birth between studies likely contributes to conflicting findings when examining this association. Differences in the methods used to assess depression include variability in the depression measure assessed (e.g. depressive symptoms, elevated depressive symptoms, depression), the instrument used to assess depression (e.g. EPDS, CES-D, clinical diagnosis), and the pregnancy timeframe during which depression is assessed (early, mid-, late pregnancy). While some of these differences may lead to inconsistent study results due to true differences in biologic mechanism, such as the depression measure assessed or timing of assessment, some may lead to bias, such as differences in the instrument used. The majority of studies used measures that were not designed for, or validated for use, among pregnant women (e.g. CES-D, BDI, GHQ).<sup>30-33, 33, 34, 36-40, 47-</sup> <sup>52, 54, 64-66</sup> As discussed above, because these measures include questions assessing somatic symptoms of depression that are also common symptoms of pregnancy (e.g. fatigue, loss of appetite), the potential for nondifferential misclassification is high in these studies. Though some of these studies tried to account for this misclassification by increasing the cut-point on their instrument or conducting sensitivity analyses, <sup>30, 33, 38, 48, 51</sup> the majority did not. Studies using diagnosis of clinical depression<sup>29, 53, 67</sup> as the exposure

measure avoid this potential source of bias, but are still likely subject to potential nondifferential misclassification as studies suggest that depression during pregnancy may be underdiagnosed and undertreated.<sup>68</sup> Only 5 studies used the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS), the only instrument used to assess the association between depression and preterm birth that was specifically designed to account for somatic depressive symptoms that are also common symptoms of pregnancy.<sup>41, 43, 46, 55, 56</sup>

There was also variability in the assessment of preterm birth, which likely contributed to conflicting findings. Some studies examined preterm birth overall, while others focused specifically on spontaneous preterm births,<sup>30, 40, 43, 51</sup> as it has been suggested that the mechanisms leading to spontaneous preterm birth are different than those leading to medically indicated preterm births.<sup>69</sup> Also, though most studies used the commonly defined cut-point of 37 full weeks gestation to define preterm birth, some studies used a continuous gestational age measure,<sup>37, 38, 54</sup> while others chose to use different gestational age ranges when assessing this association.<sup>30, 34, 48, 67</sup>

The studies examining this association were also subject to a number of limitations in addition to those described above, which include: (1) small sample size,<sup>31, 47, 53</sup> (2) retrospective or cross-sectional data collection,<sup>49</sup> and (3) lack of consideration of confounders.<sup>31, 36, 41, 53, 64, 67</sup> In addition, none of the studies examined depression over multiple timepoints during pregnancy. As discussed above, this is important because it is possible that the effect of depression may vary depending on the timing<sup>70</sup> or pattern of depression/depressive symptoms during pregnancy. Also, very few studies included possible co-morbid psychological factors such as stress and anxiety in their analysis as potential confounders or effect modifiers.<sup>32, 38, 40, 43, 48, 57</sup> Finally, the studies primarily

focused on non-Hispanic White or Black women with only one study focusing on a Hispanic population, which was predominantly Mexican.<sup>60</sup>

#### Low Birth weight (LBW)

Studies examining the association between depression during pregnancy and low birth weight have also been conflicting. Of the 25 studies examined, the majority did not find an association <sup>28-31, 36, 37, 41, 52-54, 57, 59, 71-74</sup> while 9 found that depression increased risk for LBW (Odds Ratio Range: 1.4-2.2), or, similarly, decreased BW.<sup>35, 39, 44, 45, 50, 55, 56, 58, 75</sup> All but two of the studies <sup>72, 74</sup> were prospective.

In one of the largest studies conducted assessing this relationship, Evans et al. examined the association between depression and low birth weight among 13,194 predominantly Caucasian women that took part in the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children (ALSPC).<sup>73</sup> Depression was assessed at 18 and 32 weeks gestation with the EPDS. Low birth weight infants were defined as those born less than 2500 grams. Only term infants born between 37 and 43 weeks gestation were included in the analysis. Women that scored 13 or greater on the EPDS at 18 weeks gestation gave birth to babies that weighed 33.8 grams less than women scoring less than 13 in unadjusted analysis (95% CI=8.0-59.7). This effect was attenuated after adjustment for a variety of confounders, including gestational age (*B*=-1.0, 95% CI=-24.9,22.9). When restricting the analysis to women with 16 or greater on the EPDS, the effect was attenuated and was not statistically significant when compared to women that scored less than 13 (*B*=-22.5, 95% CI=-12.5-57.4) in adjusted multivariable analysis. Scoring a 13 or above on the EPDS increased odds of low birth weight by 57% compared to those scoring less than 13

at 18 weeks gestation after adjusting for gender, gestation and maternal age (OR=1.57, 95% CI=1.08-2.29). This effect was attenuated after adjusting for smoking (OR=1.38, 95%CI=0.94,2.01). Exposure to depression throughout pregnancy was associated with lower birth weight in unadjusted analysis with women scoring greater than 12 on the EPDS at 18 and 32 weeks giving birth to babies 40.2 grams lighter (95% CI=3.8,76.6). This effect was attenuated upon adjustment and was no longer statistically significant. This study has several limitations, including the use of an EPDS cut-points for major depression that differed from the recommended validated cut-point (recommended=15 or greater). In addition, the authors did not examine other psychosocial factors, such as stress and anxiety, as potential confounders or effect modifiers.

In another large cohort study examining this association, Neggers et al. examined the association between depression and low birth weight among 3,149 predominantly African-American low-income women.<sup>50</sup> Women receiving prenatal care at the local county health department were recruited for participation. Depression was assessed at 22-23 weeks gestation using a modified version of the CES-D that was included as part of a psychosocial questionnaire administered to participants. Scores above the median were used to categorize people with negative affect/depression. Low birth weight was defined as infants born weighing less than 2500 grams. Participants with negative affect/depression had 40% increased odds of low birth weight compared to those that did not have elevated scores after adjusting for a variety of potential confounders (OR=1.4, 95% CI=1.1-1.7). When stratified by BMI, the effect was only observed among women with low BMI (OR=1.5, 95% CI=1.1-2.3). This study was limited by the use of a modified version of the CES-D, which as described above, includes questions that may

not be valid for assessing depression in a pregnant population. It also used a median cutpoint to assess elevated depressive symptoms (negative affect), which is a lower threshold than is typically used and not necessarily indicative of depression.

As exemplified by these studies, variability in the assessment of depression also exists in studies assessing the effect of depression on low birth weight. The majority of studies also used either unvalidated measures or instruments designed to assess depression in the general population (e.g. CES-D, BDI). In addition, there was variability in the measure used to assess low birth weight, with a number of studies assessing birth weight as a continuous variable<sup>37, 41, 45, 53, 54</sup> and one study examining the association between depression and low birth weight among term infants only.<sup>73</sup> In addition, the study focusing on term infants also adjusted for gestational age, which was not included in the other studies examining low birth weight as an outcome, and is more similar to SGA as it takes into account gestational age at birth. Lastly, similar limitations to those discussed above for depression and preterm birth are also present in studies of depression and low birth weight. They include: (1) small sample sizes,<sup>31, 53</sup> (2) retrospective design,<sup>72, 74</sup> and (3) lack of consideration of confounders.<sup>31, 36, 41, 53, 71, 76</sup> In addition, very few studies assessed depression at multiple timepoints, examined the effect of pattern of depression or duration of depression over the course of pregnancy,<sup>73</sup> or included consideration of stress or anxiety in the analysis.<sup>43, 57</sup> Finally, the majority of studies focused on non-Hispanic White or Black populations with no studies focusing primarily on a Hispanic population.

In summary, findings for the impact of depression on LBW have been conflicting, however, they are suggestive of the possibility of an increased risk. Differences in study

findings may be due to the wide range of depression measures as well as varying time points of assessment.

#### **Small-for-Gestational Age**

Studies examining the association between depression and SGA have also been conflicting with eight finding a positive association (OR Range: 1.05 - 3.02)<sup>34, 38, 45, 77-79</sup> and eight finding no association. <sup>30, 50, 52, 55-58, 80-82</sup> All but one <sup>77</sup> were prospective studies.

In a large cohort study that assessed this association, Goedhart et al. examined the relationship between depressive symptoms and SGA among 8,050 predominantly Caucasian women as part of the Amsterdam Born Children and their Development Study.<sup>34</sup> Women in Amsterdam were recruited at their first prenatal visit at approximately twelve weeks gestation. Depressive symptoms were assessed using the CES-D through a questionnaire sent to participants two weeks after recruitment. The commonly used cutpoint of a score of 16 or greater was used to identify women at high risk for clinical depression or possible clinical depression. SGA was defined as a birth weight below the 10<sup>th</sup> sex- and parity-specific percentile based on standards from the Dutch Perinatal Registration, which includes information from national obstetric and neonatal databases. Women with elevated levels of depressive symptoms had 25% greater odds of SGA after adjusting for a variety of confounders (OR=1.25, 95% CI=1.07, 1.45). This effect was attenuated when maternal smoking during pregnancy was added to the model (OR=1.19, 95% CI=1.02,1.39). Mediation analysis suggested that smoking was a partial mediator of the association between elevated depressive symptoms and SGA.

In the only study examining the association between depression and SGA among a racially/ethnically diverse population that included Puerto Rican women (29% Puerto Rican, 62% Black, 10% Non-Hispanic White), Steer et al. assessed the relationship between depressive symptoms, probable depressive disorders (probable dysphoria, probable depression) and SGA among 712 women aged 12-29 years.<sup>66</sup> Women recruited through prenatal clinics were assessed for depressive symptoms at 28 weeks gestation using the Beck Depression Inventory. Scores from 16-20 were categorized as indicative of dysphoria, and those 21 or greater were categorized as presumptive clinical depression. SGA was defined as birth weight below the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile based on standards adjusted for gestational age, ethnicity, maternal parity, and fetal sex. Among adult women (n=389), an increase in depressive symptoms (continuous) was associated with increased odds of SGA after adjusting for a variety of confounders (OR=1.05, 95% CI=1.01,1.11). No effect was found between depressive symptoms and SGA among adolescent women (n=323) (OR=0.97, 95% CI=0.89,1.06). Additional analyses conducted among adults found that women with probable dysphoria had over two times the odds of an SGA infant compared to women that did not have dysphoria, in adjusted analysis (OR=2.32, 95%CI=2.21,2.43). The effect was even greater among women with elevated BDI scores indicative of probable clinical depression (OR=3.02, 95%CI=2.88,3.17).

As illustrated by the above studies, similar study design variability exists in those studies examining the relationship between depression and SGA as that seen in studies of the other adverse birth outcomes. When assessing depression, two studies used the Structured Clinical Interview for Depression to identify women with Major Depressive Disorder,<sup>45, 77</sup> while the remaining studies used measures designed to assess depression in

the general population (e.g. CES-D, BDI, Hopkins Symptom Checklist).<sup>30, 34, 38, 50, 66, 78, 80, 81, 83</sup> There was also variability in the categorization of SGA, or intrauterine growth restriction, with some studies identifying cases based on age-specific birth weight standards;<sup>30, 81</sup> others, such as the studies described above, taking into account additional factors such as ethnicity, parity and sex;<sup>34, 66</sup> and yet others using different measures that take into account gestational age and weight, such as growth rate.<sup>38</sup>

Though study findings have been conflicting, studies suggest that early to midpregnancy depression may increase risk for SGA. Studies finding a positive association tended to focus on early-to-mid pregnancy depression, <sup>34, 45, 56, 78</sup> whereas those finding a null association generally focused on mid-to-late pregnancy depression.<sup>30, 50, 57, 58, 80</sup> However, a number of the studies conducted had limitations similar to those described for studies of preterm birth and low birth weight, including: (1) small sample size,<sup>77</sup> (2) retrospective design,<sup>77</sup> and (3) lack of consideration of confounders.<sup>80</sup> In addition, only three studies took into account the possible effects of stress/anxiety<sup>57, 78, 83</sup> on the association between depression and SGA and only two studies assessed depression at more than one timepoint during pregnancy or duration of exposure to depression during pregnancy.<sup>38, 78</sup>

# **Summary**

Preterm birth and low birth weight are among the leading causes of infant morbidity and mortality in the United States,<sup>1</sup> disproportionately impacting Puerto Rican women.<sup>3, 4</sup> Infant mortality rates among Puerto Rican women due to these adverse birth outcomes are double that of non-Hispanic White women, and are the leading cause of infant mortality among this Hispanic ethnic subgroup.<sup>1</sup>

Depression during pregnancy is common and has been identified as a potential risk factor for preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA. Neurobiological theories proposed to explain how depression leads to these adverse birth outcomes have focused on elevated levels of CRH, cortisol, and epinephrine. Behavioral theories suggest that depression leads to risky health behaviors (e.g. smoking, inadequate nutrition), which in turn, increase risk for these adverse birth outcomes. As some studies focusing on pregnant Hispanic populations have found high depression rates and studies suggest the possibility that HPA hormone function may vary during pregnancy by race/ethnicity, it is important to examine the association between depression and these adverse birth outcomes in this high-risk population.

Though studies examining the association between depression and preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA suggest the possibility of increased risk due to depression, they have been conflicting, likely due to variability in methods used to assess and categorize depression and the adverse birth outcomes. Many of the studies have also been subject to a number of limitations and few have examined the effect of depression beyond a single timepoint of exposure during pregnancy. In addition, the studies have focused primarily on non-Hispanic White or Black women with few focusing on Hispanic women.

Our study examined the association between depression and preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA in a population of Hispanic, predominantly Puerto Rican women. We minimized potential misclassification of depression by using a depression assessment

instrument that takes into account symptoms of pregnancy and has been validated among pregnant women, the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. We also assessed the effect of depression at various timepoints during pregnancy, pattern of depressive symptoms, and duration of exposure to depression. In addition, we took into account the potential confounding effect of anxiety and interactive effects of stress and anxiety as we assessed these associations.

#### **Hypotheses and Specific Aims**

**Specific Aim**: To examine the association between depression during pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes among Hispanic women

**Hypothesis 1a**: Depression during pregnancy is positively associated with preterm birth

**Hypothesis 1b:** Depression during pregnancy is positively associated with low birth weight

**Hypothesis 1c:** Depression during pregnancy is positively associated with smallfor-gestational age

# **Methods**

#### **Study Design and Population**

Our study examined the association between depression during pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes using data from Proyecto Buena Salud (PBS), a prospective cohort study conducted from 2006-2011. The study was based at Baystate Medical Center, a large tertiary care center in Western Massachusetts, which has approximately 4,500 deliveries per year and serves an ethnically, socioeconomically diverse population. Details about the study design have been published previously.<sup>84</sup> PBS was approved by the University of Massachusetts, Amherst and Baystate Medical Center Institutional Review Boards.

Briefly, women were recruited in early pregnancy at prenatal care visits (up to 20 weeks gestation). All participants read and signed a written informed consent approved by the Institutional Review Boards at the University of Massachusetts-Amherst and Baystate Medical Center. Interviews were conducted by trained, bilingual interviewers in English or Spanish depending on patient preference. Eligibility for PBS was restricted to women of Puerto Rican or Dominican Republic ancestry, specifically, women that were either: 1) born in Puerto Rico or the Dominican Republic themselves; or 2) had at least one parent or both grandparents born at either of these two locations. As PBS was initially conducted to assess the relationship between pregnancy factors and gestational diabetes, other exclusion criteria included: multiple gestation; history of diabetes, hypertension, heart disease or chronic renal disease; less than 16 or greater than 40 years of age; and current use of medications thought to adversely affect glucose tolerance. Additionally, participants with antepartum fetal deaths were excluded. Women were interviewed at three timepoints during pregnancy: (1) early pregnancy ( $\leq 18$  weeks gestation), (2) mid-pregnancy (19-26 weeks gestation), and (3) late pregnancy (>26 weeks gestation). For some women, interviews were not able to be conducted for all of the pregnancy periods.

At initial interview, participants completed a depressive symptoms questionnaire and provided information on sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral, and

psychosocial factors. Information was updated at the two subsequent interviews. Medical records were abstracted after delivery for information on medical history, clinical characteristics of the pregnancy, and birth outcomes. Among the PBS participants, 1,262 met the study inclusion criteria and had information on depressive symptoms and the adverse birth outcomes of interest. Women were included if they had information on depressive symptoms from at least one pregnancy period. Eight hundred and forty-five participants had information on depression in early pregnancy, 781 in mid-pregnancy, and 764 in late pregnancy.

#### **Assessment of Depression**

The Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS)<sup>85</sup> was used to assess depressive symptoms at each interview. The questionnaire was administered in English or Spanish depending on participant preference. The EPDS consists of 10 items asking respondents to indicate how frequently they have felt various mood states during the past seven days. Examples of items on the EPDS include, "I have been so unhappy that I have been crying," and "Things have been getting on top of me." Responses are on a 4-point scale ranging from "no, never" to "yes, most of the time" with corresponding scores of 0 (never) to 3 (most of the time). Scores are summed with total scores ranging from 0-30. Scores of 13 or higher are indicative of likely depression (minor or major) and those 15 or higher indicate likely major depression.<sup>86</sup> For each pregnancy period (early, mid, late), women were categorized as to whether or not they had any likely depression (minor or major), as well as, likely major depression. Imputation was used for the EPDS and other psychological measures included in this study (stress, anxiety) if participants were missing fewer than 10% of items on the given scale.<sup>32</sup> Imputation consisted of replacing the missing value(s) with the participant's average score of the nonmissing items for the given scale. For the EPDS, a score was imputed if the participant was missing the value for one item on the scale. Depression scores were analyzed categorically (any likely depression, likely major depression) and with depressive symptoms as a continuous variable.

In addition, composite variables were created between depression and stress (no major depression/not high stress, major depression/not high stress, no major depression/high stress, major depression/high stress) and depression and anxiety (no major depression/not high anxiety, major depression/not high anxiety, no major depression/high anxiety, major depression/high anxiety) for each pregnancy time point to examine how stress and anxiety may affect the associations between depression and the adverse birth outcomes. Stress and anxiety were assessed using the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS)<sup>87</sup> and the Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI),<sup>88</sup> respectively. The 14-item version of the PSS scale was used, with scores for each item ranging from 0-4 and greater scores indicative of higher levels of perceived stress. The STAI consists of a trait and state anxiety scale, each consisting of 20 items scored from 1-4, with higher scores indicating higher levels of anxiety. The STAI was used to assess trait anxiety in early pregnancy and state anxiety in mid- and late pregnancy. PSS and STAI scores were categorized into quartiles. Participants were categorized as having "high" levels of stress or anxiety if their score for the given scale was in the top quartile of participant scores for that time period. All other women were categorized as having "not high" levels of the given psychological measure. Trait anxiety was used to create the early pregnancy

depression composite variable and the state anxiety scores were used to create the composite variables for mid- and late pregnancy depression.

Finally, the effects of patterns of depression/depressive symptoms on adverse birth outcomes was assessed by examining change in EPDS scores during pregnancy and duration of exposure to likely major depression during pregnancy. Change in EPDS score was examined continuously as the difference between the later pregnancy period EPDS score and the early pregnancy score, as a well as dichotomously, comparing women with an increase in EPDS scores during the course of pregnancy to women that did not have an increase in score. Duration of exposure was examined by assessing the number of pregnancy periods that a participant was categorized as having likely major depression across two pregnancy periods (e.g. early to mid-pregnancy, mid-to-late pregnancy). Duration of exposure to probable major depression could not be assessed across all three pregnancy periods due to the limited number of participants with EPDS information for all three pregnancy periods.

The EPDS has been validated as a depression screening tool in English speaking pregnant women<sup>89</sup> and as a post-natal depression screening tool among European Spanish women.<sup>90</sup> Recommended cut-off scores vary for postnatal and antenatal depression. The recommended cut-off score for antenatal depression in English speaking populations has been identified as  $\geq$ 15 for major depression (sensitivity=100%; specificity=96-99%) and  $\geq$ 13 for any depression (minor or major) (sensitivity=57%; specificity=98%) using Research Diagnostic Criteria assessed through Goldberg's Standardized Psychiatric Interview as the gold standard.<sup>86, 91-93</sup> These cut-points were used for this study as the majority of study participants were English speaking and no studies identified to date

have validated cut-points for antenatal depression in a Spanish speaking population. In addition, studies validating the EPDS for post-natal depression in Spanish-speaking populations using the recommended cut-points for English-speaking populations have found reasonable sensitivity and specificity for any depression (minor or major) (sensitivity=79%; specificity=96%) and major depression (sensitivity=83%; specificity=97%) when compared to DSM-IV criteria assessed through the Structured Clinical Interview for Axis I DSM Disorders.<sup>90</sup>

## **Assessment of Adverse Birth Outcomes**

Preterm birth is defined as a birth occurring prior to 37 full weeks of gestation.<sup>94</sup> Cases of preterm birth were identified through medical record abstraction by a trained medical record abstractor. These cases were diagnosed by the hospital obstetricians based on their best clinical estimate, which was typically determined by: (1) ultrasound if available, and (2) last menstrual period when ultrasound information was not available. Information on gestational age at delivery and type of preterm birth was also collected through medical record abstraction. Type of preterm birth consisted of medically indicated and spontaneous preterm births. Medically indicated births are those births in which the physician initiates the labor and delivery process, and spontaneous births are those in which labor occurs spontaneously and include preterm labor or preterm premature rupture of the membranes (PPROM). Based on gestational age at delivery, preterm births were categorized as early (<34 weeks) and late (34-36 weeks). The study obstetrician confirmed all cases of preterm birth and their associated gestational age and preterm birth type.

Low birth weight infants were those with a birth weight less than 2500 grams at birth. SGA was defined as a birth weight less than the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile for gestational age.<sup>94</sup> Information on birth weight was abstracted from the medical record and was used to identify low birth weight infants. This birth weight and gestational age information was used to identify SGA infants by comparing these values to gestational age-specific infant birth weight reference values from a population-based Hispanic.<sup>95</sup>

# Confounders

A number of sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral, and physical and psychological factors were assessed as covariates. Information on sociodemographic and acculturation covariates was primarily obtained at the initial pregnancy interview. Sociodemographic covariates included maternal age, education level, income and whether the study participant was living with a partner. Level of acculturation covariates included 1) birthplace of participant, parents, and grandparents, and 2) overall degree of acculturation, which was assessed via the Psychological Acculturation Scale (PAS).<sup>96</sup> The PAS is a 10-item scale with responses ranging from 1-5 with lower scores reflective of a Hispanic/Latina orientation and higher scores indicative of an Anglo-American orientation. Average scores less than 3 were categorized as "low acculturation" and those greater than 3 as "high acculturation." Behavioral factors assessed included smoking and alcohol consumption; pre-pregnancy data on these behavioral factors was collected in addition to pregnancy data at each interview.

Physical and health history factors were obtained by self-report during the initial interview and through medical record abstraction and included: pre-pregnancy weight,

height, history of preterm delivery, parity, and history of intrauterine growth restriction. BMI was calculated using reported height and weight. A variable indicating history of preterm delivery or intrauterine growth restriction was created for inclusion in the low birth weight and SGA analyses. In addition, information on antidepressant use during pregnancy was obtained. Women were identified as taking antidepressants if 1) the electronic medical record indicated that they had reported taking antidepressants during their prenatal visits, or 2) the patient prescription database indicated that they were prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy.

Anxiety was also included as a potential covariate and was evaluated at each interview with the Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI).<sup>88</sup> Trait anxiety was assessed in early pregnancy and state anxiety in mid- and late pregnancy.

# **Data Analysis**

The distributions of the early, mid- and late pregnancy depression measures and each of the adverse birth outcomes (preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA) were assessed. Mean EPDS scores across pregnancy were determined by 1) calculating the mean of EPDS score for all participants, and 2) calculating the mean of the participant mean scores. The frequency distribution of preterm births was examined for all preterm births, in addition to the preterm birth subcategories of type (spontaneous vs. medically indicated) and gestational age (early, late).

Bivariate analyses were conducted to examine the associations between covariates and depression and between covariates and each of the adverse birth outcomes. When examining the association between depression and the time varying covariates assessed throughout pregnancy, which included the behavioral factors (smoking, alcohol consumption) and the other psychological measures (anxiety, depression), the value of the time varying covariate from the same pregnancy period as the depression measure was used. Trait anxiety was examined when assessing associations with early pregnancy depression, as a measure of early pregnancy state anxiety was not available. Chi-square tests, t-tests, and ANOVA were used as appropriate to evaluate associations with depression and with adverse birth outcomes. When expected cell counts for categorical variables were less than five, Fisher's Exact Test were conducted.

Multivariable logistic regression was used to assess whether depression during pregnancy was associated with each of the adverse birth outcomes. Early, mid- and late pregnancy depression levels were examined when assessing the associations with low birth weight and SGA. Only early and mid-pregnancy depression levels were included in the preterm birth analysis as a number of preterm births occurred before the late pregnancy interviews could be conducted. Age, BMI and parity were included as *a priori* confounders in regression models as they are known risk factors for preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA. In addition, history of preterm birth was also included as an a *priori* confounder in the preterm birth analysis. Other potential confounders were included in the final models if the odds ratio between depression and the given adverse birth outcome changed by more than 10% when the confounder was included in the model. As in bivariate analyses, only time varying covariates from the same pregnancy period as the depression measure were assessed as confounders. If more than 35 participants were missing values for a given confounder, a missing category was used for that confounder in analyses.

Collinearity between depression and the psychological measures was assessed to ensure that it was appropriate to include stress and anxiety in adjusted models as depression commonly occurs with stress and anxiety. Findings from crosstabulations between depression and these measures, beta standard errors, and variance inflation factor (VIF) values from regression models indicated that an important degree of collinearity did not occur.

As in the Chapter 1 analysis examining the association between stress and adverse birth outcomes, a series of adjusted models were examined when assessing the association between depression and each adverse birth outcome. Adjusted Model 1 included potential sociodemographic, physical, health and acculturation confounders. Adjusted Model 2 included factors in Model 1 in addition to identified behavioral factors. These factors were included in separate analyses because of the possibility that they could be in the causal pathway by either leading to depression or increased depressive symptoms or occurring as a result of depression. Model 3 includes Model 1 factors and additionally adjusts for other psychological measures identified as confounders. Psychological measures were added to the model separately because of the possibility that they also may be in the causal pathway. Model 4 includes all identified confounders. Unadjusted analyses were also conducted examining the effect of depression on subcategories of preterm births (spontaneous, medically indicated, early and late).

As some women with depression may be treated with antidepressants and antidepressants have been found to be associated with adverse birth outcomes in some studies,<sup>97</sup> a sensitivity analysis was conducted examining the effect of depression on each of the adverse birth outcomes in a subset of patients that 1) did not have documented self-

reported antidepressant use during pregnancy in the electronic medical record database, or 2) that were not found to have been prescribed antidepressants during pregnancy in the hospital's electronic prescription database.

To examine whether the association between depression and the adverse birth outcomes varied by level of stress or anxiety, interaction terms were included in the regression models. However, due to limited sample size, errors occurred when running the models and we were not able to assess interaction using this method. Therefore, stratified analyses were conducted to examine the association between depression and each of the adverse birth outcomes by level of stress (high stress, not high stress) and anxiety (high anxiety, not high anxiety). In addition, we examined composite variables of depression and stress (no major depression/not high stress, major depression/not high stress, no major depression/high stress, major depression/not high anxiety, no major depression/not high anxiety, major depression/not high anxiety, no major depression/high anxiety, major depression/high anxiety) in regression analyses.

We also examined whether patterns of depressive symptoms/depression during pregnancy affected risk for adverse birth outcomes. The effect of change in depressive symptoms over the course of pregnancy was assessed in addition to the effect of duration of exposure to likely major depression. Change in depressive symptom score was examined from early to mid-, mid- to late, and early to late pregnancy for low birth weight and SGA. Only early to mid-pregnancy changes in EPDS score were examined when assessing the association with pretern births. Duration of exposure to major depression was examined from early to mid-pregnancy for all three birth outcomes, and from early to late and mid- to late pregnancy for low birth weight and SGA. Duration of

exposure to depression was examined as both a categorical and continuous variable. All analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.2 (SAS Institute Inc, Carey, NC).

#### **Results**

## **Study Population Characteristics**

The mean age of study participants was 22.8 years (SD=5.0) with 70% of participants under 25 years of age (2.1). Forty-seven percent of participants were born in Puerto Rico or the Dominican Republic and 79.2% of the study population was categorized as having low levels of acculturation. Women were generally of low socioeconomic status with 58% of those that reported income having an income of less than \$15,000 per year, and almost 48.8% of women reporting that they did not receive a high school diploma or GED. Fifty-one percent of participants reported living with a partner or spouse and 41.7% were nulliparous. Almost half of participants had a prepregnancy BMI classified as overweight or obese. Approximately a third of women reported smoking and 40% drinking alcohol in the year prior to pregnancy, with far fewer reporting these risk behaviors in early pregnancy. Mean early pregnancy stress scores were 26.1 (SD=7.1) and mean trait anxiety scores were 39.7 (SD=10.4).

The overall mean EPDS score during pregnancy was 8.29 (SD= 5.5). Mean depressive symptom scores were highest in early pregnancy and decreased over the course of pregnancy (2.2). Similarly, the percent of women with any likely depression was highest in early pregnancy (27.9%) and decreased throughout pregnancy (late pregnancy – 19.5%). Approximately, 18% of women were categorized as having likely

major depression in early and mid-pregnancy, with the percentage of women likely experiencing this disorder dropping to 13.0% in late pregnancy.

Among study participants, 9.4% had a preterm birth (n=119), 8.1% had an infant that was born low birth weight (n=101), and 12.7% an infant that was SGA (n=158)(2.3). Of the births born preterm, 75% were spontaneous and 70% were born between 34 and 36 weeks gestation (late preterm).

# **Depression and Covariates**

In bivariate analyses examining the associations between depression during pregnancy and the potential covariates, education and income were associated with major depression (Table 2.4). Women that had major depression were more likely to have earned less than \$15,000 per year and to have had an education level of "less than high school." This association was significant (p<0.05) or borderline significant (p=0.06-0.08) for all three pregnancy periods. In addition, a larger proportion of women with major depression in early pregnancy were between the ages of 20-29 than women that did not have major depression; though the differences did not quite reach statistical significance (p=0.06), the mean early pregnancy depressive symptoms were significantly higher among this age group (p<0.01). Age was not associated with major depression at any other time period. Women with major depression in mid-pregnancy were also less likely to be living with a partner or spouse than women that did not have major depression. A similar trend was observed for early pregnancy major depression, though it was not statistically significant. When examining pregnancy history, women with major depression in late pregnancy were more likely to have had a history of preterm

birth and have had two or more live births than women that did not have late pregnancy major depression. None of the acculturation factors were associated with major depression.

Women with major depression at any timepoint in pregnancy were more likely to have smoked in pre-pregnancy and during the corresponding time period than women that did not have major depression. In addition, major depression in early and late pregnancy was positively associated with alcohol use during the corresponding time period. Major depression at all timepoints was highly positively associated with trait anxiety and with stress and state anxiety for the corresponding time periods.

## **Adverse Birth Outcomes and Covariates**

In bivariate analyses, women that had preterm births or low birthweight infants were more likely to have had a history of preterm birth and have smoked in midpregnancy than women that had a term birth (Table 2.5). Women with low birth weight infants were also more likely to have smoked in late pregnancy. No other factors were associated with preterm birth or low birth weight.

SGA was also associated with smoking. Women that gave birth to an SGA infant were more likely to have smoked in pre-, early or late pregnancy compared to women that did not give birth to an SGA infant. SGA was also found to be associated with parity, pre-pregnancy BMI, and education. Among women that had SGA infants, a larger proportion were nulliparous and identified as having a pre-pregnancy BMI below (less than 18.5) or within the normal range (18.5 - 25.0) as compared to women that did not have infants born SGA. In regards to education, women that had SGA infants were less

likely to have completed high school or its equivalency. Finally, the only other covariate associated with SGA was late pregnancy state anxiety, with a larger proportion of women having SGA infants in the highest quartile of state anxiety when compared to women that did not have an SGA infant.

## **Depression and Adverse Birth Outcomes**

None of the depression measures assessed (major depression, any depression, depressive symptoms) were associated with preterm birth (Table 2.6) or low birth weight (Table 2.7) in unadjusted or adjusted analyses.

Early pregnancy depressive symptoms were associated with SGA in adjusted analyses controlling for health/sociodemographic factors and other psychological measures with a unit increase in EPDS score increasing risk for SGA by 5% (OR=1.05, 95% CI=1.00, 1.11)(Table 2.8). This increased risk was not observed in unadjusted analyses or analyses only adjusting for other sociodemographic/health measures; no behavioral factors were found to be confounders. Though risk for SGA was elevated among women with any likely early pregnancy depression (OR=1.78, 95% CI=0.90, 3.52) and those with major depression (OR=1.71, 95% CI=0.85, 3.46), neither of these depression measures were found to statistically significantly increase risk.

Mid-pregnancy depression increased risk for SGA in all adjusted analyses. Women with likely major depression had the greatest risk with 1.72 times the odds of SGA compared to women that did not have likely major depression (OR=1.72, 95% CI=1.02, 2.90) in analyses adjusting for health/sociodemographic factors. This risk became more pronounced after adjusting for other psychological measures (OR=1.82, 95% CI=1.01, 3.25). Women experiencing any likely depression were also at increased

risk as compared to women not experiencing any likely depression in adjusted analyses, though to a slightly lesser degree than women experiencing likely major depression. Similarly, mid-pregnancy depressive symptoms were also associated with SGA in adjusted analyses with 3% increased risk for each unit increase in the EPDS after adjusting for sociodemographic/health factors (OR=1.03, 95% CI=1.00, 1.07) and a 4% increased risk after additionally adjusting for psychological measures (OR=1.04, 95% CI=1.00, 1.09). Depression in late pregnancy was not associated with SGA.

Findings from studies that some antidepressants may increase risk for adverse birth outcomes have led some to suggest that antidepressant use may confound the association between depression and adverse birth outcomes. As we were not able to obtain antidepressant use information on all participants, a sensitivity analysis was conducted excluding the 31 women (2.4% of participants) that were identified as having likely taken antidepressants based on information from the electronic medical record database or the prescription database (Table 2.9). Findings were generally unchanged, with all of the mid-pregnancy depression measures associated with SGA in adjusted analyses. However, estimates of effect became more pronounced and mid-pregnancy major depression was significantly positively associated with SGA in unadjusted analyses as well (OR=1.74, 95% CI=1.03, 2.94). In addition, early pregnancy major depression also became significantly associated with SGA in adjusted analyses after removing women that likely took antidepressants during pregnancy (OR=1.68, 95% CI=1.00, 2.83).

#### **Depression, Stress, Anxiety and Adverse Birth Outcomes**

Analyses were conducted to determine whether the association between depression and the adverse birth outcomes varied by stress and trait and state anxiety levels. No differences were observed when stratifying by high and low stress and anxiety levels at any timepoint during pregnancy in unadjusted analyses (Table 2.10). However, this analysis was limited by sample size and limited power.

Composite variables of depression and stress and depression and anxiety were examined in unadjusted and adjusted analyses to better understand potential interactive or synergistic effects between these psychological factors (Table 2.11). Women that had both high trait anxiety and major depression in early pregnancy were at decreased risk for preterm birth in unadjusted analyses (OR=0.41, 95% CI=0.17, 0.91) as compared to women that did not have major depression and did not have high trait anxiety. This association was attenuated and no longer significant after adjusting for sociodemographic/health risk factors for preterm birth. Women experiencing major depression and high state anxiety in late pregnancy were at double the risk of SGA in unadjusted (OR=2.02, 95% CI=1.08, 3.77) and adjusted analyses (OR=2.08, 95% CI=1.08, 3.98) when compared to women that were not categorized as having likely major depression or high state anxiety.

#### Patterns of Depressive Symptoms and Adverse Birth Outcomes

When examining the effects of patterns of depressive symptoms on preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA, change in depressive symptom scores over the course of pregnancy was not significantly associated with any of the adverse birth outcomes (Table 2.12). Similarly, the dichotomous variable "increase in depressive symptoms" during pregnancy was not significantly associated with the adverse birth outcomes for any time period examined. When examining the effects of duration of exposure to major depression during pregnancy, risk for SGA increased by 59% for each additional pregnancy period of exposure to major depression across early and late pregnancy (OR=1.59, 95% CI=1.04, 2.44) and mid- and late pregnancy in adjusted analyses (OR=1.66, 95% CI=1.00, 2.74). When examining duration of exposure to depression during both of these time periods as a categorical variable in adjusted analyses, the effect estimate was elevated among women with increasing exposure, but the findings did not reach statistical significance. Duration of exposure to depression was not associated with SGA across early and mid-pregnancy or preterm birth or low birth weight for any timeframes examined.

#### **Depression and Type of Preterm Birth**

In unadjusted analyses examining the associations between depression and types of preterm birth, no associations were observed with spontaneous, medically indicated, or type of spontaneous preterm births (Table 2.13). Similarly, depression was not associated with preterm births categorized by gestational age. Power was limited when examining these associations.

#### **Discussion**

We found that women that were depressed in mid-pregnancy were at increased risk of having an SGA infant in adjusted analyses compared to women that were not

depressed during this time period in a prospective cohort study of Hispanic, predominantly Puerto Rican women. This association was observed for depressive symptoms as a continuous measure, any likely depression, and likely major depression in analyses that adjusted for sociodemographic/health factors and those that additionally adjusted for psychological factors. We also observed an increased risk for SGA among women with increasing levels of early pregnancy depressive symptoms in analyses that included adjustment for other psychological factors. This increased risk was not observed for the categorical measures of early pregnancy depression (any likely depression, likely major depression). Late pregnancy depression was not independently associated with increased risk for SGA. Our finding that depression increases the risk for SGA has been observed in some,<sup>34, 45, 55, 77-79</sup> but not all studies<sup>30, 50, 52, 57, 58, 80-82</sup> examining this association. Studies that have found this increased risk have generally observed this effect for early and mid-pregnancy depression, which corresponds to our findings.

Depression during pregnancy was not associated with low birth weight, which is consistent with the majority of studies conducted that have assessed this relationship.<sup>28, 29, 31, 36, 37, 41, 52, 54, 57, 61, 71-73</sup> Though low birth weight is also a measure of growth restriction, some infants are born low birth weight because they are born at a younger gestational age, and not due to growth restriction. This likely at least partially explains the difference in findings between SGA and low birth weight. Similarly, we did not find an association between depression during pregnancy and preterm birth. Study findings have been more conflicting when examining this association.

Few studies have examined the effect of depression on adverse birth outcomes among Hispanic populations. In one of the only studies to specifically focus on a Hispanic population, Ruiz et. al did not find that depressive symptoms directly increased the risk for preterm birth, though in structural equation modeling, they found that the interaction between depressive symptoms and the estriol/progesterone ratio predicted risk for preterm birth.<sup>60</sup> No studies to our knowledge examined the association between depression and low birth weight or SGA in a Hispanic population, which is important given that studies suggest that some physiologic mechanisms proposed to explain how depression may lead to growth restriction (e.g. HPA axis hormones) may possibly vary by race/ethnicity.

Women in our study experienced high rates of depression with 27.9% of women experiencing any likely depression and 18% experiencing likely major depression in early pregnancy, as compared to depression prevalence rates of 7.4% in early pregnancy found in one meta-analysis.<sup>98</sup> Similar high rates have been found in some studies focusing on Hispanic pregnant women. Our study participants were predominantly of low socioeconomic status (SES), which has been associated with increased prevalence of depression.<sup>99</sup> Low SES individuals often experience numerous stressors and have fewer resources to deal with the stressors, as reflected in our population with high levels of perceived stress (mean early pregnancy PSS=26.1, SD=7.1) as compared to estimates from a population sample of women (mean=20.2) or Hispanics (mean=21.3).<sup>100</sup> Experiencing these high levels of stress places them at increased risk for a depressive episode as studies suggest that major stress is associated with the first depressive episode.<sup>101</sup> As a history of depression is a major risk factor for a subsequent depressive

episode, these women are at increased risk for a depressive episode during pregnancy, and the subsequent potential effects on fetal development, including growth restriction.

#### **Depression, Anxiety and Stress**

This study is one of few to take into account anxiety and stress when examining the association between depression and adverse birth outcomes. We found that women that experienced both major depression and high anxiety in late pregnancy were at increased risk for SGA. We were unable to assess effect modification using interaction terms due to limited sample size. Several studies that have examined effect modification using interaction terms have not found an association.<sup>32, 43, 48</sup> It is not clear if there was power to detect effects. In the only other study identified that used composite variables to examine the combined effects of depression and anxiety on adverse birth outcomes, Ibaniz et al. did not find that women with high anxiety and depression in mid-pregnancy were at increased risk for SGA though an increased risk for preterm birth was observed among these women.<sup>57</sup>

Few studies have examined how psychological factors work synergistically and independently to affect adverse birth outcomes. The majority of studies have considered depression and other psychological factors without accounting for other psychological factors such as anxiety and stress. These factors often co-occur, and thus it is not clear when positive associations are found whether the risk is due to depression or co-morbid psychological factors.<sup>102</sup> In our study, we found that early pregnancy depressive symptom score was only statistically significantly associated with SGA after including other psychological measures found to be confounders, which in this case was trait

anxiety, in the model. Others have also attempted to isolate the effects of depression by adjusting for stress and anxiety.<sup>40, 47, 78, 103</sup> However, it is not clear that adjustment for stress is appropriate as stress may be a precipitating factor in the onset of depression, particularly in the first episode of major depression, as discussed previously.<sup>101</sup> We chose not to adjust for stress in our analyses for this reason. In addition, as the constructs for depression, anxiety and stress overlap, adjustment for stress and anxiety may adjust for part of the effect of depression and thus only certain components of depression may be assessed in these adjusted analyses. Finally, the measures used to assess the constructs underlying these psychological factors often overlap, and in the case of anxiety and depression, may at times result in poor discrimination between measures with one study finding that the trait scale of the STAI was more a measure of depression than anxiety.<sup>104</sup>

## **Patterns of Exposure to Depression**

Few studies have examined the association between exposure to depression over multiple timepoints during pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes. This is important as a hypothesized mechanism for growth restriction includes prolonged exposure to hormones associated with depression - cortisol and norepinephrine. Our study found that increasing duration of exposure to likely major depression across early and late pregnancy increased risk for SGA. Two other studies were identified that examined this effect, both of which focused on birth weight as the outcome, taking into account gestational age at birth in their analyses. Evans et al. found that women that scored greater than 12 on the EPDS at 18 and 26 weeks gestational age gave birth at term to lower birth weight babies than women that did not score greater than 12 at either timepoint.<sup>73</sup> The effect was attenuated

and no longer statistically significant after adjustment. The EPDS cut-point used by Evans et al. is the cut-point recommended to identify women that have any depression, either minor or major.<sup>86</sup> It is possible that the effect was not as pronounced due to the inclusion of women with likely minor depression. Hoffman et al. specifically focused on study participants that had low occupational status and found that women experiencing elevated depressive symptoms in the second and third trimesters were at increased risk of having a baby born with a lower gestational age adjusted birth weight, as compared to women that did not have elevated symptoms in either trimester.<sup>38</sup> This association remained after adjustment for smoking, demographic and obstetric factors, but was attenuated and no longer significant after additional adjustment for stressors and social support. As discussed above, stress may lead to the onset of depressive symptoms, thus, adjustment may have partially reduced the effect of depression.

We did not find an association between increased depressive symptoms over the course of pregnancy and risk for any of the adverse birth outcomes. However, our simple size and power was limited as fewer participants had data for multiple timepoints over pregnancy. Our study was the first study to our knowledge to examine whether an increase in depressive symptoms increased risk for preterm birth, low birth weight or SGA.

## **Physiologic Mechanism**

Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain how depression during pregnancy may lead to fetal growth restriction, primarily focusing on neuroendocrine and behavioral mechanisms. Hypothesized neuroendocrinological mechanisms are similar to

those postulated for how stress may increase risk for growth restriction as some studies have found higher levels of cortisol and norepinephrine among depressed pregnant women.<sup>21</sup> Women with a prior history of depression may be at increased risk because they are at higher risk of a depressive episode during pregnancy and studies also suggest that some individuals previously experiencing depressive disorder continue to experience a dysregulation of the HPA axis despite the absence of depressive symptoms.<sup>105</sup> Behavioral mechanisms focus on several risk/unhealthy behaviors, including smoking, inadequate nutrition, lack of prenatal care and heavy alcohol consumption. We found that likely major depression in early and mid-pregnancy increased risk for SGA, after considering smoking and alcohol consumption from the corresponding pregnancy period as potential confounders. More research is needed to understand the physiologic mechanisms by which depression leads to growth restriction.

## **Strengths and Limitations**

Our study is one of few studies to examine the association between depression and adverse birth outcomes in a Hispanic population; in addition, it is one of few studies to examine depression at multiple timepoints during pregnancy and the effect of patterns of exposure to depression during pregnancy on adverse birth outcomes. Our study included adjustment for a number of confounders, which is lacking in some studies. Also, we used a measure of depression that takes into account depression symptoms that are also common symptoms of pregnancy. We also explored how depression may act in synergy with stress and anxiety to increase risk for adverse birth outcomes, and the independent effect of depression when taking into account anxiety.

Our study has several potential limitations. It is possible that misclassification of depression occurred as the EPDS has not been validated in a Spanish speaking population in the U.S. for antepartum depression screening.<sup>91</sup> Though the EPDS has been validated for post-partum depression in a Spanish speaking population from Spain using the English speaking cut-offs and found good sensitivity and specificity (at least minor: sensitivity=83%, specificity=97%; major: sensitivity=79%; specificity=96%),<sup>90</sup> differences in accuracy by descent and country of residence may occur as a result of slight differences in language and/or interpretation of terms and also cultural differences in the manifestation of depression.<sup>106, 107</sup> However, it is unlikely that this misclassification occurred to a large degree as the sensitivity and specificity of the Spanish version of the EPDS using the validated English language cut-points were good when assessing post-partum depression (at least minor: sensitivity=83%, specificity=97%; major: sensitivity=79%; specificity=96%).<sup>90</sup> As the English version of the EPDS has been demonstrated to have good sensitivity and specificity for detecting antenatal major depression (sensitivity=100%; specificity=96%), and reasonable sensitivity and specificity for detecting any likely antenatal depression (sensitivity=57%; specificity=98%), we anticipate relatively comparable sensitivity and specificity for the Spanish speaking version in this pouplation.<sup>92</sup>

It is also possible that there was misclassification of the adverse birth outcomes. As discussed in Chapter 1, there are several possible sources of nondifferential misclassification of preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA. Though preterm births were identified from medical record review and verified by the study obstetrician, it is possible that misclassification occurred as gestational age is determined through the "best

clinical estimate," which most frequently used ultrasound and LMP. Both of these measures are estimates of "true" gestational age and differences would lead to nondifferential misclassification of preterm births, though we do not expect large differences between the "true" and obstetrician identified gestational age. Similarly, misclassification of gestational age would also occur when identifying SGA infants, as case status is determined by gestational age information in addition to birth weight. SGA would be subject to an additional potential source of nondifferential misclassification as the weight for gestational age cut-points used to identify SGA infants are based on a Hispanic population of varying descent<sup>95</sup> and studies have found that average birth weights may vary among Hispanics based on country of descent.<sup>3</sup> Another possible source of misclassification for SGA is the potential variation in birth weight measurement as the scales used to measure newborns likely have some measurement variability, though we anticipate this to be minimal as they are regularly calibrated. This would also be a potential source of misclassification for Iow birth weight.

It is also possible that selection bias occurred due to incomplete depression data on participants over the course of pregnancy and the possibility that women that experienced depression were more likely to drop out during the course of the study or not complete all three interviews. As discussed in Chapter 1, women that did not have midpregnancy exposure data had higher levels of trait anxiety, and trait anxiety is positively associated with mid-pregnancy depression. In addition, the prevalence of likely major depression in early pregnancy was slightly higher among women missing mid-pregnancy depression data (18.6%) when comparing to women with mid-pregnancy data (17.5%). SGA rates were also higher among participants missing mid-pregnancy depression data

(13.6%) than participants with mid-pregnancy data (11.9%). Thus, it is possible that women that did not have mid-pregnancy depression data were more likely to have major depression and give birth to an SGA infant, which would have lead to an underestimate of the association observed between mid-pregnancy depression and SGA.

Information bias was unlikely to have occurred as information on adverse birth outcome status was obtained through medical record abstraction by an abstractor blinded to the depression status of the participant. In addition, the study obstetrician that verified cases of preterm birth was also blinded to depression status. As this is a prospective study, information bias would have occurred if adverse birth outcome status was ascertained differentially for depressed and nondepressed participants.

Though we adjusted for a number of potential confounders of the relationship between depression and preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA, one important confounder that we were not able to adjust for was antidepressant use during pregnancy. As discussed in Chapter 1, some studies have shown that the use of antidepressants during pregnancy may independently increase risk of preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA,<sup>97</sup> though studies have not consistently demonstrated this effect.<sup>108</sup> We were able to obtain information on antidepressant use during pregnancy for some women, though the information was likely not complete as it was obtained from self-report identified through the medical record and electronic prescription databases, which would only have information for those women that were prescribed antidepressants from a Baystate provider. Thus, we conducted a sensitivity analysis excluding those women that likely used antidepressants as identified through these two methods, to see if the association between depression and SGA persisted once these women were removed. We found that

the association between mid-pregnancy depression persisted when excluding these women, and actually became more pronounced.

Another set of potential confounders that we did not adjust for were maternal pregnancy complications, such as gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), gestational hypertension and pre-eclampsia. Generally, these conditions may increase risk for adverse birth outcomes, though in the case of GDM, risk for growth restriction may decrease as GDM may lead to macrosomia. It is possible that discovery of these conditions may lead to maternal depression in mid- to late pregnancy as they are typically diagnosed or manifest during this timeframe, which would lead to positive confounding. Though data was available for these conditions, we were unable to adjust for them in multivariable logistic regression analysis due to the rarity of occurrence leading to few or no participants in some strata. Therefore, we conducted a sensitivity analysis excluding participants with GDM, gestational hypertension or pre-eclampsia. We found that that association between mid-pregnancy depression and SGA was slightly attenuated and no longer significant. Though the findings were no longer significant, the estimate of effect remained the same for the depressive symptom score continuous measure.

One additional limitation to be considered relates to temporality. Our findings suggest that mid-pregnancy depression is associated with increased risk for having an SGA infant. However, it is possible that women that gave birth to an SGA baby learned of the growth restriction of their fetus during the course of pregnancy, which subsequently lead to depression.

The results of these studies may be generalizable to pregnant Hispanic women. As the hypothesized neurobiological mechanisms explaining the relationship between

depression and the adverse birth outcomes of interest primarily involve CRH and cortisol, factors limiting generalizability beyond Hispanic women are similar to those described when assessing the effect of stress on these adverse birth outcomes. Studies finding racial/ethnic variation in CRH levels, pregnant depressed women's norepinephrine levels, and fetal/neonatal activity and physiological markers among pregnant depressed women <sup>11, 26</sup> suggest the possibility that the relationship between depression and preterm birth, low birth weight, and SGA could vary for women from other racial/ethnic backgrounds, which would limit generalizability to women of other racial/ethnic backgrounds.

## **Conclusion**

Few studies have examined the association between preterm birth, low birth weight and SGA among pregnant Hispanic women and none have focused on Puerto Rican women. We found that early pregnancy increases in depressive symptoms and mid-pregnancy depression increased risk for SGA in a population of pregnant Hispanic, predominantly Puerto Rican, low SES women. It is important to examine this association in this population due to their high risk for both depression and adverse birth outcomes. We also found that risk for SGA associated with depression increased after adjusting for anxiety and that longer duration of major depression during pregnancy increased risk for SGA. Our findings suggest that the relationship between depression during pregnancy and risk for adverse birth outcomes is complex. Most studies examining this association have only assessed depression at one timepoint during pregnancy and have not taken into account other psychological measures and thus may not capture the nuances of the associations between depression and adverse birth outcomes. More research is needed

that takes into account these factors and others to elucidate these complex relationships. As studies suggest that there may be racial/ethnic differences in the physiological mechanisms by which depression may increase risk for these adverse birth outcomes, it is important to examine these associations in these high-risk groups that experience disproportionately high rates of preterm birth and low birth weight so that strategies can be identified to reduce risk in these populations.

	n	%
Maternal Age		
16-19	396	31.4
20-24	495	39.2
25-29	223	17.7
≥30	148	11.7
missing	0	11.7
•	0	
Pre-Pregnancy BMI		6.0
less than 18.5	79	6.3
18.5-<25.0	601	48.0
25.0-<30.0	291	23.3
30 or greater	280	22.4
missing	11	
Education		
Less than high school	583	48.8
High school graduate or GED	388	32.5
Post high school	224	18.7
missing	67	
Income		
less than \$15,000	357	30.2
\$15,000-\$30,000	182	15.4
\$30,000 or greater	75	6.3
Don't Know/Refused	570	48.1
	78	40.1
missing	/0	
Parity		41 5
0 live births	525	41.7
1 live birth	382	30.3
2 or more live births	352	28.0
missing	3	
Acculturation		
Low	897	79.2
High	236	20.8
missing	129	20.0
Generation in U.S.	129	
	572	46.0
Born in PR/DR	573	46.9
Parent born in PR/DR	578	47.3
Grandparent born in PR/DR	70	5.7
missing	41	
Live with partner/spouse		
no	575	48.7
yes	606	51.3
missing	81	01.0
-	01	
Smoking (pre-pregnancy)	004	(7.2)
no	804	67.2
yes	392	32.8
missing	66	
Alcohol (pre-pregnancy)		
no	720	60.2
ves	476	
		- > . 0
	00	
	700	060
5		14.1
missing	422	
Alcohol (pre-pregnancy) no yes missing Smoking (early pregnancy) no yes	720 476 66 722 118	60.2 39.8 86.0 14.1

Table 2.1 Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1262)

(continuea)		
	n	%
Alcohol (early pregnancy)		
no	819	97.4
yes	22	2.6
missing	421	
High Stress (4th Quartile) (early		
pregnancy)		
no	693	82.0
yes	152	18.0
missing	417	
High Trait Anxiety (4th Quartile)		
(early pregnancy)		
no	885	76.0
yes	280	24.0
missing	417	
Continuous Measure	Mean	SD
Stress	26.1	7.1
Trait Anxiety	39.7	10.4
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

 Table 2.1 Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1262)

 (continued)

Depressive Symptoms- Continuous	Mean	SD	-	
Overall Pregnancy (n=1262)	8.3	5.5	•	
Early Pregnancy (n=845)	9.1	5.9		
Mid-Pregnancy (n=781)	8.4	6.1		
Late Pregnancy (n=764)	7.4	5.8		
Depression	Any Pr Depro			ole Major ression
-	n	%	n	%
Early Pregnancy (n=845)				
no	609	72.1	693	82
yes	236	27.9	152	18.0
Mid-Pregnancy (n=781)				
no	587	75.2	636	81.4
yes	194	24.8	145	18.6
Late Pregnancy (n=764)				
no	615	80.5	665	87
yes	149	19.5	99	13.0

Table 2.2 Distribution of depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

		n	%
Preterm Birth* (n=1262)			
	Yes	119	9.4
	No	1143	90.6
Low Birth Weight** (n=1248)			
8 ( )	Yes	101	8.1
	No	1147	91.9
Small for Gestational Age*** (n=1248)			
	Yes	158	12.7
	No	1090	87.3
Type of Preterm Birth			
Medically Indicated			
	Yes	29	2.5
	No	1143	97.5
Spontaneous	1.0	11.10	5710
oponumeeus	Yes	89	7.2
	No	1143	92.8
PPROM	110	1115	2.0
11 Rom	Yes	34	2.9
	No	1143	97.1
Pre-term labor	110	1115	<i><i>J1</i>.1</i>
	Yes	55	4.6
	No	1143	95.4
Preterm Birth by Gestational Age	110	11-15	<i>))</i> .न
Early preterm (<34 weeks)			
Early preterm (34 weeks)	Yes	36	3.1
	No	1143	97.0
Late preterm (34-36 weeks)	110	1175	71.0
Late preterin (34-30 weeks)	Yes	83	6.8
	No	1143	93.2
* asstational aga <27 weaks	INU	1145	95.4

Table 2.3 Distribution of birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*gestational age <37 weeks \*\*less than 2,500 grams \*\*\*less than 10th sex-specific percentile of weight for gestational age

Table 2.4 Distribution of covaria				ympton							-				Pro	bable N	1ajor	Depres	sion						
	Earl	y Preg	nancy	Mid-	Pregi	nancy	Late	Pregr	ancy		Early	Preg	nancy			Mi	d-Preg	gnancy		Late Pregnancy					
			р-		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	p-		0	р-	Ν	lo i		Yes	p-	1	No		Yes		1	No		Yes	p-	
	mean	SD	value	mean	SD	value	mean	SD	value	n	%	n	%	value	n	%	n	%	p-value	n	%	n	%	value	
Maternal Age																			•						
16-19	8.4	5.4	< 0.01	8.5	5.9	0.81	7.1	5.1	0.83	244	35.2	38	25.0	0.06	197	31.0	42	29.0	0.45	211	31.7	22	22.2	0.26	
20-24	9.8	6.0		8.2	6.0		7.5	6.0		246	35.5	66	43.4		258	40.6	52	35.9		271	40.8	44	44.4		
25-29	9.9	5.9		8.7	6.5		7.6	6.1		118	17.0	32	21.1		107	16.8	31	21.4		116	17.4	20	20.2		
>=30	7.8	6.6		8.2	6.2		7.2	6.4		85	12.3	16	10.5		74	11.6	20	13.8		67	10.1	13	13.1		
Pre-Pregnancy BMI																									
less than 18.5	9.0	5.6	0.25	8.2	6.0	0.37	8.1	6.4	0.24	36	5.2	9	6.0	0.15	45	7.2	9	6.3	0.56	40	6.1	9	9.1	0.28	
18.5-<25.0	9.4	5.8		8.6	6.2		7.6	5.8		323	46.7	82	54.7		288	45.8	73	51.1		327	49.5	52	52.5		
25.0-<30.0	8.4	6.1		7.7	5.6		6.6	5.7		172	24.9	25	16.7		150	23.9	27	18.9		143	21.6	14	14.1		
30 or greater	9.1	6.0		8.6	6.4		7.5	5.8		160	23.2	34	22.7		146	23.2	34	23.8		151	22.8	24	14.2		
Education																									
Less than high school	9.8	6.4	< 0.01	8.7	6.3	0.19	7.9	6.2	0.06	314	45.4	95	62.5	< 0.01	285	47.2	76	56.7	0.08	189	45.4	57	60.0	0.03	
High school graduate or GED	9.0	5.3		8.1	5.7		7.4	5.4		236	34.2	41	27.0		207	34.3	42	31.3		221	34.7	24	25.3		
Post high school	7.4	5.1		7.7	5.6		6.5	5.2		141	20.4	16	10.5		112	18.5	16	11.9		127	19.9	14	14.7		
Income																									
less than \$15,000	10.1	6.2	< 0.01	9.3	6.4	< 0.01	8.4	6.4	< 0.01	194	28.2	59	39.3	0.05	178	29.7	56	41.8	0.01	190	30.2	40	42.6	0.06	
\$15,000-\$30,000	8.8	5.8		7.3	5.4		6.7	5.1		106	15.4	22	14.7		94	15.7	13	9.7		105	16.7	9	9.6		
\$30,000 or greater	7.3	5.8		6.9	5.4		5.4	5.4		50	7.3	7	4.7		36	6.0	3	2.2		41	6.5	4	4.3		
Don't Know/Refused	8.8	5.7		8.1	5.9		7.3	5.6		338	49.1	62	41.3		291	48.6	62	46.3		293	46.6	41	43.6		
Parity																									
0 live births	8.5	5.7	0.03	8.0	5.8	0.43	6.8	5.3	0.08	298	43.1	57	38.0	0.44	271	42.7	51	35.2	0.25	278	41.9	29	29.6	< 0.01	
1 live birth	9.5	5.6		8.6	6.3		7.6	5.5		212	30.6	47	31.3		180	28.4	47	32.4		215	32.4	30	30.6		
2 or more live births	9.6	6.5		8.6	6.4		7.9	6.7		182	26.3	46	30.7		183	28.9	47	32.4		171	25.8	39	39.8		
History of Preterm Delivery																									
no	9.1	5.9	0.69	8.3	6.1	0.15	7.2	5.8	0.08	614	90.6	133	90.5	0.97	558	89.1	125	87.4	0.55	608	93.1	84	86.6	0.03	
yes	9.4	5.8		9.3	6.0		8.6	6.2		64	9.4	14	9.5		68	10.9	18	12.6		45	6.9	13	13.4		
History of IUGR																									
no	9.1	5.9	0.71	8.3	6.1	0.11	7.4	5.8	0.65	653	99.4	140	100.0	1.00*	605	100.0	138	99.3	0.18*	632		94	100.0	1.00*	
yes	8.0	6.1		18.0	n/a		5.5	3.5		4	0.6	0	0.0		0	0.0	1	0.7		2	0.3	0	0.0		
Uterine Infection during																									
Pregnancy																									
no	9.1	5.9	0.27	8.3	6.1	0.004	7.3	5.8	0.261	678	99.3	145		0.360*		99.4	141	97.2	0.045*	657	99.4	95		0.493*	
yes	11.6	7.4		14.6	4.9		10.2	6.3		5	0.7	2	1.4		4	0.6	4	2.8		4	0.6	1	1.0		
Placenta Previa during																									
Pregnancy																									
no	9.1	5.9	0.47	8.4	6.1	0.692	7.4	5.8	0.673	680	99.1	146	99.3	1.000*		99.0	143	98.6	0.649*	657	99.1	96		1.000*	
yes	8.1	7.1		7.5	6.0		5.7	2.8		6	0.9	1	0.7		6	1.0	2	1.4		6	0.9	0	0.0		
Acculturation																									
Low	9.1	5.9	0.75	8.4	6.0	0.28	7.5	5.8	0.81	533	79.6	113	78.5	0.77	464	80.0	109	83.9	0.32	474	78.6	70	76.9	0.72	
			0.75			0.20			0.01					0.77					0.52					0.72	
High	8.9	6.0		7.8	5.9		7.4	6.0		137	20.5	31	21.5		116	20.0	21	16.2		129	21.4	21	23.1		

#### Table 2.4 Distribution of covariates by depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

			Depr	ressive S	ymptom	s (EP	DS scor	e- contin	uous)		Probable Major Depression														
		Early	Preg	nancy	Mid-	Pregr	nancy	Late	Pregn	ancy		Early	Preg	nancy			Mi	d-Preg	gnancy			Late	Pre	gnanc	y
			CD	p-		SD	р-		SD	p-	Ν	lo		Yes	p-	No Yes			Yes		No		1	Yes	p-
		mean	SD	value	mean	SD	value	mean	SD	value	n	%	n	%	value	n	%	n	%	p-value	n	%	n	%	value
Generation in U.S.																									
Bo	orn in PR/DR	8.8	5.8	0.08	8.1	6.2	0.19	7.3	5.9	0.42	323	48.7	61	40.9	0.07	294	47.7	63	46.0	0.12	298	46.4	43	43.9	0.45
Parent bo	orn in PR/DR	9.6	6.1		8.7	6.0		7.5	5.8		303	45.7	83	55.7		278	45.1	70	51.1		309	48.1	52	53.1	
Grandparent bo	orn in PR/DR	8.0	4.7		7.1	5.3		6.2	5.3		37	5.6	5	3.4		45	7.3	4	2.9		36	5.6	3	3.1	
Live with partner/s	spouse																								
1	no	9.6	6.0	0.03	8.8	6.3	0.04	7.6	6.0	0.48	328	47.7	83	55.0	0.11	277	46.3	77	57.9	0.02	306	48.8	50	52.6	0.49
	yes	8.7	5.8		7.9	5.7		7.3	5.6		359	52.3	68	45.0		321	53.7	56	42.1		321	51.2	45	47.4	
Trait Anxiety	5																								
•	1st quartile	3.9	3.4	< 0.01	3.6	3.6	< 0.01	4.2	4.1	< 0.01	210	30.4	2	1.3	< 0.01	184	31.0	3	2.3	< 0.01	204	33.3	5	5.3	< 0.01
	2nd quartile	6.5	3.5		6.5	4.4		6.1	4.4		207	30.0	3	2.0		162	27.3	9	6.8			26.9	7	7.5	
	3rd quartile	10.3	3.8		9.3	4.9		8.7	5.5		176	25.5	28	18.7		149	27.3	30	22.7		137		'	27.7	
	4th quartile	15.7	4.7		13.6	5.6		11.9	6.3		97	14.1	117	78.0		98	16.5	90	68.2			17.5		59.6	
	411 quartife	13.7	4./		15.0	5.0		11.9	0.5		97	14.1	11/	/8.0		90	10.5	90	08.2		107	17.5	50	39.0	
Pre-Pregnancy																									
Smoking																									
	no	8.5	5.7	< 0.01	7.7	5.8	< 0.01	6.7	5.3	< 0.01	479	69.4	82	54.0	< 0.01	428	70.6	73	53.7	< 0.01	447	70.5	49	52.1	< 0.01
	yes	10.4	6.1		9.6	6.2		8.7	6.5		211	30.6	70	46.1		178	29.4	63	46.3		187	29.5	45	47.9	
Alcohol																									
	no	8.6	5.9	< 0.01	8.0	6.1	0.06	7.2	5.8	0.29	409	59.4	83	54.6	0.28	365	60.1	77	56.6	0.45	378		56	59.6	0.99
	yes	9.8	5.8		8.8	5.9		7.7	5.9		280	40.6	69	45.4		242	39.9	59	43.4		256	40.4	38	40.4	
Early Pregnancy																									
Smoking																									
	no	8.7	5.8	< 0.01	n/a			n/a			605	87.9	117	77.0	< 0.01	n/a					n/a				
	yes	11.5	6.0		n/a			n/a			83	12.1	35	23.0		n/a					n/a				
Alcohol																									
	no	9.0	5.9	0.01	n/a			n/a			675	98.0	144	94.7	0.04*	n/a					n/a				
	yes	12.2	7.2		n/a			n/a			14	2.0	8	5.3		n/a					n/a				
Stress																									
	1st quartile	4.8	3.8	< 0.01	n/a			n/a			257	37.4	4	2.7	< 0.01	n/a					n/a				
	2nd quartile	7.6	4.5		n/a			n/a			171	24.9	15	9.9		n/a					n/a				
	3rd quartile	10.8	4.9		n/a			n/a			161	23.4	39	25.8		n/a					n/a				
	4th quartile	14.8	5.2		n/a			n/a			98	14.3	93	61.6		n/a					n/a				
Mid-Pregnancy																									
Smoking																									
	no	n/a			8.0	5.9	< 0.01	n/a			n/a					571	90.2	109	75.7	< 0.01	n/a				
	yes	n/a			10.9	6.9		n/a			n/a					62	9.8	35	24.3		n/a				
Alcohol																									
	no	n/a			8.3	6.1	0.14	n/a			n/a					625	99.1	142	98.6	0.65*	n/a				
	yes	n/a			11.5	5.6		n/a			n/a					6	1.0	2	1.4		n/a				

#### Table 2.4 Distribution of covariates by depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

			Depr	essive S	ympton	ıs (EP	DS scor	e- contii	1uous)							Prol	oable M	[ajor ]	Depres	sion					
		Early	y Pregi	nancy	Mid-	Pregr	ancy	Late	Late Pregnancy Early Pregn											Late Pregnancy			y		
		mean	SD	p-	mean	SD	р-	mean	SD	р-			Yes	р-	No			Yes			No		Yes	p-	
		mean	50	value	mean	50	value	mean	50	value	n	%	n	%	value	n	%	n	%	p-value	n	%	n	%	value
Stress																									
	1st quartile	n/a			3.2	3.0	< 0.01	n/a			n/a					208	32.9	1	0.7	< 0.01	n/a				
	2nd quartile	n/a			6.6	4.1		n/a			n/a					187	29.5	7	4.9		n/a				
	3rd quartile	n/a			9.8	5.0		n/a			n/a					151	23.9	37	25.9		n/a				
	4th quartile	n/a			14.5	5.5		n/a			n/a					87	13.7	98	68.5		n/a				
State Anxiety																									
	1st quartile	n/a			3.6	3.5	< 0.01	n/a			n/a					174	34.8	3	2.8	< 0.01	n/a				
	2nd quartile	n/a			5.9	4.1		n/a			n/a					121	24.2	5	4.6		n/a				
	3rd quartile	n/a			9.1	5.2		n/a			n/a					130	26.0	28	25.9		n/a				
	4th quartile	n/a			14.3	5.1		n/a			n/a					75	15.0	72	66.7		n/a				
Late Pregnancy																									
Smoking																									
	no	n/a			n/a			7.0	5.5	< 0.01	n/a					n/a					604	91.0	74	74.8	< 0.01
	yes	n/a			n/a			10.4	7.2		n/a					n/a					60	9.0	25	25.3	
Alcohol																									
	no	n/a			n/a			7.3	5.7	< 0.01	n/a					n/a					659	99.3	94	95.0	< 0.01
	yes	n/a			n/a			13.4	8.8		n/a					n/a					5	0.8	5	5.1	
Stress																									
	1st quartile	n/a			n/a			2.7	2.7	< 0.01	n/a					n/a					194	29.3	1	1.0	< 0.01
	2nd quartile	n/a			n/a			5.7	3.8		n/a					n/a					197	29.7	3	3.0	
	3rd quartile	n/a			n/a n/a			8.1	4.7		n/a					n/a					161	24.3	19	19.2	
	4th quartile	n/a			n/a			13.4	5.5		n/a					n/a n/a					111		76	76.8	
State Anxiety	411 quartite	II/a			11/ a			13.4	5.5		11/ a					11/ a					111	10.7	/0	/0.8	
State AnAlty	1st quartile	n/a			n/a			3.3	3.2	< 0.01	n/a					n/a					194	29.4	1	1.0	< 0.01
	2nd quartile							5.5 5.2	4.0	~0.01											194		5	5.1	~0.01
	1	n/a			n/a						n/a					n/a							5 18	5.1 18.2	
	3rd quartile	n/a			n/a			8.0	4.6		n/a					n/a					172				
* Eichar's Exact T	4th quartile	n/a			n/a			13.7	5.5		n/a					n/a					102	15.4	75	75.8	

Table 2.4 Distribution of covariates by depression in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)	

\* Fisher's Exact Test

		reterm			262)				Ŭ Ì	=1248)		Small for Gestational A (n=1248)			Age
	n N	No %	n N	es %	p-value	n N	0 %	n	Yes %	p-value	n N	No %	n Y	'es %	p-value
Maternal Age	п	/0	ш	/0	p-value	ш	/0		/0	p-value	п	/0	п	/0	p-value
16-19	354	31.0	42	35.3	0.24	353	30.8	37	36.6	0.34	335	30.7	55	34.8	0.30
20-24	458	40.1	37	31.1		456	39.9	33	32.7		423	38.8	66	41.8	
25-29	201	17.6	22	18.5		206	18.0	16	15.8		198	18.2	24	15.2	
>=30	130	11.4	18	15.1		132	11.5	15	14.9		134	12.3	13	8.2	
Pre-Pregnancy BMI															
less than 18.5	69	6.1	10	8.6	0.33	68	6.0	9	9.0	0.11	60	5.6	17	10.8	0.02
18.5-<25.0	549	48.4	52	44.4		538	47.3	56	56.0		513	47.5	81	51.6	
25.0-<30.0	258	22.8	33	28.2		269	23.6	20	20.0		257	23.8	32	20.4	
30 or greater	258	22.8	22	18.8		263	23.1	15	15.0		251	23.2	27	17.2	
Education															
Less than high school	528	48.6	55	50.9	0.39	529	48.5	46	50.6	0.12	487	47.1	88	59.9	0.01
High school graduate or GED	350	32.2	38	35.2		350	32.1	35	38.5		348	33.6	37	25.2	
Post high school	209	19.2	15	13.9		212	19.4	10	11.0		200	19.3	22	15.0	
Income															
less than \$15,000	330	30.7	27	25.0	0.53	332	30.7	22	24.4	0.17	309	30.2	45	30.8	0.38
\$15,000-\$30,000	166	15.4	16	14.8		168	15.5	12	13.3		160	15.6	20	13.7	
\$30,000 or greater	69	6.4	6	5.6		71	6.6	3	3.3		69	6.7	5	3.4	
Don't Know/Refused	511	47.5	59	54.6		510	47.2	53	58.9		487	47.5	76	52.1	
Parity															
0 live births	473	41.5	52	43.7	0.56	468	40.9	49	48.5	0.33	432	39.7	85	53.8	< 0.01
1 live birth	351	30.8	31	26.1		353	30.9	27	26.7		342	31.5	38	24.1	
2 or more live births	316	27.7	36	30.3		323	28.2	25	24.8		313	28.8	35	22.2	
History of Preterm Delivery															
no	1027		91	77.8	< 0.01		91.1	81	80.2	< 0.01	n/a		n/a		
yes	95	8.5	26	22.2		100	8.9	20	19.8		n/a		n/a		
History of IUGR															
no	n/a		n/a			1089	99.7	97	99.0	0.29*	1036	99.7	150	99.3	0.42*
yes	n/a		n/a			3	0.3	1	1.0		3	0.3	1	0.7	
Acculturation															
Low	817	78.7	80	84.2	0.21	824	79.0	64	81.0	0.67	779	79.2	109	79.0	0.96
High	221	21.3	15	15.8		219	21.0	15	19.0		205	20.8	29	21.0	
Generation in U.S.															
Born in PR/DR	513	46.3	60	52.6	0.41	519	46.7	47	48.0	0.50	497	47.1	69	44.8	0.80
Parent born in PR/DR	529	47.8	49	43.0		527	47.4	48	49.0		498	47.2	77	50.0	
Grandparent born in PR/DR	65	5.9	5	4.4		66	5.9	3	3.1		61	5.8	8	5.2	
Live with partner/spouse															
no	527	49.1	48	44.9	0.41	525	48.7	45	50.0	0.81	498	48.7	72	49.3	0.89
yes	547	50.9	59	55.1		554	51.3	45	50.0		525	51.3	74	50.7	
Trait Anxiety											• • •	• • • •			<b>.</b>
1st quartile	295	27.8	32	31.4	0.46	298	27.9	25	30.1	0.72	284	28.0	39	37.9	0.47
2nd quartile	257	24.2	26	25.5		259	24.2	20	24.1		245	24.2	34	24.3	
3rd quartile	249	23.4	26	25.5		250	23.4	22	26.5		245	24.2	27	19.3	
4th quartile	262	24.7	18	17.7		263	24.6	16	19.3		239	23.6	40	28.6	
Pre-Pregnancy															
Smoking	50.6		60	(2)	0.00				(2.0	0.00	-	(0.4	0.5	<b>50 0</b>	0.01
no	736	67.7	68	62.6	0.33	738	67.5	56	62.9	0.38	709	68.4	85	58.2	0.01
yes	352	32.4	40	37.4		356	32.5	33	37.1		328	31.6	61	41.8	
Alcohol	(	(0.2	$\mathcal{O}$	50.4	0.07	(50	(0.1	52	(0.2	0.00	(27	(0.7	0.4		0.50
no	657	60.3	63	59.4	0.87	658	60.1	53	60.2	0.98	627	60.5	84	57.5	0.50
yes	433	39.7	43	40.6		437	39.9	35	39.8		410	39.5	62	42.5	
Early Pregnancy															
Smoking	(50	064	70	01.0	0.24	(())	0(1	51	04.4	0.71	(10	07.2	74	76.2	<0.01
no	650	86.4	72	81.8	0.24	660	86.1	54	84.4	0.71	640	87.2	74	76.3	< 0.01
yes	102	13.6	16	18.2		107	14.0	10	15.6		94	12.8	23	23.7	
Alcohol	725	07.6	0.4	05.4	0.20*	740	074	62	06.0	0.00*	714	07.1	07	00.0	0.50*
no	735	97.6	84	95.4	0.28*	748	97.4	62	96.9	0.68*	714	97.1	96 1	99.0	0.50*
yes	18	2.4	4	4.6		20	2.6	2	3.1		21	2.9	1	1.0	
Stress	220	20.7	21	261	0.50	241	21.5	10	21.2	0.46	224	21.0	25	26.2	0.02
1st quartile	230	30.6	31	36.1	0.59		31.5	19	31.2	0.46	234	31.9	25	26.3	0.63
2nd quartile	166	22.1	20	23.3		162	21.2	18	29.5		157	21.4	24	25.3	
3rd quartile	184	24.5	16	18.6			24.2	12	19.7		173	23.6	25	26.3	
4th quartile	172	22.9	19	22.1		1//	23.1	12	19.7		170	23.2	21	22.1	
Mid-Pregnancy															
Smoking	()(	00 5	54	77 1	<0.01	(22	00 -	12	760	0.01	507	070	70	05.0	0.50
no	626	88.5	54	77.1	< 0.01		88.5	43	76.8	0.01	596	87.9	79	85.9	0.58
yes	81	11.5	16	22.9		82	11.5	13	23.2		82	12.1	13	14.1	

Table 2.5 Distribution of covariates b	ov birth outcomes in the study po	pulation: Provecto Buena Sal	ud, 2006-2011

		P	reterm	Birt	h (n=1	1262)	Lov	v Birtł	n We	ight (n	=1248)	S	mall for	Gest		Age
		Γ	No	Ŋ	es		N	0		Yes		ľ	No	Ì	les	
		n	%	n	%	p-value	n	%	n	%	p-value	n	%	n	%	p-value
Alcohol																
	no	698	99.0	69	98.6	0.54*	704	98.9	56	100.0	1.00*	668	98.8	92	100.0	0.61*
	yes	7	1.0	1	1.4		8	1.1	0	0.0		8	1.2	0	0.0	
Stress	2															
	1st quartile	196	27.8	13	18.6	0.33	201	28.1	9	16.4	0.11	182	26.8	25	27.5	0.87
	2nd quartile	177	25.1	17	24.3		177	24.8	11	20.0		169	24.9	20	22.0	
	3rd quartile	167	23.7	21	30.0		171	23.9	17	30.9		163	24.0	25	27.5	
	4th quartile	166	23.5	19	27.1		166	23.2	18	32.7		164	24.2	21	23.1	
State Anxiety	1															
	1st quartile	160	29.3	17	27.4	0.91	164	29.2	11	26.8	0.98	153	28.6	22	32.8	0.84
	2nd quartile	111	20.3	15	24.2		115	20.5	8	19.5		110	20.6	13	19.4	
	3rd quartile	142	26.0	16	25.8		146	26.0	11	26.8		142	26.5	15	22.4	
	4th quartile	133	24.4	14	22.6		136	24.2	11	26.8		130	24.3	17	25.4	
Late Pregnancy	1															
Smoking																
8	no	637	89.0	41	87.2	0.72	634	89.4	37	78.7	0.02	596	89.9	75	80.7	< 0.01
	yes	79	11.0	6	12.8		75	10.6	10	21.3		67	10.1	18	19.4	
Alcohol	2															
	no	708	98.9	45	95.7	0.12*	700	98.7	46	97.9	0.48*	655	98.8	91	97.9	0.35*
	yes	8	1.1	2	4.3		9	1.3	1	2.1		8	1.2	2	2.1	
Stress	2															
	1st quartile	182	35.5	13	27.7	0.91	176	24.9	15	31.9	0.34	166	25.1	27	29.0	0.14
	2nd quartile	189	26.4	11	23.4		188	26.6	7	14.9		179	27.0	19	20.4	
	3rd quartile	170	23.8	10	21.3		167	23.6	12	25.5		160	24.2	17	18.3	
	4th quartile	174	24.3	13	27.7		176	24.9	13	27.7		157	23.7	30	32.3	
State Anxiety	1															
2	1st quartile	181	25.4	14	29.8	0.85	177	25.1	14	29.8	0.22	169	25.6	22	23.7	0.04
	2nd quartile	188	26.4	10	21.3		184	26.1	13	27.7		170	25.8	27	29.0	
	3rd quartile	178	25.0	12	25.5		184	26.1	6	12.8		176	26.7	14	15.1	
	4th quartile	166	23.3	11	23.4		161	22.8	14	29.8		145	22.0	30	32.3	

Table 2.5 Distribution of covariates by birth outcomes in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

\* Fisher's Exact Test

#### Table 2.6 Odds ratios of preterm birth by depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

			term irth	Un	adjusted		ljusted odel 1		djusted Iodel 2		ljusted lodel 3		djusted Iodel 4
		n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy*													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				0.98	0.94, 1.02	1.00	0.95, 1.04	1.00	0.95, 1.04	1.02	0.95, 1.09	1.02	0.95, 1.09
Any probable depression													
	no	68	11.2	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	yes	20	8.5	0.74	0.44, 1.24	0.68	0.38, 1.22	0.68	0.38, 1.22	0.99	0.47, 2.08	0.99	0.47, 2.08
Probable major depression													
-	no	77	11.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	yes	11	7.2	0.64	0.32,1.21	0.55	0.35, 1.19	0.55	0.35, 1.19	0.83	0.33, 2.08	0.83	0.33, 2.08
Mid Pregnancy**													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				1.00	0.96, 1.04	1.00	0.95, 1.04	0.99	0.95, 1.03	1.00	0.95, 1.06	1.00	0.94, 1.05
Any probable depression													
	no	53	9.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	yes	17	8.8	0.97	0.55, 1.72	0.91	0.50, 1.68	0.82	0.44, 1.52	0.98	0.49, 1.96	0.91	0.45, 1.85
Probable major depression													
-	no	59	9.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	yes	11	7.6	0.80	0.41, 1.57	0.86	0.43, 1.73	0.74	0.36, 1.52	0.88	0.41, 1.91	0.79	0.36, 1.73

\*Early Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of PTB, acculturation

Model 2- same as model 1

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of PTB, acculturation, trait anxiety

Model 4 - same as model 3

\*\*Mid Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of PTB, generation in U.S.

Model 2- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of PTB, generation in U.S., mid-pregnancy smoking

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of PTB, generation in U.S., mid-pregnancy state anxiety

Model 4- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of PTB, generation in U.S., mid-pregnancy smoking, mid-pregnancy state anxiety

#### Table 2.7 Odds ratios of low birth weight by depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

		Low	Birth	IJ.,	adjusted	А	djusted	Α	djusted	Α	djusted	Ac	ljusted
		We	eight	U	laujusteu	Ν	Aodel 1	N	Iodel 2	N	lodel 3	Μ	lodel 4
		n	%	OR	95%CI								
Early Pregnancy*													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				0.97	0.93, 1.01	0.98	0.93, 1.03	0.98	0.93, 1.03	1.02	0.95, 1.10	1.02	0.95, 1.10
Any probable depression													
	no	50	8.3	1.00	ref								
	yes	14	6.0	0.71	0.38, 1.31	0.73	0.38, 1.41	0.73	0.38, 1.41	1.11	0.49, 2.55	1.11	0.49, 2.55
Probable major depression													
	no	55	8.0	1.00	ref								
	yes	9	6.0	0.73	0.35, 1.52	0.78	0.36, 1.70	0.78	0.36, 1.70	1.38	0.52, 3.69	1.38	0.52, 3.69
Mid Pregnancy**													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				1.03	0.99, 1.08	1.03	0.99, 1.08	1.02	0.98, 1.07	1.02	0.98, 1.07	1.02	0.98, 1.07
Any probable depression													
	no	38	6.5	1.00	ref								
	yes	18	9.3	1.47	0.82, 2.64	1.53	0.84, 2.77	1.36	0.74, 2.51	1.36	0.74, 2.51	1.36	0.74, 2.51
Probable major depression													
	no	44	7.0	1.00	ref								
	yes	12	8.3	1.21	0.62, 2.36	1.21	0.62, 2.38	1.05	0.53, 2.10	1.05	0.53, 2.10	1.05	0.53, 2.10
Late Pregnancy***													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				1.01	0.96, 1.06	1.00	0.95, 1.06	0.99	0.94, 1.04	0.99	0.94, 1.04	0.99	0.94, 1.04
Any probable depression													
	no	36	5.9	1.00	ref								
	yes	11	7.4	1.28	0.63, 2.58	1.18	0.58, 2.39	1.00	0.47, 2.13	1.00	0.47, 2.13	1.00	0.47, 2.13
Probable major depression													
	no	38	5.8	1.00	ref								
	yes	9	9.2	1.65	0.77, 3.53	1.52	0.70, 3.30	1.20	0.52, 2.77	1.20	0.52, 2.77	1.20	0.52, 2.77

\*Early Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, acculturation

Model 2- same as Model 1

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, acculturation, trait anxiety

Model 4- same as Model 3

\*\*Mid Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2-maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, mid-pregnancy smoking

Model 3- same as Model 2

Model 4- same as model 2

\*\*\*Late Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2-maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, pre-pregnancy smoking, late pregnancy smoking

Model 3- same as model 2

Model 4- same as Model 2

Table 2.8 Odds ratios of small-for-g	,		ll-for-				,		dinated		dinated		dinated
		Gest	ational	Un	adjusted		djusted		djusted		djusted		djusted
		A	ge		•		Iodel 1		Iodel 2		Iodel 3		Iodel 4
		n	%	OR	95%CI								
Early Pregnancy													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				1.02	0.98, 1.05	1.02	0.99, 1.06	1.02	0.99, 1.06	1.05	1.00, 1.11	1.05	1.00, 1.11
Any probable depression													
	no	66	11.0	1.00	ref								
	yes	32	13.7	1.30	0.82, 2.04	1.45	0.91, 2.30	1.45	0.91, 2.30	1.78	0.90, 3.52	1.78	0.90, 3.52
Probable major depression	-												
	no	75	10.9	1.00	ref								
	yes	23	15.3	1.48	0.89, 2.44	1.56	0.93, 2.61	1.56	0.93, 2.61	1.71	0.85, 3.46	1.71	0.85, 3.46
Mid Pregnancy	-												
Depressive symptoms- continuous				1.03	0.99, 1.06	1.03	1.00, 1.07	1.03	1.00, 1.07	1.04	1.00, 1.09	1.04	1.00, 1.09
Any probable depression													
	no	64	11.0	1.00	ref								
	yes	29	15.0	1.43	0.89, 2.29	1.66	1.02, 2.70	1.66	1.02, 2.70	1.77	1.02, 3.07	1.77	1.02, 3.07
Probable major depression													
	no	70	11.1	1.00	ref								
	yes	23	16.0	1.52	0.91, 2.53	1.72	1.02, 2.90	1.72	1.02, 2.90	1.82	1.01, 3.25	1.82	1.01, 3.25
Late Pregnancy													
Depressive symptoms- continuous				1.03	0.99, 1.06	1.03	0.99, 1.07	1.02	0.98, 1.06	1.02	0.97, 1.07	1.01	0.96, 1.06
Any probable depression													
	no	71	11.7	1.00	ref								
	yes	22	14.9	1.32	0.79, 2.22	1.29	0.76, 2.19	1.17	0.67, 2.04	1.01	0.53, 1.92	0.92	0.47, 1.82
Probable major depression	-												
~ _	no	77	11.7	1.00	ref								
	yes	16	16.3	1.48	0.82, 2.65	1.48	0.81, 2.71	1.25	0.65, 2.37	1.17	0.58, 2.36	0.99	0.47, 2.09

#### Table 2.8 Odds ratios of small-for-gestational age by depression: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*Early Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2- same as model 2

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, trait anxiety

Model 4- same as Model 3

\*\*Mid Pregnancy

Model 1-maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2- same as model 2

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, mid-pregnancy state anxiety

Model4- same as Model 3

\*\*\*Late Pregnancy

Model 1- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity

Model 2-maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, pre-pregnancy smoking, late pregnancy smoking

Model 3- maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, pre-pregnancy smoking, late pregnancy smoking, late pregnancy state anxiety

Model 4- same as Model 3

				Preteri	n Birt	h				Low Birt	h Weig	ght			S	Small for Ge	station	al Age
			Un	adjusted	Ac	ljusted*			Un	adjusted	Ad	justed**			Un	adjusted	Ad	justed**
	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy																		
Any probable depression	822						813						813					
no	64	10.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	47	8.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	62	10.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	19	8.4	0.76	0.44, 1.30	0.84	0.48, 1.48	14	6.3	0.77	0.42, 1.43	0.88	0.48, 1.66	32	14.3	1.42	0.90, 2.24	1.54	0.97, 2.47
Probable major depression																		
no	72	10.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	52	7.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	71	10.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	11	7.6	0.70	0.36, 1.35	0.75	0.37, 1.51	9	6.3	0.81	0.39, 1.68	0.90	0.43, 1.89	23	16.2	1.63	0.98, 2.72	1.68	1.00, 2.83
Mid Pregnancy																		
Any probable depression	747						740						740					
no	49	8.5	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	36	6.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	63	11.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	15	8.8	1.03	0.57, 1.90	0.97	0.52, 1.81	17	10.0	1.65	0.90, 3.12	1.74	0.94, 3.22	27	15.9	1.52	0.93, 2.47	1.76	1.07, 2.91
Probable major depression																		
no	54	8.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	41	6.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	68	11.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	10	8.0	0.92	0.45, 1.85	0.88	0.42, 1.81	12	9.7	1.50	0.77, 2.95	1.52	0.77, 3.01	22	17.7	1.74	1.03, 2.94	1.96	1.14, 3.36
Late Pregnancy																		
Any probable depression							733						733					
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	34	5.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	69	11.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	11	7.9	1.40	0.69, 2.84	1.27	0.62, 2.60	22	15.7	1.42	0.84, 2.38	1.37	0.81, 2.34
Probable major depression																		
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	36	5.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	75	11.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
ves	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	9	9.8	1.82	0.85, 3.92	1.61	0.74, 3.54	16	17.4	1.59	0.88, 2.87	1.57	0.85, 2.89

\*Adjusted for age, BMI, parity, history of preterm birth

\*\* Adjusted for age, BMI, parity

			Pret	term B	irth		Lo	w Bir	th Wei	ght		Small	for Ges	tationa	l Age
	r Total		%	Un OR	adjusted 95%CI	n Total l		0/2	Un: OR	adjusted 95%CI		n SGA	%	Un: OR	adjusted 95%CI
Stress	10141	110	/0	UN	<b>7370C1</b>	Iotari		/0	UN	<b>7370CI</b>	Totai	5011	/0	UN	757001
Early Pregnancy															
Low Stress															
Any probable depression	527	50	10.9	1.00	rof	521	43	01	1.00	rof	521	50	10.9	1.00	rof
no yes	537 110	58 9	10.8 8.2	0.74	ref 0.35, 1.53	531 107	43 7	8.1 6.5	0.79	ref 0.35, 1.82	531 107	58 16	10.9	1.49	ref 0.79, 2.6
Probable major depression			0.2	0.71	0.55, 1.55	107	,	0.0	0.75	0.55, 1.62	107	10	15.0	1.17	0.77, 2.0
no	589	63	10.7	1.00	ref	582	47	8.1	1.00	ref	582	64	11.0	1.00	ref
yes	58	4	6.9	0.62	0.22, 1.77	56	3	5.4	0.64	0.19, 2.14	56	10	17.9	1.76	0.85, 3.6
High Stress															
Any probable depression															
• •	66	8	12.1	1.00	ref	66	5	7.6	1.00	ref	66	5	7.6	1.00	ref
no															
yes	125	11	8.8	0.70	0.27, 1.83	125	7	5.6	0.72	0.22, 2.38	125	16	12.8	1.79	0.63, 5.1
Probable major depression	1														
no	98	12	12.2	1.00	ref	98	6	6.1	1.00	ref	98	8	8.2	1.00	ref
yes	93	7	7.5	0.58	0.22, 1.55	93	6	6.5	1.06	0.33, 3.40	93	13	14.0	1.83	0.72, 4.6
yes Mid Pregnancy	,,	(	,	0.50	5.22, 1.55	,,,	0	0.5	1.00	5.55, 5.40	/5	15	1 7.0	1.05	0.72, 4.0
Low Stress															
Any probable depression			o -		-					_					-
no	514	44	8.6	1.00	ref	508	32	6.3	1.00	ref	509	57	11.2	1.00	ref
yes Probable major depression	77	7	9.1	1.07	0.46, 2.47	76	5	6.6	1.05	0.40, 2.78	77	13	17.1	1.63	0.85, 3.1
no	546	48	8.8	1.00	ref	540	34	6.3	1.00	ref	540	61	11.3	1.00	ref
yes	45	3	6.7	0.74	0.22, 2.48	44	3	6.8	1.09	0.32, 3.70	44	9	20.5	2.02	0.93, 4.4
High Stress					·					·					<i>.</i>
Any probable depression															
no	71	9	12.7	1.00	ref	71	6	8.5	1.00	ref	71	6	8.5	1.00	ref
yes Probable major depression	114	10	8.8	0.66	0.26, 1.72	114	12	10.5	1.27	0.46, 3.56	114	15	13.2	1.64	0.61, 4.4
no	87	11	12.6	1.00	ref	87	9	10.3	1.00	ref	87	7	8.1	1.00	ref
ves	98	8	8.2	0.61	0.24, 1.61	98	9	9.2	0.88	0.33, 2.32	98	14	14.3	1.91	0.73, 4.9
Late Pregnancy					,					,					,
Low Stress															
Any probable depression						52.4	22	(1	1.00		524	50	11.1	1.00	
no yes	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	524 44	32 2	6.1 4.6	1.00 0.73	ref 0.17, 3.16	524 44	58 5	11.1 11.4	1.00 1.03	ref 0.39, 2.7
Probable major depressi		11/a	n/a	11/a	II/a	44	2	4.0	0.75	0.17, 5.10		5	11.4	1.05	0.59, 2.7
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	546	33	6.0	1.00	ref	546	61	11.2	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	22	1	4.6	0.74	0.10, 5.68	22	2	9.1	0.80	0.18, 3.4
High Stress															
Any probable depression no	n n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	83	4	4.8	1.00	ref	83	13	15.7	1.00	ref
yes		n/a n/a	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	85 104	4 9	4.8 8.7		0.56, 6.31		13	15.7		0.48, 2.3
, <b>e</b> s							-			,					
Probable major depressi	on														
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	111	5	4.5	1.00	ref	111	16	14.4	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	76	8	10.5	2.49	0.78, 7.94	76	14	18.4	1.34	0.61, 2.9
Anxiety															
Early Pregnancy															
Not High Trait Anxiety															
Any probable depression							. –				<i>.</i> .				
no	552	64		1.00	ref	546	47	8.6	1.00	ref	546	60	11.0	1.00	ref
yes Probable major depressi	74	10	13.5	1.12	0.58, 2.44	72	7	9.7	1.14	0.50, 2.64	72	10	13.9	1.31	0.64, 2.6
no	593	69	11.6	1.00	ref	586	51	8.7	1.00	ref	586	65	11.1	1.00	ref
yes	33	5	15.2	1.36	0.51, 3.63	32	3	8.7 9.4	1.00	0.32, 3.69	32	5	15.6	1.48	0.55, 3.9
High Trait Anxiety		-			,					,,		-			,
Any probable depression	ı														
no	54	3	5.6	1.00	ref	54	2	3.7	1.00	ref	54	5	9.3	1.00	ref
yes	160	10	6.3	1.13	0.30, 4.28	159	7	4.4	1.20	0.24, 5.95	159	22	13.8	1.57	0.57, 4.3
Probable major depressi no	on 97	7	7.2	1.00	ref	97	3	3.1	1.00	ref	97	9	9.3	1.00	ref
110	1	/	5.1	0.70	0.23, 2.14		6	5.1 5.2	1.71	0.42, 7.02	)/	,	9.5 15.5	1.80	101

Table 2.10 Odds ratios of I	PTB, LBW and SGA by depression	stratified by stress and anxiety: I	Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011
(continued)			
	Protorm Birth	Low Rirth Woight	Small for Costational Aga

			Pre	term B	lirth		Lo	w Bir	th Wei	ght		Small f	for Ges	tationa	l Age
	1	n		Un	adjusted	n			Un	adjusted	1	n		Un	adjusted
	Total	РТВ	%	OR	95%CI	Total L	BW	%	OR	95%CI	Total	SGA	%	OR	95%CI
Mid Pregnancy															
Not High State Anxiety															
Any probable depressio	n														
no	408	42	10.3	1.00	ref	403	25	6.2	1.00	ref	403	44	10.9	1.00	ref
ves	53	6	11.3	1.11	0.45, 2.76	52	5	9.6	1.61	0.59, 4.40	52	6	11.5	1.06	0.43, 2.64
Probable major depress	ion				,					,					,
no	425	46	10.8	1.00	ref	420	28	6.7	1.00	ref	420	46	11.0	1.00	ref
ves	36	2	5.6	0.49	0.11, 2.08	35	2	5.7	0.85	0.19, 3.72	35	4	11.4	1.05	0.35, 3.11
High State Anxiety					,										,
Any probable depressio	n														
no	58	6	10.3	1.00	ref	58	4	6.9	1.00	ref	58	6	10.3	1.00	ref
yes	89	8	9.0	0.86	0.28, 2.61	89	7	7.9	1.15	0.32, 4.13	89	11	12.4	1.22	0.43, 3.51
Probable major depress	ion														
no	75	8	10.7	1.00	ref	75	6	8.0	1.00	ref	75	7	9.3	1.00	ref
yes	72	6	8.3	0.76	0.25, 2.31	72	5	6.9	0.86	0.25, 2.95	72	10	13.9	1.57	0.56, 4.37
Late Pregnancy															
Not High State Anxiety															
Any probable depressio	n														
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	529	33	6.2	1.00	ref	529	60	11.3	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	49	0	0	#		49	3	6.1	0.51	0.15, 1.69
Probable major depress	ion														
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	554	33	6.0	1.00	ref	554	62	11.2	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	24	0	0	#		24	1	4.2	0.35	0.05, 2.60
High State Anxiety															
Any probable depressio	n														
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	76	3	4.0	1.00	ref	76	11	14.5	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	99	11	11	3.04	0.82, 11.31	99	19	19.2	1.40	0.62, 3.16
Probable major depress	ion														
no	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	101	5	5.0	1.00	ref	101	15	14.9	1.00	ref
yes	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	74	9	12	2.66	0.85, 8.29	74	15	20.3	1.46	0.66, 3.21

# Model unable to run

#### Table 2.11 Odds ratios of PTB, LBW, and SGA by composite variables of depression with stress and anxiety: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

			1	Preterm Birt	h				L	ow Birth We	eight					SGA		
			Un	adjusted	A	djusted*			Un	adjusted	Ad	ljusted**			Una	adjusted	Ad	justed**
	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Depression and Stress																		
Early Pregnancy																		
no major depression/not high stress	63	10.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	47	8.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	64	11.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
no major depression/high stress	12	12.2	1.17	0.60, 2.25	1.22	0.61, 1.92	6	6.1	0.74	0.31, 1.79	0.79	0.33, 1.92	8	8.2	0.72	0.33, 1.55	0.73	0.34, 1.58
major depression/not high stress	4	6.9	0.62	0.22, 1.77	0.52	0.16, 1.77	3	5.4	0.64	0.19, 2.14	0.73	0.22, 2.46	10	17.9	1.76	0.85, 3.66	1.94	0.92, 4.11
major depression/high stress	7	8.1	0.68	0.30, 1.53	0.83	0.36, 1.92	6	6.5	0.79	0.33, 1.89	0.90	0.37, 2.20	13	14.0	1.32	0.69, 2.50	1.32	0.69, 2.53
Mid Pregnancy																		
no major depression/not high stress	48	8.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	34	6.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	61	11.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
no major depression/high stress	11	12.9	1.50	0.75, 3.02	1.90	0.92, 3.94	9	10.3	1.72	0.79, 3.72	1.89	0.86, 4.16	7	8.1	0.69	0.30, 1.56	0.68	0.30, 1.55
major depression/not high stress	3	6.7	0.74	0.22, 2.48	0.61	0.17, 2.16	3	6.8	1.09	0.32, 3.70	1.07	0.31, 3.67	9	20.5	2.02	0.93, 4.40	2.18	0.98, 4.84
major depression/high stress	8	8.2	0.92	0.42, 2.02	0.99	0.44, 2.22	9	9.2	1.51	0.70, 3.25	1.55	0.71, 3.37	14	14.3	1.31	0.70, 2.45	1.50	0.79, 2.85
Late Pregnancy																		
no major depression/not high stress	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	33	6.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	61	11.2	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
no major depression/high stress	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	5	5.0	0.73	0.28, 1.92	0.72	0.27, 1.91	16	14.4	1.34	0.74, 2.42	1.41	0.77, 2.58
major depression/not high stress	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	0	0	0.74	0.10, 5.67	0.64	0.08, 5.01	2	9.1	0.80	0.18, 3.49	0.79	0.18, 3.53
major depression/high stress	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	9	12.2	1.83	0.81, 4.12	1.71	0.74, 3.93	14	18.4	1.80	0.95, 3.40	1.83	0.94, 3.55
Depression and Anxiety																		
Early Pregnancy																		
no major depresion/not high trait anxiety	69	11.6	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	51	8.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	65	11.1	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
no major depression/high trait anxiety	7	8.1	0.59	0.26, 1.33	0.68	0.30, 1.55	3	3.1	0.34	0.10, 1.10	0.37	0.11, 1.24	9	9.3	0.82	0.84, 2.59	0.93	0.44, 1.96
major depression/not high trait anxiety	5	15.2	1.36	0.51, 3.63	1.47	0.48, 4.47	3	9.4	1.09	0.32, 3.69	1.23	0.35, 4.31	5	15.6	1.48	0.55, 3.99	1.45	0.53, 4.00
major depression/high trait anxiety	6	5.1	0.41	0.17, 0.97	0.48	0.20, 1.15	6	5.2	0.57	0.24, 1.37	0.67	0.28, 1.61	18	15.5	1.47	0.84, 2.59	1.62	0.91, 2.88
Mid Pregnancy																		
no major depresion/not high state anxiety	46	10.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	28	6.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	46	11.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
no major depression/high state anxiety	8	10.7	0.98	0.44, 2.18	0.91	0.40, 2.11	6	8.0	1.22	0.49, 3.05	1.26	0.50, 3.21	7	9.3	0.84	0.36, 1.93	0.84	0.36, 1.95
major depression/not high state anxiety	2	5.6	0.49	0.11, 2.08	0.39	0.09, 1.75	2	5.7	0.85	0.19, 3.72	0.89	0.20, 3.96	4	11.4	1.05	0.35, 3.11	1.08	0.36, 3.25
major depression/high state anxiety	6	8.3	0.75	0.31, 1.82	0.74	0.29, 1.88	5	6.9	1.05	0.39, 2.80	1.03	0.38, 2.81	10	13.9	1.31	0.63, 2.74	1.54	0.72, 3.29
Late Pregnancy				,		,				ŕ		, î				·		ŕ
no major depresion/not high state anxiety	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	33	6.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	62	11.2	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
no major depression/high state anxiety		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	5	4.9	#		#		15	14.9	1.38	0.75, 2.54	1.38	0.75, 2.56
major depression/not high state anxiety	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	0	0.0	#		#		1	4.2	0.35	0.05, 2.60	0.32	0.04, 2.48
major depression/high state anxiety		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	9	12.3	#		#		15	20.3	2.02	1.08, 3.77	2.08	1.08, 3.98

\* Adjusted for age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, history of preterm birth \*\* Adjusted for age, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity "Model unable to run

		,				1						ring pregnar		/eight**		,				Small for	Contat	ional Age**		
				reterm Birtl																		8		
				adjusted		djusted		usted***		•		adjusted		djusted		usted***		•		adjusted		djusted		justed***
	n	%			OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Change in EPDS Scor		to Mid																						
EPDS score -continu			1.00	0.94, 1.06	0.98	0.92, 1.04	0.96	0.89, 1.03			1.07	0.99, 1.15	1.06	0.99, 1.15	1.05	0.97,1.14			1.02	0.97, 1.08	1.02	0.97, 1.08	1.03	0.97, 1.09
Increase in Depressiv	ve																							
Symptoms																								
	no 27			ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref			1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	29		1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	yes 20	10.9	1.22	0.66, 2.25	1.00	0.52, 1.94	0.95	0.48, 1.90	15	8.3	1.83	0.86, 3.88	1.63	0.76, 3.52	1.47	0.66, 3.26	22	12.2	1.28	0.71, 2.3	1.27	0.69, 2.32	1.31	0.70, 2.44
Change in EPDS Scor	re - Mid to	Late	Pregna	ncy																				
<b>EPDS score -continu</b>	ious n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a			1.01	0.93,1.101	1.01	0.93, 1.10	1.05	0.96, 1.15			1.00	0.95, 1.06	1.01	0.95, 1.07	1.04	0.97,1.11
<b>Increase in Depressiv</b>	ve																							
Symptoms																								
•••	no n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	13	5.4	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	29	12.0	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	ves n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	7	5.0	0.92	0.36, 2.36	0.95	0.36, 2.50	1.16	0.41,3.28	15	10.6	0.87	0.45, 1.69	0.91	0.45. 1.81	1.09	0.52, 5.36
Change in EPDS Scor																				,,		,		,
EPDS score -continu				n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a			1.01	0 94 1 08	1.00	0.93, 1.07	1.00	0 92 1 09			1.02	0 97 1 07	1.02	0.97, 1.08	1.04	0.98 1.10
Increase in Depressiv		11/ 0	n/u	10 4	11, 4	ii) u		n, u				0.9 1, 1.00	1.00	0.99, 1.07	1.00	0.72,1.07			1.02	0.57, 1.07	1.02	0.97, 1.00	1.01	0.90, 1.10
Symptoms																								
Symptoms	no n/a	n/2	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	18	57	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	34	10.8	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	1.00	ref
	ves n/a			n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a			1.00	0.48, 2.34	0.88	0.39, 1.99						0.63, 2.03		0.60, 2.00		0.63, 2.23
	yes n/a	II/a	II/a	11/a	II/a	II/a	II/a	II/a	10	0.0	1.05	0.46, 2.34	0.88	0.39, 1.99	0.90	0.39,2.10	20	12.0	1.15	0.03, 2.03	1.09	0.00, 2.00	1.19	0.05, 2.25
Duration of Exposure	to Proba	la Ma	ior Da	pression Acr	occ P	ananan																		
Major Depression Ac																								
continuous variable <sup>##</sup>	11055 Eat	iy anu		0.34, 1.12							0.98	0.54, 1.78	0.04	0.51, 1.74	n/a	n/a			1 22	0.80, 1.88	1.20	0.84 2.02	n/a	n/a
categorical variable			0.02	0.34, 1.12	0.01	0.54, 1.11					0.98	0.54, 1.78	0.94	0.51, 1.74	II/a	11/a			1.23	0.80, 1.88	1.50	0.84, 2.03	II/a	II/a
	none 38	10.0	1 00		1.00			/	22	6.3	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a	34	9.8	1.00	ref	1.00			/
				ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a			0.70	0.24, 2.10		0.22, 1.98		n/a n/a				0.72, 2.94		ref 0.73, 3.10	n/a	n/a
one pregnancy pe				,		,		n/a				,	0.65	,	n/a								n/a	n/a
both pregnancy per							n/a	n/a	3	7.5	1.20	0.34, 4.19	1.15	0.32, 4.11	n/a	n/a	5	12.5	1.32	0.48, 3.58	1.52	0.54, 4.23	n/a	n/a
Major Depression Ac	cross Mid	and I																						
continuous variable##			n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a					1.85	1.00, 3.43	1.74	0.91, 3.32					1.48	0.92, 2.38	1.66	1.00, 2.74		
categorical variable																								
	none n/a		n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a			1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a		10.2		ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a
one pregnancy pe			n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a		4.6		0.28, 3.71	0.96		n/a	n/a	9			0.62, 3.08		0.68, 3.73	n/a	n/a
both pregnancy per				n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	4	16.7	4.31	1.29, 14.43	3.85	1.07, 13.86	n/a	n/a	5	20.8	2.31	0.80, 6.63	2.82	0.92, 8.61	n/a	n/a
Major Depression Ac	cross Ear	ly and	Late	Pregnancy I	Period	ls																		
continuous variable##			n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a					1.14	0.63, 2.08	1.23	0.66, 2.27	n/a	n/a			1.51	1.00, 2.27	1.59	1.04, 2.44	n/a	n/a
categorical variable																								
1	none n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	21	5.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a	36	9.7	1.00	ref	1.00	ref	n/a	n/a
one pregnancy pe			n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	4	5.2	0.91	0.30, 2.73	0.99	0.32, 3.00	n/a	n/a	11	14.3	1.55	0.75, 3.19	1.70	0.80, 3.57	n/a	n/a
both pregnancy per				n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a			1.51	,	1.75	0.46, 6.60	n/a	n/a	7			0.92, 5.48			n/a	n/a

#### Table 2.12 Odds ratios of PTB I BW and SCA by natter ns of depressive symptoms and depression durin Provecto Ruena Salud 2006-2011

\*adjusted for maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, and history of preterm birth \*\*adjusted for maternal age, pre-pregnancy BMI, and parity \*\*\*adjusted for EPDS in earlier pregnancy period of change

<sup>#</sup>P-trend=0.03

##Odds ratio for each additional pregnancy period of exposure to major depression

					Preterm l	Birth	і Туре						Spon	taneo	ous					Pre	term Birth (	Gesta	tional	Age	
			Sp	ontane	ous		Medi	cally In	dicated		Pre	term I	abor		1	PRON	1		Early	· (<34 v	veeks)		Late (	34-36	weeks)
				Un	adjusted			Una	adjusted			Un	adjusted			Un	adjusted			Un	adjusted			Un	adjusted
		n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95% CI	n	%	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy																									
Any probable depres	ssion																								
	no	49	8.3	1.00	ref	18	3.2	1.00	ref	32	5.6	1.00	ref	17	3.1	1.00	ref	24	4.3	1.00	ref	44	7.5	1.00	ref
	ves	16	6.9	0.82	0.46, 1.47	4	1.8	0.56	0.19, 1.66	12	5.3	0.94	0.48, 1.86	4	1.8	0.59	0.20, 1.77	4	1.8	0.42	0.14, 1.22	16	6.9	0.91	0.50, 1.65
Probable major	5				,				,				,				,				, , ,				,
depression																									
	no	55	8.2	1.00	ref	21	3.3	1.00	ref	35	5.4	1.00	ref	20	3.1	1.00	ref	25	3.9	1.00	ref	52	7.8	1.00	ref
	yes	10	6.6	0.79	0.40, 1.60	1	0.7	0.21	0.03, 1.56	9	6.0	1.12	0.53, 2.30	1	0.7	0.22	0.03, 1.64	3	2.1	0.52	0.16, 1.76	8	5.4	0.67	0.31, 1.45
Mid Pregnancy																									
Any probable depres	ssion																								
	no	39	6.8	1.00	ref	13	2.4	1.00	ref	24	4.3	1.00	ref	15	2.7	1.00	ref	13	2.4	1.00	ref	40	7.0	1.00	ref
	yes	15	7.8	1.16	0.63, 2.16	2	1.1	0.46	0.10, 2.08	8				7	3.8	1.41	0.57, 3.51	4	2.2	0.93	0.30, 2.88	13	6.8	0.98	0.51, 1.88
Probable major	,	10			, 2.10	-			, 2.00	5			, 2.20	,	2.0		,	•		2.70			2.0		
depression																						575			
-	no	45	7.2	1.00	ref	13	2.2	1.00	ref	29	4.8	1.00	ref	16	2.7	1.00	ref	16	2.7	1.00	ref	43	6.9	1.00	ref
	ves	9	6.3	0.86	0.41, 1.81	2	1.5	0.66	0.15, 2.97	3	2.2	0.45	0.13, 1.48	6	4.3	1.62	0.62, 4.20	1	0.7	0.27	0.04, 2.05	10	6.9	1.00	0.49, 2.04

### References

1. Mathews TJ, MacDorman M. Infant mortality statistics from the 2007 period linked birth/infant death data set. National Vital Statistics Reports 2011;59(6):1-30.

2. McCormick MC. The contribution of low birth weight to infant mortality and childhood morbidity. N Engl J Med 1985;312(2):82-90.

3. Cohen BB, Friedman DJ, Mahan CM, Lederman R, Munoz D. Ethnicity, maternal risk, and birth weight among Hispanics in Massachusetts, 1987-89. Public Health Rep 1993;108(3):363-71.

4. MacDorman M. Race and ethnic disparities in fetal mortality, preterm birth, and infant mortality in the united states: An overview. Semin Perinatol 2011;35(4):200-8.

5. Gavin N, Gaynes B, Lohr K, Meltzer-Brody S, Gartlehner G, Swinson T. Perinatal depression: A systematic review of prevalence and incidence. Obstet Gynecol 2005;106(5):1071-83.

6. Cohen LS, Nonacs RM, editors. Mood and anxiety disorders during pregnancy and postpartum. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing; 2005. (Review of Psychiatry Series, Volume 24, Number 4; Oldham JM and Riba MB, series editors).

7. O'Keane V, Marsh M. Depression during pregnancy. BMJ.British Medical Journal 2007;334(7601):1003-5.

8. Gavin A, Melville J, Rue T, Guo Y, Dina K, Katon W. Racial differences in the prevalence of antenatal depression. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2011;33(2):87-93.

9. Lara M, Le HN, Letechipia G, Hochhausen L. Prenatal depression in Latinas in the U.S. and Mexico. Matern Child Health J 2009;13(4):567-76.

10. Alegria M, Mulvaney Day N, Torres M, Polo A, Cao Z, Canino G. Prevalence of psychiatric disorders across latino subgroups in the United States. Am J Public Health 2007;97(1):68-75.

11. Glynn L, Schetter C, Chicz DeMet A, Hobel C, Sandman C. Ethnic differences in adrenocorticotropic hormone, cortisol and corticotropin-releasing hormone during pregnancy. Peptides 2007;28(6):1155-61.

12. Suglia S, Staudenmayer J, Cohen S, Enlow M, Rich Edwards J, Wright R. Cumulative stress and cortisol disruption among Black and Hispanic pregnant women in an urban cohort. Psychological Trauma 2010;2(4):326-34.

13. Davalos D, Yadon C, Tregellas H. Untreated prenatal maternal depression and the potential risks to offspring: A review. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2012;15(1):1-14.

14. Gutman DA, Nemeroff CB. Stress and depression. In: Baum A. Contrada R, editor. The handbook of stress science: Biology, psychology, and health. 1st ed. ed. New York: Springer Publishing Company; 2011.

15. van Praag H. Can stress cause depression? The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry 2005;6 Suppl 2:5-22.

16. Grote N, Bridge J, Gavin A, Melville J, Iyengar S, Katon W. A meta-analysis of depression during pregnancy and the risk of preterm birth, low birth weight, and intrauterine growth restriction. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2010;67(10):1012-24.

17. Belmaker RH, Agam G. Major depressive disorder. N Engl J Med 2008;358(1):55-68.

18. Monroe SH, Kate. Life stress, the "kindling" hypothesis, and the recurrence of depression: Considerations from a life stress perspective. Psychol Rev 2005;112(2):417-45.

19. Goldenberg R, Culhane J, Iams J, Romero R. Epidemiology and causes of preterm birth. Lancet 2008;371(9606):75-84.

20. Valero De Bernabe J, Soriano T, Albaladejo R, Juarranz M, Calle M, Martnez D, Domnguez-Rojas V. Risk factors for low birth weight: A review. European Journal of Obstetrics Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 2004;116(1):3-15.

21. Field T, Diego M, Hernandez Reif M. Prenatal depression effects on the fetus and newborn: A review. Infant Behavior Development 2006;29(3):445-55.

22. Hobel C, Goldstein A, Barrett E. Psychosocial stress and pregnancy outcome. Clin Obstet Gynecol 2008;51(2):333-48.

23. Siler Khodr TM, Forthman G, Khodr C, Matyszczyk S, Khodr Z, Khodr G. Maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone at midgestation in hispanic and white women. Obstet Gynecol 2003;101(3):557-64.

24. Holzman C, Jetton J, Siler Khodr T, Fisher R, Rip T. Second trimester corticotropinreleasing hormone levels in relation to preterm delivery and ethnicity. Obstet Gynecol 2001;97(5):657-63.

25. Chen Y, Holzman C, Chung H, Senagore P, Talge N, Siler Khodr T. Levels of maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) at midpregnancy in relation to maternal characteristics. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2010;35(6):820-32.

26. Field T, Diego M, Hernandez-Reif M, Schanberg S, Kuhn C, Yando R, Bendell D. Prenatal depression effects on the foetus and neonate in different ethnic and socioeconomic status groups. Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology 2002 08;20(3):149-57.

27. Sparks JP. One size does not fit all: An examination of low birthweight disparities among a diverse set of racial/ethnic groups. Matern Child Health J 2009;13:769-79.

28. Bodecs T, Horvath B, Szilagyi E, Gonda X, Rihmer Z, Sandor J. Effects of depression, anxiety, self-esteem, and health behaviour on neonatal outcomes in a population-based hungarian sample. European Journal of Obstetrics Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 2011;154(1):45-50.

29. Andersson L, Sundstrm-Poromaa I, Wulff M, Astrm M, Bixo M. Neonatal outcome following maternal antenatal depression and anxiety: A population-based study. Am J Epidemiol 2004;159(9):872-81.

30. Copper RL, Goldenberg RL, Das A, Elder N, Swain M, Norman G, Ramsey R, Cotroneo P, Collins BA, Johnson F, et al. The preterm prediction study: Maternal stress is associated with spontaneous preterm birth at less than thirty-five weeks' gestation. national institute of child health and human development maternal-fetal medicine units network. Obstet Gynecol 1996;175(5):1286-92.

31. Diego M, Field T, Hernandez Reif M, Schanberg S, Kuhn C, Gonzalez Quintero V. Prenatal depression restricts fetal growth. Early Hum Dev 2009;85(1):65-70.

32. Dole N, Savitz DA, Hertz Picciotto I, Siega Riz AM, McMahon MJ, Buekens P. Maternal stress and preterm birth. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157(1):14-24.

33. Gavin A, Holzman C, Siefert K, Tian Y. Maternal depressive symptoms, depression, and psychiatric medication use in relation to risk of preterm delivery. Womens Health Issues 2009;19(5):325-34.

34. Goedhart G, Snijders A, Hesselink A, van Poppel M, Bonsel G, Vrijkotte TGM. Maternal depressive symptoms in relation to perinatal mortality and morbidity: Results from a large multiethnic cohort study. Psychosom Med 2010;72(8):769-76.

35. El-Mohandes AAE, Kiely M, Gantz M, El Khorazaty MN. Very preterm birth is reduced in women receiving an integrated behavioral intervention: A randomized controlled trial. Matern Child Health J 2011;15(1):19-28.

36. Gonzalez Calvo J, Jackson J, Hansford C, Woodman C. Psychosocial factors and birth outcome: African American women in case management. J Health Care Poor Underserved 1998;9(4):395-419.

37. Hodgkinson S, Colantuoni E, Roberts D, Berg Cross L, Belcher HME. Depressive symptoms and birth outcomes among pregnant teenagers. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol 2010;23(1):16-22.

38. Hoffman S, Hatch MC. Depressive symptomatology during pregnancy: Evidence for an association with decreased fetal growth in pregnancies of lower social class women. Health Psychology 2000;19(6):535-43.

39. Kiely M, El-Mohandes AAE, Gantz M, Chowdhury D, Thornberry J, El Khorazaty MN. Understanding the association of biomedical, psychosocial and behavioral risks with adverse pregnancy outcomes among african-americans in washington, DC. Matern Child Health J 2011;15 Suppl 1:85-95.

40. Kramer M, Lydon J, Sguin L, Goulet L, Kahn S, McNamara H, Genest J, Dassa C, Chen M, Sharma S, et al. Stress pathways to spontaneous preterm birth: The role of stressors, psychological distress, and stress hormones. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169(11):1319-26.

41. Wang S, Chen C. The association between prenatal depression and obstetric outcome in taiwan: A prospective study. Journal of Women's Health 2010;19(12):2247-51.

42. Wisner K, Sit DKY, Hanusa B, Moses Kolko E, Bogen D, Hunker D, Perel J, Jones Ivy S, Bodnar L, Singer L. Major depression and antidepressant treatment: Impact on pregnancy and neonatal outcomes. Am J Psychiatry 2009;166(5):557-66.

43. Dayan J, Creveuil C, Marks M, Conroy S, Herlicoviez M, Dreyfus M, Tordjman S. Prenatal depression, prenatal anxiety, and spontaneous preterm birth: A prospective cohort study among women with early and regular care. Psychosom Med 2006;68(6):938-46.

44. Field T, Diego M, Hernandez Reif M, Figueiredo B, Schanberg S, Kuhn C, Deeds O, Contogeorgos J, Ascencio A. Chronic prenatal depression and neonatal outcome. Int J Neurosci 2008;118(1):95-103.

45. Field T, Diego M, Hernandez Reif M, Deeds O, Holder V, Schanberg S, Kuhn C. Depressed pregnant Black women have a greater incidence of prematurity and low birthweight outcomes. Infant Behavior Development 2009;32(1):10-6.

46. Fransson E, Ortenstrand A, Hjelmstedt A. Antenatal depressive symptoms and preterm birth: A prospective study of a Swedish national sample. Birth 2011;38(1):10-6.

47. Jesse DE, Seaver W, Wallace D. Maternal psychosocial risks predict preterm birth in a group of women from Appalachia. Midwifery 2003;19(3):191-202.

48. Li D, Liu L, Odouli R. Presence of depressive symptoms during early pregnancy and the risk of preterm delivery: A prospective cohort study. Human Reproduction 2009;24(1):146-53.

49. Misra D, Strobino D, Trabert B. Effects of social and psychosocial factors on risk of preterm birth in black women. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2010;24(6):546-54.

50. Neggers Y, Goldenberg R, Cliver S, Hauth J. The relationship between psychosocial profile, health practices, and pregnancy outcomes. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2006;85(3):277-85.

51. Orr S, James S, Blackmore Prince C. Maternal prenatal depressive symptoms and spontaneous preterm births among African-American women in Baltimore, Maryland. Am J Epidemiol 2002;156(9):797-802.

52. Smith M, Shao L, Howell H, Lin H, Yonkers K. Perinatal depression and birth outcomes in a Healthy Start Project. Matern Child Health J 2011;15(3):401-9.

53. Suri R, Altshuler L, Hellemann G, Burt V, Aquino A, Mintz J. Effects of antenatal depression and antidepressant treatment on gestational age at birth and risk of preterm birth. Am J Psychiatry 2007;164(8):1206-13.

54. Van-Dijk A, Van Eijsden M, Stronks K, Gemke RJBJ, Vrijkotte TGM. Maternal depressive symptoms, serum folate status, and pregnancy outcome: Results of the Amsterdam Born Children and their Development Study. Obstet Gynecol 2010;203(6):563.e1-e7.

55. Straub H, Adams M, Kim JJ, Silver R. Antenatal depressive symptoms increase the likelihood of preterm birth. Obstet Gynecol 2012;207(4):329.e1,329.e4.

56. Kim D, Sockol L, Sammel M, Kelley C, Moseley M, Epperson CN. Elevated risk of adverse obstetric outcomes in pregnant women with depression. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2013;16(6):475-82.

57. Ibanez G, Charles MA, Forhan A, Magnin G, Thiebaugeorges O, Kaminski M, Saurel-Cubizolles MJ. Depression and anxiety in women during pregnancy and neonatal outcome: Data from the EDEN mother-child cohort. Early Hum Dev 2012;88(8):643-9.

58. Chang H, Keyes K, Lee KS, Choi I, Kim S, Kim K, Shin Y, Ahn K, Hong SJ. Prenatal maternal depression is associated with low birth weight through shorter gestational age in term infants in Korea. Early Hum Dev 2014;90(1):15-20.

59. Bindt C, Guo N, Bonle M, Appiah-Poku J, Hinz R, Barthel D, Schoppen S, Feldt T, Barkmann C, Koffi M, Loag W, Nguah S, Eberhardt K, Tagbor H, N'goran E, Ehrhardt S. No association between antenatal common mental disorders in low-obstetric risk women and adverse birth outcomes in their offspring: Results from the CDS study in Ghana and Cote D'Ivoire. PLoS ONE 2013;8(11):e80711.

60. Ruiz RJ, Marti CN, Pickler R, Murphey C, Wommack J, Brown C. Acculturation, depressive symptoms, estriol, progesterone, and preterm birth in Hispanic women. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2012;15(1):57-67.

61. Gawlik S, Waldeier L, Muller M, Szabo A, Sohn C, Reck C. Subclinical depressive symptoms during pregnancy and birth outcome--a pilot study in a healthy German sample. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2013;16(2):93-100.

62. Straub, Heather Adams, Marci Kim, J J Silver, Richard. Antenatal depressive symptoms increase the likelihood of preterm birth. Obstet Gynecol 2012;207(4):329.e1-e4.

63. Chang H, Keyes K, Lee K, Choi I, Kim S, Kim K, Shin Y, Ahn K, Hong SJ. Prenatal maternal depression is associated with low birth weight through shorter gestational age in term infants in Korea. Early Hum Dev 2014;90(1):15-20.

64. Peacock JL, Bland JM, Anderson HR. Preterm delivery: Effects of socioeconomic factors, psychological stress, smoking, alcohol, and caffeine. BMJ.British Medical Journal 1995;311(7004):531-5.

65. Perkin MR, Bland JM, Peacock JL, Anderson HR. The effect of anxiety and depression during pregnancy on obstetric complications. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1993;100(7):629-34.

66. Steer RA, Scholl TO, Hediger ML, Fischer RL. Self-reported depression and negative pregnancy outcomes. J Clin Epidemiol 1992;45(10):1093-9.

67. Yuan W, Duffner A, Chen L, Hunt L, Sellers S, Bernal A. Analysis of preterm deliveries below 35 weeks' gestation in a tertiary referral hospital in the UK. A case-control survey. BMC Research Notes 2010;3:119-.

68. Marcus S, Flynn H, Blow F, Barry K. Depressive symptoms among pregnant women screened in obstetrics settings. Journal of Women's Health 2003;12(4):373-80.

69. Dunkel Schetter C, Glynn LM. Stress in pregnancy: Empirical evidence and theoretical issues to guide interdisciplinary research. In: Buam A. Contrada R, editor. 1st ed. ed. New York: Springer Publishing Company; 2011.

70. Alder J, Fink N, Bitzer J, Hsli I, Holzgreve W. Depression and anxiety during pregnancy: A risk factor for obstetric, fetal and neonatal outcome? A critical review of the literature. Journal of Maternal - Fetal Neonatal Medicine 2007;20(3):189-209.

71. Berle JA, Mykletun A, Daltveit AK, Rasmussen SF, Holsten F, Dahl AA. Neonatal outcomes in offspring of women with anxiety and depression during pregnancy. A linkage study from the Nord-Trøndelag Health Study (HUNT) and medical birth registry of Norway. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2005;8(3):181-9.

72. Borders AEB, Grobman W, Amsden L, Holl J. Chronic stress and low birth weight neonates in a low-income population of women. Obstet Gynecol 2007;109(2):331-8.

73. Evans J, Heron J, Patel R, Wiles N. Depressive symptoms during pregnancy and low birth weight at term: Longitudinal study. British Journal of Psychiatry 2007;191:84-5.

74. Walker L, Kim M. Psychosocial thriving during late pregnancy: Relationship to ethnicity, gestational weight gain, and birth weight. Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing 2002;31(3):263-74.

75. Nasreen H, Kabir Z, Forsell Y, Edhborg M. Low birth weight in offspring of women with depressive and anxiety symptoms during pregnancy: Results from a population based study in Bangladesh. BMC Public Health 2010;10:515-.

76. Reeb KG, Graham AV, Zyzanski SJ, Kitson GC. Predicting low birthweight and complicated labor in urban Black women: A biopsychosocial perspective. Social Science Medicine 1987;25(12):1321-7.

77. Uguz F, Gezginc K, Yazici F. Are major depression and generalized anxiety disorder associated with intrauterine growth restriction in pregnant women? A case-control study. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2011;33(6):640.e7-.e9.

78. Paarlberg KM, Vingerhoets AJ, Passchier J, Dekker GA, Heinen AG, van Geijn HP. Psychosocial predictors of low birthweight: A prospective study. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1999;106(8):834-41.

79. Tang L, Zhu P, Hao JH, Huang K, Xu SJ, Wang H, Wang L, Tao FB. Pre-pregnancy body mass index moderates the effect of maternal depressive symptoms on small-for-gestational-age infants. Arch Gynecol Obstet 2013;288(1):15-21.

80. Jacobsen G, Schei B, Hoffman HJ. Psychosocial factors and small-for-gestational-age infants among parous Scandinavian women. Acta Obstetricia Et Gynecologica Scandinavica.Supplementum 1997;165:14-8.

81. Chung TK, Lau TK, Yip AS, Chiu HF, Lee DT. Antepartum depressive symptomatology is associated with adverse obstetric and neonatal outcomes. Psychosom Med 2001;63(5):830-4.

82. Jensen H, Gron R, Lidegaard O, Pedersen L, Andersen P, Kessing L. The effects of maternal depression and use of antidepressants during pregnancy on risk of a child small for gestational age. Psychopharmacology (Berl ) 2013;228(2):199-205.

83. Goldenberg R. Maternal psychological characteristics and intrauterine growth retardation. Journal of Prenatal Perinatal Psychology Health 1991;6(2):129.

84. Chasan-Taber L, Fortner R, Gollenberg A, Buonnaccorsi J, Dole N, Markenson G. A prospective cohort study of modifiable risk factors for gestational diabetes among Hispanic women: Design and baseline characteristics. Journal of Women's Health 2010;19(1):117-24.

85. Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. Detection of postnatal depression. Development of the 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. British Journal of Psychiatry 1987;150:782-6.

86. Matthey S, Henshaw C, Elliott S, Barnett B. Variability in use of cut-off scores and formats on the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale: Implications for clinical and research practice. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2006;9(6):309-15.

87. Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A global measure of perceived stress. J Health Soc Behav 1983;24(4):385-96.

88. Spielberger CD. Manual for the state-trait anxiety inventory. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press; 1983.

89. Rubertsson C, Brjesson K, Berglund A, Josefsson A, Sydsj G. The Swedish validation of Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) during pregnancy. Nordic Journal of Psychiatry 2011;65(6):414-8.

90. Garcia-Esteve L, Ascaso C, Ojuel J, Navarro P. Validation of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) in Spanish mothers. J Affect Disord 2003;75(1):71-6.

91. Gibson J, McKenzie McHarg K, Shakespeare J, Price J, Gray R. A systematic review of studies validating the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in antepartum and postpartum women. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2009;119(5):350-64.

92. Murray D CJ. Screening for depression during pregnancy with the Edinburgh Depression Scale (EDDS). Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology 1990;8(2):99-107.

93. Goldberg DP, Cooper B, Eastwood MR, Kedward HB, Shepherd M. A standardized psychiatric interview for use in community surveys. British Journal of Preventive Social Medicine 1970;24(1):18-23.

94. World Health Organization. International classification of diseases and related health problems. 10th revision ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1992.

95. Alexander GR, Kogan MD, Himes JH. 1994-1996 U.S. singleton birth weight percentiles for gestational age by race, Hispanic origin, and gender. Matern Child Health J 1999;3(4):225-31.

96. Tropp L, Erkut S, Coll C, Alaren O, Vzquez-Garea H. Psychological acculturation: Development of a new measure for Puerto Ricans on the U.S. mainland. Educational and Psychological Measurement 1999;59(2):351-67.

97. Udechuku A, Nguyen T, Hill R, Szego K. Antidepressants in pregnancy: A systematic review. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2010;44(11):978-96.

98. Bennett H, Einarson A, Taddio A, Koren G, Einarson T. Prevalence of depression during pregnancy: Systematic review. Obstet Gynecol 2004;103(4):698-709.

99. Lorant V, Deliege D, Eaton W, Robert A, Philippot P, Ansseau M. Socioeconomic inequalities in depression: A meta-analysis. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157(2):98-112.

100. Cohen S, Williamson G. Perceived stress in a probability sample of the U.S. In: Oskamp S. Spacapam S, editor. The social psychology of health: Claremont symposium on applied social psychology. Newbury Park, CA: Sage; 1988.

101. Monroe SH, Kate. Life stress, the "kindling" hypothesis, and the recurrence of depression: Considerations from a life stress perspective. Psychol Rev 2005;112(2):417-45.

102. Suls J, Bunde J. Anger, anxiety, and depression as risk factors for cardiovascular disease: The problems and implications of overlapping affective dispositions. Psychol Bull 2005 03;131(2):260-300.

103. Dayan J, Creveuil C, Herlicoviez M, Herbel C, Baranger E, Savoye C, Thouin A. Role of anxiety and depression in the onset of spontaneous preterm labor. Am J Epidemiol 2002;155(4):293-301.

104. Bados A, Gómez-Benito J, Balaguer G. The state-trait anxiety inventory, trait version: Does it really measure anxiety? J Pers Assess 2010 11;92(6):560-7.

105. Kern N, Sheldrick A, Schmidt F, Minkwitz J. Neurobiology of depression and novel antidepressant drug targets. Curr Pharm Des 2012;18(36):5791-801.

106. Ramirez M, Gonzalez T, Hernndez R. Factor structure of the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) in a sample from Mexico. The Spanish Journal of Psychology 2007;10(1):199-206.

107. Koss-Chioino J. Depression among Puerto Rican women: Culture, etiology and diagnosis. Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences 1999;21(3):330-50.

108. Nordeng H, van Gelder MM, Spigset O, Koren G, Einarson A, Eberhard-Gran M. Pregnancy outcome after exposure to antidepressants and the role of maternal depression: Results from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2012;32(2):186-94.

# CHAPTER 3

## PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND DEPRESSION AMONG PREGNANT HISPANIC WOMEN

#### **Introduction**

Depressive disorders affect up to an estimated 18% of women during pregnancy<sup>1</sup> and are reflective of the high rates of depression experienced by women of childbearing age. Risk for prenatal depression varies for women in the United States by race/ethnicity with some studies finding almost double the prevalence among Hispanic women as compared to non-Hispanic White women.<sup>2</sup> Factors that likely contribute to this disparity include economic, acculturation and social (e.g. racism) challenges experienced by Hispanics living in the United States.<sup>3</sup> Among Hispanics, depression rates vary by nativity with the highest lifetime prevalence levels found amongst Puerto Ricans.<sup>4</sup> Some studies have found estimates of probable prenatal depression as high as 33% in a predominantly Puerto Rican population.<sup>5</sup> As depression during pregnancy has been associated with increased risk of poor maternal health outcomes, both during and following pregnancy (e.g. pre-eclampsia, post-partum depression),<sup>6,7</sup> and birth outcomes (e.g. admission to neonatal nurseries, small-for-gestational age),<sup>8,9</sup> it is important to identify ways to prevent or reduce prenatal depression among these populations at high risk.

Physical activity has been proposed as a means to both prevent the onset/reoccurrence of depression and reduce depressive symptoms in individuals experiencing a depressive disorder. Depression relapse rates are particularly high during

pregnancy, with some studies finding relapse rates as high as 43%, likely due to a variety of factors, including the decision made by some women or their providers to discontinue maintenance medication due to conflicting findings about the safety of antidepressant use during pregnancy. Given these concerns about antidepressant treatment, physical activity provides an important potential alternative mechanism to prevent and treat antenatal depression. Current U.S. Health and Human Services guidelines recommend that pregnant women engage in at least 150 minutes of moderate intensity aerobic activity per week,<sup>10</sup> though women often do not meet these guidelines.

Much of the research exploring the relationship between physical activity and depression has taken place in non-pregnant populations. However, mechanisms of action are likely similar. Proposed theories focus on neurobiological and psychological pathways.<sup>11</sup> Commonly suggested neurobiological theories propose that physical activity alleviates/prevents depression through the following: (1) increased synaptic transmission in the brain of serotonin, norepinephrine and dopamine; (2) increased hippocampal neurogenesis through the release of B-endorphins, vascular endothelial growth factor, brain-derived neurotrophic factor, or serotonin; (3) decreased cortisol levels; and (4) increased release of B-endorphins producing a sense of euphoria. Psychological theories focus on physical activity leading to an increase in self-efficacy and as a distraction from depressive symptoms and stimuli as potential mediators of decreased depressive symptoms.

A number of epidemiologic studies have examined the relationship between physical activity and depression; however, far fewer have examined this association among pregnant women. Studies conducted in women in the general population have

generally found that physical activity is inversely associated with depression.<sup>12-14</sup> The majority of studies assessing this relationship among pregnant women have examined this association cross-sectionally.<sup>15-20</sup> The few prospective cohort and intervention studies conducted have tended to find a protective effect of exercise on probable depression or depressive symptoms, but most had limitations, including 1) small sample size,<sup>21</sup> and 2) challenges disentangling the effects of exercise versus those of other intervention components (e.g. participating in a group) in the randomized control trial and quasi-experimental study.<sup>22, 23</sup> Other limitations of both the prospective and crosssectional studies include use of depression assessment instruments designed for use in the general population that are likely to lead to misclassification in pregnant women, use of unvalidated measures of physical activity, and assessment of physical activity and depressive symptoms at one timepoint in pregnancy. In addition, heterogeneous measures of physical activity (e.g. leisure time activity, exercise, total physical activity) and depression measures that examined varying degrees of depression ranging from depressive symptoms to clinical diagnosis were used making it difficult to compare findings. Finally, the studies predominantly focused on White Non-Hispanic women with little research conducted among Hispanic women.

Therefore, this study furthered the prior literature by prospectively and crosssectionally examining the association between physical activity and prenatal depression among predominantly Puerto Rican pregnant Hispanic women at different timepoints during pregnancy. We used a validated tool, the Pregnancy Physical Activity Questionnaire, to assess physical activity. We assessed depression using the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale, a tool that takes into account somatic depressive symptoms

that are also common symptoms of pregnancy. We also examined the effects of various domains and intensity levels of physical activity on probable depression and depressive symptoms. A number of sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral and health factors were considered as potential confounders of the association between physical activity and prenatal depression. This study was the first, to our knowledge, to examine this relationship in a Puerto Rican population.

#### **Physiologic Mechanism**

#### **Neurobiological Mechanisms**

A number of neurobiological mechanisms have been proposed to explain how physical activity may prevent or alleviate depression.<sup>11, 24</sup> One commonly referenced theory suggests that exercise increases monoamine levels. Norepinephrine, serotonin and dopamine are common monoamines found in the brain that are thought to be associated with depression. Current medications used to treat depression focus on increasing synaptic levels and receptor binding of these monoamines, particularly serotonin and norepinephrine, as it is thought that increasing deficient levels characteristic of depressed individuals will improve depression. Experimental animal studies and several human studies have found an increase in these monoamines, their precursors, or their metabolites following exercise, though they have not been entirely consistent.<sup>25</sup> Despite this evidence, recent studies cast doubt on the viability of this theory as they suggest that antidepressants targeting monoamine function may provide little benefit beyond that of a placebo among many individuals,<sup>26</sup> though this remains highly debated.<sup>27</sup>

Another commonly proposed neurobiological theory suggests that exercise leads to increased hippocampal neurogenesis.<sup>28</sup> As depression has been associated with decreased hippocampal volume, it is theorized that exercise leads to an increase in hippocampal neurogenesis via the release of neurotrophic factors, including vascular endothelial growth factor, brain-derived neurotrophic factor, and insulin-like growth factor 1. Studies in humans and animals have shown that exercise increases levels of these factors.<sup>29</sup> It has also been suggested that exercise improves mood through the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis as studies have found that exercise decreased cortisol levels, which have found to be elevated in some individuals with depression.<sup>30</sup>

Finally, the release of B-endorphins during exercise has been proposed as a potential mechanism of action explaining how exercise alleviates depression.<sup>31</sup> This release of B-endorphins is thought to promote a euphoric state and is thought to be the underlying mechanism for the phenomenon commonly referred to as "runner's high." Studies examining this association have found conflicting results regarding its viability.<sup>11</sup> Those studies providing support for this theory have demonstrated that: (1) exercise for extended periods of time increases B-endorphin levels,<sup>32</sup> and that (2) increased opioid activity in the brain following running correlated with levels of self-reported euphoria.<sup>33</sup>

#### **Psychological Mechanisms**

Psychological mechanisms have also been proposed to explain how physical activity may reduce depression. One commonly theorized psychological mechanism suggests that exercise leads to increased self-efficacy, that in turn, leads to positive feelings that have antidepressant effects.<sup>34</sup> Bandura suggests that low self-efficacy in

depressed individuals results in negative self-concept and negative thinking patterns that contribute to feelings of depression.<sup>35</sup> Therefore, mastery skills that are a result of successful exercise behavior enhance self-efficacy, counteracting these negative thinking patterns. Another proposed psychological theory suggests that exercise is a distraction from negative thoughts associated with depression, thus leading to a reduction in depressive symptoms.<sup>34</sup> Likely, the relationship is mediated by a combination of these proposed psychological and neurobiological mechanisms.

#### **Prior Epidemiologic Research**

A number of epidemiologic studies examining the relationship between physical activity and depression in the general population suggest that physical activity is associated with decreased risk of depression or depressive symptoms among women.<sup>12-14</sup> However, far fewer studies have examined this relationship during pregnancy. We identified ten studies published in the English language that examined the association between physical activity and depression, or depressive symptoms, during pregnancy.<sup>15-23, 36</sup> with all but one focusing on leisure time activity.<sup>36</sup> Four studies<sup>21-23, 36</sup> examined the association between physical activity and depression/depressive symptoms prospectively, including: two cohort studies, one randomized controlled trial (RCT), and one quasi-experimental study. Among the cohort studies, one found an inverse association between moderate/vigorous physical activity and elevated depression symptoms (OR=0.56),<sup>36</sup> whereas, the other found no association.<sup>21</sup> The RCT and quasi-experimental studies found that the physical activity interventions reduced depressive symptoms (mean change in Centers for Epidemiologic Studies depressive symptom score: -4 to -5.4).<sup>22, 23</sup> The

remaining six studies examined this association cross-sectionally with the majority finding a protective effect of physical activity (OR Range=0.51-0.55).<sup>15-20</sup>

In the largest prospective cohort study examining the effects of physical activity on depression during pregnancy, Demissie et al. examined the effects of total and domain-specific moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) on elevated levels of depressive symptoms during pregnancy.<sup>36</sup> This was the only study to examine physical activity from a variety of domains, and not just exercise or leisure time activity. The study included 1220 predominantly Caucasian, pregnant women recruited through prenatal clinics. Information on activities in five domains of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (occupational, recreational, house- hold, child and adult care, and transportation) was collected through structured seven-day recall questionnaires at 17-22 weeks gestational age (GA). Depressive symptoms were assessed at two time points in pregnancy (<20 weeks GA, 24-29 weeks GA) using the Centers for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale (CES-D), with elevated scores of 17 or greater indicative of a positive screen for depression. As the CES-D was developed for use and validated in the general population, a higher cut point was chosen than what is commonly recommended (16 or higher) to account for somatic depressive symptoms included in the questionnaire that are also common symptoms of pregnancy. Active women with MVPA  $\leq 2.67$  hrs/wk at 17-22 weeks GA had almost half the odds of elevated depressive symptoms at 27-30 weeks GA compared to women with no MVPA (OR=0.56, 95% CI=0.38,0.83) after adjusting for elevated depressive symptoms at 17-22 weeks GA and other potential confounders. This effect was attenuated for women with MVPA>2.67 hrs/wk (OR=0.63, 95% CI=0.50, 1.07). Women that engaged in adult and childcare MVPA up to 2.25 hrs/wk (OR=1.84, 95%CI=1.08,3.11;) and indoor household MVPA more than one hr/wk (OR=1.63, 95%CI=0.98,2.70) at 17-22 weeks GA had increased odds of elevated depressive symptoms at 27-30 weeks GA in multivariate analysis. There was not a statistically significant association between physical activity and elevated depressive symptoms in any of the other domains.

Symons Downs et al. conducted the only other prospective cohort study that examined the effects of physical activity, specifically exercise behavior, on depression during pregnancy among 230 predominantly Caucasian, pregnant women recruited through an ob/gyn private practice.<sup>21</sup> Information on leisure time exercise behavior (EB) was collected through the Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire during each trimester. In addition, pre-pregnancy physical activity was collected retrospectively during the first trimester. Depressive symptoms (DS) were also assessed at each trimester using the CES-D. In cross-sectional analysis, exercise behavior was inversely correlated with depressive symptoms (continuous) during the first trimester (r=-0.20; p=<0.01) and third trimester (r=-0.15;p=0.008). In prospective analyses, exercise behavior in the first trimester did not predict exercise behavior in the second trimester after adjusting for depressive symptoms in the previous trimester and body image satisfaction (B=-0.10; 95%CI not shown). Similarly, no association was found between exercise in the second trimester and depressive symptoms in the third trimester (B=0.03; 95% CI not shown). This study was limited by its small sample size, which likely affected its power to detect effects.

In the only RCT conducted examining this association, Robledo-Colonia et al. assessed the effect of an intervention that included physical activity on depressive

symptoms among 74 women in Colombia.<sup>22</sup> Women were recruited between 16-20 weeks gestation through prenatal services at three hospitals and were randomized to an intervention (n=37) and control group (n=37). The intervention consisted of a threemonth program of three 60-minute supervised group classes per week that included: walking, aerobic exercise, stretching and relaxation. The control group did not participate in the group class and continued with normal prenatal care and activities. Depressive symptoms were assessed prior to and following the intervention using the CES-D. On average, women in the intervention group (mean pre-intervention=16, SD=8; mean post-intervention=11, SD=7) reduced their depressive symptom scores by 4 points more than women in the control group (mean pre-intervention=17, SD=7; mean postintervention=16, SD=8), which was found to be a statistically significant difference. Though the authors state that exercise led to the improvement in depressive symptoms, as the intervention also included non-exercise components and was conducted in a group format, it is not clear if it was the exercise component that led to the decrease in symptoms.

In summary, few studies have examined the effect of physical activity on prenatal depression prospectively.<sup>21-23, 36</sup> Among these studies, limitations included small sample size limiting power, use of an intervention that included non-exercise components making it difficult to ascertain causality, and a quasi-experimental design that did not take into account potential confounding factors. In addition, only two studies adjusted for depression in the prior pregnancy period.<sup>21, 36</sup> The majority conducted cross-sectional analyses, which does not allow one to determine temporality and raises concerns about reverse causality.

In both the prospective and cross-sectional studies, there was variability in the outcome measure, with some studies focusing on depressive symptoms (continuous) and some focusing on probable depression or elevated symptoms indicative of depression. It is important to distinguish these findings as it is possible that there may not be a linear relationship between physical activity and depression, as it has been suggested that physical activity may be more effective at preventing/alleviating symptoms of mild or moderate depression as compared to those of major depression. In addition, all but one study used depression assessment instruments designed for use in the general population. These instruments are subject to nondifferential misclassification of depression as they include questions of somatic depressive symptoms that are also common symptoms of pregnancy. Some of these studies attempted to account for this misclassification through ad hoc methods, such as raising probable depression cut-points.<sup>18, 36</sup> However, as these methods have not been validated, misclassification is still likely. Only one study used an instrument designed to account for somatic depressive symptoms that are also symptoms of pregnancy, the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale.<sup>19</sup> Finally, the majority of studies only measured physical activity and depression at one timepoint in pregnancy, thus, limiting their ability to assess the effect of physical activity on depression over the course of pregnancy.

Additional limitations must also be considered when evaluating the study results, including: (1) use of unvalidated measures of physical activity,<sup>15-19</sup> (2) no consideration of potential confounders,<sup>15, 16, 18-20, 23</sup>, and (3) small sample sizes<sup>15, 16, 19-21, 23</sup>. In addition, all but one study examined leisure time or recreational activity. Among the few studies examining domain of physical activity and depression among pregnant women or in the

general population, some have found differences in the association between physical activity and depression with some domains of physical activity, such as household physical activity, either having no association with depression or increasing risk.<sup>36-38</sup> It is important to better understand these differences as the current HHS physical activity guidelines use examples of household/domestic physical activity in their guidance to the public suggesting ways to incorporate moderate physical activity into daily activities. Finally, the majority of the studies were conducted in predominantly White Non-Hispanic populations<sup>15, 16, 20, 21, 36</sup> with few studies including Hispanic women<sup>17, 22, 23</sup> a population at high-risk for depression during pregnancy.

#### Summary

Depressive disorders are common during pregnancy and have been associated with increased risk of poor maternal and fetal outcomes. Hispanic women are disproportionately affected with some studies finding a prevalence of probable antenatal depression as high as 33%.<sup>5</sup> It is important to identify potential mechanisms to lessen symptoms and prevent the onset or reoccurrence of depression during pregnancy in this high-risk population.

Physical activity is one such mechanism that has been suggested to both prevent depression and reduce depressive symptoms. Several proposed neurobiological and psychological theories have been suggested to explain physical activity's effects that include elevated monoamine levels, increased hippocampal neurogenesis, release of endorphins directly affecting mood, decrease in cortisol levels, distraction from depressive symptoms and stimuli, and increase in self-efficacy. Though these theories

have been put forth to explain the beneficial effects of physical activity on depression in the general population, it is likely that the mechanisms are similar for prenatal depression.

Few studies have prospectively examined the effect of physical activity on depression or depressive symptoms during pregnancy. The majority of studies conducted have been cross-sectional which raises concerns about temporality. The few prospective studies conducted suggest an inverse effect, though the studies were subject to a number of limitations. In addition, the studies were conducted predominantly among White Non-Hispanic women with little research conducted among Hispanic women.

Our study prospectively and cross-sectionally examined the effect of physical activity on prenatal depression at multiple timepoints during pregnancy using validated measures in a population of pregnant Hispanic women that were predominantly Puerto Rican. We used a depression assessment measure that took into account symptoms of pregnancy. We also assessed various domains and levels of physical activity to better understand the relationship between physical activity and depression in this high-risk population.

#### **Specific Aim and Hypothesis**

**Specific Aim**: To examine the association between physical activity and depression during pregnancy among Hispanic women

**Hypothesis 1**: Physical activity will be inversely associated with depression during pregnancy among Hispanic women.

#### **Methods**

#### **Study Design and Population**

Our study examined the association between physical activity and depression during pregnancy using data from Proyecto Buena Salud (PBS), a prospective cohort study conducted from 2006-2011. The study was based at Baystate Medical Center, a large tertiary care center in Western Massachusetts, which has approximately 4,500 deliveries per year and serves an ethnically and socioeconomically diverse population. PBS was approved by the University of Massachusetts, Amherst and Baystate Medical Center Institutional Review Boards. Details about the study design have been published previously.<sup>5</sup>

Briefly, women were recruited in early pregnancy at prenatal care visits (up to 20 weeks gestation). All participants read and signed a written informed consent approved by the Institutional Review Boards at the University of Massachusetts-Amherst and Baystate Medical Center. Interviews were conducted by trained, bilingual interviewers in English or Spanish depending on patient preference. Eligibility for PBS was restricted to women of Puerto Rican or Dominican Republic ancestry, specifically, women that were either: 1) born in Puerto Rico or the Dominican Republic themselves; or 2) had at least one parent or both grandparents born at either of these two locations. As PBS was initially conducted to assess the relationship between pregnancy factors and gestational diabetes, other exclusion criteria included: multiple gestation; history of diabetes, hypertension, heart disease or chronic renal disease; less than 16 or greater than 40 years of age; and current use of medications thought to adversely affect glucose tolerance.

weeks gestation), (2) mid-pregnancy (19-26 weeks gestation), and (3) late pregnancy (>26 weeks gestation). For some women, interviews were not able to be conducted for all of the pregnancy periods.

At initial interview, participants completed depressive symptom and physical activity questionnaires and provided information on sociodemographic, acculturation, and other behavioral and psychological factors. Information was updated at the two subsequent interviews. Medical records were abstracted after delivery for information on medical history and pregnancy information. Among the PBS participants, 1,262 met the study inclusion criteria and had information on physical activity and depressive symptoms. Women were included if they had information on physical activity and depressive symptoms from at least one pregnancy period. Eight hundred and forty-five participants had information on physical activity and depression in early pregnancy, 781 in mid-pregnancy, and 764 in late pregnancy.

#### **Assessment of Physical Activity**

Physical activity was assessed at each of the three interviews using a modified version of the Pregnancy Physical Activity Questionnaire (PPAQ).<sup>39</sup> The tool consists of a series of questions asking respondents to indicate intensity, frequency and time spent engaged in 35 activities from four domains: household and caregiving, occupational, exercise and sports, and transportation. For pre-pregnancy activity, participants were asked to report their average physical activity during the year prior to pregnancy; for pregnancy activity, they reported average physical activity over the previous month.

For each pregnancy period (early, mid, late), average overall total physical activity weekly energy expenditure (MET-hrs/wk) was calculated by multiplying the amount of time spent on each activity by its intensity and then summing these values. Activity intensities were determined based on the Compendium of Physical Activities.<sup>40</sup> Those activities identified as having a different intensity during pregnancy were assigned a modified intensity value.<sup>41</sup> In addition, total energy expenditure by domain (household/caregiving, occupational, sports/exercise, transportation) and intensity (light, moderate, vigorous) were calculated. Moderate and vigorous activity were combined into a single category because there were so few women that engaged in vigorous activity. Physical activity levels were categorized into quartiles. As a large percentage of women did not engage in exercise/sports activity during pregnancy, women were categorized into none, physical activity levels "at or below the median," and those "above the median." When examining occupational activity, as unemployed individuals may differ from those that are employed, the analysis was restricted to employed individuals, and physical activity levels were categorized as those "at or below the median" and "above the median."

Physical activity was also categorized as to whether participants met current U.S. HHS physical activity guidelines, which recommend that pregnant women get at least 150 minutes per week of moderate intensity aerobic physical activity.<sup>10</sup> Women were categorized as meeting the guidelines if they participated in an average of 7.5 Met-hrs per week of moderate or vigorous intensity physical activity. Women were also categorized based on whether they met the guidelines when only examining sports/exercise physical

activity. This cut-point was determined by multiplying 2.5 hours (150 minutes) by the lower met limit of moderate intensity activity (3.0 Mets).

The PPAQ has demonstrated good reliability and reasonable validity when compared to Actigraph accelerometer measures.<sup>39</sup> Intra-class correlations (ICCs) for two administrations of the PPAQ one week apart were 0.78, 0.82 and 0.81 for total, moderate and vigorous physical activity, and 0.83, 0.86 and 0.93 for sports/exercise, household/caregiving and occupational activity, respectively. Comparisons between the PPAQ and Actigraph data categorized by cut-points identified in previous studies had Spearman correlations for total, domain specific and intensity level specific physical activity as follows: 0.08 to 0.43 for total activity, -0.08 to 0.22 for light activity, 0.20 to 0.49 for moderate activity, 0.25 to 0.34 for vigorous activity, -0.12 to 0.14 for household activity, -0.10 to 0.42 for occupational activity, and 0.30 to 0.44 for sports/exercise.

#### **Assessment of Depression**

The Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS)<sup>42</sup> was used to assess depressive symptoms at each interview. The questionnaire was administered in English or Spanish depending on participant preference. The EPDS consists of 10 items asking respondents to indicate how frequently they have felt various mood states during the past seven days. Examples of items on the EPDS include, "I have been so unhappy that I have been crying," and "Things have been getting on top of me." Responses are on a 4-point scale ranging from "no, never" to "yes, most of the time" with corresponding scores of 0 (never) to 3 (most of the time). Scores are summed with total scores ranging from 0-30. Scores of 13 or higher are indicative of likely depression (minor or major) and those 15

or higher indicate likely major depression.<sup>43</sup> For each pregnancy period (early, mid, late), women were categorized as to whether or not they had any likely depression (minor or major) or likely major depression. Imputation was used for the EPDS if participants were missing fewer than 10% of items (one EPDS question),<sup>44</sup> which consisted of replacing the missing value with the participant's average score of the nonmissing EPDS items. Depression scores were analyzed categorically (any likely depression, likely major depression) and with depressive symptoms as a continuous variable.

The EPDS has been validated as a depression screening tool in English speaking pregnant women<sup>45</sup> and as a post-natal depression screening tool among European Spanish women.<sup>46</sup> Recommended cut-off scores vary for postnatal and antenatal depression. The recommended cut-off score for antenatal depression in English speaking populations has been identified as  $\geq 15$  for major depression (sensitivity=100%; specificity=96-99%) and  $\geq$ 13 for any depression (minor or major) (sensitivity=57%; specificity=98%) using Research Diagnostic Criteria assessed through Goldberg's Standardized Psychiatric Interview as the gold standard.<sup>43, 47-49</sup> These cut-points were used for this study as the majority of study participants were English speaking and no studies identified to date have validated cut-points for antenatal depression in a Spanish speaking population. In addition, studies validating the EPDS for post-natal depression in Spanish-speaking populations using the recommended cut-points for English-speaking populations have found reasonable sensitivity and specificity for any depression (minor or major) (sensitivity=79%; specificity=96%) and major depression (sensitivity=83%; specificity=97%) when compared to DSM-IV criteria assessed through the Structured Clinical Interview for Axis I DSM Disorders.<sup>46</sup>

### Confounders

A number of sociodemographic, acculturation, behavioral, and physical and psychological factors were assessed as covariates. Information on sociodemographic and acculturation covariates was primarily obtained at the initial pregnancy interview. Sociodemographic covariates included maternal age, education level, income and whether the study participant was living with a partner. Level of acculturation covariates included 1) birthplace of participant, parents, and grandparents, and 2) overall degree of acculturation, which was assessed via the Psychological Acculturation Scale (PAS).<sup>50</sup> The PAS is a 10-item scale with responses ranging from 1-5 with lower scores reflective of a Hispanic/Latina orientation and higher scores indicative of an Anglo-American orientation. Average scores less than 3 were categorized as "low acculturation" and those greater than 3 as "high acculturation." Physical, health history and pregnancy factors were obtained by self-report during the initial interview and through medical record abstraction and included: pre-pregnancy weight, height, and morning sickness during pregnancy. BMI was calculated using reported height and weight. Pre-pregnancy and early pregnancy smoking was assessed at initial interview and then updated at subsequent interviews

#### **Data Analysis**

The distributions of early, mid and late pregnancy physical activity and depression measures were evaluated. Physical activity distributions were examined for overall total physical activity, domain-specific levels and intensity-specific levels. Associations between covariates and physical activity and depression were examined via chi-square tests, t-tests, and ANOVA as appropriate. When expected cell counts for categorical variables were less than five, Fisher's Exact Tests were conducted.

Multivariable logistic regression was used to assess associations between overall total physical activity and depression both cross-sectionally (physical activity and depression from same pregnancy period) and prospectively (physical activity in given pregnancy period with depression in following pregnancy period). These analyses were repeated for each physical activity domain and intensity level and by whether women met the HHS physical activity guideline recommendations.

Age, education and living with a partner/spouse were included as *a priori* confounders in all regression models as they have been identified as risk factors for depression, or in the case of living with a partner/spouse, as a proxy for a strong risk factor (social support).<sup>51, 52</sup> Depression in the prior pregnancy period was included *a priori* in prospective analyses as prior depression has been found to be a strong predictor of prenatal depression.<sup>36, 53</sup> Other potential confounders were included in the model if the odds ratio between the given physical activity variable and depression changed by more than 10% when the confounder was included in the model. In adjusted prospective models, the time interval between interviews was included as a confounder. When examining domains of physical activity, we also adjusted for all other physical activity expenditure, which consisted of the total physical activity energy expenditure minus the expenditure for the given domain of interest. If more than 35 participants were missing values for a given confounder, a missing category was used for that confounder in analyses.

As total physical activity was only calculated when women had data for all of the domains of physical activity, a sensitivity analysis was conducted to determine if the association between total physical activity and the depression measures changed in unadjusted analyses when the missing data was imputed. Multiple imputation was used to create the imputed datasets. Findings were unchanged when analyses were conducted using the imputed datasets.

We also conducted a subanalysis to examine the association between physical activity and incident depression among women that did not have existing depression in the prior pregnancy period. All analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.2 (SAS Institute Inc, Carey, NC).

### **Results**

# **Study Population Characteristics**

Among the 1,414 study participants, the mean age was 22.8 years (SD=5.1)(Table 3.1). Almost half of participants (47%) were born in Puerto Rico or the Dominican Republic and over two thirds of the study population had low levels of acculturation (79%). Women were generally of low socioeconomic status with almost half (48%) reporting that they did not receive a high school diploma or GED. Almost half the women (48%) did not know or did not report annual income with the majority of those reporting having an income of less than \$15,000 per year (57%). Half of the participants (51%) reported living with a partner or spouse. Almost half of participants had a pre-pregnancy BMI classified as overweight or obese (46%), and 40% were nulliparous. Just over a

quarter of the participants reported experiencing morning sickness during pregnancy and a third of women reported smoking in the year prior to pregnancy.

Women reported engaging in a median of 56 hours of weekly total physical activity in early pregnancy with median total physical activity energy expenditure in early pregnancy of 137.5 met-hrs/wk (IQR=137.1 met-hrs/wk)(Table 3.2a). The median energy expenditure was lower in mid- and late pregnancy with a median of 122.7 met-hrs/wk (IQR=105.7 met-hrs/wk) in late pregnancy. On average, household physical activity accounted for just over 55% of early pregnancy total energy expenditure among participants, followed by occupational/school activity (20%), transportation (14%) and exercise/sports activities (7%). Almost half of women did not engage in exercise/sports activity in early pregnancy (46%)(Table 3.2c). A third of participants met the HHS pregnancy physical activity guidelines in early pregnancy when using only moderate or vigorous exercise/sports physical activity to categorize compliance, while 80% met the guidelines when using any moderate or vigorous physical activity (Table 3.2b).

The overall mean EPDS score during pregnancy was 8.38 (SD= 5.5). Mean depressive symptom scores were highest in early pregnancy and decreased over the course of pregnancy (Table 3.3a). Over a quarter of women (28.5%) had any likely depression in early pregnancy, with a similar decrease over the course of pregnancy (late pregnancy – 19.5%). Approximately 18% of women were categorized as having likely major depression in early and mid-pregnancy, with the percentage of women likely experiencing this disorder dropping to 13.2% in late pregnancy. When examining patterns of depression during pregnancy across pregnancy periods, among women with early and mid-pregnancy depression data, the majority of women (62.8%) did not

experience any likely depression during either pregnancy period, 13.9% of women experienced likely depression during both pregnancy periods, and 9.3% and 13.9% experienced any likely depression only during either the early or mid-pregnancy periods, respectively (Table 3.3b). We did not examine patterns across all three pregnancy periods due to the limited number of women with data for all periods.

### **Physical Activity and Covariates**

In bivariate analyses examining the associations between physical activity during pregnancy and the potential covariates, income and parity were significantly associated with physical activity across all pregnancy periods (Table 3.4). The lowest activity levels were observed among nulliparous women, and women that did not know or refused to report their income. Younger women had the lowest physical activity levels during all pregnancy periods, though this was only found to be significantly lower in early (p=0.01) and late pregnancy (p<0.01). Women with a BMI less than 18.5 (underweight) had the lowest levels of physical activity in early pregnancy, whereas those that had a BMI of 18.5 - 25.0 (normal) had the lowest levels of physical activity in mid-pregnancy. Early pregnancy physical activity levels were highest among women who were second generation in mainland U.S. (parent born in Puerto Rico/Dominican Republic) when compared to women that were first or third generation, and among women that lived with a partner or spouse. Women that experienced morning sickness had higher levels of midpregnancy physical activity than woman that did not report morning sickness. No other associations were observed between physical activity and covariates.

#### **Depression and Covariates**

Income and pre-pregnancy smoking were associated with depressive symptom scores across all pregnancy periods (Table 3.5). Higher levels of depressive symptoms were observed among women that reported an income less than \$15,000 when compared to those with greater income, and among pre-pregnancy smokers. Lower levels of early pregnancy depressive symptoms were observed among women that were age 30 or older when compared to younger women, and among those that had an education level greater than a high school degree or GED. Women living with a partner or spouse had lower levels of depressive symptoms in early and mid-pregnancy than those that did not. Finally, early pregnancy depressive symptoms were lower among women that were nulliparous as compared to parous women, and among those that were third generation on the mainland U.S. (grandparent born in Puerto Rico or Dominican Republic) as compared to those who were first or second generation on the mainland. No other associations were observed between depressive symptom scores and covariates.

# **Physical Activity and Depression**

### **Total Physical Activity**

In unadjusted and adjusted multivariable cross-sectional analyses, no associations were found between total physical activity energy expenditure and depressive symptoms, any likely depression, or likely major depression in early, mid- or late pregnancy (Table 3.6). In prospective analysis, total pre-pregnancy physical activity energy expenditure was positively associated with likely depression in early pregnancy in unadjusted and adjusted analyses (Table 3.7). Women in the highest quartile of total physical activity had 1.81 times the odds (95% CI=1.20, 2.81) of likely depression when compared to women in the lowest quartile in adjusted analysis, which was comparable to the findings of the unadjusted analysis (OR=1.81, 95% CI=1.14, 2.87; p-trend=0.02). Though higher levels of pre-pregnancy total physical activity were also found to increase risk for depressive symptoms and likely major depression, findings were not statistically significant. Higher levels of total mid-pregnancy physical activity were positively associated major depression in adjusted analyses with women in the highest quartile of total physical activity having an OR=3.15 (95% CI=1.06, 9.41) when compared to women in the lowest quartile. The OR increased to 3.89 (95% CI=1.15, 13.19; ptrend=0.03) after adjusting for likely major depression in mid-pregnancy. Early pregnancy total physical activity was not found to be associated with any of the depression outcomes.

#### **Domain of Physical Activity**

In cross-sectional analyses, women in the highest quartile of pre-pregnancy household activity had a 55% greater odds of any likely depression in unadjusted analyses (OR=1.55, 95% CI=1.04, 2.31) compared to women in the lowest quartile, though the effect was attenuated and no longer significant in adjusted analyses (Table 3.8); women in the middle quartiles did not have an elevated OR relative to the lowest quartile. Late pregnancy occupational physical activity among workers was inversely associated with likely major depression with those above the median of occupational activity having an OR of 0.41 (95% CI=0.17, 0.96) and an OR of 0.35 (95% CI=0.14, 0.92) compared to workers with occupational physical activity levels below the median in

unadjusted and adjusted analyses, respectively. Late pregnancy household physical activity energy expenditure was positively associated with late pregnancy likely major depression in unadjusted analyses with women in the upper three quartiles having just over two times the odds of likely major depression compared to women in the lowest quartile (Q4 OR=2.04, 95%CI=1.05, 3.95)(Table 3.8). However, this association was attenuated and no longer significant after adjusting for confounders.

In prospective analyses, increasing levels of pre-pregnancy household activity increased risk for any depression in unadjusted analyses (Q4 OR=2.16, 95% CI=1.43, 3.25) and analyses adjusting for potential confounders (Q4 OR=1.89, 95% CI=1.19, 3.00), though the effect was only significant among women in the highest quartile of household physical activity (Table 3.9). However, after adjusting for all other forms of energy expenditure, the estimate of effect was attenuated and no longer significant (OR=1.58, 95% CI=0.96, 2.60). Pre-pregnancy household physical activity was not associated with depressive symptoms (continuous) or likely major depression. Women in the highest quartile of pre-pregnancy transportation physical activity were also at increased odds for depressive symptoms (betaadi=2.36, 95% CI=1.33, 3.38) and any likely depression (OR<sub>adi</sub>= 1.67, 95% CI=1.06, 2.62) in unadjusted and adjusted analyses. These women also had increased odds of likely major depression in adjusted analyses (OR=1.73, 95% CI=1.08, 2.79), though the association was attenuated and no longer significant after additionally adjusting for all other forms of physical activity energy expenditure (OR=1.42, 95% CI=0.83, 2.41). No other associations were observed in prospective analyses examining domain-specific physical activity levels (household/caregiving, occupational, sports/exercise, transportation) and depression.

#### Light and Moderate/Vigorous Physical Activity

In cross-sectional analyses, no associations were observed between light or moderate/vigorous physical activity and depressive symptoms, likely depression, or likely major depression (Table 3.10). In prospective analyses, pre-pregnancy moderate/vigorous physical activity was positively associated with any likely depression in unadjusted and adjusted analyses with those in the highest quartile having an odds of any likely depression 69% greater than those in the lowest quartile in adjusted analysis (OR=1.63, 95% CI=1.04, 2.54)(Table 3.11). The association was attenuated and no longer significant after additional adjustment for all other physical activity (OR Q4=1.37, 95% CI=0.84, 2.25). No other associations were found between light or moderate/vigorous physical activity levels and any of the depression measures in prospective analyses.

#### **Meeting Pregnancy Physical Activity Guidelines**

In cross-sectional analysis, women that met HHS pregnancy physical activity guidelines in late pregnancy using exercise activity alone were at increased risk for major depression in late pregnancy in adjusted analysis (OR=1.62, 95% CI=1.03, 2.55)(Table 3.12). No other associations were found in cross-sectional analysis between meeting the guidelines (using all activity or exercise alone to categorize) and any of the depression measures. In prospective analysis, no associations were observed between meeting HHS physical activity guidelines and depressive symptoms, any likely depression, or likely major depression.

# <u>Physical Activity and Subsequent Incident Depression among Women without</u> <u>existing Depression</u>

In prospective unadjusted analyses, there were no associations between any of the physical activity measures in early pregnancy and depression in mid pregnancy (Table 3.13). However, after adjusting for confounders and all other physical activity energy expenditure in domain-specific analyses, women that engaged in early pregnancy exercise physical activity had fewer mid-pregnancy depressive symptoms compared to those that did not engage in exercise physical activity ( $\leq$ median: beta=-1.21, 95% CI=-2.52, 0.11; >median: beta=-1.51, 95% CI=-2.85, -0.17). Similarly, women that engaged in early pregnancy exercise physical activity were less likely to have likely major depression in mid-pregnancy compared to those that did not engage in physical activity ( $\leq$ median: OR=0.39, 95% CI=0.14,1.10; OR=0.36, 95% CI=0.13, 0.96). Though the OR was also indicative of a protective effect for any likely depression, the findings were not significant. There were no associations between any mid-pregnancy physical activity measures and any late pregnancy depression measures. Power was limited to detect associations in these analyses due to small sample size.

#### **Discussion**

In this prospective cohort of Puerto Rican Hispanic women, we found few associations between physical activity and depression during pregnancy in adjusted analyses. We did not find that total physical activity was inversely associated with depression in prospective analyses as hypothesized. Rather, we found that midpregnancy total physical activity was positively associated with late pregnancy likely major depression after adjusting for important risk factors for depression. High levels of pre-pregnancy total physical activity were also positively associated with early pregnancy likely depression in adjusted analyses. In adjusted analyses examining domain specific physical activity, high levels of pre-pregnancy transportation physical activity were positively associated with early pregnancy depressive symptoms and any likely depression. We did not observe any associations in prospective analyses for any other forms of domain-specific physical activity (household, occupational, exercise) or for intensity level specific physical activity (light, moderate/vigorous) in adjusted analyses. However, when we evaluated associations between physical activity and subsequent incident depression in later pregnancy time periods among women without existing depression, we found that early pregnancy exercise physical activity was inversely associated with depressive symptoms and any likely depression in adjusted analyses. We did not observe any associations between meeting HHS pregnancy physical activity guidelines and depression in prospective analyses.

In terms of the cross-sectional analyses, late pregnancy occupational physical activity was inversely associated with likely major depression among workers. In addition, women that met the HHS physical activity guidelines with exercise activity in late pregnancy had greater odds of late pregnancy likely major depression in adjusted analyses. No other associations were observed between any physical activity measures and any depression outcome measures in adjusted cross-sectional analyses.

Few studies have examined the association between physical activity and depression during pregnancy; the majority were cross-sectional studies focused on leisure time or exercise activity. Among those with a prospective design, two were

observational with Demissie et al.<sup>36</sup> finding a protective effect of moderate/vigorous activity at 17-22 weeks gestation on elevated depressive symptoms at 24-29 weeks gestation, and the other finding no association between exercise during pregnancy and depressive symptoms in the following trimester.<sup>21</sup> The other two prospective studies were a quasi-experimental study and randomized-control-trial, with both finding that the group that received the exercise intervention experienced decreased depressive symptoms.<sup>22, 23</sup> The remaining studies have been cross-sectional with all but one focused on exercise or leisure time activity and the majority reporting an inverse association;<sup>15, 18, <sup>19</sup> two found no association.<sup>16, 20</sup></sup>

Women in our study with greater levels of total mid-pregnancy physical activity were at increased risk for late pregnancy likely major depression in adjusted prospective analyses. Unlike the majority of the other studies conducted during pregnancy, we examined total physical activity that included a variety of domains such that included non-optional childcare, household, and transportation activities. In contrast, the majority of studies conducted have focused on exercise or leisure time activity, which likely explains differences between our study findings and those of the majority of prospective studies.<sup>20, 22</sup> Though Demissie et al. found a protective effect of moderate/vigorous activity in their study, their study population was a highly educated, higher income, predominantly White population that engaged in greater levels of leisure time or recreational physical activity than women in our study.<sup>36</sup> The women in our study were predominantly low SES with the majority of their total physical activity from household physical activity and exercise activity making up only 6-8% of physical energy expenditure across pregnancy, and household/caregiving physical activity accounting for

the majority. We found that women with elevated levels of mid-pregnancy household physical activity had a greater odds of likely major depression which likely contributed to the elevated risk also observed for total physical activity.

Greater levels of household activity may be stressful for women, which could increase risk for depression. It is important to understand whether specific domains of activity, such as household activity, may increase risk of depression as current HHS recommendations call for 150 minutes of moderate physical activity and some examples used are household activities (e.g. mowing the lawn).<sup>25</sup> Molarius et al. found that the more burdensome that study participants perceived domestic activities, the greater the risk for depressive symptoms.<sup>54</sup> Demissie et al. found that women with moderate levels of indoor and high levels of outdoor moderate/vigorous household activity had elevated odds of depressive symptoms compared to women that did not have moderate/vigorous activity in these domains in the only other study to examine domain of physical activity and depression during pregnancy.<sup>36</sup> Similarly, our findings that high levels of prepregnancy transportation physical activity increased risk for early pregnancy likely depression could also be a result of increased stress of having to walk for transportation purposes. However, we were not able to adjust for depression in the prior period in our analyses examining pre-pregnancy physical activity and early pregnancy depression. As adjustment for depression modified the association between physical activity measures and depression in some of our analyses, this is a potential limitation of this finding.

Several neurobiological and psychological pathways have been suggested as potential mechanisms to explain how physical activity may prevent or remediate depression/depressive symptoms. Theorized neurobiogic pathways have primarily

focused on physical activity leading to an increase in monoamines, hippocampal neurogenesis, or B-endorphins.<sup>24, 30, 55</sup> Monoamines and hippocampal neurogenesis are believed to be potential pathways as some studies suggest that physical activity increases monoamine levels and hippocampal neurogenesis, both of which are factors associated with the treatment or manifestation of depression. B-endorphins have been associated with feelings of euphoria after extended periods of exercise leading some to believe that this release of endorphins may relieve depressive symptoms. Psychological theories have focused on physical activity or exercise increasing self-efficacy and counteracting negative thinking patterns associated with depression. Findings from studies that suggest that potential stress inducing domains of physical activity, such as household physical activity, increase risk for depression<sup>36, 37</sup> suggest that the psychological mechanisms likely play a role in reducing depression or depressive symptoms.

We found that early pregnancy exercise physical activity decreased risk for incident mid-pregnancy depressive symptoms and likely major depression among the subset of women that did not have any likely depression in early pregnancy. We found a similar protective effect for any likely depression, though the findings were not significant, which may have been due to small sample size and limited power. This protective effect was not observed in analyses that included the full study sample (i.e. both women with and without existing depression). These findings suggest the possibility that exercise may be more effective at preventing depression during pregnancy among women that are not depressed. The effect of physical activity on depression may vary by level of depression with some arguing that it is effective in treatment for mild-to-

moderate depression.<sup>30</sup> Conversely, studies suggest that it may not be as effective in treatment of major depression. A systematic review by Danielsson et al. found that studies examining physical activity as a treatment for major depression did not support the efficacy of physical activity as a stand-alone treatment, but suggest that it may be effective as an adjunct to treatment.<sup>56</sup> Observational studies that have prospectively examined the association between physical activity and depression or depressive symptoms have generally done so among general populations that included both depressed and non-depressed patients. Some have adjusted for prior depression, while others did not. More research is needed to better understand whether the effects of physical activity differ in the prevention and treatment of depression and whether adjustment for prior depression is appropriate.

This study is one of few studies to prospectively examine the effects of physical activity on depression among pregnant women and the only study to examine this effect in a population of Hispanic women. We used a physical activity measure (PPAQ) designed for use and validated among pregnant women. Similarly, depression was assessed using a measure that takes into account somatic symptoms of pregnancy (EPDS). It is the only study of physical activity and depression during pregnancy to examine the associations among women that did not have depression in the prior pregnancy period and one of few studies in pregnant or non-pregnant populations to examine the effects of domain of physical activity on depression.

Our study has several potential limitations. It is likely that nondifferential misclassification of physical activity occurred as self-report was used to collect average frequency and duration of activities over the course of the previous month or year and it

is likely that the reported amount did not accurately reflect the actual amount. In addition, it is possible that women overreported their physical activity level as a study by Nicaise et al. found overreporting of self-reported physical activity levels in a population of low-income Latina women.<sup>57</sup> Thus, our analyses of the physical activity measure that categorized women as to whether they met HHS guidelines would likely be biased to the null as it used absolute levels of physical activity to categorize women. Analyses that used relative measures of physical activity (e.g. quartiles) would also potentially be biased towards the null.

It is possible that misclassification of depression occurred as the EPDS has not been validated in a Spanish speaking population in the U.S. for antepartum depression screening.<sup>47</sup> Though the EPDS has been validated for post-partum depression in a Spanish speaking population from Spain using the English speaking cut-offs and found good sensitivity and specificity (at least minor: sensitivity=83%, specificity=97%; major: sensitivity=79%; specificity=96%),<sup>46</sup> differences in accuracy by descent and country of residence may occur as a result of slight differences in language and/or interpretation of terms and also cultural differences in the manifestation of depression.<sup>58, 59</sup> However, it is unlikely that this misclassification occurred to a large degree as the sensitivity and specificity of the Spanish version of the EPDS using the validated English language cutpoints were good when assessing post-partum depression (at least minor: sensitivity=83%, specificity=97%; major: sensitivity=79%; specificity=96%).<sup>46</sup> As the English version of the EPDS has been demonstrated to have good sensitivity and specificity for detecting antenatal major depression (sensitivity=100%; specificity=96%), and reasonable sensitivity and specificity for detecting any likely antenatal depression

(sensitivity=57%; specificity=98%), we anticipate relatively comparable sensitivity and specificity for the Spanish speaking version in this pouplation.<sup>48</sup>

In prospective analyses, it is possible that selection bias occurred, as we did not have complete physical activity and depression data for women across pregnancy. Participants experiencing high levels of depression or stress may have been more likely to have missing data or drop out of the study because of their high depression or stress levels. Women with depression are also likely to be less active as symptoms of depression include anhedonia and lack of energy. If women missing data were more likely to be both depressed and inactive, then this would bias a protective effect towards the null. If the association were null, then this could bias the results away from the null so that there would appear to be increased risk. Examination of depression levels in the prior pregnancy period among participants with and without depression data suggests that is possible that this occurred in later pregnancy. Among women missing late pregnancy depression data, the prevalence of mid-pregnancy major depression was slightly higher (20.8%) when compared to women that did have late pregnancy data (17.2%). In addition, a larger proportion of women missing late pregnancy depression data engaged in no mid-pregnancy exercise physical activity (40.2%) as compared to women with late pregnancy data (36.0%). Though exercise activity was not significantly associated with depression at any timepoint, estimates of effect were positive when examining midpregnancy and late pregnancy depression, which could have occurred as a result of this bias.

Women in this study are asked to self-report information about physical activity and depression. It is possible that women that are experiencing depression may be more

likely to underestimate their physical activity levels as depression may lead to distorted/negative perception. If this were to happen, then the results would be biased such that there would appear to be a more protective effect of physical activity on depression in cross-sectional analysis. For the prospective analysis, it is unlikely that information bias occurred as it would primarily occur due to depression being measured more carefully among those that are physically active. As structured, standardized interviews were used to assess depression, this is unlikely to have occurred.

Our analyses included cross-sectional analyses. Inherent to cross-sectional analyses are concerns of temporality. Thus, our findings from cross-sectional analyses that meeting late pregnancy HHS guidelines (using exercise activity to define compliance) was positively associated with likely major depression and that late pregnancy occupational activity was inversely associated with likely major depression are subject to uncertainty because it is unclear whether the physical activity occurred before the depression or vise versa.

A number of confounders were assessed when examining the relationship between physical activity and prenatal depression. We adjusted for several known risk factors for depression, including depression in the prior pregnancy period. However, we could not adjust for income as a number of women refused to provide income information or were not sure. Income is positively associated with physical activity and also inversely associated with depression with low-income women at greater risk for depression. We did adjust for education, which is correlated with income, so there would be partial adjustment. In cases where there were a protective effect, then the protective

effect would be overestimated. If there were a null effect, then the estimate of effect would be biased away from the null.

The results of this study will most likely be able to be generalized to pregnant women. Hormonal changes during pregnancy may influence the physiologic mechanisms by which physical activity acts on depression potentially limiting generalizability to nonpregnant women. As it is possible that effects of physical activity may vary among nondepressed and depressed women and by severity of depression, then the results may only apply to the subset of the population for which the specific results are relevant. Our findings that total physical activity increased risk for likely major depression would only be applicable to populations that had similarly high proportions of household activity and other forms of activity that may be potentially stressful.

# **Conclusion**

Few studies have prospectively examined the association between physical activity and depression during pregnancy, particularly among high-risk populations that experience high rates of depression. Physical activity is a possible mechanism to both prevent and treat depression in this high-risk population. It is important to find depression treatment alternatives to medication as many women and providers are hesitant to use antidepressants during pregnancy. We did not find that total physical activity, domain specific physical activity or moderate-vigorous physical activity protected against or remediated depression in a high-risk population of Hispanic women with a high prevalence of depression that engaged in very little exercise and whose primary source of physical activity was household/caregiving activity. Our findings do

suggest the possibility that exercise physical activity may be protective among women that do not have depression, but larger studies are needed to more carefully examine whether exercise can prevent the onset of depression and its role in treating depression among pregnant women.

······································		,
Categorical Measures	n	%
Maternal Age	445	21.5
16-19	445	31.5
20-24 25-29	550 253	38.9 17.9
>30	166	17.9
missing	0	11.7
Pre-Pregnancy BMI	-	
less than 18.5	86	6.3
18.5-<25.0	652	47.5
25.0-<30.0	321	23.4
30 or greater	313	22.8
missing	42	
Education	(11	47.0
Less than high school	641 429	47.8
High school graduate or GED Post high school	428 271	31.9 20.2
missing	74	20.2
Income	/4	
less than \$15,000	401	30.2
\$15,000-\$30,000	203	15.3
\$30,000 or greater	94	7.1
Don't Know/Refused	630	47.4
missing	86	
Parity		
0 live births	573	41.6
1 live birth	423	30.7
2 or more live births	380	27.6
missing	38	
Acculturation		
Low	1007	79.0
High	268	21.0
missing	139	
Generation in U.S.		
Born in PR/DR	640	46.7
Parent born in PR/DR	650	47.4
		5.9
Grandparent born in PR/DR	81	5.9
missing	43	
Live with Partner/Spouse		
no	649	48.9
yes	677	51.1
missing	88	
Morning Sickness during		
Pregnancy	1027	72.2
no	1037	73.3
yes	377	26.7
missing Pre-Pregnancy Smoking	0	
no	897	66.8
yes	445	33.2
missing	72	2.00
Early Pregnancy Smoking	. =	
no	839	85.9
yes	138	14.2
yC3		

 Table 3.1 Participant characteristics: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1414)

	Pre- me					Early Pregnancy met-hrs/wk					Mid-Pregnancy met-hrs/wk						Late Pregnancy met-hrs/wk					
Phsical Activity (met-hrs/wk)	n	mean	sd	median	IQR	n	mean	sd	median	IQR	n	mean	sd	median	IQR	n	mean	sd	median	IQR		
Total physical activity	1197	269.8	197.8	219.2	180.9	955	168.9	136.5	137.5	137.1	813	159.8	122.6	127.5	122.5	760	142.5	94.3	122.7	105.7		
Domain of Activity																						
Household/caregiving	1265	127.6	110.9	96.7	115.0	979	92.0	92.2	67.4	89.0	843	90.5	83.0	66.9	87.4	782	82.4	68.8	63.3	75.3		
Occupation	1252	64.6	73.4	51.8	89.6	1002	36.4	53.1	8.9	63.0	843	30.2	47.0	0.0	50.1	785	23.6	38.2	0.0	44.8		
Sports/exercise	1271	39.6	68.2	14.0	42.6	1007	13.4	32.0	1.6	13.5	849	12.0	28.4	3.1	12.9	794	11.3	19.8	3.1	13.7		
Transportation	1290	27.6	35.8	16.6	26.3	1009	20.0	23.0	11.6	21.0	856	20.2	27.6	12.0	16.7	797	18.4	23.7	11.4	16.6		
Intensity of Activity																						
Sedentary	1301	20.8	16.4	16.4	20.6	1011	21.4	17.6	16.4	20.7	866	20.4	16.2	15.9	20.7	790	19.6	14.4	15.9	19.8		
Light	1222	132.1	78.1	116.1	88.6	969	98.0	66.5	85.4	76.7	824	97.4	61.1	84.3	75.4	771	91.3	51.8	84.0	69.4		
Moderate/vigorous	1231	137.0	144.9	97.5	130.4	979	70.5	89.1	39.8	81.5	831	61.9	79.8	35.0	66.5	780	50.9	61.5	28.8	55.7		

Table 3.2a Distribution of physical activity in the study population:Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (n=1414)

	Early P	regnancy	Mid-Pr	egnancy	Late Pr	egnancy
	n	%	n	%	n	%
Met ACOG Guidelines (all						
moderate or vigorous activity)						
no	202	20.0	159	18.7	156	19.6
yes	808	80.0	691	81.3	641	80.4
Met ACOG Guidelines (exercise						
moderate or vigorous activity						
only)						
no	675	67.0	544	64.1	490	61.7
yes	332	33.0	305	35.9	304	38.3

Table 3.2b Distribution of physical activity in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud,
2006-2011 (n=1414)

								Don	nain									Inter	sity Leve	el				
	Τα	tal Phy	sical Act	ivity	Н	ouseho	ld/caregi	ving		Trans	portation	ı		Sec	lentary			I	light		1	Modera	ate/Vigor	ous
	n	%	mean*	ŠD	n	%	mean*	SD	n	%		SD	n	%	mean*	SD	n	%	mean*	SD	n	%	mean*	SD
Quartiles																								
Pre-Pregnancy																								
Quartile	288	24.1	100.6	30.6	310	24.5	33.0	12.9	326	25.3	4.1	2.0	329	25.3	4.7	2.5	302	24.7	53.7	17.7	302	24.5	23.0	12.4
Quartile	2 305	25.5	179.0	21.5	322	25.5	72.9	12.3	322	25.0	11.6	2.4	330	25.4	12.6	2.5	300	24.6	96.6	10.9	307	24.9	67.2	15.3
Quartile	3 302	25.2	265.6	32.2	317	25.1	127.7	20.3	328	25.4	24.3	4.9	322	24.8	23.1	3.6	312	25.5	138.0	14.4	313	25.4	131.0	23.3
Quartile	4 302	25.2	527.0	225.5	316	25.0	276.0	121.3	314	24.3	71.8	49.3	320	24.6	43.5	14.3	308	25.2	237.5	71.8	309	25.1	324.1	173.
Early Pregnancy																								
Ouartile	239	25.0	49.9	21.1	244	24.9	16.7	8.3	294	29.1	3.0	1.8	254	25.1	4.3	2.6	243	25.1	32.0	13.4	245	25.0	4.8	4.4
Quartile	2 238	24.9	107.4	16.5	245	25.0	49.6	10.5	216	21.4	8.9	1.9	253	25.0	12.2	2.4	241	24.9	68.0	9.2	246	25.1	25.8	7.4
Quartile		25.1	174.1	22.7	247	25.2	90.8	15.2	248	24.6	19.0	4.1	276	27.3	23.6	4.1	244	25.2	105.1	12.1	245	25.0	65.4	16.6
Ouartile		24.9	344.7	156.9	243	24.8	211.6	109.7	251	24.9	50.3	27.3	228	22.6	47.8	14.7	241	24.9	187.3	63.6	243	24.8	187.0	108.
Mid Pregnancy																								
Quartile	202	24.9	50.8	20.2	211	25.0	18.9	8.3	213	24.9	3.3	1.7	215	24.8	4.6	2.2	206	25.0	33.8	13.2	206	24.8	5.4	4.3
Quartile		24.9	103.8	12.9	208	24.7	47.9	9.4	214	25.0	9.0	1.7	224	25.9	12.3	12.3	205	24.9	69.2	8.4	207	24.9	22.4	5.8
Quartile		25.5	162.7	22.3	211	25.0	90.2	14.8	217	25.4	17.5	3.4	226	26.1	22.7	22.7	207	25.1	104.9	12.5	210	25.3	54.7	12.9
Ouartile		24.9	321.7	135.0	213	25.3	203.3	85.6	212	24.8	51.4	40.9	201	23.2	43.7	43.7	206	25.0	181.7	50.1	208	25.0	164.2	100.
Late Pregnancy																								
Ouartile	190	25.0	52.4	19.4	196	25.1	20.4	9.0	203	25.5	3.4	1.6	209	26.5	5.3	2.7	193	25.0	34.4	12.7	200	25.6	4.9	4.0
Quartile		25.0	100.0	12.7	196	25.1	49.3	8.5	214	26.9	9.0	1.8	204	25.8	13.2	2.1	192	24.9	68.0	8.9	190	24.4	20.0	4.7
Quartile		25.1	148.2	18.0	196	25.1	84.2	13.0	284	23.1	16.7	3.3	198	25.1	22.3	3.6	193	25.0	101.4	10.0	196	25.1	45.0	10.0
Quartile		24.9	269.9	92.9	194	24.8	176.7	69.9	296	24.6	45.7	34.5	179	22.7	40.5	12.7	193	25.0	161.5	39.5	194	24.9	134.6	70.0

### Table 3.2c Distribution of physical activity in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

Table 3.2c Distribution of phys	ical activi	ty ii	n the study po	pulation:P	royect	o Buena S	alud, 2006-2011 (continued)

		Occup	oational*	*		Spor	Sports/exercise			
	n	%	mean*	SD	n	%	mean*	SD		
Other Categorizations										
Pre-Pregnancy										
None	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	267	21.0	0.0	n/a		
Low (at or below median)	459	49.6	42.4	17.5	498	39.2	10.3	6.3		
High (above median)	467	50.4	131.6	79.2	506	39.8	89.2	86.8		
Early Pregnancy	,	,	,	,	464	46.1	0.0	,		
None	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	464	46.1	0.0	n/a		
Low (at or below median)	262	50.2	35.0	16.7	256	25.4	4.6	2.7		
High (above median)	260	49.8	105.1	58.5	287	28.5	42.8	48.7		
<i>Mid Pregnancy</i> None	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	324	38.2	0.0	n/a		
Low (at or below median)	196	50.0	33.9	13.9	262	30.9	4.5	2.6		
High (above median)	196	50.0	96.0	53.7	263	31.0	34.1	43.3		
Late Pregnancy None	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	299	37.7	0.0	n/a		
Low (at or below median)	162	49.4	28.6	14.3	235	29.6	4.6	2.8		
High (above median)	166	50.6	83.9	38.8	260	32.8	30.4	25.2		
*met-hrs/wk										

\*\*Among employed/students

Table 3.3a Distribution of probable depression in the studypopulation:Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

Depressive Symptoms -	Mean	SD
Continuous	0.00	5.40
Overall Pregnancy (n=1414)	8.38	5.49
Early Pregnancy (n=969)	9.12	5.88
Mid-Pregnancy (n=819)	8.39	6.11
Late Pregnancy (n=794)	7.41	5.80
Depression	n	%
Early Pregnancy		
Any probable depression*		
N	o 693	71.5
Ye	s 276	28.5
Probable major depression**		
N	o 796	82.2
Ye	s 173	17.9
Mid Pregnancy		
Any probable depression*		
N	o 613	74.9
Ye	s 206	25.2
Probable major depression**		20.2
No.	o 663	81.0
Ye		19.1
Late Pregnancy	5 150	19.1
Any probable depression*		
New York Street New York New York Street New York New York Street New York Str	o 639	80.5
Ye		19.5
	5 155	17.3
Probable major depression**	- (90	060
		86.8
Ye	s 105	13.2

\* EPDS score ≥13 \*\*EPDS score ≥15

	n	%
Early and Mid Pregnancy (n=503)		
At least probable minor depression*		
neither pregnancy period	316	62.8
early pregnancy only	70	13.9
mid-pregnancy only	47	9.3
early and mid-pregnancy	70	13.9
Probable major depression**		
neither pregnancy period	367	73.0
early pregnancy only	47	9.3
mid-pregnancy only	47	9.3
early and mid-pregnancy	42	8.4
Mid and Late Pregnancy (n=396)		
At least probable minor depression*		
neither pregnancy period	266	67.2
mid-pregnancy only	56	14.1
late pregnancy only	33	8.3
mid and late pregnancy	41	10.4
Probable major depression**		
neither pregnancy period	304	76.8
mid-pregnancy only	42	10.6
late pregnancy only	24	6.1
mid and late pregnancy	26	6.6
Early and Late Pregnancy (n=503)		
At least probable minor depression*		
neither pregnancy period	316	62.8
early pregnancy only	79	15.7
late pregnancy only	40	8.0
early and late pregnancy	68	13.5
Probable major depression**		
neither pregnancy period	384	76.3
early pregnancy only	48	9.5
late pregnancy only	33	6.6
early and late pregnancy	38	7.6

 Table 3.3b Distribution of probable depression in the study population across

 pregnancy periods: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*EPDS score ≥13 \*\*EPDS score ≥15

		Total I	Non-Sedent	ary Physi	cal Activi	ity Met Sco	res (met-h	nrs/wk)	
	Early P	regnancy	(n=955)	Mid-Pı	egnancy	(n=813)	Late Pr	regnancy	(n=760)
	mean	SD	p-value	mean	SD	p-value	mean	SD	p-value
Maternal Age									
16-19	151.8	137.3	0.01	146.8	119.1	0.10	125.5	86.1	< 0.01
20-24	173.8	130.6		168.2	133.5		144.1	93.4	
25-29	193.7	149.4		170.1	112.6		163.3	96.9	
>=30	165.5	126.2		149.0	103.5		151.1	108.0	
Pre-pregnancy BMI, 2009									
IOM categories									
less than 18.5	136.6	86.4	0.03	179.1	170.8	0.04	118.9	69.0	0.12
18.5-25.0	158.6	125.5		149.9	116.5		141.4	96.9	
25.0-30.0	179.2	150.1		154.4	104.3		140.7	84.4	
30 or greater	184.1	153.3		178.1	133.4		154.2	102.0	
Education									
Less than high school	160.6	147.1	0.11	156.1	129.9	0.36	138.6	89.5	0.43
High school graduate or GED	181.8	138.3		169.3	125.1		148.8	93.9	
Post high school	166.1	101.7		154.7	109.1		145.0	109.2	
Income									
less than \$15,000	162.7	130.3	0.03	165.8	120.4	0.04	143.9	100.2	0.04
\$15,000-\$30,000	191.9	140.6		184.0	114.9		164.6	93.4	
\$30,000 or greater	194.4	143.1		171.0	134.4		143.3	92.5	
Don't Know/Refused	161.0	137.7		148.2	128.5		134.6	90.0	
Parity									
0 live births	141.1	128.7	< 0.01	133.8	114.8	< 0.01	122.0	82.9	< 0.01
1 live birth	187.1	127.9		174.6	121.0		159.7	97.8	
2 or more live births	191.1	155.0		182.6	129.8		153.3	101.2	
Acculturation									
Low	166.8	138.8	0.22	161.7	125.4	0.84	142.3	98.0	0.93
High	180.6	134.6		159.3	134.6		143.0	129.6	
Generation in U.S.									
Born in PR/DR	158.2	123.0	0.04	152.5	108.5	0.14	141.7	97.9	0.63
Parent born in PR/DR	181.2	153.4		164.7	129.8		140.0	87.5	
Grandparent born in PR/DR	159.3	92.0		184.3	168.9		155.1	106.7	
Live with partner/spouse									
no	159.8	142.7	0.05	158.1	133.4	0.55	137.7	92.0	0.14
yes	177.4	130.7		163.5	116.1		148.1	96.3	
Morningsickness during									
Pregnancy									
no	165.3	139.6	0.20	154.5	117.0	0.04	n/a	n/a	
yes	178.0	128.1		174.1	135.9				
Pre-Pregnancy Smoking									
no	164.3	126.2	0.18	159.9	122.6	1.00	141.8	95.6	0.48
yes	176.7	154.9		159.9	127.9		147.1	94.7	

 Table 3.4 Distribution of covariates by total physical activity energy expenditure in the study population: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

			Depr			oms (EPD	S score)		
		y Pre (n=96	gnancy 59)		- Preg (n=81	gnancy 19)	La	te Pres (n=7	gnancy 94)
	mean	SD	p-value	mean	SD	p-value	mean	SD	p-value
Maternal Age									
16-19	8.5	5.4	< 0.01	8.5	5.9	0.79	7.2	5.1	0.86
20-24	9.7	6.0		8.2	6.1		7.4	5.9	
25-29	10.0	5.8		8.8	6.6		7.7	6.2	
>=30	7.4	6.3		8.1	6.2		7.5	6.5	
Pre-pregnancy BMI, 2009 IOM categories									
less than 18.5	9.4	5.8	0.45	8.4	6.2	0.24	8.2	6.4	0.11
18.5-25.0	9.3	5.8		8.6	6.1		7.7	5.8	
25.0-30.0	8.6	5.9		7.6	5.6		6.5	5.6	
30 or greater	9.1	5.9		8.7	6.4		7.4	5.8	
Education								•••	
Less than high school	9.8	6.4	< 0.01	8.6	6.3	0.37	7.8	6.2	0.14
High school graduate or GED	9.2	5.3		8.1	5.7		7.4	5.4	
Post high school	7.5	5.3		7.8	5.8		6.7	5.3	
Income	7.0	0.0		1.0	0.0		0.7	0.0	
less than \$15,000	10.0	6.1	< 0.01	9.3	6.5	< 0.01	8.4	6.4	< 0.01
\$15,000-\$30,000	8.7	5.7		7.3	5.4		6.6	5.1	
\$30,000 or greater	7.6	5.6		7.1	5.7		5.8	5.5	
Don't Know/Refused	8.9	5.8		8.1	5.9		7.3	5.6	
Parity	0.5	0.0		0.1	0.9		1.5	0.0	
0 live births	8.6	5.7	0.05	8.1	5.8	0.44	6.8	5.2	0.07
1 live birth	9.4	5.5		8.4	6.2		7.5	5.5	
2 or more live births	9.6	6.5		8.8	6.4		7.9	6.7	
Acculturation	2.0	0.0		0.0	0		7.5	0.7	
Low	9.1	5.8	0.73	8.4	6.1	0.18	7.5	5.8	0.73
High	8.9	5.9		7.7	5.9		7.4	6.0	
Generation in U.S.									
Born in PR/DR	8.7	5.8	0.03	8.2	6.2	0.42	7.3	6.0	0.49
Parent born in PR/DR	9.7	6.0		8.6	6.0		7.5	5.8	
Grandparent born in PR/DR	8.2	4.6		7.4	5.6		6.4	5.2	
Live with partner/spouse									
no	9.6	6.0	0.03	8.8	6.3	0.04	7.6	6.0	0.58
ves	8.7	5.7		7.9	5.7		7.4	5.6	
Morningsickness during Pregnancy									
no	9.0	5.8	0.25	8.3	6.0	0.52	n/a	n/a	n/a
yes	9.5	6.0		8.6	6.4				
Pre-pregnancy smoking									
no	8.5	5.7	< 0.01	7.8	5.9	< 0.01	6.8	5.3	< 0.01
yes	10.3	6.1		9.5	6.3		8.7	6.5	

 Table 3.5 Distribution of covariates by mean depressive symptom scores in the study population:

 Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

		De	pressive	Symptoms (co	ontinuou	s)		At	east Pro	bable Minor	Depress	ion*			Probabl	e Major Depi	ession*	*
			Un	adjusted	A	djusted <sup>#</sup>			Un	adjusted	Ad	justed <sup>#</sup>			Un	adjusted	Ac	ljusted <sup>#</sup>
Total Physical Activity	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy																		
Continuous			0.00	0.00, 0.01	0.00	0.00, 0.01			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00
Quartiles																		
1st Quartile	9.04	6.14	ref		1.00	referent	66	29.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	46	20.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	9.00	6.00	-0.04	-1.11, 1.03	0.26	-0.84, 1.36	62	26.6	0.88	0.58, 1.32	0.91	0.59, 1.40	42	18.0	0.86	0.54, 1.37	0.91	0.56, 1.48
3rd Quartile	8.32	5.45	-0.72	-1.79, 0.36	-0.50	-1.61, 0.61	55	24.1	0.77	0.51, 1.17	0.78	0.50, 1.22	28	12.3	0.55	0.33, 0.91	0.58	0.34, 1.00
4th Quartile	10.07	5.83	1.04	-0.04, 2.12	0.90	-0.23, 2.03	80	35.1	1.31	0.88, 1.95	1.19	0.77, 1.83	46	20.2	0.99	0.63, 1.56	0.97	0.59, 1.59
<i>Mid-Pregnancy</i> Continuous Quartiles			0.00	0.00, 0.00	0.00	0.00, 0.00			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	0.99, 1.00
1st Quartile	8.68	6.47	ref		1.00	referent	51	26.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	41	12.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.21	5.89	-0.47	-1.67, 0.74	-0.73	-1.97, 0.51	42	21.9	0.79	0.49, 1.25	0.70	0.43, 1.14	33	17.2	0.78	0.47, 1.29	0.66	0.39, 1.13
3rd Quartile	7.75	5.98	-0.93	-2.12, 0.26	-1.14	-2.39, 0.11	45	22.4	0.81	0.51, 1.28	0.72	0.44, 1.18	35	17.4	0.79	0.48, 1.30	0.68	0.40, 1.17
4th Quartile	8.88	5.88	0.20	-1.00, 1.40	-0.20	-1.46, 1.07	56	28.6	1.12	0.72, 1.75	0.92	0.56, 1.49	39	19.9	0.93	0.57, 1.52	0.68	0.40, 1.17
<i>Late Pregnancy</i> Continuous Quartiles			0.00	0.00, 0.01	0.00	0.00, 0.01			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00
1st Quartile	7.04	5.59	ref		1.00	referent	20	20.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	12	12.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.69	6.25	0.65	-0.52, 1.82	0.69	-0.53, 1.90	23	23.2	1.12	0.68, 1.85	1.03	0.60, 1.76	16	16.2	1.20	0.68, 2.15	1.20	0.64, 2.27
3rd Quartile	7.31	5.60	0.28	-0.88, 1.44	0.41	-0.82, 1.62	12	12.2	0.80	0.47, 1.35	0.75	0.42, 1.32	9	9.2	0.81	0.44, 1.50	0.77	0.39, 1.52
4th Quartile	7.51	5.71	0.47	-0.70, 1.63	0.42	-0.83, 1.66	16	19.5	1.04	0.63, 1.73	1.01	0.59, 1.75	12	14.6	0.91	0.50, 1.68	0.93	0.48, 1.80

Table 3.6 Odds ratios of probable depression by total physical activitly level in same pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\* EPDS score  $\geq 13$ \*\*EPDS score  $\geq 15$ #Adjusted for age, education, live with partner or spouse, generation in the U.S., and parity

Table 5.7 Odds r				ymptoms (co			.,			east Probab						Probable Major Depression**							
Total Physical				adjusted		justed <sup>***</sup>				adjusted		justed1 <sup>***</sup>		usted2****			Un	adjusted		usted1 <sup>***</sup>		usted2****	
Activity	mean	SD			Beta	3	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR		OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	3	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	
Pre-Pregnancy <sup>#</sup>																							
Continuous			0.00	0.00, 0.00	0.00	0.00, 0.01			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00	n/a	n/a			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00	n/a	n/a	
Quartiles																							
1st Quartile	8.03	5.78	ref		ref		46	22.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a	30	14.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a	
2nd Quartile	9.09	5.97	1.06	-0.04, 2.16	1.19	0.06, 2.32	65	27.8	1.31	0.85, 2.03	1.36	0.85, 2.17	n/a	n/a	44	18.8	1.34	0.80, 2.22	1.47	0.86, 2.52	n/a	n/a	
3rd Quartile	9.06	5.73	1.02	-0.09, 2.13	1.17	0.01, 2.32	63	27.8	1.31	0.85, 2.03	1.34	0.83, 2.16	n/a	n/a	38	16.7	1.16	0.69, 1.95	1.37	0.78, 2.40	n/a	n/a	
4th Quartile	10.06	5.94	2.03	0.92, 3.13	2.07	0.94, 3.21	80	34.9	1.83	1.20, 2.81	1.81	1.14, 2.87	n/a	n/a	47	20.5	1.49	0.90, 2.46	1.57	0.91, 2.69	n/a	n/a	
Early Pregnancy	##																						
Continuous			0.00	0.00, 0.01	0.00	0.00, 0.01			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00	
Quartiles																							
1st Quartile	8.56	6.35	ref		ref		34	26.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	28	21.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	
2nd Quartile	7.38	5.72	-1.18	-2.70, 0.34	-0.67	-2.27, 0.93	17	15.5	0.51	0.26, 0.97	0.56	0.28, 1.11	0.54	0.25, 1.16	11	10	0.40	0.19, 0.84	0.42	0.19,0.94	0.42	0.17, 1.02	
3rd Quartile	7.58	5.33	-0.99	-2.44, 0.47	-0.56	-2.11, 0.98	25	18.9	0.65	0.36, 1.16	0.77	0.41, 1.46	0.88	0.44, 1.78	17	12.9	0.53	0.27, 1.02	0.64	0.31,1.30	0.71	0.32, 1.57	
4th Quartile	9.33	6.52	0.77	-0.69, 2.23	1.02	-0.56, 2.61	43	33.3	1.38	0.81, 2.36	1.48	0.81, 2.69	1.32	0.67, 2.61	35	27.1	1.33	0.75, 2.35	1.52	0.80, 2.87	1.83	0.90, 3.72	
Mid-Pregnancy##	#																						
Continuous			0.00	0.00, 0.01	0.00	0.00, 0.01			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.00			1.00	1.00, 1.00	1.00	1.00, 1.01	1.00	1.00, 1.01	
Quartiles				,		,				,		,		,				,		,		,	
1st Quartile	6.79	5.39	ref		ref		18	19.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	7	7.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	
2nd Quartile	7.68	5.84	0.90	-0.72, 2.52	0.78	-0.93, 2.50	20	21.1	1.19	0.58, 2.41	1.01	0.45, 2.24	0.86	0.36, 2.06	14	14.7	2.25	0.86, 5.84	2.24	0.72, 6.92	2.55	0.75, 8.75	
3rd Quartile		5.74	0.05	,		-1.64, 1.77		18.6	1.02	0.50, 2.08		,		0.32, 1.83	16	15.7		0.95, 6.17		0.94, 8.39	3.31	0.99, 11.05	
4th Quartile		6.10	0.75	-0.84, 2.34	0.91	-0.80, 2.62	20	19.4	1.07	0.53, 2.17	1.15	0.52, 2.53	0.95	0.40, 2.24	6	15.5	2.39	0.94, 6.09	3.15	1.06, 9.41	3.89	1.15, 13.19	
* EPDS score ≥13	3																						

Table 3.7 Odds ratios of probable depression by total physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*\*EPDS score ≥13 \*\*EPDS score ≥15 \*\*\*Adjusted for age, education, live with partner or spouse, parity, generation in U.S., and weeks between interviews (for models examining mid- and late pregnancy depression) \*\*\*Adjusted for depression in prior pregnancy period # Examining association with early pregnancy depression ## Examining association with mid-to-late pregnancy depression

###Examining association with late pregnancy depression

		Dej		Symptoms (c				At lea		able Minor				Probable Major Depression**							
			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Ur	adjusted		usted***			
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI			
Early Pregnancy																					
Household/caregiving																					
1st Quartile	8.61	5.94	ref		ref		60	26.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	44	19.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
2nd Quartile	8.90	6.00	0.29	-0.77, 1.36	-0.03	-1.16, 1.10	57	24.5	0.92	0.61, 1.40	0.82	0.51, 1.32	40	17.2	0.88	0.55, 1.41	0.74	0.43, 1.27			
3rd Quartile	8.89	5.64	0.28	-0.78, 1.34	-0.38	-1.53, 0.77	66	27.9	1.10	0.73, 1.66	0.85	0.53, 1.37	38	16.0	0.81	0.50, 1.31	0.62	0.36, 1.08			
4th Quartile	9.93	5.85	1.33	0.26, 2.39	0.48	-0.74, 1.70	82	35.2	1.55	1.04, 2.31	1.23	0.76, 1.99	42	18.0	0.94	0.59, 1.49	0.75	0.43, 1.32			
Occupational																					
at or below median	8.27	5.33	ref		ref		57	46.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	35	48.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
above median	8.63	5.63	0.36	-0.59, 1.32	0.11	-0.87, 1.09	65	53.3	1.24	0.82, 1.87	1.21	0.77, 1.89	38	52.1	1.14	0.70, 1.88	1.09	0.63, 1.89			
Sports/Exercise				,		,				,		,				,		,			
none	9.22	5.88	ref		ref		122	27.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	76	17.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
at or below median	8.68	5.81	-0.54	-1.46, 0.38	-0.42	-1.35, 0.51	67	27.4	0.98	0.69, 1.39	1.06	0.73, 1.54	41	16.7	0.96	0.63, 1.45	1.02	0.65, 1.59			
above median	9.32	5.93	0.10	-0.78, 0.99	-0.27	-1.18, 0.64	85	30.7	1.15	0.83, 1.60	1.03	0.72, 1.48	54	19.5	1.16	0.79, 1.70	1.09	0.71, 1.67			
Transportation				,		,				,		,				,		,			
1 lst Quartile	8.82	6.16	ref		ref		80	28.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	52	18.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
2nd Quartile	9.15	5.88	0.33	-0.72, 1.38	0.40	-0.67, 1.47	57	27.8	0.96	0.65, 1.44	1.02	0.67, 1.56	36	17.6	0.93	0.58, 1.49	1.02	0.62, 1.68			
3rd Quartile	8.50	5.49	-0.32	-1.32, 0.69	-0.09	-1.13, 0.94	57	24.0	0.79	0.53, 1.17	0.84	0.55, 1.28	34	14.3	0.73	0.46, 1.17	0.80	0.48, 1.33			
4th Ouartile	9.95	5.75	1.13	0.13, 2.13	1.04	-0.04, 2.11	79	32.9	1.23	0.84, 1.78	1.23	0.81, 1.86	48	20.0	1.10	0.71, 1.70	1.14	0.70, 1.86			
Mid-Pregnancy				,		•••••,=•••				,		,				,		,			
Household/caregiving																					
1st Quartile	8.08	5.83	ref		ref		42	21.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	32	16.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
2nd Ouartile	8.50	6.27	0.43	-0.77, 1.62	0.34	-0.91, 1.59	48	24.2	1.19	0.74, 1.90	1.08	0.64. 1.81	40	20.2	1.31	0.79, 2.19	1.27	0.72, 2.23			
3rd Quartile	8.29	6.12	0.22	-0.98, 1.41	-0.21	-1.48, 1.07	52	25.9	1.30	0.82, 2.06	1.10	0.66, 1.85	38	18.9	1.21	0.72, 2.03	1.01	0.57, 1.81			
4th Quartile	8.74	6.13	0.66	-0.52, 1.85	0.21	-1.11, 1.53	59	28.9	1.51	0.96, 2.38	1.24	0.73, 2.11	44	21.6	1.43	0.86, 2.36	1.16	0.64, 2.11			
Occupational	0.7.	0.12	0.00	0.02, 1.00	0.21	,	0,	20.9	1.01	0.90, 2.00	1.21	0.70, 2.11	•••	21.0	1.15	0.00, 2.00	1.10	0.01, 2.11			
at or below median	7.60	5.78	ref		ref		38	53.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	30	57.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
above median	7.35	7.35	-0.25	-1.38, 0.88	-0.30	-1.50, 0.89	33	46.5	0.81	0.49, 1.37	0.77	0.44, 1.37	22	42.3	0.68	0.38, 1.22	0.65	0.34, 1.25			
Sports/Exercise	,	1.50	0.20	1.50, 0.00	0.20	1.00, 0.09	00	10.0	0.01	0.17, 1.27	0.77	0, 1.07		.2.5	0.00	0.00, 1.22	0.00	0.0 1, 1.20			
none	8.36	6.22	ref		ref		78	25.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	60	19.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
at or below median	8.40	6.22	0.04	-0.97. 1.06	-0.09	-1.11. 0.93	67	26.4	1.00	0.71. 1.52	1.00	0.68, 1.50	49	19.3	0.97	0.64. 1.48	0.90	0.58, 1.40			
above median	8.36	5.79	0.04	-1.01, 1.02	0.03	-1.02, 1.08	58	22.8	0.85	0.58, 1.26	0.84	0.55, 1.27	44	17.3	0.85	0.55, 1.30	0.80	0.53, 1.40			
Transportation	0.50	5.17	0.01	1.01, 1.02	0.05	1.02, 1.00	50	22.0	0.05	0.00, 1.20	0.04	0.00, 1.27		17.5	0.05	0.00, 1.00	0.00	0.01, 1.20			
1st Ouartile	8.67	6.36	ref		ref		53	26.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	41	20.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			
2nd Ouartile	7.91	5.82	-0.76	-1.94, 0.42	-0.65	-1.85, 0.56	45	20.8	0.76	0.48, 1.19	0.79	0.49, 1.27	31	14.9	0.67	0.40, 1.12	0.75	0.44, 1.27			
3rd Quartile	7.52	5.82	-1.15	-2.33, 0.03	-1.03	-2.25, 0.19	42	20.4	0.70	0.44, 1.11	0.79	0.49, 1.27	28	13.6	0.60	0.40, 1.12	0.64	0.44, 1.27			
	9.38	6.21	0.71	-0.47, 1.89	0.56	-2.23, 0.19	42 64	31.2	1.24	0.44, 1.11	1.20	0.44, 1.13	28 54	26.3	1.37	0.36, 1.02	1.40	0.84, 2.35			
4th Quartile	9.38	0.21	0.71	-0.47, 1.89	0.30	-0.72, 1.83	04	31.2	1.24	0.01, 1.91	1.20	0.74, 1.93	34	20.3	1.3/	0.00, 2.18	1.40	0.04, 2.33			

### Table 3.8 Odds ratios of probable depression by domain of physical activity in same pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

		Dep	oressive	Symptoms (c	continuo	us)		At lea	ist Prob	able Minor l	Depress	ion*		F	robable	e Major Depr	ession*	*
			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Late Pregnancy																		
Household/caregiving																		
1st Quartile	6.59	5.12	ref		ref		32	16.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	15	7.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.35	5.60	0.77	-0.38, 1.91	0.24	-0.99, 1.47	36	18.5	1.15	0.68, 1.94	0.87	0.47, 1.59	29	14.9	2.09	1.08, 4.03	1.62	0.75, 3.51
3rd Quartile	7.73	6.24	1.14	-0.02, 2.29	0.95	-0.28, 2.18	41	21.0	1.35	0.81, 2.25	1.21	0.68, 2.15	30	15.4	2.17	1.13, 4.18	2.00	0.94, 4.23
4th Quartile	7.90	6.05	1.31	0.17, 2.46	1.06	-0.23, 2.34	42	21.9	1.42	0.85, 2.36	1.26	0.69, 2.31	28	14.6	2.04	1.05, 3.95	1.92	0.87, 4.20
Occupational																		
at or below median	7.12	5.56	ref		ref		27	55.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	18	69.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
above median	6.22	4.92	-0.90	-2.04, 0.24	-1.08	-2.26, 0.09	22	44.9	0.76	0.42, 1.41	0.69	0.35, 1.35	8	30.8	0.41	0.17, 0.96	0.35	0.14, 0.92
Sports/Exercise																		
none	7.09	5.80	ref		ref		61	20.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	37	12.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
at or below median	7.15	5.54	0.07	-0.92, 1.06	0.21	-0.83, 1.24	40	17.2	0.81	0.52, 1.26	0.82	0.51, 1.32	25	10.7	0.85	0.50, 1.46	1.02	0.57, 1.82
above median	8.00	5.97	0.90	-0.06, 1.86	0.81	-0.19, 1.81	52	20.2	0.99	0.65, 1.50	0.96	0.61, 1.50	41	16.0	1.34	0.83, 2.17	1.48	0.87, 2.53
Transportation																		
1st Quartile	7.69	6.22	ref		ref		49	24.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	27	13.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.91	5.98	-0.79	-1.90, 0.33	-0.97	-2.14, 0.19	36	16.8	0.62	0.39, 1.01	0.59	0.35, 0.99	31	14.5	1.09	0.62, 1.89	1.09	0.60, 2.00
3rd Quartile	7.69	5.60	0.00	-1.16, 1.17	-0.06	-1.27, 1.14	32	17.5	0.65	0.40, 1.08	0.66	0.38, 1.12	23	12.6	0.92	0.51, 1.67	0.96	0.50, 1.83
4th Quartile	7.40	5.38	-0.29	1.44, 0.85	-0.43	-1.64, 1.34	38	19.5	0.75	0.46, 1.20	0.75	0.45, 1.27	24	12.3	0.90	0.50, 1.62	1.00	0.53, 1.89

#### Table 3.8 Odds ratios of probable depression by domain of physical activity in same pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

\* EPDS score ≥13

\*\*EPDS score ≥15

\*\*\* Household PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, parity, BMI, pre-pregnancy smoking, acculturation, all other physical activity expenditure

Occupation PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, all other physical activity expenditure

Occupational (employed only) adjust for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, all other physical activity expenditure

Exercise PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, pre-pregnancy smoking, all other physical activity expenditure

Transportation PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, all other physical activity expenditure

		Depr	essive S	ymptoms (co	ontinuo	ous)			At	east Probab	le Mino	or Depressio	n*				Probable Major Depression**					
			Un	adjusted	Adj	justed***			Ur	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adju	usted2****			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adj	usted2****
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Pre-Pregnancy#																						
Household/ caregiving																						
1st Quartile	8.29	5.78	ref		1.00	referent	49	22.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	38	17.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.83	5.86	0.54	-0.54, 1.62	0.56	-0.90, 1.29	61	25.7	1.22	0.80, 1.88	1.15	0.72, 1.84	1.13	0.69, 1.83	36	15.2	0.87	0.53, 1.43	0.82	0.48, 1.42	0.76	0.43, 1.34
3rd Quartile	9.22	5.78	0.93	-0.15, 2.02	0.58	-0.55, 1.72	68	29.6	1.48	0.97, 2.27	1.34	0.83, 2.17	1.25	0.77, 2.05	42	18.3	1.08	0.67, 1.75	1.08	0.63, 1.88	1.01	0.58, 1.78
4th Quartile	10.16	6.14	1.86	0.79, 2.94	0.58	0.19, 2.46	91	37.9	2.16	1.43, 3.25	1.89	1.19, 3.00	1.58	0.96, 2.60	55	22.9	1.44	0.91, 2.28	1.46	0.86, 2.46	1.19	0.68, 2.09
Occupational				,		<i>,</i>				,		,		,				,				,
at or below median	8.42	5.58	ref		1.00	referent	82	23.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	47	13.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
above median	9.17	5.82	0.43	-0.10, 1.61	0.80	-0.03, 1.63	96	28.1	1.27	0.90, 1.78	1.28	0.90, 1.83	1.17	0.80, 1.70	60	17.5	1.36	0.90, 2.06	1.44	0.94, 2.22	1.22	0.78, 1.92
Sports/Exercise				,		,				,		,		,				,		,		,
none	9.43	6.31	ref		1.00	referent	59	31.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	41	22.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
at or below median	8.46	5.59	-0.97	-2.00, 0.06	-0.49	-1.51, 0.52	84	22.3	0.61	0.41, 0.91	0.70	0.47, 1.05	0.70	0.46, 1.06	52	13.8	0.56	0.36, 0.89	0.65	0.41.1.04	0.67	0.41.1.09
above median	9.68	5.92	0.25	,		-0.43, 1.59	126	33.4	1.07	0.74, 1.56	1.25	,		0.75, 1.72			0.89	0.58, 1.36	1.01	0.64, 1.57	0.96	0.59, 1.54
Transportation						,				···· , ···		···· , ····		,				,		,		,
1st Quartile	8.44	5.92	ref		1.00	referent	57	25.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	36	15.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Ouartile	8.83	5.82	0.40	-0.67, 1.46	0.61	-0.44, 1.65	58	25.2	1.01	0.66, 1.54	1.04	0.67, 1.60	1.03	0.66, 1.63	40	17.4	1.12	0.68, 1.83	1.19	0.72, 1.97	1.25	0.74, 2.11
3rd Quartile		5.33	0.15	-0.90, 1.19		· ·	60	24.2	0.95	0.63, 1.45	1.12	,		0.67, 1.65			0.90	0.55, 1.49		0.65, 1.81	1.00	0.58, 1.72
4th Quartile	10.52		2.08	1.03, 3.13		,	96	39.2	1.92	1.30, 2.85		1.42, 3.21	1.67	1.06, 2.62			1.57	0.99, 2.50		1.08, 2.79	1.42	0.83, 2.41
Early Pregnancy##				,		,				,		. ,		,				,		,		, .
Household/ caregiving																						
1st Quartile	8.74	5.94	ref		1.00	referent	29	22.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	25	19.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.63	5.89		-2.61.0.38			23	20.0	0.85	0.45, 1.57	0.71				18	15.7	0.76	0.39, 1.48	0.64	0.30, 1.38	0.74	0.32, 1.72
3rd Ouartile	7.08	5.65		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		-3.65, -0.48		18.8	0.78	0.43, 1.43	0.57			0.31, 1.46			0.46	0.22, 0.95		0.13, 0.71	0.33	0.13, 0.82
4th Quartile	9.28	6.27	0.54	)		-1.92, 1.39	43	31.2	1.53	0.88, 2.65				0.47, 2.13		25.4	1.39	,	1.02	0.49, 2.10	1.11	0.49, 2.50
Occupational				,		,				,				,				,		••••,=•••		,=
at or below median	7.64	5.59	ref		1.00	referent	22	16.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	18	13.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
above median	7.79	6.14	0.14	-1.28, 1.57			29	22.5	1.44	0.78, 2.66	1.36	0.71, 2.59	0.86	0.41. 1.80		18.6	1.44	0.78, 2.79	1.39	0.69.2.79	0.93	0.42, 2.03
Sports/Exercise						,				,		,		,				••••,=•••		,		,
none	8.34	5.99	ref		1.00	referent	59	23.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	45	18.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
at or below median	8.30	6.25	-0.04	-1.28, 1.21			33	23.9	1.00	0.61, 1.63	1.08	0.65, 1.80		0.53, 1.67		19.6	1.09	0.64. 1.86		0.72, 2.18	1.20	0.65, 2.21
above median	7.78			, .		-1.83, 0.71				0.56, 1.52	0.92	,		0.39, 1.34			0.85	0.49, 1.49		0.47. 1.51	0.62	0.31, 1.25
Transportation	,.,5	,.,0	0.00		0.00		2.	0	0.72		0.72		0.75	,			0.00	,	0.01	,	0.02	
1 st Quartile	7.87	6.42	ref		1.00	referent	34	23.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	29	19.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Ouartile	7.74	5.28		-1.60, 1.35			23	12.1	0.89	0.49, 1.62	0.93	0.50, 1.71		0.38, 1.51			0.50		0.50	0.24, 1.05	0.35	0.15, 0.81
3rd Quartile	7.77	5.72		-1.50, 1.31			26	19.9	0.82	0.46, 1.46		,		0.41, 1.62			0.73	0.39, 1.37		0.43, 1.55	0.67	0.32, 1.39
4th Quartile	9.31	6.26	1.44			0.26, 3.10			1.39	0.81, 2.36		0.96, 2.89		,				,		0.45, 1.55		0.62, 2.48

Table 3.9 Odds ratios of probable depression by domain-specific physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

Table 3.9 Odds ratios of probable depression by domain-specific physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

		Depro	essive Sy	ymptoms (co	ontinuo	ous)		At least Probable Minor Depression*									Probable Major Depression**						
		-	Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adjı	usted2****			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adju	usted2****	
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	
Mid-Pregnancy <sup>###</sup>																							
Household/ caregiving																							
1st Quartile	7.42	5.31	ref		1.00	referent	23	22.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	8	7.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	
2nd Quartile	6.82	5.71	-0.60	-2.14, 0.95	-0.16	-1.87, 1.55	17	16.0	0.65	0.32, 1.30	0.73	0.31, 1.70	####		13	12.3	1.63	0.64, 4.10	2.05	0.62, 6.80	####		
3rd Quartile	7.11	5.70	-0.31	-1.84, 1.22	-0.23	-1.96, 1.49	20	18.0	0.75	0.38, 1.46	0.80	0.35, 1.84	####		17	15.3	2.10	0.87, 5.11	2.81	0.87, 9.02	####		
4th Quartile	7.73	6.07	0.31	-1.26, 1.88	-0.09	-1.88, 1.69	21	21.2	0.91	0.47, 1.78	0.79	0.34, 1.84	####		15	15.2	2.08	0.84, 5.14	2.44	0.74, 8.00	####		
Occupational				,		, i				,		,						<i>,</i>					
at or below median	6.34	5.22	ref		1.00	referent	13	14.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	10	11.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	
above median	6.86	5.77	0.51	-1.04, 2.05	0.83	-0.76, 2.42	18	17.1	1.23	0.56, 2.66	1.33	0.59, 3.01	1.10	0.44, 2.77	14	13.3	1.23	0.52, 2.92	1.39	0.56, 3.45	1.33	0.45, 3.99	
Sports/Exercise				,		, i				,		,						<i>,</i>				,	
none	6.46	5.51	ref		1.00	referent	23	15.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	15	9.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	
at or below median	7.28	5.63	0.82	-0.50, 2.13	0.43	-0.93, 1.79	31	22.5	1.61	0.89, 2.93	1.30	0.68, 2.48	1.39	0.68, 2.84	18	13.0	1.36	0.66, 2.82	1.24	0.56, 2.73	1.42	0.58, 3.45	
above median	7.97	6.05	1.51	0.17.2.84	1.19	-0.20, 2.58	27	20.8	1.46	0.79, 2.69	1.29	0.66, 2.50	1.30	0.60, 2.79	21	16.2	1.75	0.86.3.55	1.64	0.75, 3.57	1.90	0.77, 4.69	
Transportation				,		, i				,		,						<i>,</i>				,	
1st Ouartile	7.93	7.93	ref		1.00	referent	29	26.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	15	13.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	
2nd Quartile	6.74	6.74	-1.19	-2.73, 0.35		-2.61, 0.54	15	15.2	0.49	0.24, 0.98	0.48	0.23, 1.01	0.52	0.23, 1.21	12	12.1	0.86	0.38, 1.93	0.87	0.35, 2.12	1.12	0.41, 3.09	
3rd Ouartile	6.22	6.22		,		-2.97.0.15	12	11.7	0.36	0.17, 0.75	0.40	0.19.0.85	0.37	0.15, 0.91	6	5.8	0.38	0.14, 1.03	0.44	0.16, 1.23	0.62	0.20, 1.92	
4th Quartile	7.86	7.86				-1.40, 1.59	26	22.4	0.79	0.43, 1.45	0.85	0.45, 1.60	0.68	0.32, 1.48	21	18.1	1.37	0.67.2.82	1.68	0.78, 3.63	1.44	0.57, 3.65	

\* EPDS score ≥13

\*\*EPDS score ≥15

\*\*\* Household PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, parity, BMI, smoking (prior pregnancy period), acculturation

Occupation PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse

Exercise PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse, smoking (prior pregnancy period)

Transportation PA models adjusted for age of mother, education, live with partner or spouse

\*\*\*\*Model 2 adjustment additionally adjusted for weeks between interviews, depression in prior pregnancy period, and all other physical activity energy expenditure

<sup>#</sup>Examining association with early pregnancy depression

## Examining association with mid-to-late pregnancy depression

###Examining association with late pregnancy depression

#### Model would not run

		Dep	ressive S	ymptoms (co	ntinuou	is)		At le	ast Prob	able Minor l	Depress	ion*		F	robabl	e Major Dep	ression	**
			Una	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Una	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Una	adjusted	Adj	ısted***
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy																		
Light																		
1st Quartile	9.15	5.96	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	67	29.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	46	20	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.75	6.09	-0.40	-1.47, 0.67	-0.29	-1.39, 0.81	60	25.8	0.84	0.56, 1.27	0.87	0.56, 1.34	40	17.2	0.83	0.52, 1.33	0.89	0.55, 1.46
3rd Quartile	9.07	5.95	-0.08	-1.15, 0.99	0.16	-0.94, 1.26	68	29.1	1.00	0.67, 1.49	0.98	0.63, 1.52	37	15.8	0.75	0.47, 1.21	0.77	0.46, 1.29
4th Quartile	9.46	5.51	0.31	-0.76, 1.38	0.34	-0.78, 1.45	70	30.3	1.06	0.71, 1.58	0.98	0.63, 1.51	41	17.8	0.86	0.54, 1.38	0.87	0.53, 1.44
Moderate or Vigorous																		
1st Quartile	8.63	6.04	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	58	25	1.00	referent	1.00	referent			1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.88	5.64	0.25	-0.81, 1.31	0.09	-1.00, 1.18	64	27.1	1.12	0.74, 1.68	1.04	0.67, 1.62	42	18.1	0.84	0.52, 1.37	0.87	0.52, 1.45
3rd Quartile	9.24	5.98	0.61	-0.45, 1.67	0.61	-0.50, 1.71	74	31.1	1.35	0.90, 2.03	1.29	0.83, 2.01	37	15.7	1.00	0.62, 1.60	1.06	0.64, 1.75
4th Quartile	9.72	5.83	1.09	0.02, 2.16	0.62	-0.51, 1.73	73	31.5	1.38	0.92, 2.07	1.18	0.75, 1.84	43	18.1	1.06	0.66, 1.69	1.00	0.60, 1.6
Mid-Pregnancy																		
Light																		
1st Quartile	8.76	6.19	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	51	25.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	41	20.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.54	6.22	-0.22	-1.41, 0.97	-0.27	-1.51, 0.97	52	26.5	1.04	0.66, 1.63	0.99	0.61, 1.61	40	20.4	0.98	0.60, 1.60	0.92	0.54, 1.55
3rd Quartile	7.55	5.75	-1.21	-2.40, -0.02	-1.42	-2.65, -0.18	40	20.2	0.73	0.46, 1.17	0.64	0.39, 1.07	30	15.2	0.68	0.41, 1.15	0.57	0.33, 1.0
4th Quartile	8.61	6.05	-0.14	-1.33, 1.04	-0.23	-1.48, 1.01	53	26.4	1.03	0.66, 1.61	0.97	0.60, 1.57	38	18.9	0.89	0.55, 1.46	0.80	0.47, 1.30
Moderate or Vigorous																		
1st Quartile	7.99	6.07	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	44	22.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	34	17.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.72	6.42	0.73	-0.47, 1.92	0.61	-0.63, 1.85	54	26.9	1.27	0.80, 1.99	1.19	0.73, 1.94	44	21.9	1.33	0.81, 2.19	1.26	0.74, 2.15
3rd Quartile	8.01	5.89	0.02	-1.17, 1.92	-0.09	-1.35, 1.17	43	21.4	0.93	0.58, 1.50	0.86	0.52, 1.43	29	14.4	0.80	0.47, 1.37	0.73	0.41, 1.30
4th Quartile	8.84	6	0.85	-0.34, 2.05	0.59	-0.67, 1.85	60	29.4	1.43	0.91, 2.25	1.19	0.73, 1.95	45	22.1	1.34	0.82, 2.20	1.06	0.61, 1.83
Late Pregnancy																		
Light																		
1st Quartile	7.54	5.85	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	43	22.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	28	14.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.53	5.66	-0.02	-0.18, 1.14	0.13	-1.08, 1.34	33	17.3	0.72	0.43, 1.19	0.74	0.43, 1.28	24	12.6	0.84	0.46, 1.50	0.90	0.47, 1.72
3rd Quartile	6.97	5.59	-0.57	-1.73, 0.59	-0.39	-1.60, 0.82	31	16.2	0.66	0.40, 1.11	0.71	0.40, 1.23	22	11.5	0.75	0.41, 1.37	0.81	0.42, 1.50
4th Quartile	7.5	6.06	-0.04	-1.20, 1.11	0.02	-1.22, 1.27	41	21.4	0.94	0.58, 1.52	0.95	0.56, 1.63	26	13.5	0.91	0.51, 1.62	0.98	0.52, 1.84
Moderate or Vigorous				,		<i>.</i>				,						,		,
1st Quartile	6.63	5.78	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	36	18	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	23	11.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.13	5.75	0.50	-0.64, 1.65	0.23	-0.97, 1.44	35	18.6	1.04	0.62, 1.74	0.91	0.52, 1.58	21	11.2	0.97	0.52, 1.81	0.82	0.41, 1.64
3rd Quartile	8.27	5.97	1.64	0.50, 2.78	1.61	0.42, 2.80	45	23.1	1.37	0.84, 2.23	1.19	0.71, 2.02	36	18.5	1.74	0.99, 3.07	1.75	0.95, 3.2
4th Quartile	7.58	5.61	0.93	-0.21, 2.07	0.83	-0.37, 2.03	35	18.2	1.02	0.61, 1.70	0.96	0.56, 1.65	21	10.9	0.95	0.50, 1.77	0.90	0.46, 1.7
* EPDS score ≥13		`		,,		,				,		,				, ., ,		

Table 3 10 Odds ratios of 1	nrohahle de	nression h	v intensity-	snecific n	hysical activi	ty level in same	nregnancy	neriod Prov	ecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011
Table 5.10 Ouus Tallos of	probable ac	pression b	y miccusicy-	speeme p	my sical activi	ly it with m same	prognancy	periousition	ceto Ducha Salua, 2000-2011

\* EPDS score ≥13 \*\*EPDS score ≥15 \*\*\* Adjusted for maternal age, education, live with partner or spouse, generation in U.S., parity

		Depr	essive S	Symptoms (o	continu	ous)			At	least Proba	ble Mi	nor Depress	ion*			Pı	obable	e Major Dep	ressio	n**		
			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adj	usted2****			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adju	sted2****
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Pre-Pregnancy																						
Light																						
1st Quartile	8.50	6.24	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	60	27.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	36	16.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	8.98	5.40	0.48	-0.62, 1.58	0.77	-0.34, 1.89	55	24.6	0.87	0.57, 1.33	0.83	0.52, 1.31	0.81	0.51, 1.28	34	15.2	0.92	0.55, 1.52	1.06	0.62, 1.81	1.02	0.59, 1.76
3rd Quartile	9.20	5.86	0.70	-0.38, 1.78	1.10	-0.01, 2.12	69	29.4	1.11	0.74, 1.67	1.22	0.78, 1.90	1.13	0.72, 1.77	45	19.2	1.21	0.75, 1.96	1.43	0.85, 2.40	1.31	0.78, 2.21
4th Quartile	9.73	6.04	1.23	0.55, 0.14	1.62	0.52, 2.74	76	32.9	1.31	0.87, 1.96	1.37	0.89, 2.13	0.99	0.61, 1.61	47	20.4	1.31	0.81, 2.11	1.50	0.90, 2.51	1.12	0.63, 1.98
Moderate or Vigor	ous																					
1st Quartile	8.29	5.81	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	48	22.4	1.00		1.00	referent	1.00	referent	36	16.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	9.27	5.81	0.98	-0.10, 2.06	0.86	-0.25, 1.96	69	29.5	1.45	0.94, 2.22	1.41	0.90, 2.23	1.37	0.86, 2.19	46	19.7	1.21	0.75, 1.96	1.24	0.74, 2.06	1.17	0.69, 1.99
3rd Quartile	8.77			,		-0.79, 1.42			1.33	0.86, 2.04	1.25	0.79, 1.98	1.13	0.70, 1.81				0.51, 1.42		,		0.47, 1.42
	10.00	6.07	1.72	0.64, 2.80	1.62	0.53, 2.72	78	32.8	1.69	1.11, 2.57	1.63	1.04, 2.54	1.37	0.84, 2.25	47	19.8	1.22	0.75, 1.97	1.26	0.76, 2.10	0.96	0.54, 1.70
Early Pregnancy																						
Light																						
1st Quartile	8.54			referent	1.00	referent		25.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	27	21.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile				,		-2.10, 1.03		20.5		0.41, 1.36		0.41, 1.49		0.39, 1.63			0.51	0.26, 1.01		,		0.27, 1.40
3rd Quartile	7.12	5.89	-1.42	-2.91, 0.07	-1.21	-2.78, 0.35	22	18	0.64	0.35, 1.18	0.65	0.33, 1.26	0.64	0.31, 1.34	17	13.9	0.59	0.30, 1.14	0.63	0.30, 1.30	0.68	0.30, 1.54
		5.95	0.67	-0.78, 2.12	1.01	-0.56, 2.57	40	29.4	1.21	0.70, 2.09	1.42	0.77, 2.60	1.19	0.57, 2.46	32	23.5	1.12	0.62, 2.00	1.44	0.75, 2.75	1.38	0.63, 3.02
Moderate or Vigor	ous																					
1st Quartile	8.34		1.00	referent	1.00			22.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	24	18.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.87			,		-2.17, 0.97		19.5	0.82	0.45, 1.51	0.87	0.45, 1.67		0.34, 1.48			0.77	,		,		0.30, 1.50
3rd Quartile	8.04	6.08	-0.30	-1.76, 1.15	-0.29	-1.86, 1.27	30	23.1	1.02	0.57, 1.82	0.99	0.52, 1.88	0.79	0.39, 1.61	22	16.9	0.92	0.49, 1.73	0.92	0.46, 1.87	0.69	0.31, 1.50
4th Quartile	8.78	6.15	0.43	-1.03, 1.89	0.24	-1.41, 1.77	39	30.5	1.49	0.86, 2.59	1.46	0.78, 2.73	1.07	0.50, 2.30	30	23.4	1.38	0.75, 2.52	1.36	0.69, 2.70	1.01	0.43, 2.35
Mid- Pregnancy																						
Light																						
1st Quartile	7.04	5.64	1.00	referent	1.00		18	17.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	7	6.9	1.00	referent		referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.38			,		-1.51, 1.86				0.76, 2.95		0.49, 2.32		0.30, 1.72			2.68	1.06, 6.78				0.53, 5.40
3rd Quartile	6.72	5.51	-0.33	-1.89, 1.24	-0.64	-2.35, 1.06	15		0.81	0.38, 1.70		0.28, 1.47		0.19, 1.25		11.8		0.68, 4.80	1.41	0.50, 4.04	2.03	0.63, 6.58
4th Quartile		6.19	0.34	-1.23, 1.92	0.42	-1.25, 2.09	21	21	1.24	0.62, 2.50	1.18	0.55, 2.53	0.71	0.29, 1.77	17	17	2.78	1.1, 7.03	2.46	0.93, 6.56	2.52	0.81, 7.83
Moderate or Vigor																						
1st Quartile	6.95	5.62	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	20	19.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	11	10.8	1.00	referent	1.00		1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	7.12					-1.85, 1.64		19.6	1.00	0.49, 2.03		0.36, 1.80		0.21, 1.37	11	12	1.12	,		0.29, 2.24	0.62	0.19, 2.05
3rd Quartile	7.25			,		-1.67, 1.77				0.45, 1.80		0.37, 1.78		,				0.59, 3.13			1.10	0.37, 3.31
4th Quartile	7.51	6.18	0.56	-1.01, 2.13	0.55	-1.14, 2.25	21	19.8	1.01	0.51, 2.01	1.02	0.47, 2.18	0.74	0.29, 1.88	17	16	1.58	0.70, 3.56	1.62	0.65, 4.04	1.5	0.50, 4.56

Table 3.11 Odds ratios of probable depression by intensity-specific physical activity level in preceding pregnancy period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

\*\*EPDS score ≥15

\*\*\* Model 1 Adjusted for maternal age, education, live with partner or spouse, generation in U.S., parity, weeks between interviews \*\*\*\*Model 2 adjustment additionally adjusted for depressive symptoms in prior pregnancy period and all other physical activity expenditure

			Depre	essive S	ymptoms (	continu	10us)			At le	ast Probab	le Mir	or Depress	ion*				P	Probable Ma	jor De	pression**		
				Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***	Adju	sted2****			Un	adjusted	Adju	usted1***	Adju	sted2****
		mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Physical Activity in	Sam	e Preg	nancy	Period	l																		
Early Pregnancy PA Met ACOG Guidelin		0	·																				
All Activity	No	9.49	6 20	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	17	25.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a	40	21.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a
							-0.46, 1.48							n/a	11/ a		16.9	0.75	0.51, 1.12			n/a	n/a
Met ACOG Guidelin Only Exercise					,						,		,						,		,		
		8.99			referent						referent		referent	n/a	n/a	109	17.0	1.00	referent	1.00		n/a	n/a
	Yes	9.36	5.93	0.36	-0.43,1.15	0.30	-0.51, 1.11	100	31.3	1.22	0.91, 1.64	1.20	0.98, 1.64			62	19.4	1.17	0.83, 1.66	1.15	0.79, 1.65		
Mid Pregnancy PA Met ACOG Guidelin All Activity	ies -																						
2	No	7.88	6.36	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	31	21.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a	26	18.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a
		8.47	6.05	0.59	-0.51,1.69	0.42	-0.75, 1.59	172	25.7	1.26	0.82, 1.94	1.18	0.73, 1.91			127	19.0	1.06	0.67, 1.69	0.95	0.56, 1.59		
Met ACOG Guidelin Only Exercise			( ) 7	1.00	<b>6</b>	1.00	<b>6</b>	10.0	262	1 00	<b>6</b>	1.00		,	,	104	<b>a</b> . 1	1.00	<b>.</b> .	1.00	<b>C</b>	,	,
		8.4 8.24		1.00	referent		-0.97, 0.81				referent		referent	n/a	n/a	104 49	20.1 16.6	1.00 0.79	referent 0.55, 1.15	1.00	referent	n/a	n/a
	105	0.54	5.61	-0.00	-0.95, 0.81	-0.08	-0.97, 0.81	07	22.1	0.85	0.39, 1.13	0.01	0.57, 1.14			49	10.0	0.79	0.55, 1.15	0.75	0.50, 1.11		
Late Pregnancy PA Met ACOG Guidelin All Activity	ies -																						
2		7.05			referent						referent		referent	n/a	n/a	21	13.6	1.00	referent		referent	n/a	n/a
		7.47	5.75	0.42	-0.60, 1.43	0.41	-0.66, 1.47	120	18.9	0.86	0.56, 1.33	0.79	0.50, 1.25			82	12.9	0.94	0.56, 1.58	0.94	0.54, 1.64		
Met ACOG Guidelin Only Exercise																							
			5.67			1.00	referent 0.002, 1.76				referent		referent	n/a	n/a	55 48	11.3 16.0	1.00 1.49	referent 0.98, 2.27	1.00	referent 1.03, 2.55	n/a	n/a
					,	0.00	0.002, 1.70	00	19.9	1.00	0.74, 1.32	1.08	0.75, 1.00			40	10.0	1.49	0.96, 2.27	1.02	1.05, 2.55		
Physical Activity in Early Pregnancy PA Met ACOG Guidelin	<b>۱</b> #	ious P	regnai	icy Pei	10 <b>d</b>																		
All Activity																							
-		7.94			referent		referent				referent				referent		18.0	1.00	referent		referent		
		8.23	5.97	0.29	-1.01, 1.60	0.09	-1.34, 1.53	100	23.5	1.03	0.61, 1.73	0.95	0.52, 1.73	0.89	0.46, 1.70	76	17.9	0.95	0.49, 1.82	0.94	0.49, 1.80	0.96	0.47, 1.94
Met ACOG Guidelin Only Exercise	ies -																						
Only Excluse	No	8.25	6.01	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	86	23.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	66	18.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
							-1.36, 0.95											0.95			0.57, 1.59		

Table 3.12 Odds ratios of probable de	pression by whether	r participant met ACOG Ph	vsical Activity Guidelines:Pro	vecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 <sup>#</sup>	(continued)

		Depre	essive S	Symptoms (c	continu	10us)			At le	ast Probab	le Mir	or Depress	ion*				Р	robable Ma	jor De	oression**		
			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted1***			Un	adjusted	Adj	ısted1***	Adju	sted2****			Un	adjusted	Adjı	sted1***	Adju	sted2****
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Mid Pregnancy PA <sup>##</sup>																						
Met ACOG Guidelines -																						
All Activity																						
No	7.16	5.46	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	19	22.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	8	9.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Yes	5 7.21	5.81	0.04	-1.32, 1.41	0.09	-1.62, 1.43	62	18.5	0.79	0.44, 1.41	0.70	0.36, 1.37	0.57	0.26, 1.21	46	13.7	1.53	0.69, 3.39	1.46	0.57, 3.74	1.64	0.57, 4.76
Met ACOG Guidelines -																						
Only Exercise																						
No	6.88	5.62	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	50	18.7	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	30	11.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Yes	7.75	7.75	0.87	-0.28, 2.02	0.99	-0.20, 2.18	31	20.5	1.13	0.68, 1.86	1.20	0.69, 2.02	1.19	0.65, 2.17	24	15.9	1.50	0.84, 2.67	1.65	0.88, 3.08	1.97	0.94, 4.12

\* EPDS score ≥13

\*\*EPDS score ≥15

\*\*\* Adjusted for maternal age, education, live with partner or spouse, generation in U.S., parity, weeks between interviews
 \*\*\*\* Model 1 additionally adjusted for depressive symptoms in prior pregnancy period
 <sup>#</sup> Examining association with mid-pregnancy depression
 <sup>##</sup> Examining association with late pregnancy depression

Table 3.13 Odds ratios of probable depression in mid and late pregnancy by physical activity during preceding pregnancy period among women that were not depressed in previous period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011

		Dep	ressive S	ymptoms (co	ntinuou	is)		At le	east Pro	bable Minor	Depres	sion*		]	Probable	e Major Depro	ession**	
			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Early Pregnancy PA <sup>#</sup>																		
Total Physical Activity				2								2						
1st Quartile		5.46	1.00	referent	1.00	referent		15.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	11	11.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile 3rd Quartile		4.52 4.72	-0.75 -0.22	-2.28, 0.79 -1.66, 1.22	-0.82 -0.21	-2.36, 0.72	8 12	9.8 11.5	0.61 0.74	0.24, 1.54 0.32, 1.68	0.55 0.79	0.21, 1.43 0.34, 1.84	3 7	3.7 6.7	0.28 0.54	0.08, 1.05 0.20, 1.45	0.25 0.56	0.06, 0.9 0.20, 1.5
4th Quartile		5.96	0.19	-1.32, 1.71	0.04	-1.50, 1.59	12	18.8	1.31	0.60, 2.87	1.35	0.59, 3.07	13	15.3	1.35	0.20, 1.43	1.53	0.20, 1.3
Met ACOG Guidelines -			0.17	1.02, 1.71	0.01	1.00, 1.09	10	10.0	1.01	0.000, 2.07	1.50	0.09, 0.07	10	10.5	1.50	0.07, 0.17	1.00	0.02, 0.1
No		4.67	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	9	12.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	6	8.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Yes	6.70	5.26	0.49	0.81, 1.78	0.50	-0.82, 1.82	44	14.2	1.21	0.56, 2.60	1.37	0.61, 3.06	30	9.7	1.23	0.49, 3.07	1.50	0.57, 3.9
Met ACOG Guidelines · Only Exercise												,						,
No	6.89	5.25	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	41	15.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	28	10.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Yes	5.92	4.87	-0.97	-2.10, 0.16	-0.92	-2.06, 0.22	12	10.6	0.67	0.34, 1.32	0.68	0.34, 1.37	8	7.1	0.66	0.29, 1.50	0.65	0.28, 1.5
Intensity of Physical Act Light	ivity																	
1st Quartile	6.79	5.19	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	14	15.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	11	12.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.38	4.86	-0.41	-1.88, 1.06	-0.65	-2.17, 0.87	11	11.8	0.73	0.31, 1.70	0.58	0.24, 1.39	4	4.3	0.32	0.10, 1.06	0.24	0.07, 0.8
3rd Quartile	5.56	4.73	-1.23	-2.70, 1.06	-1.44	-2.96, 0.08	8	8.6	0.51	0.20, 1.29	0.41	0.16, 1.07	5	5.4	0.41	0.14, 1.23	0.33	0.11, 1.0
4th Quartile	7.65	5.62	0.86	-0.61, 2.33	0.56	-1.06, 2.18	17	18.1	1.20	0.55, 2.60	0.98	0.41, 2.32	14	14.9	1.26	0.54, 2.94	1.10	0.42, 2.8
Moderate or Vigorous																		
1st Q	7.00	5.18	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	14	14.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	11	11.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Q	6.46	5.16	-0.54	-2.02, 0.93	-0.71	-2.22, 0.80	11	12.2	0.86	0.37, 2.00	0.83	0.33, 2.05	7	7.8	0.68	0.25, 1.84	0.61	0.21, 1.8
3rd Q	6.27	4.84	-0.73	-2.19, 0.73	-0.85	-2.37, 0.67	11	11.8	0.82	0.35, 1.92	0.83	0.33, 2.05	5	5.4	0.46	0.15, 1.38	0.48	0.15, 1.5
4th Q	6.94	5.64	-0.06	-1.53, 1.41	-0.58	-2.20, 1.04	17	18.7	1.41	0.65, 3.06	1.31	0.54, 3.17	13	14.3	1.35	0.57, 3.18	1.21	0.45, 3.2
Type of Physical Activity																		
Household																		
1st Quartile	7.16	5.11	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	12	13.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	10	11.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.37	5.02	-0.79	-2.27, 0.68	-0.71	-2.23, 0.81	12	13.0	0.99	0.42, 2.33	1.24	0.50, 3.06	8	8.7	0.77	0.29, 2.05	0.94	0.33, 2.6
3rd Quartile	5.62	4.51	-1.55	-2.99, '-0.10	-1.56	-3.07, '-0.05	10	10.1	0.74	0.30, 1.81	0.84	0.33, 2.14	3	3.0	0.25	0.07, 0.95	0.26	0.07, 1.0
4th Quartile	7 4 5	5.74	0.29	-1.19, 1.76	0.15	-1.42, 1.72	16	17.6	1.40	0.62, 3.17	1.75	0.72, 4.26	13	14.3	1.35	0.56, 3.26	1.71	0.64, 4.5

Table 3.13 Odds ratios of probable depression in mid and late pregnancy by physical activity during preceding pregnancy period among women that were not depressed in previous period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

		Dep	ressive S	Symptoms (co	ntinuou	1S)		At le	east Pro	bable Minor	Depres	ssion*		]	Probabl	e Major Depre	ession**	
			Un	adjusted	Adj	justed***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Un	adjusted	Adj	usted***
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Occupational																		
At or below median	6.43	4.77	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	10	9.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	7	6.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Above median	6.49	5.57	0.06	-1.35, 1.48	-0.28	-1.77, 1.21	16	16.3	1.87	0.81, 4.35	1.59	0.62, 4.10	12	12.2	1.97	0.74, 5.25	1.89	0.63, 5.64
Transportation																		
1st Quartile	6.29	5.35	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	15	13.4	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	10	8.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.79	5.07	0.50	-0.97, 1.98	0.39	-1.15, 1.92	12	14.8	1.13	0.50, 2.55	0.92	0.37, 2.26	8	9.9	1.12	0.42, 2.97	0.96	0.35, 2.64
3rd Quartile		5.19	0.30	-1.08, 1.69	0.09	-1.35, 1.54	14	13.7	1.03	0.47, 2.25	0.94	0.40, 2.21	11	10.8	1.23	0.50, 3.04	1.31	0.51, 3.34
4th Quartile	6.89	5.03	0.60	-0.83, 2.03	0.59	-0.99, 2.16	12	13.3	1.00	0.44, 2.25	1.02	0.41, 2.55	7	7.8	0.86	0.31, 2.36	1.10	0.39, 3.11
Exercise																		
None		5.39	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	29	15.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	22	11.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
At or below median	6.47	5.00	-0.60	-1.84, 0.65	-1.21	-2.52, 0.11			0.81	0.40, 1.64	0.59	0.27, 1.32	7	7.0	0.56	0.23, 1.36	0.39	0.14, 1.10
Above median	5.88	4.80	-1.19	-2.4, 0.07	-1.51	-2.85, -0.17	11	11.2	0.69	0.33, 1.44	0.51	0.23, 1.15	7	7.1	0.57	0.24, 1.39	0.36	0.13, 0.9
Mid- Pregnancy PA <sup>##</sup>																		
Total Physical Activity																		
1st Quartile		4.99	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	11	13.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	4	5.0	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.13	5.02	0.33	-1.26, 1.91	0.46	-1.18, 2.09	9	12.5	0.90	0.35, 2.31	0.96	0.34, 2.71	5	6.9	1.42	0.37, 5.50	1.44	0.30, 6.85
3rd Quartile	5.31	4.86	-0.49	-2.05, 1.06	-0.11	-1.73, 1.51	8	10.3	0.72	0.27, 1.89	0.86	0.31, 2.44	6	7.7	1.58	0.43, 5.84	2.04	0.48, 8.70
4th Quartile	5.91	5.20	0.11	-1.44, 1.66	0.28	-1.31, 1.85	9	11.4	0.81	0.32, 2.07	0.92	0.34, 2.50	8	10.1	2.14	0.62, 7.42	2.68	0.67, 10.7
Met ACOG Guidelines -	All Act	ivity																
No	6.50	5.07	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	13	18.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	5	7.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Yes	5.62	4.93	-0.88	-2.19, 0.43	-0.70	-2.02, 0.63	27	10.6	0.52	0.25, 1.07	0.59	0.27, 1.27	18	7.0	0.98	0.35, 2.75	1.16	0.37, 3.62
Met ACOG Guidelines -	Only E	xercise																
No	5.59	5.01	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	28	13.6	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	13	6.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Yes	6.18	4.90	0.59	-0.53, 1.71	0.52	-0.62, 1.64	12	10.1	0.71	0.35, 1.46	0.68	0.32,1.44	10	8.4	1.36	0.58, 3.21	1.31	0.53, 3.22
Intensity of Physical Act	ivity																	
Light																		
1st Quartile	5.63	4.74	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	8	9.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	2	2.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.49	5.31	0.86	-0.71, 2.43	0.61	-1.05, 2.27	14	19.2	2.17	0.85, 5.51	2.11	0.74, 6.07	8	11.0	3.55	0.69, 18.23	3.96	0.74, 21.2
3rd Quartile		4.74	-0.11	-1.62, 1.40	-0.20	-1.82, 1.42	7	8.2	0.82	0.28, 2.37	0.86	0.27, 2.77	5	5.9	2.40	0.45, 12.75	2.17	0.38, 12.4
4th Quartile	5.81	5.21	0.18	-1.37, 1.72	-0.13	-1.85, 1.58	10	12.8	1.34	0.50, 3.60	1.03	0.32, 3.28	8	10.3	2.18	0.62, 16.29	3.27	0.60, 17.0

Table 3.13 Odds ratios of probable depression in mid and late pregnancy by physical activity during preceding pregnancy period among women that were not depressed in previous
period: Proyecto Buena Salud, 2006-2011 (continued)

		Dep	ressive S	ymptoms (co				At le	east Pro	bable Minor	Depres	sion*			Probable	e Major Depr	ession**	
			Una	adjusted	Adj	usted***			Una	adjusted	Ādj	usted***			Una	adjusted	Adj	usted***
	mean	SD	Beta	95%CI	Beta	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI	n	%	OR	95%CI	OR	95%CI
Moderate or Vigourous																		
1st Quartile	6.04	5.08	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	12	14.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	6	7.1	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	5.58	5.13	-0.46	-1.88, 1.13	-0.04	-1.71, 1.63	9	13.6	0.96	0.38, 2.44	1.30	0.48, 3.49	5	7.6	1.08	0.32, 3.70	1.36	0.36, 5.09
3rd Quartile	5.66	4.75	-0.37	-1.88, 1.13	-0.14	-1.71, 1.42	8	9.6	0.65	0.25, 1.68	0.65	0.23, 1.87	5	6.0	0.84	0.25, 2.88	0.65	0.16, 2.67
4th Quartile	5.71	5.09	-0.33	-1.85, 1.20	-0.02	-1.72, 1.68	8	10.1	0.69	0.26, 1.78	0.70	0.23, 2.12	7	8.9	1.28	0.41, 3.99	0.92	0.24, 3.54
Type of Physical Activity	,																	
Household																		
1st Quartile	6.80	5.10	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	17	19.5	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	5	5.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	5.92	4.95	-0.89	-2.36, 0.59	-0.73	-2.31, 0.84	9	10.7	0.49	0.21, 1.18	0.57	0.21, 1.50	7	8.3	1.49	0.45, 4.90	1.22	0.34, 4.36
3rd Quartile	4.90	4.46	-1.91	-3.40, '0.41	-1.87	-3.46, -0.27	6	7.6	0.34	0.13, 0.91	0.29	0.09, 0.94	4	5.1	0.88	0.23, 3.38	0.64	0.15, 2.87
4th Quartile	5.91	5.27	-0.90	-2.43, 0.63	-0.82	-2.45, 0.82	9	12.2	0.57	0.24, 1.37	0.62	0.23, 1.67	7	9.5	1.71	0.52, 5.64	1.26	0.35, 4.45
Occupational																		
At or below median	5.32	4.46	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	6	7.8	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	4	5.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
Above median	6.08	5.38	0.76	-0.76, 2.28	0.65	-0.97, 2.27	12	14.0	1.92	0.68, 5.39	1.64	0.55, 4.94	9	10.5	2.13	0.63, 7.23	1.43	0.38, 5.34
Transportation																		
1st Quartile	7.26	6.15	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	14	17.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	5	6.2	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
2nd Quartile	6.32	5.55	-0.98	-2.49, 0.54	-0.80	-2.42, 0.83	7	8.6	0.45	0.17, 1.19	0.49	0.17, 1.46	5	6.2	1.00	0.28, 3.60	0.89	0.21, 3.84
3rd Quartile	6.82	5.18	-1.17	-2.67, 0.32	-0.77	-2.42, 0.88	6	7.1	0.36	0.13, 0.99	0.39	0.12, 1.25	2	2.4	0.37	0.07, 1.94	0.38	0.07, 2.24
4th Quartile	6.74	5.23	0.03	-1.48, 1.53	0.17	-1.51, 1.84	14	16.9	0.97	0.43, 2.19	0.99	0.37, 2.66	11	13.3	2.32	0.77, 7.01	2.03	0.55, 7.44
Exercise																		
None	5.22	4.94	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	12	10.3	1.00	referent	1.00	referent	8	6.9	1.00	referent	1.00	referent
At or below median	5.93	4.98	0.71	-0.59, 2.01	0.85	-0.51, 2.20	18	17.0	1.77	0.81, 3.88	1.87	0.79, 4.39	7	6.6	0.96	0.33, 2.73	1.05	0.35, 3.19
Above median * EPDS score >12	6.32	4.97	1.10	-0.21, 2.41	0.15	-0.29,2.58	10	9.7	0.93	0.39, 2.26	0.76	0.27, 2.13	8	7.8	1.14	0.41, 3.15	0.85	0.26, 2.71

\* EPDS score ≥13

\*\*EPDS score ≥15

<sup>#</sup>Examining association with mid-pregnancy depression
 <sup>##</sup>Examining association with late pregnancy depression
 \*\*\*Adjusted age, education, live with partner or spouse, all other forms of energy expenditure, weeks between interviews, all other forms of energy expenditure (domain and intensity specific physical activity only)

## References

1. Gavin N, Gaynes B, Lohr K, Meltzer-Brody S, Gartlehner G, Swinson T. Perinatal depression: A systematic review of prevalence and incidence. Obstet Gynecol 2005;106(5):1071-83.

2. Gavin A, Melville J, Rue T, Guo Y, Dina K, Katon W. Racial differences in the prevalence of antenatal depression. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2011;33(2):87-93.

3. Mendelson T, Rehkopf D, Kubzansky L. Depression among Latinos in the United States: A meta-analytic review. J Consult Clin Psychol 2008;76(3):355-66.

4. Alegria M, Mulvaney Day N, Torres M, Polo A, Cao Z, Canino G. Prevalence of psychiatric disorders across Latino subgroups in the United States. Am J Public Health 2007;97(1):68-75.

5. Chasan-Taber L, Fortner R, Gollenberg A, Buonnaccorsi J, Dole N, Markenson G. A prospective cohort study of modifiable risk factors for gestational diabetes among Hispanic women: Design and baseline characteristics. Journal of Women's Health 2010;19(1):117-24.

6. Kurki T, Hiilesmaa V, Raitasalo R, Mattila H, Ylikorkala O. Depression and anxiety in early pregnancy and risk for preeclampsia. Obstet Gynecol 2000;95(4):487-90.

7. Josefsson A, Berg G, Nordin C, Sydsj G. Prevalence of depressive symptoms in late pregnancy and postpartum. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2001;80(3):251-5.

8. Grote N, Bridge J, Gavin A, Melville J, Iyengar S, Katon W. A meta-analysis of depression during pregnancy and the risk of preterm birth, low birth weight, and intrauterine growth restriction. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2010;67(10):1012-24.

9. Chung TK, Lau TK, Yip AS, Chiu HF, Lee DT. Antepartum depressive symptomatology is associated with adverse obstetric and neonatal outcomes. Psychosom Med 2001;63(5):830-4.

10. Physical Activity Guidelines [Internet]: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services [cited 2014 5/7]. Available from: http://www.health.gov/paguidelines/guidelines/chapter7.aspx.

11. Paluska SA, Schwenk TL. Physical activity and mental health: Current concepts. Sports Medicine 2000;29(3):167-80.

12. Mikkelsen S, Tolstrup J, Flachs E, Mortensen E, Schnohr P, Flensborg-Madsen T. A cohort study of leisure time physical activity and depression. Prev Med 2010;51(6):471-75.

13. Teychenne M, Ball K, Salmon J. Physical activity and likelihood of depression in adults: A review. Prev Med 2008;46(5):397-411.

14. McKercher C, Schmidt M, Sanderson K, Patton G, Dwyer T, Venn A. Physical activity and depression in young adults. Am J Prev Med 2009;36(2):161-4.

15. Da Costa D, Rippen N, Dritsa M, Ring A. Self-reported leisure-time physical activity during pregnancy and relationship to psychological well-being. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology 2003;24(2):111-9.

16. Goodwin A, Astbury J, McMeeken J. Body image and psychological well-being in pregnancy. A comparison of exercisers and non-exercisers. The Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2000;40(4):442-7.

17. Haas J, Jackson R, Fuentes Afflick E, Stewart A, Dean M, Brawarsky P, Escobar G. Changes in the health status of women during and after pregnancy. Journal of General Internal Medicine 2005;20(1):45-51.

18. Orr S, James S, Garry J, Newton E. Exercise participation before and during pregnancy among low-income, urban, Black women: The Baltimore preterm birth study. Ethnicity Disease 2006;16(4):909-13.

19. Pottinger A, Trotman Edwards H, Younger N. Detecting depression during pregnancy and associated lifestyle practices and concerns among women in a hospital-based obstetric clinic in Jamaica. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2009;31(3):254-61.

20. Poudevigne M, O'Connor P. Physical activity and mood during pregnancy. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2005;37(8):1374-80.

21. Downs D, DiNallo J, Kirner T. Determinants of pregnancy and postpartum depression: Prospective influences of depressive symptoms, body image satisfaction, and exercise behavior. Annals of Behavioral Medicine 2008;36(1):54-63.

22. Robledo Colonia A, Sandoval Restrepo N, Mosquera Valderrama Y, Escobar Hurtado C, Ramrez-Vlez R. Aerobic exercise training during pregnancy reduces depressive symptoms in nulliparous women: A randomised trial. Journal of Physiotherapy 2012;58(1):9-15.

23. Koniak-Griffin D. Aerobic exercise, psychological well-being, and physical discomforts during adolescent pregnancy. Research in Nursing Health 1994;17(4):253-63.

24. Shivakumar G, Brandon A, Snell P, Santiago-Muoz P, Johnson N, Trivedi M, Freeman M. Antenatal depression: A rationale for studying exercise. Depress Anxiety 2011;28(3):234-42.

25. aan het Rot M, Collins K, Fitterling H. Physical exercise and depression. Mt Sinai J Med 2009;76(2):204-14.

26. Kirsch I, Deacon B, Huedo Medina T, Scoboria A, Moore T, Johnson B. Initial severity and antidepressant benefits: A meta-analysis of data submitted to the food and drug administration. PLoS Medicine 2008;5(2):e45.

27. McAllister Williams RH. Do antidepressants work? A commentary on "initial severity and antidepressant benefits: A meta-analysis of data submitted to the food and drug administration" by Kirsch et al. Evidence-Based Mental Health 2008;11(3):66-8.

28. Ernst C, Olson A, Pinel JPJ, Lam R, Christie B. Antidepressant effects of exercise: Evidence for an adult-neurogenesis hypothesis? Journal of Psychiatry Neuroscience : JPN 2006;31(2):84-92.

29. van Praag H. Neurogenesis and exercise: Past and future directions. Neuromolecular Medicine 2008;10(2):128-40.

30. Carek P, Laibstain S, Carek S. Exercise for the treatment of depression and anxiety. The International Journal of Psychiatry in Medicine 2011;41(1):15-28.

31. Thorn P, Floras JS, Hoffmann P, Seals DR. Endorphins and exercise: Physiological mechanisms and clinical implications. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1990;22(4):417-28.

32. Farrell PA, Gates WK, Maksud MG, Morgan WP. Increases in plasma betaendorphin/beta-lipotropin immunoreactivity after treadmill running in humans. Journal of Applied Physiology: Respiratory, Environmental and Exercise Physiology 1982;52(5):1245-9.

33. Boecker H, Sprenger T, Spilker M, Henriksen G, Koppenhoefer M, Wagner K, Valet M, Berthele A, Tolle T. The runner's high: Opioidergic mechanisms in the human brain. Cerebral Cortex 2008;18(11):2523-31.

34. Craft LL. Exercise and clinical depression: Examining two psychological mechanisms. Psychol Sport Exerc 2005;6(2):151-71.

35. Bandura A. *Self-efficacy: The exercise of control*. New York, NY: W.H. Freeman & Company; 1997.

36. Demissie Z, Siega Riz A, Evenson K, Herring A, Dole N, Gaynes B. Physical activity and depressive symptoms among pregnant women: The PIN3 study. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2011;14(2):145-57.

37. Teychenne M, Ball K, Salmon J. Associations between physical activity and depressive symptoms in women. The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity 2008;5:27.

38. Teychenne M, Ball K, Salmon J. Physical activity and likelihood of depression in adults: A review. Prev Med 2008;46(5):397-411.

39. Chasan-Taber L, Schmidt M, Roberts D, Hosmer D, Markenson G, Freedson P. Development and validation of a pregnancy physical activity questionnaire. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2004;36(10):1750-60.

40. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, Irwin ML, Swartz AM, Strath SJ, O'Brien WL, Bassett DR, Schmitz KH, Emplaincourt PO, et al. Compendium of physical activities: An update of activity codes and MET intensities. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2000;32(9 Suppl):S498-504.

41. Chasan-Taber L, Freedson P, Roberts D, Schmidt M, Fragala M. Energy expenditure of selected household activities during pregnancy. Res Q Exerc Sport 2007;78(2):133-7.

42. Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. Detection of postnatal depression. Development of the 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. British Journal of Psychiatry 1987;150:782-6.

43. Matthey S, Henshaw C, Elliott S, Barnett B. Variability in use of cut-off scores and formats on the edinburgh postnatal depression scale: Implications for clinical and research practice. Archives of Women's Mental Health 2006;9(6):309-15.

44. Dole N, Savitz DA, Hertz Picciotto I, Siega Riz AM, McMahon MJ, Buekens P. Maternal stress and preterm birth. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157(1):14-24.

45. Rubertsson C, Brjesson K, Berglund A, Josefsson A, Sydsj G. The swedish validation of Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) during pregnancy. Nordic Journal of Psychiatry 2011;65(6):414-8.

46. Garcia-Esteve L, Ascaso C, Ojuel J, Navarro P. Validation of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) in spanish mothers. J Affect Disord 2003;75(1):71-6.

47. Gibson J, McKenzie McHarg K, Shakespeare J, Price J, Gray R. A systematic review of studies validating the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in antepartum and postpartum women. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2009;119(5):350-64.

48. Murray D CJ. Screening for depression during pregnancy with the Edinburgh Depression Scale (EDDS). Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology 1990;8(2):99-107.

49. Goldberg DP, Cooper B, Eastwood MR, Kedward HB, Shepherd M. A standardized psychiatric interview for use in community surveys. British Journal of Preventive Social Medicine 1970;24(1):18-23.

50. Tropp L, Erkut S, Coll C, Alaren O, Vzquez-Garea H. Psychological acculturation: Development of a new measure for Puerto Ricans on the U.S. mainland. Educational and Psychological Measurement 1999;59(2):351-67.

51. O'Keane V, Marsh M. Depression during pregnancy. BMJ.British Medical Journal 2007;334(7601):1003-5.

52. Ryan, Deirdre Milis, Lisa Misri, Nicholas. Depression during pregnancy. Canadian Family Physician 2005;51:1087-93.

53. Lusskin S, Pundiak T, Habib S. Perinatal depression: Hiding in plain sight. Canadian Journal of Psychiatry 2007;52(8):479-88.

54. Molarius A, Berglund K, Eriksson C, Eriksson H, Lindon-Bostrom M, Nordstrom E, Persson C, Sahlqvist L, Starrin B, Ydreborg B. Mental health symptoms in relation to socio-economic conditions and lifestyle factors--a population-based study in Sweden. BMC Public Health 2009;9:302.

55. Paluska SA, Schwenk TL. Physical activity and mental health: Current concepts. Sports Medicine 2000;29(3):167-80.

56. Danielsson L, Noras A, Waern M, Carlsson J. Exercise in the treatment of major depression: A systematic review grading the quality of evidence. Physiotherapy Theory and Practice 2013;29(8):573-85.

57. Nicaise V, Marshall S, Ainsworth B. Domain-specific physical activity and self-report bias among low-income Latinas living in San Diego county. Journal of Physical Activity & Health 2011;8(7):881-90.

58. Ramirez M, Gonzalez T, Hernndez R. Factor structure of the perceived stress scale (PSS) in a sample from Mexico. The Spanish Journal of Psychology 2007;10(1):199-206.

59. Koss Chioino J. Depression among Puerto Rican women: Culture, etiology and diagnosis. Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences 1999;21(3):330-50.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- aan het Rot M, Collins K, Fitterling H. 2009. Physical exercise and depression. Mt Sinai J Med 76(2):204-14.
- Aarts MC and Vingerhoets AJ. 1993. Psychosocial factors and intrauterine fetal growth: A prospective study. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology 14(4):249-58.
- Abeysena C, Jayawardana P, Seneviratne RdA. 2010. Effect of psychosocial stress and physical activity on preterm birth: A cohort study. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 36(2):260-7.
- Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, Irwin ML, Swartz AM, Strath SJ, O'Brien WL, Bassett DR, Schmitz KH, Emplaincourt PO, et al. 2000. Compendium of physical activities: An update of activity codes and MET intensities. Med Sci Sports Exerc 32(9 Suppl):S498-504.
- Alder J, Fink N, Bitzer J, Hsli I, Holzgreve W. 2007. Depression and anxiety during pregnancy: A risk factor for obstetric, fetal and neonatal outcome? A critical review of the literature. Journal of Maternal Fetal Neonatal Medicine 20(3):189-209.
- Alegria M, Mulvaney Day N, Torres M, Polo A, Cao Z, Canino G. 2007. Prevalence of psychiatric disorders across Latino subgroups in the united states. Am J Public Health 97(1):68-75.
- Alexander GR, Kogan MD, Himes JH. 1999. 1994-1996 U.S. singleton birth weight percentiles for gestational age by race, Hispanic origin, and gender. Matern Child Health J 3(4):225-31.
- Andersson L, Sundstrm-Poromaa I, Wulff M, Astrm M, Bixo M. 2004. Neonatal outcome following maternal antenatal depression and anxiety: A population-based study. Am J Epidemiol 159(9):872-81.
- Bados A, Gómez-Benito J, Balaguer G. 2010. The state-trait anxiety inventory, trait version: Does it really measure anxiety? J Pers Assess 92(6):560-7.
- Bandura A. 1997. Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. New York, NY: W.H. Freeman & Company.
- Belmaker RH and Agam G. 2008. Major depressive disorder. N Engl J Med 358(1):55-68.
- Bennett H, Einarson A, Taddio A, Koren G, Einarson T. 2004. Prevalence of depression during pregnancy: Systematic review. Obstet Gynecol 103(4):698-709.

- Berle JA, Mykletun A, Daltveit AK, Rasmussen SF, Holsten F, Dahl AA. 2005. Neonatal outcomes in offspring of women with anxiety and depression during pregnancy. A linkage study from the Nord-Trøndelag health study (HUNT) and medical birth registry of norway. Archives of Women's Mental Health 8(3):181-9.
- Bindt C, Guo N, Bonle M, Appiah-Poku J, Hinz R, Barthel D, Schoppen S, Feldt T, Barkmann C, Koffi M, Loag W, Nguah S, Eberhardt K, Tagbor H, N'goran E, Ehrhardt S. No association between antenatal common mental disorders in lowobstetric risk women and adverse birth outcomes in their offspring: Results from the CDS study in Ghana and Cote D'Ivoire. PLoS ONE 2013;8(11):e80711.
- Bodecs T, Horvath B, Szilagyi E, Gonda X, Rihmer Z, Sandor J. 2011. Effects of depression, anxiety, self-esteem, and health behaviour on neonatal outcomes in a population-based Hungarian sample. European Journal of Obstetrics Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 154(1):45-50.
- Boecker H, Sprenger T, Spilker M, Henriksen G, Koppenhoefer M, Wagner K, Valet M, Berthele A, Tolle T. 2008. The runner's high: Opioidergic mechanisms in the human brain. Cerebral Cortex 18(11):2523-31.
- Borders AEB, Grobman W, Amsden L, Holl J. 2007. Chronic stress and low birth weight neonates in a low-income population of women. Obstet Gynecol 109(2):331-8.
- Brooke OG, Anderson HR, Bland JM, Peacock JL, Stewart CM. 1989. Effects on birth weight of smoking, alcohol, caffeine, socioeconomic factors, and psychosocial stress. BMJ.British Medical Journal 298(6676):795-801.
- Campos B, Schetter C, Abdou C, Hobel C, Glynn L, Sandman C. 2008. Familialism, social support, and stress: Positive implications for pregnant Latinas. Cultural Diversity Ethnic Minority Psychology 14(2):155-62.
- Carek P, Laibstain S, Carek S. 2011. Exercise for the treatment of depression and anxiety. The International Journal of Psychiatry in Medicine 41(1):15-28.
- Chang H, Keyes K, Lee KS, Choi I, Kim S, Kim K, Shin Y, Ahn K, Hong SJ. 2014. Prenatal maternal depression is associated with low birth weight through shorter gestational age in term infants in Korea. Early Hum Dev 90(1):15-20.
- Chasan-Taber L, Freedson P, Roberts D, Schmidt M, Fragala M. 2007. Energy expenditure of selected household activities during pregnancy. Res Q Exerc Sport 78(2):133-7.
- Chasan-Taber L, Fortner R, Gollenberg A, Buonnaccorsi J, Dole N, Markenson G. 2010. A prospective cohort study of modifiable risk factors for gestational diabetes among Hispanic women: Design and baseline characteristics. Journal of Women's Health 19(1):117-24.

- Chasan-Taber L, Schmidt M, Roberts D, Hosmer D, Markenson G, Freedson P. 2004. Development and validation of a pregnancy physical activity questionnaire. Med Sci Sports Exerc 36(10):1750-60.
- Chen Y, Holzman C, Chung H, Senagore P, Talge N, Siler Khodr T. 2010. Levels of maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) at midpregnancy in relation to maternal characteristics. Psychoneuroendocrinology 35(6):820-32.
- Chung TK, Lau TK, Yip AS, Chiu HF, Lee DT. 2001. Antepartum depressive symptomatology is associated with adverse obstetric and neonatal outcomes. Psychosom Med 63(5):830-4.
- Class Q, Lichtenstein P, Lngstrm N, D'Onofrio B. 2011. Timing of prenatal maternal exposure to severe life events and adverse pregnancy outcomes: A population study of 2.6 million pregnancies. Psychosom Med 73(3):234-41.
- Cohen LS and Nonacs RM, editors. 2005. Mood and anxiety disorders during pregnancy and postpartum. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing.
- Cohen, S., & Williamson, G. 1988. Perceived stress in a probability sample of the U.S. In: The social psychology of health: Claremont symposium on applied social psychology. Spacapam S OS, editor. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Cohen BB, Friedman DJ, Mahan CM, Lederman R, Munoz D. 1993. Ethnicity, maternal risk, and birth weight among Hispanics in massachusetts, 1987-89. Public Health Rep 108(3):363-71.
- Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. 1983. A global measure of perceived stress. J Health Soc Behav 24(4):385-96.
- Copper RL, Goldenberg RL, Das A, Elder N, Swain M, Norman G, Ramsey R, Cotroneo P, Collins BA, Johnson F, et al. 1996. The preterm prediction study: Maternal stress is associated with spontaneous preterm birth at less than thirty-five weeks' gestation. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network. Obstet Gynecol 175(5):1286-92.
- Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. 1987. Detection of postnatal depression. development of the 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. British Journal of Psychiatry 150:782-6.
- Craft LL. 2005. Exercise and clinical depression: Examining two psychological mechanisms. Psychol Sport Exerc 6(2):151-71.
- Da Costa D, Rippen N, Dritsa M, Ring A. 2003. Self-reported leisure-time physical activity during pregnancy and relationship to psychological well-being. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology 24(2):111-9.

- Danielsson L, Noras A, Waern M, Carlsson J. 2013. Exercise in the treatment of major depression: A systematic review grading the quality of evidence. Physiotherapy Theory and Practice 29(8):573-85.
- D'Anna Hernandez K, Ross R, Natvig C, Laudenslager M. 2011. Hair cortisol levels as a retrospective marker of hypothalamic-pituitary axis activity throughout pregnancy: Comparison to salivary cortisol. Physiol Behav104(2):348-53.

Davalos D, Yadon C, Tregellas H. 2012. Untreated prenatal maternal depression and the potential risks to offspring: A review. Archives of Women's Mental Health 15(1):1-14.

- Dayan J, Creveuil C, Herlicoviez M, Herbel C, Baranger E, Savoye C, Thouin A. 2002. Role of anxiety and depression in the onset of spontaneous preterm labor. Am J Epidemiol 155(4):293-301.
- Dayan J, Creveuil C, Marks M, Conroy S, Herlicoviez M, Dreyfus M, Tordjman S. 2006. Prenatal depression, prenatal anxiety, and spontaneous preterm birth: A prospective cohort study among women with early and regular care. Psychosom Med 68(6):938-46.
- Demissie Z, Siega Riz A, Evenson K, Herring A, Dole N, Gaynes B. 2011. Physical activity and depressive symptoms among pregnant women: The PIN3 study. Archives of Women's Mental Health 14(2):145-57.
- Diego M, Field T, Hernandez Reif M, Schanberg S, Kuhn C, Gonzalez Quintero V. 2009. Prenatal depression restricts fetal growth. Early Hum Dev 85(1):65-70.
- Dole N, Savitz D, Siega Riz A, Hertz Picciotto I, McMahon M, Buekens P. 2004. Psychosocial factors and preterm birth among African American and White women in central North Carolina. Am J Public Health 94(8):1358-65.
- Dole N, Savitz DA, Hertz Picciotto I, Siega Riz AM, McMahon MJ, Buekens P. 2003. Maternal stress and preterm birth. Am J Epidemiol 157(1):14-24.
- Dominguez T, Dunkel Schetter C, Glynn L, Hobel C, Sandman C. 2008. Racial differences in birth outcomes: The role of general, pregnancy, and racism stress. Health Psychology 27(2):194-203.
- Dominguez T, Schetter C, Mancuso R, Rini C, Hobel C. 2005. Stress in African American pregnancies: Testing the roles of various stress concepts in prediction of birth outcomes. Annals of Behavioral Medicine 29(1):12-21.
- Downs D, DiNallo J, Kirner T. 2008. Determinants of pregnancy and postpartum depression: Prospective influences of depressive symptoms, body image satisfaction, and exercise behavior. Annals of Behavioral Medicine 36(1):54-63.

- Dunkel Schetter C. 2011. Psychological science on pregnancy: Stress processes, biopsychosocial models, and emerging research issues. Annu Rev Psychol 62:531-58.
- Dunkel Schetter C and Glynn LM. 2011. Stress in pregnancy: Empirical evidence and theoretical issues to guide interdisciplinary research. Contrada R BA, editor. 1st ed. ed. New York: Springer Publishing Company. 321 p.
- El-Mohandes AAE, Kiely M, Gantz M, El Khorazaty MN. 2011. Very preterm birth is reduced in women receiving an integrated behavioral intervention: A randomized controlled trial. Matern Child Health J 15(1):19-28.
- Endara S, Ryan MAK, Sevick C, Conlin AMS, Macera C, Smith T. 2009. Does acute maternal stress in pregnancy affect infant health outcomes? Examination of a large cohort of infants born after the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001. BMC Public Health 9:252-.
- Ernst C, Olson A, Pinel JPJ, Lam R, Christie B. 2006. Antidepressant effects of exercise: Evidence for an adult-neurogenesis hypothesis? Journal of Psychiatry Neuroscience : JPN 31(2):84-92.
- Evans J, Heron J, Patel R, Wiles N. 2007. Depressive symptoms during pregnancy and low birth weight at term: Longitudinal study. British Journal of Psychiatry 191:84-5.
- Farrell PA, Gates WK, Maksud MG, Morgan WP. 1982. Increases in plasma betaendorphin/beta-lipotropin immunoreactivity after treadmill running in humans. Journal of Applied Physiology: Respiratory, Environmental and Exercise Physiology 52(5):1245-9.
- Field T, Diego M, Hernandez Reif M. 2006. Prenatal depression effects on the fetus and newborn: A review. Infant Behavior Development 29(3):445-55.
- Field T, Diego M, Hernandez Reif M, Deeds O, Holder V, Schanberg S, Kuhn C. 2009. Depressed pregnant Black women have a greater incidence of prematurity and low birthweight outcomes. Infant Behavior Development 32(1):10-6.
- Field T, Diego M, Hernandez-Reif M, Schanberg S, Kuhn C, Yando R, Bendell D. 2002. Prenatal depression effects on the foetus and neonate in different ethnic and socioeconomic status groups. Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology 20(3):149-57.
- Field T, Diego M, Hernandez Reif M, Figueiredo B, Schanberg S, Kuhn C, Deeds O, Contogeorgos J, Ascencio A. 2008. Chronic prenatal depression and neonatal outcome. Int J Neurosci 118(1):95-103.

- Fransson E, Ortenstrand A, Hjelmstedt A. 2011. Antenatal depressive symptoms and preterm birth: A prospective study of a Swedish national sample. Birth 38(1):10-6.
- Garcia-Esteve L, Ascaso C, Ojuel J, Navarro P. 2003. Validation of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) in Spanish mothers. J Affect Disord 75(1):71-6.
- Gavin A, Holzman C, Siefert K, Tian Y. 2009. Maternal depressive symptoms, depression, and psychiatric medication use in relation to risk of preterm delivery. Womens Health Issues 19(5):325-34.
- Gavin A, Melville J, Rue T, Guo Y, Dina K, Katon W. 2011. Racial differences in the prevalence of antenatal depression. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 33(2):87-93.
- Gavin N, Gaynes B, Lohr K, Meltzer-Brody S, Gartlehner G, Swinson T. 2005. Perinatal depression: A systematic review of prevalence and incidence. Obstet Gynecol 106(5):1071-83.
- Gawlik, S Waldeier, L MÃ Â<sup>1</sup>/4ller, M Szabo, A Sohn,C Reck, C. 2013. Subclinical depressive symptoms during pregnancy and birth outcome--a pilot study in a healthy German sample. Archives of Women's Mental Health 16(2):93-100.
- Ghosh JKC, Wilhelm M, Dunkel Schetter C, Lombardi C, Ritz B. 2010. Paternal support and preterm birth, and the moderation of effects of chronic stress: A study in Los Angeles county mothers. Archives of Women's Mental Health 13(4):327-38.
- Gibson J, McKenzie McHarg K, Shakespeare J, Price J, Gray R. 2009. A systematic review of studies validating the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in antepartum and postpartum women. Acta Psychiatr Scand 119(5):350-64.
- Glynn L, Schetter C, Hobel C, Sandman C. 2008. Pattern of perceived stress and anxiety in pregnancy predicts preterm birth. Health Psychology 27(1):43-51.
- Glynn L, Schetter C, Chicz DeMet A, Hobel C, Sandman C. 2007. Ethnic differences in adrenocorticotropic hormone, cortisol and corticotropin-releasing hormone during pregnancy. Peptides 28(6):1155-61.
- Goedhart G, Snijders A, Hesselink A, van Poppel M, Bonsel G, Vrijkotte TGM. 2010. Maternal depressive symptoms in relation to perinatal mortality and morbidity: Results from a large multiethnic cohort study. Psychosom Med 72(8):769-76.
- Goldberg DP, Cooper B, Eastwood MR, Kedward HB, Shepherd M. 1970. A standardized psychiatric interview for use in community surveys. British Journal of Preventive Social Medicine 24(1):18-23.
- Goldenberg R. 1991. Maternal psychological characteristics and intrauterine growth retardation. Journal of Prenatal Perinatal Psychology Health 6(2):129.

- Goldenberg R, Culhane J, Iams J, Romero R. 2008. Epidemiology and causes of preterm birth. Lancet 371(9606):75-84.
- Gonzalez Calvo J, Jackson J, Hansford C, Woodman C. 1998. Psychosocial factors and birth outcome: African American women in case management. J Health Care Poor Underserved 9(4):395-419.
- Goodwin A, Astbury J, McMeeken J. 2000. Body image and psychological well-being in pregnancy. A comparison of exercisers and non-exercisers. The Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 40(4):442-7.
- Grote N, Bridge J, Gavin A, Melville J, Iyengar S, Katon W. 2010. A meta-analysis of depression during pregnancy and the risk of preterm birth, low birth weight, and intrauterine growth restriction. Arch Gen Psychiatry 67(10):1012-24.
- Gutman DA and Nemeroff CB. 2011. Stress and depression. In: The handbook of stress science: Biology, psychology, and health. Contrada R BA, editor. 1st ed. ed. New York: Springer Publishing Company.
- Haas J, Jackson R, Fuentes Afflick E, Stewart A, Dean M, Brawarsky P, Escobar G. 2005. Changes in the health status of women during and after pregnancy. Journal of General Internal Medicine 20(1):45-51.
- Harville, Emily Savitz, David Dole, Nancy Herring, Amy Thorp, John. 2009. Stress questionnaires and stress biomarkers during pregnancy. Journal of Women's Health 18(9):1425-33.
- Hashim TJ and Moawed SA. 2000. The relation of low birth weight to psychosocial stress and maternal anthropometric measurements. Saudi Med J 21(7):649-54.
- Herman J. 2013. Neural control of chronic stress adaptation. Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience 7:61-.
- Himes KS, Hyagriv. 2011. Plasma corticotropin-releasing hormone and cortisol concentrations and perceived stress among pregnant women with preterm and term birth. Am J Perinatol 28(6):443-8.
- Hobel CJ, Dunkel Schetter C, Roesch SC, Castro LC, Arora CP. 1999a. Maternal plasma corticotropin-releasing hormone associated with stress at 20 weeks' gestation in pregnancies ending in preterm delivery. Obstet Gynecol 180(1):S257-63.
- Hobel CJ, Dunkel Schetter C, Roesch SC, Castro LC, Arora CP. 1999b. Maternal plasma corticotropin-releasing hormone associated with stress at 20 weeks' gestation in pregnancies ending in preterm delivery. Obstet Gynecol 180(1):S257-63.
- Hobel C. 2004. Stress and preterm birth. Clin Obstet Gynecol 47(4):856-80.

- Hobel C, Goldstein A, Barrett E. 2008. Psychosocial stress and pregnancy outcome. Clin Obstet Gynecol 51(2):333-48.
- Hodgkinson S, Colantuoni E, Roberts D, Berg Cross L, Belcher HME. 2010. Depressive symptoms and birth outcomes among pregnant teenagers. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol 23(1):16-22.
- Hoffman S and Hatch MC. 2000. Depressive symptomatology during pregnancy: Evidence for an association with decreased fetal growth in pregnancies of lower social class women. Health Psychology 19(6):535-43.
- Holland M, Kitzman H, Veazie P. 2009. The effects of stress on birth weight in lowincome, unmarried Black women. Womens Health Issues 19(6):390-7.
- Holzman C, Jetton J, Siler Khodr T, Fisher R, Rip T. 2001. Second trimester corticotropin-releasing hormone levels in relation to preterm delivery and ethnicity. Obstet Gynecol 97(5):657-63.
- Ibanez G, Charles MA, Forhan A, Magnin G, Thiebaugeorges O, Kaminski M, Saurel-Cubizolles MJ. 2012. Depression and anxiety in women during pregnancy and neonatal outcome: Data from the EDEN mother-child cohort. Early Hum Dev 88(8):643-9.
- Jacobsen G, Schei B, Hoffman HJ. 1997. Psychosocial factors and small-for-gestationalage infants among parous Scandinavian women. Acta Obstetricia Et Gynecologica Scandinavica.Supplementum 165:14-8.
- Jensen H, Gron R, Lidegaard O, Pedersen L, Andersen P, Kessing L. 2013. The effects of maternal depression and use of antidepressants during pregnancy on risk of a child small for gestational age. Psychopharmacology (Berl ) 228(2):199-205.
- Jesse DE, Seaver W, Wallace D. 2003. Maternal psychosocial risks predict preterm birth in a group of women from Appalachia. Midwifery 19(3):191-202.
- Josefsson A, Berg G, Nordin C, Sydsj G. 2001. Prevalence of depressive symptoms in late pregnancy and postpartum. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 80(3):251-5.
- Kalil K, Gruber J, Conley J, LaGrandeur R. 1995. Relationships among stress, anxiety, type A, and pregnancy-related complications. Journal of Prenatal Perinatal Psychology Health 9(3):221.
- Kalra, Sanjog Einarson, Adrienne Karaskov, Tatyana Van Uum, Stan Koren, Gideon. 2007. The relationship between stress and hair cortisol in healthy pregnant women. Clinical and Investigative Medicine 30(2):E103-7.

- Katz VL, Jenkins T, Haley L, Bowes WA. 1991. Catecholamine levels in pregnant physicians and nurses: A pilot study of stress and pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol 77(3):338-42.
- Kern N, Sheldrick A, Schmidt F, Minkwitz J. 2012. Neurobiology of depression and novel antidepressant drug targets. Curr Pharm Des18(36):5791-801.
- Kiely M, El-Mohandes AAE, Gantz M, Chowdhury D, Thornberry J, El Khorazaty MN. 2011. Understanding the association of biomedical, psychosocial and behavioral risks with adverse pregnancy outcomes among african-americans in washington, DC. Matern Child Health J 15 Suppl 1:85-95.
- Kim, Deborah Sockol, Laura Sammel, Mary Kelly, Caroline Moseley, Marian Epperson, C N. 2013. Elevated risk of adverse obstetric outcomes in pregnant women with depression. Archives of Women's Mental Health 16(6):475-82.
- Kirsch I, Deacon B, Huedo Medina T, Scoboria A, Moore T, Johnson B. 2008. Initial severity and antidepressant benefits: A meta-analysis of data submitted to the food and drug administration. PLoS Medicine 5(2):e45-.
- Koniak-Griffin D. 1994. Aerobic exercise, psychological well-being, and physical discomforts during adolescent pregnancy. Research in Nursing Health 17(4):253-63.
- Koss Chioino J. 1999. Depression among Puerto Rican women: Culture, etiology and diagnosis. Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences 21(3):330-50.
- Krabbendam L, Smits L, de Bie R, Bastiaanssen J, Stelma F, van Os J. 2005. The impact of maternal stress on pregnancy outcome in a well-educated Caucasian population. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 19(6):421-5.
- Kramer M, Hogue C, Dunlop A, Menon R. 2011. Preconceptional stress and racial disparities in preterm birth: An overview. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 90(12):1307-16.
- Kramer M, Lydon J, Sguin L, Goulet L, Kahn S, McNamara H, Genest J, Dassa C, Chen M, Sharma S, et al. 2009. Stress pathways to spontaneous preterm birth: The role of stressors, psychological distress, and stress hormones. Am J Epidemiol 169(11):1319-26.
- Kurki T, Hiilesmaa V, Raitasalo R, Mattila H, Ylikorkala O. 2000. Depression and anxiety in early pregnancy and risk for preeclampsia. Obstet Gynecol 95(4):487-90.
- Lara M, Le HN, Letechipia G, Hochhausen L. 2009. Prenatal depression in Latinas in the U.S. and Mexico. Matern Child Health J13(4):567-76.

- Lau Y. 2013. The effect of maternal stress and health-related quality of life on birth outcomes among Macao Chinese pregnant women. J Perinat Neonatal Nurs 27(1):14-24.
- Li D, Liu L, Odouli R. 2009. Presence of depressive symptoms during early pregnancy and the risk of preterm delivery: A prospective cohort study. Human Reproduction 24(1):146-53.
- Lobel M, Dunkel Schetter C, Scrimshaw SC. 1992. Prenatal maternal stress and prematurity: A prospective study of socioeconomically disadvantaged women. Health Psychology 11(1):32-40.
- Lobel M, Cannella D, Graham J, DeVincent C, Schneider J, Meyer B. 2008. Pregnancyspecific stress, prenatal health behaviors, and birth outcomes. Health Psychology 27(5):604-15.
- Lorant V, Deliege D, Eaton W, Robert A, Philippot P, Ansseau M. 2003. Socioeconomic inequalities in depression: A meta-analysis. Am J Epidemiol157(2):98-112.
- Lou HC, Hansen D, Nordentoft M, Pryds O, Jensen F, Nim J, Hemmingsen R. 1994. Prenatal stressors of human life affect fetal brain development. Dev Med Child Neurol 36(9):826-32.
- Lu M and Chen B. 2004. Racial and ethnic disparities in preterm birth: The role of stressful life events. Obstet Gynecol 191(3):691-9.
- Lusskin S, Pundiak T, Habib S. 2007. Perinatal depression: Hiding in plain sight. Canadian Journal of Psychiatry 52(8):479-88.
- MacDorman M. 2011. Race and ethnic disparities in fetal mortality, preterm birth, and infant mortality in the United States: An overview. Semin Perinatol 35(4):200-8.
- Marcus S, Flynn H, Blow F, Barry K. 2003. Depressive symptoms among pregnant women screened in obstetrics settings. Journal of Women's Health 12(4):373-80.
- Mathews TJ and MacDorman M. 2011. Infant mortality statistics from the 2007 period linked birth/infant death data set. National Vital Statistics Reports 59(6):1-30.
- Matthey S, Henshaw C, Elliott S, Barnett B. 2006. Variability in use of cut-off scores and formats on the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale: Implications for clinical and research practice. Archives of Women's Mental Health 9(6):309-15.
- McAllister Williams RH. 2008. Do antidepressants work? A commentary on "initial severity and antidepressant benefits: A meta-analysis of data submitted to the food and drug administration" by Kirsch et al. Evidence-Based Mental Health 11(3):66-8.

- McCormick MC. 1985. The contribution of low birth weight to infant mortality and childhood morbidity. N Engl J Med 312(2):82-90.
- McKercher C, Schmidt M, Sanderson K, Patton G, Dwyer T, Venn A. 2009. Physical activity and depression in young adults. Am J Prev Med 36(2):161-4.
- Mendelson T, Rehkopf D, Kubzansky L. 2008. Depression among Latinos in the United States: A meta-analytic review. J Consult Clin Psychol 76(3):355-66.

Mikkelsen S, Tolstrup J, Flachs E, Mortensen E, Schnohr P, Flensborg-Madsen T. 2010. A cohort study of leisure time physical activity and depression. Prev Med 51(6):471-75.

- Misra D, Strobino D, Trabert B. 2010. Effects of social and psychosocial factors on risk of preterm birth in Black women. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 24(6):546-54.
- Molarius A, Berglund K, Eriksson C, Eriksson H, Lindon-Bostrom M, Nordstrom E, Persson C, Sahlqvist L, Starrin B, Ydreborg B. 2009. Mental health symptoms in relation to socio-economic conditions and lifestyle factors--a population-based study in Sweden. BMC Public Health 9:302.
- Monroe SH, Kate. 2005. Life stress, the "kindling" hypothesis, and the recurrence of depression: Considerations from a life stress perspective. Psychol Rev 112(2):417-45.
- Murray D CJ. 1990. Screening for depression during pregnancy with the Edinburgh Depression Scale (EDDS). Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology 8(2):99-107.
- Murrell NL. 1996. Stress, self-esteem, and racism: Relationships with low birth weight and preterm delivery in African American women. Journal of National Black Nurses' Association 8(1):45-53.
- Nasreen H, Kabir Z, Forsell Y, Edhborg M. 2010. Low birth weight in offspring of women with depressive and anxiety symptoms during pregnancy: Results from a population based study in Bangladesh. BMC Public Health 10:515.
- Neggers Y, Goldenberg R, Cliver S, Hauth J. 2006. The relationship between psychosocial profile, health practices, and pregnancy outcomes. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 85(3):277-85.
- Newton RW and Hunt LP. 1984. Psychosocial stress in pregnancy and its relation to low birth weight. British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Ed.1981) 288(6425):1191-4.

- Nicaise V, Marshall S, Ainsworth B. 2011. Domain-specific physical activity and selfreport bias among low-income Latinas living in San Diego county. Journal of Physical Activity & Health 8(7):881-90.
- Nkansah Amankra S, Luchok K, Hussey J, Watkins K, Liu X. 2010. Effects of maternal stress on low birth weight and preterm birth outcomes across neighborhoods of South Carolina, 2000-2003. Matern Child Health J 14(2):215-26.
- Nordeng H, van Gelder MM, Spigset O, Koren G, Einarson A, Eberhard-Gran M. 2012. Pregnancy outcome after exposure to antidepressants and the role of maternal depression: Results from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. J Clin Psychopharmacol 32(2):186-94.
- Nordentoft M, Lou HC, Hansen D, Nim J, Pryds O, Rubin P, Hemmingsen R. 1996. Intrauterine growth retardation and premature delivery: The influence of maternal smoking and psychosocial factors. Am J Public Health 86(3):347-54.
- Novak M, Hamel A, Kelly B, Dettmer A, Meyer J. 2013. Stress, the HPA axis, and nonhuman primate well-being: A review. Appl Anim Behav Sci 143(2-4):135-49.
- O'Keane V and Marsh M. 2007. Depression during pregnancy. BMJ.British Medical Journal 334(7601):1003-5.
- Orr S, James S, Blackmore Prince C. 2002. Maternal prenatal depressive symptoms and spontaneous preterm births among African-American women in Baltimore, Maryland. Am J Epidemiol 156(9):797-802.
- Orr S, James S, Garry J, Newton E. 2006. Exercise participation before and during pregnancy among low-income, urban, Black women: The Baltimore Preterm Birth Study. Ethnicity Disease 16(4):909-13.
- Pego JM, Sousa JC, Almeida OF, Sousa N. 2010. Stress and the neuroendocrinology of anxiety disorders. Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences 2:97-117.
- Paarlberg KM, Vingerhoets AJ, Passchier J, Dekker GA, Heinen AG, van Geijn HP. 1999. Psychosocial predictors of low birthweight: A prospective study. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 106(8):834-41.
- Pagel MD, Smilkstein G, Regen H, Montano D. 1990. Psychosocial influences on new born outcomes: A controlled prospective study. Social Science Medicine 30(5):597-604.
- Paluska, S A Schwenk, T L. 2000. Physical activity and mental health: Current concepts. Sports Medicine 29(3):167-80.

- Paluska SA and Schwenk TL. 2000. Physical activity and mental health: Current concepts. Sports Medicine 29(3):167-80.
- Peacock JL, Bland JM, Anderson HR. 1995. Preterm delivery: Effects of socioeconomic factors, psychological stress, smoking, alcohol, and caffeine. BMJ.British Medical Journal 311(7004):531-5.
- Perkin MR, Bland JM, Peacock JL, Anderson HR. 1993. The effect of anxiety and depression during pregnancy on obstetric complications. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 100(7):629-34.
- Peters AM, Bruce. 2012. Introduction for the allostatic load special issue. Physiol Behav 106(1):1-4.
- Pottinger A, Trotman Edwards H, Younger N. 2009. Detecting depression during pregnancy and associated lifestyle practices and concerns among women in a hospital-based obstetric clinic in Jamaica. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 31(3):254-61.
- Poudevigne M and O'Connor P. 2005. Physical activity and mood during pregnancy. Med Sci Sports Exerc 37(8):1374-80.
- Pryor JE, Thompson JMD, Robinson E, Clark PM, Becroft DMO, Pattison NS, Galvish N, Wild CJ, Mitchell EA. 2003. Stress and lack of social support as risk factors for small-for-gestational-age birth. Acta Pædiatrica 92(1):62-4.
- Ramirez M, Gonzalez T, Hernndez R. 2007. Factor structure of the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) in a sample from Mexico. The Spanish Journal of Psychology 10(1):199-206.
- Reeb KG, Graham AV, Zyzanski SJ, Kitson GC. 1987. Predicting low birthweight and complicated labor in urban Black women: A biopsychosocial perspective. Social Science Medicine 25(12):1321-7.
- Remor E. 2006. Psychometric properties of a European Spanish version of the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS). The Spanish Journal of Psychology 9(1):86-93.
- Robledo Colonia A, Sandoval Restrepo N, Mosquera Valderrama Y, Escobar Hurtado C, Ramrez-Vlez R. 2012. Aerobic exercise training during pregnancy reduces depressive symptoms in nulliparous women: A randomised trial. Journal of Physiotherapy 58(1):9-15.
- Rondó PHC, Ferreira RF, Nogueira F, Ribeiro MCN, Lobert H, Artes R. 2003. Maternal psychological stress and distress as predictors of low birth weight, prematurity and intrauterine growth retardation. Eur J Clin Nutr 57(2):266-72.

- Rostad B, Schei B, Jacobsen G. 1995. Health consequences of severe life events for pregnancy. Scand J Prim Health Care 13(2):99-104.
- Rothberg AD, Shuenyane E, Lits B, Strebel PM. 1991. Effect of stress on birth weight in two Johannesburg populations. SAMJ.South African Medical Journal 79(1):35-8.
- Roy-Matton N, Moutquin J, Brown C, Carrier N, Bell L. 2011. The impact of perceived maternal stress and other psychosocial risk factors on pregnancy complications. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada 33(4):344-52.
- Rubertsson C, Brjesson K, Berglund A, Josefsson A, Sydsj G. 2011. The Swedish validation of Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) during pregnancy. Nordic Journal of Psychiatry 65(6):414-8.
- Ruiz RJ, Dolbier C, Fleschler R. 2006. The relationships among acculturation, biobehavioral risk, stress, corticotropin-releasing hormone, and poor birth outcomes in Hispanic women. Ethn Dis 16(4):926-32.
- Ruiz RJ, Marti CN, Pickler R, Murphey C, Wommack J, Brown C. 2012. Acculturation, depressive symptoms, estriol, progesterone, and preterm birth in Hispanic women. Archives of Women's Mental Health15(1):57-67.
- Ruiz RJ, Fullerton J, Brown CE, Schoolfield J. 2001. Relationships of cortisol, perceived stress, genitourinary infections, and fetal fibronectin to gestational age at birth. Biol Res Nurs 3(1):39-48.
- Ryan D, Milis L, Misri N. 2005. Depression during pregnancy. Canadian Family Physician 51:1087-93.
- Sable MR and Wilkinson DS. 2000. Impact of perceived stress, major life events and pregnancy attitudes on low birth weight. Fam Plann Perspect 32(6):288-94.
- Shivakumar G, Brandon A, Snell P, Santiago-Muoz P, Johnson N, Trivedi M, Freeman M. 2011. Antenatal depression: A rationale for studying exercise. Depress Anxiety 28(3):234-42.
- Siler Khodr TM, Forthman G, Khodr C, Matyszczyk S, Khodr Z, Khodr G. 2003. Maternal serum corticotropin-releasing hormone at midgestation in Hispanic and White women. Obstet Gynecol 101(3):557-64.
- Sjstrm K, Thelin T, Valentin L, Marsl K. 1999. Do pre-, early, and mid-pregnancy life events influence gestational length? Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynecology 20(3):170-6.
- Smith M, Shao L, Howell H, Lin H, Yonkers K. 2011. Perinatal depression and birth outcomes in a Healthy Start Project. Matern Child Health J 15(3):401-9.

- Sparks JP. 2009. One size does not fit all: An examination of low birthweight disparities among a diverse set of racial/ethnic groups. Matern Child Health J 13:769-79.
- Spielberger CD. 1983. Manual for the state-trait anxiety inventory. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Steer RA, Scholl TO, Hediger ML, Fischer RL. 1992. Self-reported depression and negative pregnancy outcomes. J Clin Epidemiol 45(10):1093-9.
- Straub H, Adams M, Kim JJ, Silver R. 2012. Antenatal depressive symptoms increase the likelihood of preterm birth. Obstet Gynecol 207(4):329.
- Suglia S, Staudenmayer J, Cohen S, Enlow M, Rich Edwards J, Wright R. 2010. Cumulative stress and cortisol disruption among Black and Hispanic pregnant women in an urban cohort. Psychological Trauma 2(4):326-34.
- Suls J and Bunde J. 2005. Anger, anxiety, and depression as risk factors for cardiovascular disease: The problems and implications of overlapping affective dispositions. Psychol Bull 131(2):260-300.
- Suri R, Altshuler L, Hellemann G, Burt V, Aquino A, Mintz J. 2007. Effects of antenatal depression and antidepressant treatment on gestational age at birth and risk of preterm birth. Am J Psychiatry 164(8):1206-13.
- Tang L, Zhu P, Hao JH, Huang K, Xu SJ, Wang H, Wang L, Tao FB. 2013. Prepregnancy body mass index moderates the effect of maternal depressive symptoms on small-for-gestational-age infants. Arch Gynecol Obstet 288(1):15-21.
- Teychenne M, Ball K, Salmon J. 2008. Physical activity and likelihood of depression in adults: A review. Prev Med 46(5):397-411.
- Teychenne M, Ball K, Salmon J. 2008. Associations between physical activity and depressive symptoms in women. The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity 5:27.
- Thorn P, Floras JS, Hoffmann P, Seals DR. 1990. Endorphins and exercise: Physiological mechanisms and clinical implications. Med Sci Sports Exerc 22(4):417-28.
- Tropp L, Erkut S, Coll C, Alarcn O, Vzquez-Garca H. 1999. Psychological acculturation: Development of a new measure for Puerto Ricans on the U.S. mainland. Educational and Psychological Measurement 59(2):351-67.
- Udechuku A, Nguyen T, Hill R, Szego K. 2010. Antidepressants in pregnancy: A systematic review. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 44(11):978-96.

- Uguz F, Gezginc K, Yazici F. 2011. Are major depression and generalized anxiety disorder associated with intrauterine growth restriction in pregnant women? A case-control study. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 33(6):640.e7,640.e9.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services [cited 2014 5/7]. Physical Activity Guidelines [Internet]: Available from: http://www.health.gov/paguidelines/guidelines/chapter7.aspx .
- Valero De Bernabe J, Soriano T, Albaladejo R, Juarranz M, Calle M, Martnez D, Domnguez-Rojas V. 2004. Risk factors for low birth weight: A review. European Journal of Obstetrics Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 116(1):3-15.
- van Praag H. 2008. Neurogenesis and exercise: Past and future directions. Neuromolecular Medicine 10(2):128-40.
- van Praag H. 2005. Can stress cause depression? The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry 6 Suppl 2:5-22.
- Van-Dijk A, Van Eijsden M, Stronks K, Gemke RJBJ, Vrijkotte TGM. 2010. Maternal depressive symptoms, serum folate status, and pregnancy outcome: Results of the Amsterdam Born Children and their Development Study. Obstet Gynecol 203(6):563.e1,563.e7.
- Wadhwa PD, Sandman CA, Porto M, Dunkel Schetter C, Garite TJ. 1993. The association between prenatal stress and infant birth weight and gestational age at birth: A prospective investigation. Obstet Gynecol 169(4):858-65.
- Wadhwa PD, Culhane JF, Rauh V, Barve SS, Hogan V, Sandman CA, Hobel CJ, Chicz DeMet A, Dunkel Schetter C, Garite TJ, et al. 2001. Stress, infection and preterm birth: A biobehavioural perspective. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 15 Suppl 2:17-29.
- Wadhwa PD, Entringer S, Buss C, Lu MC. 2011. The contrubution of maternal stress to preterm birth: Issues and considerations. Clin Perinatol 38:351-84.
- Walker L and Kim M. 2002. Psychosocial thriving during late pregnancy: Relationship to ethnicity, gestational weight gain, and birth weight. Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, and Neonatal Nursing 31(3):263-74.
- Wang S and Chen C. 2010. The association between prenatal depression and obstetric outcome in Taiwan: A prospective study. Journal of Women's Health 19(12):2247-51.
- Wisner K, Sit DKY, Hanusa B, Moses Kolko E, Bogen D, Hunker D, Perel J, Jones Ivy S, Bodnar L, Singer L. 2009. Major depression and antidepressant treatment: Impact on pregnancy and neonatal outcomes. Am J Psychiatry 166(5):557-66.

- World Health Organization. 1992. International classification of diseases and related health problems. 10th revision ed. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Yuan W, Duffner A, Chen L, Hunt L, Sellers S, Bernal A. 2010. Analysis of preterm deliveries below 35 weeks' gestation in a tertiary referral hospital in the UK. A case-control survey. BMC Research Notes 3:119-.
- Zambrana, R E Dunkel Schetter, C Collins, N L Scrimshaw, S C. 1999. Mediators of ethnic-associated differences in infant birth weight. Journal of Urban Health 76(1):102-16.